JMIR Cancer

Volume 4 (2018), Issue 1

Impact Factor (2024): 3.3 ISSN 2369-1999 Editor in Chief: Naomi Cahill, PhD, RD

Contents

Review

Analysis of Content Shared in Online Cancer Communities: Systematic Review (e6) Mies van Eenbergen, Lonneke van de Poll-Franse, Emiel Krahmer, Suzan Verberne, Floortje Mols	. 3
Original Papers	
Use of Social Media in the Assessment of Relative Effectiveness: Explorative Review With Examples From Oncology (e11)	40
	13
Toward Timely Data for Cancer Research: Assessment and Reengineering of the Cancer Reporting Process (e4)	
Abdulrahman Jabour, Brian Dixon, Josette Jones, David Haggstrom.	27
Web-Based Communication Strategies Designed to Improve Intention to Minimize Risk for Colorectal Cancer: Randomized Controlled Trial (e2)	
Carlene Wilson, Ingrid Flight, Ian Zajac, Deborah Turnbull, Graeme Young, Ian Olver	43
Implications of Patient Portal Transparency in Oncology: Qualitative Interview Study on the Experiences of Patients, Oncologists, and Medical Informaticists (e5)	
Jordan Alpert, Bonny Morris, Maria Thomson, Khalid Matin, Richard Brown.	54
Internet-Based Group Intervention for Ovarian Cancer Survivors: Feasibility and Preliminary Results (e1) Ellen Kinner, Jessica Armer, Bonnie McGregor, Jennifer Duffecy, Susan Leighton, Marya Corden, Janine Gauthier Mullady, Frank Penedo, Susan Lutgendorf.	65
A Web-Based Intervention to Reduce Distress After Prostate Cancer Treatment: Development and Feasibility of the Getting Down to Coping Program in Two Different Clinical Settings (e8) Jane Cockle-Hearne, Deborah Barnett, James Hicks, Mhairi Simpson, Isabel White, Sara Faithfull.	79
Assessing Unmet Information Needs of Breast Cancer Survivors: Exploratory Study of Online Health Forums Using Text Classification and Retrieval (e10) Susan McRoy, Maiid Rastegar-Mojarad, Yanshan Wang, Kathryn Ruddy, Tufia Haddad, Hongfang Liu	99
	00
Quality of Web-Based Educational Interventions for Clinicians on Human Papillomavirus Vaccine: Content and Usability Assessment (e3) Brittany Rosen, James Bishop, Skye McDonald, Jessica Kahn, Gary Kreps.	113

JMIR Cancer 2018 | vol. 4 | iss. 1 | p.1

XSL•FO RenderX

YouTube Videos as a Source of Information About Clinical Trials: Observational Study (e10060)	
Grace Hillyer, Sarah MacLean, Melissa Beauchemin, Corey Basch, Karen Schmitt, Leslie Segall, Moshe Kelsen, Frances Brogan, Gary Schwartz	125
Acceptability of a Mobile Phone App for Measuring Time Use in Breast Cancer Survivors (Life in a Day): Mixed-Methods Study (e9)	
Matthew Ainsworth, Dori Pekmezi, Heather Bowles, Diane Ehlers, Edward McAuley, Kerry Courneya, Laura Rogers.	137
Development of a Web-based Family Intervention for BRCA Carriers and Their Biological Relatives: Acceptability, Feasibility, and Usability Study (e7)	
Maria Katapodi, Miyeon Jung, Ann Schafenacker, Kara Milliron, Kari Mendelsohn-Victor, Sofia Merajver, Laurel Northouse	152

Viewpoint

Patient-Centered Mobile Health Data Management Solution for the German Health Care System (The	
DataBox Project) (e10160)	
Titus Brinker, Stefanie Rudolph, Daniela Richter, Christof von Kalle.	24

Review

Analysis of Content Shared in Online Cancer Communities: Systematic Review

Mies C van Eenbergen¹, MA; Lonneke V van de Poll-Franse^{1,2,3}, PhD; Emiel Krahmer⁴, PhD; Suzan Verberne⁵, PhD; Floortje Mols³, PhD

¹Department of Research, Netherlands Comprehensive Cancer Organisation, Utrecht, Netherlands

³Department of Medical and Clinical Psychology, Tilburg University, Tilburg, Netherlands

Corresponding Author:

Mies C van Eenbergen, MA Department of Research Netherlands Comprehensive Cancer Organisation Postbus 19079 Utrecht, 3501 DB Netherlands Phone: 31 88 234 60 60 Email: <u>m.vaneenbergen@iknl.nl</u>

Abstract

Background: The content that cancer patients and their relatives (ie, posters) share in online cancer communities has been researched in various ways. In the past decade, researchers have used automated analysis methods in addition to manual coding methods. Patients, providers, researchers, and health care professionals can learn from experienced patients, provided that their experience is findable.

Objective: The aim of this study was to systematically review all relevant literature that analyzes user-generated content shared within online cancer communities. We reviewed the quality of available research and the kind of content that posters share with each other on the internet.

Methods: A computerized literature search was performed via PubMed (MEDLINE), PsycINFO (5 and 4 stars), Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials, and ScienceDirect. The last search was conducted in July 2017. Papers were selected if they included the following terms: (cancer patient) and (support group or health communities) and (online or internet). We selected 27 papers and then subjected them to a 14-item quality checklist independently scored by 2 investigators.

Results: The methodological quality of the selected studies varied: 16 were of high quality and 11 were of adequate quality. Of those 27 studies, 15 were manually coded, 7 automated, and 5 used a combination of methods. The best results can be seen in the papers that combined both analytical methods. The number of analyzed posts ranged from 200 to 1,500,000; the number of analyzed posters ranged from 75 to 90,000. The studies analyzing large numbers of posts mainly related to breast cancer, whereas those analyzing small numbers were related to other types of cancers. A total of 12 studies involved some or entirely automatic analysis of the user-generated content. All the authors referred to two main content categories: informational support and emotional support. In all, 15 studies reported only on the content, 6 studies explicitly reported on content and social aspects, and 6 studies focused on emotional changes.

Conclusions: In the future, increasing amounts of user-generated content will become available on the internet. The results of content analysis, especially of the larger studies, give detailed insights into patients' concerns and worries, which can then be used to improve cancer care. To make the results of such analyses as usable as possible, automatic content analysis methods will need to be improved through interdisciplinary collaboration.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e6) doi:10.2196/cancer.7926

KEYWORDS

cancer; survivors; support groups; internet

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e6/

²Division of Psychosocial Research & Epidemiology, The Netherlands Cancer Institute, Amsterdam, Netherlands

⁴Tilburg Center for Cognition and Communication, Tilburg University, Tilburg, Netherlands

⁵Leiden Institute of Advanced Computer Science, Leiden University, Leiden, Netherlands

Introduction

Background

In recent years, the concept of *online community* for patients and their relatives (ie, posters) has developed as a result of improved technical possibilities [1]. Literature cites various forms of online contact between patients, including bulletin boards, closed networks, mailing lists, newsgroups, discussion forums (moderated or otherwise), chat rooms, Facebook groups, Twitter follow groups, email groups, etc. [2-4]. Furthermore, patients—as well as their family members and friends—have come to relate to these environments, partly because of the popularity of Facebook and other social platforms [5]. Sharing experiences may help patients to understand their illness and compare their situation. They possibly learn from others [6], have more access to services, and support better (shared) decisions about health care, such as treatment options [7,8].

Nowadays, there are an increasing number of online health communities, for cancer and other diseases, each with its own specific aims. As a potentially life-threatening illness with a growing number of new patients and survivors [9], cancer can raise a wide range of specific informational and emotional support issues [10]. Also, patients have much experiential knowledge that can be relevant to others. They share such knowledge also in online communities. Through interaction with each other, they not only share experiences and raise awareness for certain issues among themselves but also among health care providers and the research community [11].

Research into (the effects on individuals) participating in online communities can roughly be divided into 2 main variants: first, researchers can ask community participants to complete one or more questionnaires, thereby measuring the effects of participation on the individual; second, researchers can analyze content that has been produced by individuals—a process known as "content analysis."

In recent years, participation in online cancer communities by patients and their relatives (ie, posters) has become a subject of scientific investigation. We recently reviewed the impact of participation in online communities on patient-reported outcomes (questionnaires) [12]. However, as yet there has been no comprehensive overview of the quality of research into content analysis and subjects shared in cancer communities. Such an overview can be of great added value for patients, community service providers, health care providers, and researchers. They can learn from user-generated content, provided that their content is findable. We did not find any systematic review or study on this subject that has synthesized this information and identified trends across multiple online communities.

In this systematic review, we focus on content analysis of online cancer communities (group spaces) and not on blogs (personal spaces). The definition of content analysis as "a systematic, replicable technique for compressing many words of text into fewer content categories based on explicit rules of coding," from Stemler's paper [13], is an adequate starting point. Content analysis is a methodical means of gaining insight into several

key aspects of user-generated content. For example, content analysis clarifies which kinds of information patients share with each other, as well as which characteristics of posters and linguistic aspects may influence the content.

Objectives

The value of content analysis is that it enables people, for example, researchers and patients, to find relevant subjects in texts and to compare such texts with other texts over time. The content can be analyzed using qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methods [14,15]. Qualitative content analysis consists in methodically identifying themes and patterns in text by coding the content [16], whereas the essence of quantitative content analysis is counting words and recognizing patterns on the basis of the word counts, whereby involving context in the analysis, though sometimes difficult, is highly relevant [14,17]. By repeating content analysis in the same environment over a period of time, insight into possible trends can be gained.

In this systematic review, we address the following questions:

- 1. What is the quality of available research that analyzes user-generated content posted by cancer patients and their relatives?
- 2. If the quality of research is adequate, what kind of content do posters share with each other on the internet? For example, content of cancer, treatment, personal or emotional information.

Methods

User-Generated Content

For this systematic review, we have included peer-reviewed publications that describe content analysis of participation by posters in online cancer communities. In some cases, the online community is part of a broader online eHealth service, so that participants can also take part in other Web-based activities such as responding to questionnaires or participating in guided online support groups. An example of such a broader online eHealth service is the CHESS application (Center for Health Enhancement Systems Studies) with information, social support, and problem-solving tools [18]. The focus of content analysis is not the posters themselves but what they write: their posts, also referred to as "user-generated content" in online cancer communities. Evaluating other forms of Web-based contact (eg, blogs, chat sessions, Facebook posts, and Twitter tweets) is beyond the scope of this review.

Search Strategy

We searched PubMed (MEDLINE), PsycINFO, the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials, and ScienceDirect (the last search being in July 2017) on the following terms: (cancer patient) and (support group or health communities) and (online or internet), without any date parameters. PubMed automatically added the Medical Subject Headings terms (a hierarchically organized terminology for indexing and cataloging of biomedical information) with the synonyms of search terms necessary for a better selection of the PubMed literature. Subsequently, in July 2017, we tried to expand our results with the following additional terms: "online forum" or "message board" or "bulletin

XSL•FO

board." We manually went through the first 100 most relevant results, which did not yield any new papers for this review.

To focus on the subject of our review, we decided that studies would be included according to all of the following criteria: (1) the publication was an original peer-reviewed paper (eg, no systematic reviews, book chapters, dissertations, poster abstracts, editorials, or letters to the editor); (2) it was written in English; and (3) the aim was content analysis of user-generated content of cancer communities. Studies were excluded if one of the following criteria applied: (1) they involved patient populations other than cancer patients and survivors; (2) they studied a structured online health intervention or the community was moderated by professionals; (3) they developed case studies, concepts, or models of content analysis, or (4) they studied patient-reported outcomes as a result of Web-based participation.

These inclusion and exclusion criteria were applied to our initial 1619 papers. After removal of duplicates and records not meeting the inclusion criteria, 121 records remained. Hard copies of these studies were obtained, and these were reviewed by 2 investigators (ME and FM) independently of each other. Both investigators checked the papers in detail on our predetermined inclusion and exclusion criteria. Each made their own decisions, and if they did not agree, they then discussed with each other in order to reach a final decision. Both reviewers also used citation tracking to identify other papers potentially

Figure 1. Flow chart of the literature search.

eligible for inclusion. This did not yield any new records. The 2 investigators agreed with each other on the final selection of papers: 27 were found to be eligible for inclusion in this review. Figure 1 is a flowchart of this selection procedure.

Quality Assessment

Both investigators (ME and FM) assessed the methodological quality of each of the selected studies using a 14-item standardized checklist based on established criteria for systematic review that are presented in Table 1 [19-21]. After reviewing 5 papers, we tailored the criteria list for reviewing papers related to content analysis in cancer communities. Each item of a selected paper that matched our criteria received either half a point or a full point, depending on its importance. This was to prevent items of lesser significance being too heavily weighted. If an item did not meet our criteria or was described insufficiently or not at all, 0 points were assigned. Item 14 would be probably difficult to satisfy for qualitative research papers.

The highest possible score was 9. The papers were then sorted into arbitrarily defined quality categories. Papers scoring 75% or more of the maximum attainable score (\geq 7.0 points) were considered to be of "high quality." Studies scoring between 55% and 75% (5.0-6.5 points) were rated as being of "adequate quality." Studies scoring equal to or lower than 55% (\leq 4.5 points) of the maximum attainable score were considered to be of "low quality."

Figure 1. Flow chart of the literature search.



27 papers were reviewed and reported in this study

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e6/

Table 1.	List of c	criteria for	assessing the	e methodologica	l quality	of studies.
			abbebbing un	memodologiea	- quantity	or staares.

Item no.	Item	Quality-points
1	Year of data collection is indicated	0.5
2	URL of website(s) or name of platform is indicated	0.5
3	Number of posts is indicated	0.5
4	Number of posters is indicated	0.5
5	A description is included of at least three variables of the community population (health/demographic)	0.5
6	A description is included of at least two community variables	0.5
7	Inclusion and/or exclusion criteria are described	1
8	Participation rates for patients are indicated and there are more than 50 posters	0.5
9	The study size is at least 1500 posts over 2 years (arbitrarily chosen)	0.5
10	The results of 2 or more groups are compared	1
11	The data collection process is described	1
12	The data analysis process is described	1
13	The data are described	0.5
14	Statistical proof for the main findings is reported	0.5
	Total	9

Results

Characteristics and Quality of the Included Studies

On the basis of our inclusion criteria, 27 studies were included in this review [22-48]. The quality scores ranged from 5.0 to 8.5 points, and the overall mean quality score was 6.8. The papers that present a combination of automated and manual analysis methods are of the highest quality (mean quality score=7.4; Table 2).

Of the 27 studies, 16 (59%) were found to be of high quality [24-29,31,37,39,41-44,46-48]. The remaining 11 studies (41%) were found to be of adequate quality [22,23,30,32-36,38,40,45] according to our criteria.

The studies were published between 1998 and 2016—most of them (15) in 2011 or later (Multimedia Appendix 1). The data collection occurred between 1996 and 2013 (Multimedia Appendix 1). Most of the studies (22) were conducted in the United States [23-29,31-37,39-41,43,44,46-48]. With 3 British studies [22,42,45] and 1 Australian [30], there were in total 26 from English-speaking countries (Multimedia Appendix 1).

In 17 studies [25-30,37,38,40,41], the researchers reported on which websites the analyzed content was found. Of those studies, 7 were part of the CHESS program [31,32,39,43,44,46,47]. In 2 cases, the researchers determined

that the website URL could not be stated, for reasons of privacy [30,36].

Most studies described the number of posts ranging from about 200 [28] to 1.5 million [48] and the number of posters ranging from 75 [35] to 90,000 [48] (Multimedia Appendix 1). A total of 6 studies analyzed fewer than 1000 posts [22,26,28,33,35,41], and 6 studies analyzed more than 10,000 posts [31,32,40,42,47,48]. The studies analyzing large numbers of posts mainly relate to breast cancer, whereas those analyzing small numbers relate to other types of cancers.

Previous research [12] revealed that most of the active participants in online cancer communities are women, as proved to be the case in the studies included in this review. Among these studies, 11 examined the content only of a breast cancer community [27,31,32,39,41,43-48], 4 studies analyzed and compared posts of breast or prostate cancer communities [24,30,34,42], and one study compared posts about breast and intestinal cancer [40]. In 19 studies (70%), the posters' ages were not given.

A recognized method of analysis is the systematic manual coding of content (ie, written text or spoken word) and retrieval of relevant topics on the basis of that coding in order to enable reporting [49]. Recent computer-based developments have made it possible to automatically analyze texts published on the internet.

Table 2. Mean score by analysis method.

Method of analysis	Mean quality score
All papers	6.8
Manual coding: [22-25,27-30,33-36,38,41,45]	6.6
Automated coding: [26,40,42-44,46,47]	6.9
Combination: [31,32,37,39,48]	7.4

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e6/

In 15 studies, researchers coded the content only manually [22-25,27-30,33-36,38,41,45]. In 7 studies, researchers used only a computer tool for analysis [26,40,42-44,46,47], and in 5 studies a combination of manual and automatic analysis was used [31,32,37,39,48]. The CHESS authors mainly used Infotrend [31,32,39,46,47] and Linguistic Inquiry and Word Count (LIWC) [43,44], whereas the others used LIWC [26,48], WordSmith [42], and Sandalowski [35]. Portier reported using an algorithm that he devised himself [40]. Meier clearly indicated that he used annual thematic coding (according to ATLAS.ti [50]) but automatically determined the frequency of in-text occurrence [37]. This approach facilitates not only the processing of knowledge of context during coding but also its inclusion in the analyses. Wang et al showed that automatic coding and analysis of a large corpus (>1.5 million posts) is similar in quality to the manual coding of a small corpus, though the former yields more detailed information [48].

Content Posters Share in Cancer Communities

After having listed the characteristics and quality of the included studies, we will now further investigate the findings of the studies.

Most of the authors used their own coding systems to analyze content (Multimedia Appendix 1). Therefore, there was no consistency in the employed codes, their categories, or the coding method. All the authors referred to 2 main categories: informational support and emotional support. Fifteen studies reported only on the content (ie, what the posters discussed) [23-25,27,30,31,33-36,38,42,43,45,46]. Six studies explicitly referred to social aspects (such as interaction between users) in addition to content [22,28,29,37,39,47]. Six studies focused on emotional changes, mainly as a result of posting and reacting to others' posts [26,32,40,41,47,48]. In these cases, reply posts in reaction to previous posts within the same thread were found to produce an emotional change after some time-usually a positive change. Research by Mursch and Behnke-Mursch [38] showed that 15% of the posts discussed alternative treatment, an aspect that was not referred to in any of the other studies. For example, analysis revealed that fewer words of negative connotation tended to be used in later reply posts. A key question was whether it was reasonable to conclude from this decrease in negatively connoted words that the initial poster, following peer reaction to his or her original post, was feeling more positive.

To summarize, posters shared information on a wide variety of topics. In addition to informational support, often they also provided and obtained emotional support. Posters shared information, opinions, and experiences in relation to aspects, including their illness, the treatment, its side effects and other consequences, the quality of clinicians, alternative treatments, their emotions, and their relationships.

Patient Characteristics

Some of the researchers combined results of content analysis with patient characteristics. Most of the studies that predicted content differences based on characteristics of posters were of high quality. In general, male patients tended to be more oriented toward informational support and female patients more toward

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e6/
```

emotional support [24,29,30,42]. In cases where posts by friends and family were separately analyzed on platforms, women tended to be more active than men. Friends and family were more oriented toward informational support than patients were [24,29,30], and in this context there was hardly any difference between men and women. When the patient had an unfavorable prognosis, posters were also more oriented toward informational support than when the patient had a favorable prognosis [25]. Posters who frequently used religious words in their posts had higher functional well-being scores [43]. Namkoong et al [39] found that there was a greater feeling of community "bonding" when people not only read but also wrote content. It should be noted that "being there for others" is extremely important for the sense of well-being. Wang et al [48] asserted that when there was emotional bonding, posters remained active in the community for longer than when there was only informational exchange. His research also showed that posters tended to request informational support directly and emotional support indirectly.

Linguistic Approaches

Some high-quality papers also took a linguistic approach. Shaw et al [44] suggested that posters who more often used the personal pronoun "I" also tended to express negative emotions more often. Seale et al [42], who analyzed word use in offline qualitative interviews with 97 cancer patients (secondary use) and compared these with online posts, found that online posters used a broader vocabulary range than those interviewed offline. In addition, men used a greater variety of words when discussing medical matters, whereas women did so when discussing emotions. Regarding posts by young adults, Crook et al [26] showed that shorter sentences tended to yield more reactions. Use of the personal pronoun "I" yielded more reactions than the use of "we." Verb tenses were also relevant: posts in future tense tended to have fewer reactions than posts in present or past tenses.

Quality of User-Generated Content

In one study, the quality of user-generated content (correct/incorrect statements in the posts) was an important issue. Esquivel et al's study [27] (of high quality) showed that incorrect advice was given relatively infrequently (10 of 4600 posts, ie, 0.22%) and was corrected quite soon after posting (ie, within 9 min to 9 hours). Esquivel et al can comment on the correctness of content because they had the posts coded by breast cancer experts. Sillence [45] gives another nuance: posters relatively infrequently (9%) made direct requests for advice. More frequently, there were requests for information or a personal opinion (34%), problems were disclosed (35%), or a question was formulated as a "same-boat" experience (20%).

Limitations of Content Analysis

A practical limitation of automated content analysis is probably the "intelligence" of the tools. Counting letters and words is relatively trivial, but in order to generate context-relevant feedback, the tool must combine characteristics of the post and relate them to the coded label. This requires the use of machine learning methods, which must be devised and written by computer scientists in close collaboration with content experts

XSL•FO RenderX

for the different research areas. Portier et al [40] refer to an algorithm that they used (Multimedia Appendix 1), whereas Meier et al [37] clearly indicate that they have done the thematic coding manually (according to ATLAS.ti) and have automated the process of determining the frequency of occurrence of certain terms in the text. Most of the papers on automated content analysis did not provide insight into topic lists or content themes. Only Wang et al [48] describe their working method in the greatest detail and offer developed knowledge, including their topic lists. An effectively functioning algorithm that can analyze contextually (in this case, knowledge about cancer and the healthcare system) would represent an enormous advance.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Patients and their relatives increasingly share experiences in online cancer communities, making this a very valuable resource not only for patients but also health care providers, researchers, and healthcare professionals. This paper made a systematic inventory of the kind of information that patients share online and of the methods used by researchers to analyze these user-generated content. We reviewed 27 studies, of which 15 studies were manually coded, 7 automated, and 5 used a combination of methods. The best results can be seen in the papers that used both analytical methods. All the authors referred to two main content categories: informational support and emotional support.

Quality of Research

This review has shown that entirely automatic analysis of user-generated content of cancer posters is still relatively rare. Of the 27 authors [26,31,32,37,39,40,42-44,46-48], 12 analyzed content using an automated instrument of analysis, with or without manual coding. When they used such an automated instrument, they analyzed greater numbers of posts, often more than 10,000.

It is difficult to compare the various methods of analysis, and therefore, also their results. Researchers stated the names of the computer tools (see Multimedia Appendix 1 for methods of analysis and tools, [50-55]) they used but only briefly described how they worked. Some of the automated tools count words; others consider how far words are apart; still others use standardized wordlists and/or categories or make their own wordlists or themes (Multimedia Appendix 1, content themes). The researchers who coded manually mostly analyzed a smaller number of posts with more possibilities of contextual interpretation. The automated analysis gave information about patterns, changes in word use, and communication processes. This diversity of used methods of analysis-manual, automated, or a combination—and code themes (Multimedia Appendix 1) made it impossible for the reviewers to compare the results, let alone analyze how the type of tool affects the results obtained. We have found very few references to reviews of such tools [56].

Qualitative Research With Professionals Enables Context

Automated analysis of content accuracy seems to us to be almost unfeasible without knowledge of the content. To determine the degree of accuracy, detailed knowledge of the subject area and correct interpretation of the posts is essential, and therefore, it requires that experts are involved in the process. Correct interpretation of the content is still very difficult for the automated analysis systems [14]. Esquivel et al [27] solve this problem by using 3 clinicians, including a breast cancer surgeon, to manually code the posts on accuracy. This methodological intervention enables research into a subject area about which there is much discussion in society. Understandably, some oncologists fear that patients may spread inaccuracies or falsehoods regarding their form of cancer online and thus unnecessarily alarm fellow sufferers. However, Esquivel et al study finds hardly any such inaccuracies or falsehoods [27], probably because people are generally "sensible" and do not request "advice" but information and experiences [45].

When professionals know that the accuracy of user-generated content is feasible, they can refer their patients to online communities. The information is not evidence-based, but it helps individual patients to empower [57] and can probably help to find some information about how others learned to cope with their rare problems [6,57]. There is a possibility for professionals to become a member of the community and share their knowledge. Another possibility is that professionals give answers on patients' questions such as on kanker.nl [58]. This content is common knowledge of the total community.

Future Opportunities

The results of this review reveal interesting opportunities, not only for relevant applications that can benefit patients and health care professionals [8] but also for academic researchers. Professionals can learn from patients' narratives [59,60] and when professionals know that the accuracy of user-generated content is feasible, they can refer their patients to online communities [27]. To make user-generated content discoverable for cancer patients is a challenge. Search engines help patients find information, but the precision on the internet and within a website can be improved. For this, the algorithms have to be improved. User-generated content on the internet gives researchers access to experiences of patients, in a relatively simple way. They can provide insight into how patients deal with their illness over a longer period of time. The collection of data via questionnaires is often time intensive and has mostly a limited number of measurement moments [11].

Automated analysis also enables to compare validated medical information on the internet, with user-generated content on the same topic in discussion groups and blogs, or on Twitter and Facebook [61-63], and find omissions in medical information. Given the large amount of work involved in developing algorithms and their complexity, and in order to prevent knowledge and care institutions from becoming dependent on commercial companies, we think that more interdisciplinary collaboration within academia is highly recommended.

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e6/
```

XSL•F() RenderX

Future Research of User-Generated Content

Content analysis of user-generated content in online communities is an emerging form of academic research. After all, it was not until about 20 years ago that (cancer) patients started sharing information about their illnesses online: for example, in 1995 via mailing lists of Association of Cancer Online Resources or Acor website (only cancer) [64] and in about 2005 in an entirely new way on PatientsLikeMe [65] (on all kinds of diseases). The balance between informational support and emotional support varies between the included studies, though the cause of such variance cannot be explained. To what extent this is due to the research methodology used and/or coding system and/or amount of posts or posters is also unclear. In-depth research is needed to draw conclusions on this matter. For example, we do not know whether content generated by a small community differs from content generated by a large community. Differences in activity of the community can also be understood in terms of different platform focuses. In addition, whether a community is moderated or not can also influence how and about what aspects the participants share.

Limitations of This Study

A limitation of this review is that we compared both qualitative and quantitative research using the same checklist of quality criteria. Especially Q-criterion 14 (statistical proof for main findings reported) is arguably more applicable to quantitative than to qualitative research (although 6 out of 15 qualitative research method papers did in fact satisfy this criterion).

We did not include papers of other user-generated content types. The body of academic literature includes few publications on analysis of other types of user-generated content such as that of bloggers as well as Facebook and Twitter posters for cancer. They too share experiences that may be relevant to other patients and caregivers. Some of them have many followers, and therefore, also a relatively large impact. Also, sources such as blogs, Facebook, and Twitter can quite easily be incorporated by using automation.

Conclusions

In conclusion, this review found that all included papers are of moderate (11 papers) or high (16 papers) quality. The papers with a combination of manual and automated content analysis are of the highest quality. With increasing number of cancer patients [9] who generate more content on the Internet, it is becoming increasingly important to make that knowledge of patients about their illnesses available to others. For the near future, the mixed method—combination of qualitative and quantitative analyzing methods—gives the best results. Maybe in the future, automated content analysis can be helpful to do this fast and also in an accurate manner.

The results of this review reveal interesting opportunities, not only for relevant applications that can benefit patients and healthcare professionals but also for academic researchers.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Characteristics of the peer-reviewed publications and quality score.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 83KB - cancer v4i1e6 app1.pdf]

References

- 1. Preece J, Maloney-Krichmar D. Online communities: design, theory, and practice. J Comput Mediat Commun 2006;10(4) [FREE Full text]
- Eysenbach G, Powell J, Englesakis M, Rizo C, Stern A. Health related virtual communities and electronic support groups: systematic review of the effects of online peer to peer interactions. Br Med J 2004 May 15;328(7449):1166 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.328.7449.1166] [Medline: 15142921]
- Griffiths KM, Calear AL, Banfield M. Systematic review on Internet Support Groups (ISGs) and depression (1): do ISGs reduce depressive symptoms? J Med Internet Res 2009;11(3):e40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1270] [Medline: 19793719]
- 4. Rupert DJ, Moultrie RR, Read JG, Amoozegar JB, Bornkessel AS, O'Donoghue AC, et al. Perceived healthcare provider reactions to patient and caregiver use of online health communities. Patient Educ Couns 2014 Sep;96(3):320-326. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2014.05.015] [Medline: 24923652]
- 5. van Dijck J. The Culture of Connectivity: A Critical History of Social Media. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2013.
- 6. Grando MA, Rozenblum R, Bates D, editors. Information Technology for Patient Empowerment in Healthcare. Boston: Walter de Gruyter, Inc; 2015.
- 7. Ziebland S, Wyke S. Health and illness in a connected world: how might sharing experiences on the internet affect people's health? Milbank Q 2012 Jun;90(2):219-249 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1468-0009.2012.00662.x] [Medline: 22709387]
- Entwistle VA, France EF, Wyke S, Jepson R, Hunt K, Ziebland S, et al. How information about other people's personal experiences can help with healthcare decision-making: a qualitative study. Patient Educ Couns 2011 Dec;85(3):e291-e298. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2011.05.014] [Medline: 21652162]

- 9. World Health Organization. 2018 Feb. Cancer, fact sheet 2017 URL: <u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs297/en/</u> [accessed 2018-03-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6whqWfZUz]
- Carlson LE, Waller A, Mitchell AJ. Screening for distress and unmet needs in patients with cancer: review and recommendations. J Clin Oncol 2012 Apr 10;30(11):1160-1177. [doi: <u>10.1200/JCO.2011.39.5509</u>] [Medline: <u>22412146</u>]
- Tapi Nzali MD, Bringay S, Lavergne C, Mollevi C, Opitz T. What patients can tell us: topic analysis for social media on breast cancer. JMIR Med Inform 2017 Jul 31;5(3):e23 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/medinform.7779] [Medline: 28760725]
- van Eenbergen MC, van de Poll-Franse LV, Heine P, Mols F. The impact of participation in online cancer communities on patient reported outcomes: a systematic reviewn Patient Reported Outcomes: Systematic Review. JMIR Cancer 2017 Sep 28;3(2):e15. [doi: 10.2196/cancer.7312] [Medline: 28958985]
- 13. Stemler S. An overview of content analysis. Pract Assess Res Eval 2001;7(17):1-6 [FREE Full text]
- 14. Wiedemann G. Opening up to big data: computer-assisted analysis of textual data in social sciences. Forum Qual Soc Res 2013;14(2,13). [doi: 10.17169/fqs-14.2.1949]
- 15. Hamad EO, Savundranayagam MY, Holmes JD, Kinsella EA, Johnson AM. Toward a mixed-methods research approach to content analysis in the digital age: the combined content-Analysis model and its applications to health care Twitter feeds. J Med Internet Res 2016 Mar 08;18(3):e60 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5391] [Medline: 26957477]
- Hsieh HF, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qual Health Res 2005 Nov;15(9):1277-1288. [doi: <u>10.1177/1049732305276687</u>] [Medline: <u>16204405</u>]
- 17. McTavish DG, Pirro EB. Contextual content analysis. Qual Quant 1990;24(3):245-265. [doi: 10.1007/BF00139259]
- Center for Health Enhancement Systems Studies (CHESS). Center.chess.wisc. Wisconsin-Madison: Center for Health Enhancement Systems Studies (CHESS) Coping with Breast Cancer: A network of Support URL: <u>https://center.</u> <u>chess.wisc.edu/</u> [accessed 2017-02-01] [WebCite Cache ID 6nwlTInfE]
- Husson O, Haak HR, Oranje WA, Mols F, Reemst PHM, van de Poll-Franse LV. Health-related quality of life among thyroid cancer survivors: a systematic review. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2011 Oct;75(4):544-554. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.2011.04114.x] [Medline: 21615448]
- 20. Borghouts JA, Koes BW, Bouter LM. The clinical course and prognostic factors of non-specific neck pain: a systematic review. Pain 1998 Jul;77(1):1-13. [Medline: 9755013]
- Kuijpers T, van der Windt DA, van der Heijden GJ, Bouter LM. Systematic review of prognostic cohort studies on shoulder disorders. Pain 2004 Jun;109(3):420-431. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pain.2004.02.017</u>] [Medline: <u>15157703</u>]
- 22. Algtewi EE, Owens J, Baker SR. Analysing people with head and neck cancers' use of online support groups. J Psychosoc Res Cyberspace 2015;9(4):article 6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5817/CP2015-4-6]
- 23. Beusterien K, Tsay S, Gholizadeh S, Su Y. Real-world experience with colorectal cancer chemotherapies: patient web forum analysis. Ecancermedicalscience 2013;7:361 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3332/ecancer.2013.361] [Medline: 24143155]
- 24. Blank TO, Schmidt SD, Vangsness SA, Monteiro AK, Santagata PV. Differences among breast and prostate cancer online support groups. Comput Human Behav 2010;26(6):1400-1404. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2010.04.016]
- 25. Buis LR, Whitten P. Comparison of social support content within online communities for high- and low-survival-rate cancers. Comput Inform Nurs 2011 Aug;29(8):461-467. [doi: 10.1097/NCN.0b013e318214093b] [Medline: 21876394]
- Crook B, Glowacki EM, Love B, Jones BL, Macpherson CF, Johnson RH. Hanging by a thread: exploring the features of nonresponse in an online young adult cancer survivorship support community. J Cancer Surviv 2016 Feb;10(1):185-193. [doi: 10.1007/s11764-015-0465-8] [Medline: 26123806]
- 27. Esquivel A, Meric-Bernstam F, Bernstam EV. Accuracy and self correction of information received from an internet breast cancer list: content analysis. Br Med J 2006 Apr 22;332(7547):939-942 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.38753.524201.7C] [Medline: 16513686]
- Gill PS, Whisnant B. A qualitative assessment of an online support community for ovarian cancer patients. Patient Relat Outcome Meas 2012;3:51-58 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/PROM.S36034] [Medline: 23185122]
- 29. Ginossar T. Online participation: a content analysis of differences in utilization of two online cancer communities by men and women, patients and family members. Health Commun 2008;23(1):1-12. [doi: 10.1080/10410230701697100] [Medline: 18443988]
- 30. Gooden RJ, Winefield HR. Breast and prostate cancer online discussion boards: a thematic analysis of gender differences and similarities. J Health Psychol 2007 Jan;12(1):103-114. [doi: 10.1177/1359105307071744] [Medline: 17158844]
- Han JY, Shah DV, Kim E, Namkoong K, Lee S, Moon TJ, et al. Empathic exchanges in online cancer support groups: distinguishing message expression and reception effects. Health Commun 2011 Mar;26(2):185-197 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/10410236.2010.544283] [Medline: 21318917]
- 32. Kim E, Han JY, Moon TJ, Shaw B, Shah DV, McTavish FM, et al. The process and effect of supportive message expression and reception in online breast cancer support groups. Psychooncology 2012 May;21(5):531-540 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.1942] [Medline: 21416553]
- Klemm P, Reppert K, Visich L. A nontraditional cancer support group. The Internet. Comput Nurs 1998;16(1):31-36. [Medline: <u>9454992</u>]
- 34. Klemm P, Hurst M, Dearholt SL, Trone SR. Gender differences on Internet cancer support groups. Comput Nurs 1999;17(2):65-72. [Medline: 10194883]

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e6/
```

- 35. Klemm P. Late effects of treatment for long-term cancer survivors: qualitative analysis of an online support group. Comput Inform Nurs 2008;26(1):49-58. [doi: 10.1097/01.NCN.0000304753.41493.f4] [Medline: 18091621]
- Lobchuk M, McClement S, Rigney M, Copeland A, Bayrampour H. A qualitative analysis of "naturalistic"; conversations in a peer-led online support community for lung cancer. Cancer Nurs 2015;38(5):E21-E31. [doi: 10.1097/NCC.0000000000207] [Medline: 25254411]
- 37. Meier A, Lyons EJ, Frydman G, Forlenza M, Rimer BK. How cancer survivors provide support on cancer-related Internet mailing lists. J Med Internet Res 2007 May 14;9(2):e12 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9.2.e12] [Medline: 17513283]
- Mursch K, Behnke-Mursch J. Internet-based interaction among brain tumour patients. Analysis of a medical mailing list. Zentralbl Neurochir 2003;64(2):71-75. [doi: <u>10.1055/s-2003-40375</u>] [Medline: <u>12838475</u>]
- Namkoong K, McLaughlin B, Yoo W, Hull SJ, Shah DV, Kim SC, et al. The effects of expression: how providing emotional support online improves cancer patients' coping strategies. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2013 Dec;2013(47):169-174 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/jncimonographs/lgt033] [Medline: 24395987]
- Portier K, Greer GE, Rokach L, Ofek N, Wang Y, Biyani P, et al. Understanding topics and sentiment in an online cancer survivor community. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2013 Dec;2013(47):195-198. [doi: <u>10.1093/jncimonographs/lgt025</u>] [Medline: <u>24395991</u>]
- 41. Qiu B, Zhao K, Mitra P, Wu D, Caragea C, Yen J, et al. Get Online Support, Feel Better. Sentiment Analysis and Dynamics in an Online Cancer Survivor Community. 2011 Presented at: Third International Conference on Privacy, Security, Risk and Trust; October 9-11, 2011; San Francisco p. 274-281 URL: <u>http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/6113125/?reload=true</u> [doi: 10.1109/PASSAT/SocialCom.2011.127]
- 42. Seale C, Ziebland S, Charteris-Black J. Gender, cancer experience and internet use: a comparative keyword analysis of interviews and online cancer support groups. Soc Sci Med 2006 May;62(10):2577-2590. [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.11.016] [Medline: 16361029]
- 43. Shaw B, Han JY, Kim E, Gustafson D, Hawkins R, Cleary J, et al. Effects of prayer and religious expression within computer support groups on women with breast cancer. Psychooncology 2007 Jul;16(7):676-687. [doi: <u>10.1002/pon.1129</u>] [Medline: <u>17131348</u>]
- 44. Shaw BR, Jeong Yeob H, Hawkins RP, McTavish FM, Gustafson DH. Communicating about self and others within an online support group for women with breast cancer and subsequent outcomes. J Health Psychol 2008 Oct;13(7):930-939 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1359105308095067] [Medline: 18809644]
- 45. Sillence E. Giving and receiving peer advice in an online breast cancer support group. Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw 2013 Jun;16(6):480-485. [doi: <u>10.1089/cyber.2013.1512</u>] [Medline: <u>23659724</u>]
- 46. Yoo W, Chih MY, Kwon MW, Yang J, Cho E, McLaughlin B, et al. Predictors of the change in the expression of emotional support within an online breast cancer support group: a longitudinal study. Patient Educ Couns 2013 Jan;90(1):88-95 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2012.10.001] [Medline: 23122429]
- 47. Yoo W, Namkoong K, Choi M, Shah DV, Tsang S, Hong Y, et al. Giving and receiving emotional support online: communication competence as a moderator of psychosocial benefits for women with breast cancer. Comput Human Behav 2014 Jan;30:13-22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2013.07.024] [Medline: 24058261]
- Wang YC, Kraut RE, Levine JM. Eliciting and receiving online support: using computer-aided content analysis to examine the dynamics of online social support. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(4):e99 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.3558</u>] [Medline: <u>25896033</u>]
- Lombard M, Snyder-Duch J, Bracken CC. Archive.is. 2010. Practical resources for assessing and reporting intercoder reliability in content analysis research projects URL: <u>http://archive.is/Hg6tF</u> [accessed 2018-03-21] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6y5LBt6Gm</u>]
- 50. ATLAS. Atlasti. Qualitative Data Analysis URL: http://atlasti.com/ [accessed 2018-02-25] [WebCite Cache ID 6xUhVeUAm]
- 51. Maxqda: the art of data analysis URL: <u>https://www.maxqda.com/</u> [accessed 2018-02-25] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6xUgsB115</u>]
- 52. LIWC. Toronto, Ontario: Pennebaker Conglomerates, Inc Discover LIWC2015, the golden standard in computerized text analysis URL: <u>http://liwc.wpengine.com/</u> [accessed 2018-02-25] [WebCite Cache ID 6xUh214c6]
- 53. InfoTrend!. InfoTrend!, Providing Solutions, Creating Trends URL: <u>http://infotrendusa.com/ [WebCite Cache ID</u> <u>6xUhH4L2G]</u>
- 54. The MathWorks, Inc. AdaBoost, a predictive algorithm for classification and regression URL: <u>https://nl.mathworks.com/</u> <u>discovery/adaboost.html?requestedDomain=www.mathworks.com</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6xUhh4WGR]
- 55. Lexical Analysis Software Ltd; 2018. Lexically. WordSmith Tools, Windows software for finding word patterns URL: http://www.lexically.net/wordsmith/ [accessed 2018-02-25] [WebCite Cache ID 6xUhouLB1]
- 56. Pennebaker JW, Francis ME, Booth RJ. Linguistic Inquiry and Word Count (LIWC 2007). Mahway: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates; 2007.
- 57. Wentzer HS, Bygholm A. Narratives of empowerment and compliance: studies of communication in online patient support groups. Int J Med Inform 2013 Dec;82(12):e386-e394. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2013.01.008</u>] [Medline: <u>23523082</u>]
- 58. Kanker. Groups Read and respond in one of the 38 groups below. URL: <u>https://www.kanker.nl/discussiegroepen/</u> [accessed 2018-02-25] [WebCite Cache ID 6xUiKp7aX]

- 59. Brody H, Clark M. Narrative ethics: a narrative. Hastings Cent Rep 2014;44(1 Suppl):S7-11. [doi: 10.1002/hast.261] [Medline: 24408708]
- 60. Charon R. The patient-physician relationship. Narrative medicine: a model for empathy, reflection, profession, and trust. JAMA 2001 Oct 17;286(15):1897-1902. [Medline: <u>11597295</u>]
- 61. Myrick JG, Holton AE, Himelboim I, Love B. #Stupidcancer: exploring a typology of social support and the role of emotional expression in a social media community. Health Commun 2016;31(5):596-605. [doi: <u>10.1080/10410236.2014.981664</u>] [Medline: <u>26453480</u>]
- 62. Sugawara Y, Narimatsu H, Hozawa A, Shao L, Otani K, Fukao A. Cancer patients on Twitter: a novel patient community on social media. BMC Res Notes 2012;5:699 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-5-699] [Medline: 23270426]
- 63. Schwartz HA, Ungar LH. Data-driven content analysis of social media: a systematic overview of automated methods. Ann Am Acad Pol Soc Sci 2015 Apr 09;659(1):78-94. [doi: 10.1177/0002716215569197]
- 64. Association of Cancer Online Resources. URL: <u>http://www.acor.org/</u> [accessed 2017-05-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6qThPWUFB]
- 65. PatientsLikeMe. 2016. Live Better Together! URL: <u>https://www.patientslikeme.com/</u> [accessed 2017-01-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6nSPFmNFe]

Abbreviations

CHESS: Center for Health Enhancement Systems Studies **LIWC:** Linguistic Inquiry and Word Count

Edited by H Wu; submitted 26.04.17; peer-reviewed by D Rupert, C Gao, A Cyr, S Tuo; comments to author 01.06.17; revised version received 29.09.17; accepted 28.02.18; published 03.04.18.

Please cite as:

van Eenbergen MC, van de Poll-Franse LV, Krahmer E, Verberne S, Mols F Analysis of Content Shared in Online Cancer Communities: Systematic Review JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e6 URL: <u>http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e6/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/cancer.7926</u> PMID:<u>29615384</u>

©Mies C van Eenbergen, Lonneke V van de Poll-Franse, Emiel Krahmer, Suzan Verberne, Floortje Mols. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 03.04.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Use of Social Media in the Assessment of Relative Effectiveness: Explorative Review With Examples From Oncology

Rachel RJ Kalf¹, MSc; Amr Makady^{1,2}, PharmD, PhD; Renske MT ten Ham^{1,2}, MSc; Kim Meijboom^{1,3}, MSc; Wim G Goettsch^{1,2}, PhD; IMI-GetReal Workpackage 1

¹National Health Care Institute, Diemen, Netherlands

³Department of Health Sciences, VU University Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands

Corresponding Author: Rachel RJ Kalf, MSc National Health Care Institute Eekholt 4 Diemen, 1112 XH Netherlands Phone: 31 20797 ext 8188 Fax: 31 207978500 Email: rkalf@zinl.nl

Abstract

Background: An element of health technology assessment constitutes assessing the clinical effectiveness of drugs, generally called relative effectiveness assessment. Little real-world evidence is available directly after market access, therefore randomized controlled trials are used to obtain information for relative effectiveness assessment. However, there is growing interest in using real-world data for relative effectiveness assessment. Social media may provide a source of real-world data.

Objective: We assessed the extent to which social media-generated health data has provided insights for relative effectiveness assessment.

Methods: An explorative literature review was conducted following the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses guidelines to identify examples in oncology where health data were collected using social media. Scientific and grey literature published between January 2010 and June 2016 was identified by four reviewers, who independently screened studies for eligibility and extracted data. A descriptive qualitative analysis was performed.

Results: Of 1032 articles identified, eight were included: four articles identified adverse events in response to cancer treatment, three articles disseminated quality of life surveys, and one study assessed the occurrence of disease-specific symptoms. Several strengths of social media-generated health data were highlighted in the articles, such as efficient collection of patient experiences and recruiting patients with rare diseases. Conversely, limitations included validation of authenticity and presence of information and selection bias.

Conclusions: Social media may provide a potential source of real-world data for relative effectiveness assessment, particularly on aspects such as adverse events, symptom occurrence, quality of life, and adherence behavior. This potential has not yet been fully realized and the degree of usefulness for relative effectiveness assessment should be further explored.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e11) doi:10.2196/cancer.7952

KEYWORDS

social media; relative effectiveness; real-world data; patient reported outcomes

Introduction

Within the context of rising health care costs, limited budgets, and the onslaught of innovative yet expensive medications, the value of health technology assessment (HTA) for decision-makers, regulators, pharmaceutical companies and

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e11/

RenderX

patients is becoming increasingly important. HTA is defined as "the systematic evaluation of the properties and effects of a health technology" [1]. Health technologies are defined as "interventions developed to prevent, diagnose or treat medical conditions, promote health, provide rehabilitation, or organize health care delivery" [2]. An important element of HTA is

²Department of Pharmacoepidemiology and Clinical Pharmacology, Utrecht University, Utrecht, Netherlands

relative effectiveness, ie, the extent to which an intervention provided under routine clinical conditions - does more good than harm in comparison to one or more alternatives [1]. Traditionally, a relative effectiveness assessment (REA) conducted directly after-market authorization of a new drug is extrapolated using health outcomes (eg, mortality) obtained from randomized controlled trials (RCTs), which are often considered the gold standard for this type of analysis. However, the tightly-controlled conditions and highly selective patient groups within RCTs may result in findings that are not generalizable to routine clinical settings where patients are more heterogeneous. In routine practice, pregnant women, children, elderly people and patients with comorbidities may eventually receive the new drugs examined in RCTs, while these patient populations are generally excluded from such RCTs. Therefore, researchers may additionally resort to real-world data (RWD) as a supplementary source of evidence to assess relative effectiveness. Real-world data can be defined as "an umbrella term for data regarding the effects of health interventions that are not collected in the context of conventional randomized controlled trials" [1]. Patient registries and electronic health records are established examples of RWD sources, but another potential source of RWD may be social media.

Social media are often used by patients as a source to search for information on their health conditions, share their experiences and find social support [3,4]. For example, many patients use Twitter to stay up to date with the latest health care developments and increase their knowledge on their disease, while Facebook is more often used for social support and exchanging experiences [3]. Social media users who have a chronic condition are more likely to use the internet for such purposes than are healthy social media users [5]. By assessing the content viewed, generated and exchanged by patients through social media, a considerable amount of information on patient perspectives and experiences can be gathered. Although social media have been used for different aspects of research, such as patient recruitment [6-8], dissemination of interventions [9,10] and education [11], little is known about its contribution to REA.

In 2008 a study showed that blogs could be used to collect patient experiences regarding diabetes and diabetes management to provide information for HTA by enhancing the evidence available in published literature [12]. More recently, several pharmaceutical companies have begun to make use of social media to gain insight into patient perspectives on adverse events (AEs) [13,14] and to assess their switching behaviors [15]. Similarly, the Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry (ABPI) has published guidelines on best practices for the monitoring and management of AEs through such sources [16]. Moreover, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) is increasingly focusing on the use of health data from social media by collaborating with PatientsLikeMe; a platform where patients can share their health data online to gain insight into patient perspectives on adverse events [17,18]. Considering these initiatives, it may become possible for health data reported by patients on social media to contribute to the REA of new therapies.

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e11/

XSL•FO

The aim of this article is to assess the extent to which health data generated from social media have provided insights for REA. We conducted an explorative review to identify examples in oncology where health data were collected using social media. Oncology was chosen due to the considerable number of innovative drugs being developed at a rapid pace in this area. For example, the European Medicines Agency reported in 2015 that one-third of the medicines with a new active substance recommended for market access were for cancer treatment [19]. As mentioned earlier, REAs of drugs are traditionally based on health outcomes such as overall survival and progression-free survival. However, considering the often-marginal differences in overall survival and progression-free survival for oncological drugs, information on AEs, adherence and quality of life is becoming even more important in REA [20]. Collecting these aspects from RCTs can be difficult, therefore other data sources such as social media may be useful. For the purposes of this explorative review, social media were defined as "a group of Internet-based applications that allow the creation and exchange of user-generated content" [21].

Methods

An explorative review was performed based on the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses guidelines [22]. To identify scientific literature, a search for peer-reviewed published articles was carried out in MEDLINE through the PubMed interface for the period between 1 January 2010 and 28 June 2016. The following search query was used: (Facebook[tiab] OR Twitter[tiab] OR blog[tiab] OR blogging[mesh] OR "social media"[tiab] OR ehealth[tiab] OR e-health[tiab] OR "online community"[tiab] OR "online communities" [tiab] OR "online patient" [tiab] OR "health data"[tiab] OR (online [tiab] AND research[tiab] AND platform*[tiab]) OR (personal*[tiab] AND health[tiab] AND record*[tiab]) OR (online[tiab] AND patient[tiab] AND communit*[tiab]) OR (online[tiab] AND data[tiab] AND shar*[tiab])) AND (oncolog*[tiab] OR cancer[tiab] OR carcinoma[tiab] OR metast*[tiab] OR neoplasms[mesh] OR melanoma[tiab] OR tumor[tiab] OR tumour[tiab]). The reference lists from the literature, which were included based on title and abstract, were hand-searched to identify additional literature. To extend the literature search, the top four health informatics journals according to SCImago Journal and Country Rank [23] were included, namely GigaScience, BMC Medical Research Methodology, Open Bioinformatics Journal, and Journal of Medical Internet Research. The websites of these health informatics journals were hand-searched by assessing theme issues and by using the following keywords: "oncology, cancer, carcinoma, metastasis, neoplasm, tumor, tumour, blog, blogging, social media, e-health, online or health data".

A Google search was conducted in July and August 2016 to identify grey literature, such as relevant websites, by combining the following keywords: "social media", "online patient", "online research platform", "relative effectiveness", "health research", "effectiveness research", "pharmacovigilance", "adherence", and "to measure quality of life". Before each search, the history of the browser was cleared to ensure findings would not be influenced by previous search queries. Due to the

vast number of websites retrieved through the Google search, only websites that collect health data online, focus on patient-reported outcomes, or provide online information on drugs and conditions were deemed relevant for further analysis. The selection of relevant websites was also based on consensus between the authors RK and RtH. These websites were hand-searched to identify grey literature by browsing through the website in search of relevant reports or documents and by using the following keywords: "social media", "internet", "Facebook", "Twitter", "pharmacovigilance" or "health research". These keywords were different from those used for the Google search due to the character of the platform (ie, a Google search is inherently different from searching a website). The following websites were included: PatientsLikeMe, Microsoft HealthVault, Dossio, CureTogether, WhatNext, MyGly, Drug Information Association, WEB-RADR, National Patient-Centered Clinical Research Network, College ter Beoordeling van Geneesmiddelen, Handle My Health, European Alliance for Personalized Medicine, Lareb, WHO Monitoring Centre for Pharmacovigilance Uppsala, PEW Research Center, Social Media Research Foundation, Treato, MediGuard, Healthy.me, and iVitality.

The review was conducted by four reviewers (RK, AM, RtH and KM) and the resulting literature was independently screened by the reviewers for eligibility. The titles and abstracts from scientific literature were assessed by RK, AM and KM, while grey literature was assessed by RK and RtH. Literature was considered eligible for inclusion when it was: 1) published between 1 January 2010 and 28 June 2016, 2) available in English, 3) examples were provided where social media were used to collect health data, 4) literature focused on cancer or cancer treatment, and 5) literature was either a peer-reviewed original research article or a report that was available in the public domain. We excluded literature that did not meet all inclusion criteria. Relevant full articles and reports were retrieved and reviewed for inclusion.

Two reviewers (RK and AM) independently extracted data from all included articles and reports using a predefined data abstraction form. Information on study characteristics (eg, study design, study period, type of social media used), and the strengths, limitations and acceptability of using social media to generate health data were extracted. Disagreements in data extracted were resolved by consensus amongst RK and AM.

A descriptive qualitative analysis of the extracted data was carried out, since the topics, methods and outcomes of included literature were notably diverse.

Results

A total of 2351 citations were identified from scientific literature (n=879), a hand search of reference lists from scientific literature (n=56), grey literature (n=97), and a hand search of health informatics journals (n=1319). From these, a total of 2290 citations were excluded based on title or abstract, additionally 26 duplicates were excluded. Of the 35 full scientific publications and documents assessed, 27 were excluded: 15 citations did not provide an example of health data collection, 9 were not oncology-specific, and 3 provided insufficient

XSL•FO

information on the collection of health data. Data were abstracted from a total of 8 scientific publications (Figure 1).

Table 1 provides an overview of the eight scientific publications included. Different types of cancer and medications were assessed in each of the publications. The focus of all eight articles was testing the feasibility and added value of generating health data from social media, such as AEs, QoL, adherence, symptom occurrence and experience from social media.

Table 2 shows that publications differed substantially in study design, study period, the number of posts analyzed and the number of respondents included in the analysis. Forum topics and discussions were assessed in four papers, in two studies a survey was posted on the Facebook page of either a patient community or support group, in one study Twitter conversations were assessed and in one study an online patient platform was used to disseminate a survey. Of the eight studies, a total of four studies collected health data on AEs [24,25,28,30]. More specifically, three of these publications presented the AEs identified on the forums included [24,28,30], while the fourth publication focused on comparing AEs mentioned online to AEs reported to the FDA [25]. Another three studies collected health data on quality of life (QoL) [26,27,31]. Each study used different QoL instruments, such as the Concerns About Recurrence Scale scores [31], and short form-36 health survey [26]. Finally, one study focused on identifying symptom (co-) occurrence [29]. In addition to the main outcome measures, van der Heijden et al, McCarrier et al, and Zaid et al [26,27,31] collected data on socio-demographic factors and disease specific characteristics. Furthermore, Beusterien et al collected health data on physical functioning and emotional impacts [24], and Mao et al collected information on adherence by mapping decisions about continuing or stopping treatment [28].

The four publications that used forums to collect health data varied substantially in the explanation for their forum selection (Table 3). For example, Beusterien et al used two search engines and two different computers for their forum search which they repeated every other day for two weeks. Additionally, they used selection criteria to include the two forums (ie, site active >5 years, >12,000 posts on forum, >20 individuals currently browsing, and >10 new posts per day) [24]. Meanwhile, Marshall et al selected one forum without clarifying selection criteria for the selected forum [29]. The other four publications, making use of Twitter, Facebook or an online patient platform, selected this social media platform due to the access of a large volume of health data [25] or access to a patient community [26,27,31].

Regarding the use of automated processes to collect health data from social media, two publications specifically indicated to have used a web crawler [28,29] and one publication made use of the Twitter application programming interface [25]. Two of the included publications indicated to have collected all the forum posts related to search terms without specifically indicating the collection method used [24,30] and three publications used the social media platform to distribute a survey [26,27,31]. Automated techniques were used by Freifeld et al, Mao et al and Marshall et al to analyze the health data collected [25,28,29]. Freifeld et al used a tree-based dictionary-matching

algorithm to identify specific text from the forum posts collected, and furthermore used a Natural Language Processing (NLP) semi-automated classifier was used to identify AEs [25]. Mao et al also used NLP to identify AEs [28], and Marshall et

al used NLP in a data mining algorithm to identify symptoms [29]. The remaining five publications made use of content analysis [24,27], descriptive or quantitative analysis (eg, chi-squared test) [26,31], or labelled forum posts manually [30].

Figure 1. Flowchart of the literature review process.





Table 1. Overview of included scientific publications.

Study	Aim	Cancer Type	Drug
Beusterien et al 2013 [24]	To better understand patient experience with colorectal cancer chemotherapies in the real-world setting	Colorectal cancer	Chemo-thera- peutic agents
Freifeld et al 2014 [25]	To evaluate the level of concordance between Twitter posts mentioning AE^a -like reactions and spontaneous reports received by a regulatory agency	N/A ^b	Methotrexate ^c
van der Heijden et al 2016 [26]	To investigate whether we could use crowdsourcing via Facebook and online surveys for medical research purposes on pigmented villonodular synovitis	Pigmented villon- odular synovitis	N/A
McCarrier et al 2016 [27]	To explore the feasibility of using social media-based patient networks to gather qualitative data on patient-reported outcome concepts relevant to chronic lymphocytic leukaemia	Chronic lymphocyt- ic leukaemia	N/A
Mao et al, 2013 [28]	To understand frequency and content of AE's and associated adherence behav- iors discussed by breast cancer patients related to using aromatase inhibitors	Breast Cancer	Aromatase in- hibitors
Marshall et al, 2015 [29]	To identify and examine symptom patterns generated by data extracted from a breast cancer forum, and compare these findings to an analysis of symptoms reported by breast cancer survivors enrolled in a research study and who re- sponded to a symptom checklist	Breast Cancer	N/A
Pages et al, 2014 [30]	To describe the characteristics of AE's reported by patients exposed to oral antineoplastic agents in an online discussion, and compare these with those reported by health professionals as recorded in the French pharmacovigilance database	Cancer	Oral antineo- plastic agents
Zaid et al, 2014 [31]	To determine the feasibility of using social media to perform cross-sectional epidemiologic and quality of life research on patients with rare gynaecologic tumours	Neuroendocrine carcinoma of the cervix	N/A

^aAE: adverse events.

^bN/A: not applicable.

^cThis study assessed adverse events reported in social media for a total of 23 drugs and 4 vaccines, including 1 drug (methotrexate) specific for oncology.

In Table 4 the strengths and limitations of health data generated through social media that were identified in the eight included publications are presented. Five publications identified the ability to assess patient perspectives as an important strength [24,25,28-30]. The ability to access patients who have rare diseases or are distributed over wide geographic areas was considered a major strength by five publications [26-29,31]. Furthermore, Freifeld et al, Marshall et al and Pages et al emphasized that social media should complement conventional (pharmacovigilance) methods, since a difference between results from social media and conventional methods may be present [25,29,30]. For example, patients were shown to report different AEs compared to health professionals who traditionally provide this information [30]. Other strengths identified included the efficient collection of patient-reported outcomes [24], the short time-period needed to survey patients [29,31], and the identification of new or unlabelled AEs [30].

Limitations of social media-generated health data mainly focused on validating authenticity, selection bias, information bias, and the inability to actively probe patients for responses. Validating authenticity focuses on the difficulty of verifying the accuracy of information provided through social media [26,29], such as verifying whether posters have the disease [27,31] or are indeed on the drugs [24,27] they discuss. Regarding selection bias, publications reported differences in the patient population that use social media compared to those who do not; for example, patients using social media are conventionally more highly educated [24,29], are more likely to be female [26,27], may have a different symptom experience [28], and are generally younger [27,29,31]. With regards to information bias, Freifeld et al and Pages et al reported duplication of posts [25,30], Mao et al reported multiple posts by the same patients [28], and Freifeld et al indicated that patients may not identify AEs correctly [25]. Finally, several publications mentioned the inability of using social media to actively probe patients for responses [24,27,29]. For example, patients may use alternative wording than that which researchers anticipate, which could lead to misclassifying symptom experiences [29].

Regarding the acceptability of using social media to generate health data, Pages et al indicated that pharmaceutical companies are already using this type of data to gather information on AEs from patient perspectives [30]. Furthermore, Beusterien et al indicated that in patient-reported outcomes research, patient perspectives are commonly accepted with regards to disease and treatment impact [24], and both Freifeld et al and van der Heijden et al noted the importance of insights into the patient perspective provided by social media research for regulatory authorities [25,26]. However, Freifeld et al was also cautious on the use of social media to generate health data [25]. Reasons for their caution was the need to still establish its role in pharmacovigilance as social media are not yet used in routine surveillance. Additionally, they indicated that data acquisition from social media and automation need to be improved.

 Table 2. Study characteristics of included scientific publications that use social media to collect health data.

,		•				
Study	Study design	Study period	Posts analysed	Respondents	Type of social media used to collect health data	Type of health data collected
Beusterien et al 2013 [24]	Cross-sectional	52 days	1522	264	2 disease-specific forums	Adverse events, physical func- tioning & emotional impacts
Freifeld et al 2014 [25]	Retrospective	7 months	6,900,000	N/A ^a	Twitter	Adverse events
van der Heijden et al 2016 [26]	Prospective	70 months	N/A	272	Facebook (patient community)	Socio-demographic factors, dis- ease-specific characteristics ^b , functional outcome, and QoL ^c
McCarrier et al 2016 [27]	Cross-sectional	4 months	N/A	50	Online patient plat- form	Socio-demographic factors, dis- ease-specific characteristics ^d , experience of symptoms, percep- tions about treatment, and QoL
Mao et al 2013 [28]	Retrospective	8 years	1,235,400	N/A	12 disease-specific forums	Adverse events and adherence
Marshall et al 2015 [29]	Retrospective	8 years	50,426	12,991	1 disease-specific forum	Symptom occurrence, co-occur- rence, and similarity index of 25 preselected symptoms.
Pages et al 2014 [30]	Retrospective	1 year	111	66	5 health forums	Adverse events
Zaid et al 2014 [31]	Cross-sectional	30 days	N/A	57	Facebook (support group)	Socio-demographic factors, dis- ease-specific characteristics ^e , and QoL

^aN/A: not applicable.

^bDisease-specific characteristics include clinical presentation, findings on imaging and biopsy material, type and localization of disease, surgical and adjuvant treatment, local recurrences, and post-operative complications.

^cQoL: quality of life.

^dDisease-specific characteristics include self-reported current chronic lymphocytic leukaemia stage, performance status, and past and current treatment. ^eDisease-specific characteristics include clinical presentation, initial work-up, treatments, past and current disease status, follow-up, and recurrence pattern.

Table 3. Se	election of social media platform and	use of automated techniques by included	literature that use social media to collect health data
-------------	---------------------------------------	---	---

Study	Clear explanation for selection of social media platform	Web crawler used for collecting so- cial media health data	Automated technique used for analysis of health data
Beusterien et al 2013 [24]	Yes	No	No
Freifeld et al 2014 [25]	Yes	No ^a	Yes
van der Heijden et al 2016 [26]	Yes	No ^b	No
McCarrier et al 2016 [27]	Yes	No ^b	No
Mao et al 2013 [28]	Yes	Yes	Yes
Marshall et al 2015 [29]	No	Yes	Yes
Pages et al 2014 [30]	Yes	No	No
Zaid et al 2014 [31]	Yes	No ^b	No

^aThe Twitter application programming interface (API) was used to identify relevant tweets.

^bA survey was distributed via the social media platform.



Table 4. Strengths and limitations specific to the use of social media to generate health data.

Study	Strengths	Limitations
Beusterien et al 2013 [24]	Patient perspective; efficient and comprehensive collec- tion of PROMS ^a	Validating authenticity: selection bias; no active probing of patient responses; incomplete information of sample
Freifeld et al 2014 [25]	Patient perspective; complementary to pharmacovigilance; rapid information on AEs ^b	Information bias; volume of posts; noisy data
van der Heijden et al 2016 [26]	Access to patients with rare diseases; collection of PROMS; convenient to fill in; long-term follow-up	Validating authenticity; selection bias; low participation rate
McCarrier et al 2016 [27]	Alternative approaches to qualitative data collection; support development of PRO ^c instruments; access to pa- tients with rare diseases; motivated patients; lower costs per enrolled patient	Validating authenticity; selection bias; no active probing of patient responses; not achieving concept saturation; larger sample sizes needed
Mao et al 2013 [28]	Patient perspective; access to patients distributed over wide geographic areas; increased generalizability due to more diverse patient population; observed frequency key AEs reflected those reported in traditional studies	Selection bias; information bias; frequency data is not an indication of prevalence AEs
Marshall et al 2016 [29]	Vast quantities of data; easily accessible information; short time-period; access to patients with rare diseases; low costs; patient perspective; complementary to tradition- al studies	Validating authenticity; selection bias; noisy data; no ac- tive probing of patient responses; incomplete information of sample; data quality or format inadequate; ethical considerations; misinterpretation of posts
Pages et al 2014 [30]	Patient perspective; complementary to pharmacovigilance; identification new or unlabelled AEs	Information bias
Zaid et al 2014 [31]	Access to patients with rare diseases and that are distribut- ed over wide geographic areas; short time-period; moti- vated patients	Validating authenticity; selection bias

^aPROMS: patient-reported outcome measures.

^bAE: adverse event.

^cPRO: patient-reported outcome.

Discussion

This explorative review demonstrates that, within the field of oncology, social media could be used for assessing AEs by collecting health data from forums and to evaluate QoL through Facebook or online patient platforms. Social media provides an opportunity to efficiently assess patient perspectives and collect health data from patients with rare diseases that are distributed over wide geographic areas. However, validating the authenticity of health data from social media is difficult, and is prone to selection and information bias. Furthermore, this type of data should be used complementary to traditional forms of research. Finally, this review provides additional insights, compared to reviews that focus on social media to inform pharmacovigilance [32,33], by focusing on the use of social media to inform relative effectiveness assessments.

Arguably, the results found in this review on social media-generated data in oncology may not be generalizable to other fields of medicine, since different types of health data, social media or analysis may be of importance in other fields of medicine. However, many studies conducted in fields of medicine other than oncology similarly focused on identifying AEs [32-38], suggesting our results are at least partially generalizable. Although little is known about assessing QoL through social media in other fields of medicine, there is potential for this mode of health data collection since QoL is often difficult to measure in RCTs and observational studies

XSL•FO RenderX [20]. Finally, as our results show, another aspect of relative effectiveness that may be assessed through social media is treatment-switching and adherence behavior. A few pharmaceutical companies have been assessing this aspect already, thus demonstrating its potential [14,15,39]. Given the possibility of social media to generate data on AEs, QoL, and treatment-switching and adherence behavior, there is a great potential for social media-generated health data to enrich REA by incorporating information on these aspects.

One caveat of using social media to collect health data that requires special attention is the lack of clear methodological guidance. Standardized approaches to collecting health data from social media are necessary to ensure comparability and reproducibility between studies. For example, posts may either be extracted manually or by automated processes. The interpretation of these posts could also be done manually or by automated processes. However, some argue that automated processes may be unable to successfully interpret sarcasm in text posted on social media [25], while others argue that automated natural language processing could assist in analyzing the vast amounts of data available on social media [33,40,41]. Another methodological issue involves the use of correct search terms, as posts may include misspellings, non-medical terms, and slang [25,33,42]. Additionally, several studies reported important methodological limitations to consider when assessing data from social media, which include validating authenticity (eg, posts may be not genuine) [43-45], selection bias (eg, social media users may differ in age, gender, ethnicity and physical

location compared to non-users) [42,44,45] and information bias (eg, patients may be taking a specific drug but fail to report the drug or its effects) [43,45]. To manage these methodological limitations, it is important to systematically assess the risk of bias to determine the quality of the health data collected through social media. Extracting relevant health data from social media may be difficult and challenging due to the issues described above. Clear and uniform methodological guidance may improve the extraction, interpretation and subsequent use of social media to collect health data. An additional caveat that may hamper the use of social media for collecting health data for REA is the perceived risk of easy manipulation. A recent example of manipulation in social media was the circulation of fake news on social media during the 2016 elections in the United States of America [46-48]. These kind of examples affects the ability of social media users to discern what is true and correct information. However, although manipulation may occur, many still use social media to find information and to exchange experiences. Therefore, harnessing and analysing the vast amount of health data available on social media remains important.

Although caveats can be recognized in the use of social media-generated health data, the added value of collecting information on patients' perspectives and experiences towards relative effectiveness (eg, AEs, quality of life. switching-behavior) should be highlighted. For example, health data collected through social media may uncover AEs that occur after long-term use of new drugs, or they may detect AEs earlier compared to traditional methods [44,49], or provide insights that are not available in published literature (eg, diabetes patient experiences with laser therapy) [12]. Additionally, social media may be a better source to identify AEs that are mild or symptom-related compared to more traditional methods [44]. However, health data collected through social media should be used in conjunction with traditional methods to ensure the collection of a comprehensive overview of aspects that can provide information for REA.

Important for the comprehensiveness of this review is that we assessed both academic and grey literature, which minimizes the possibility of missing important insights. Additionally, we ensured the quality of the review through data abstraction conducted by two authors, which allowed a better substantiation of deductions made.

One limitation of this review was the focus on oncology, which may have resulted in missing literature on other aspects related to REA that could potentially be collected using social media. For example, PatientsLikeMe, an online patient platform that allows patients to share health data or exchange experiences on conditions and medications, published a few studies on the effectiveness of off-label drug use [43,50]. Additionally, PatientsLikeMe published a study focused on assessing the impact of menopause on disease severity in patients with multiple sclerosis. [51] These types of data may contribute to providing information for REA. The focus on oncology in this review was deemed appropriate since many new drugs are developed in the field of oncology, studies that assess these new drugs can be small and incomplete, and the European Medicines Agency and the European Network for Health Technology Assessment are also putting focus on the assessment of oncological drugs.

A second limitation relates to the search strategy employed in this explorative review. Firstly, the broad definition of social media that was used in this review may not allow for differentiating between passively collecting data (eg, by collecting posts from a forum) and actively collecting data (eg, by posting a survey on Facebook). There may be a difference in the information available from passively collecting information that patients discuss and post on social media, compared to actively posing questions to these patients in a survey. Secondly, by employing one database for our scientific and grey literature search we may have missed studies published in relevant journals that are not indexed by PubMed or grey literature that was not identified by the Google search engine. To overcome this limitation to some extent, we hand-searched the reference lists of included studies, based on title and abstract, and identified a few articles that had not been captured in the PubMed and Google search.

Social media may be a potential source of RWD for REA, particularly on aspects such as AEs, occurrence of disease-specific symptoms, adherence behavior, and QoL. This potential has not yet been fully realized due to methodological limitations that accompany social media-generated health data, like information bias and selection bias, as well as the limited acceptability of such data. However, the degree of usefulness of such data for relative effectiveness assessment should be further explored. Moreover, methodological guidelines and tools should be developed to address the limitations mentioned above.

Acknowledgments

The work leading to these results has received support from the Innovative Medicines Initiative Joint Undertaking under grant agreement number (115546), resources of which are composed of financial contribution from the European Union's Seventh Framework Programme (FP7/2007-2013) and EFPIA companies' in-kind contribution. The research leading to these results was conducted as part of the GetReal consortium. For further information please refer to the consortium's website [52]. This paper reflects the personal views of the stated authors.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.



References

Makady A, Goettsch W. GetReal. 2015. Glossary of definitions of common terms URL: <u>http://www.imi-getreal.eu/Portals/1/Documents/01%20deliverables/D1.</u>
 20/ 20 % 20 Provised % 20 CatReal% 20 closerers 20 % 20 ENAL % 20 write adv 20 write adv 20 closerers adv 20 closerer

<u>3%20-%20Revised%20GetReal%20glossary%20-%20FINAL%20updated%20version_25Oct16_webversion.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6zBoecpzY]

- 2. HTAi. HTA Glossary: Health Technology URL: <u>http://htaglossary.net/health+technology</u> [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6uV8kwKnY]
- 3. Antheunis ML, Tates K, Nieboer TE. Patients' and health professionals' use of social media in health care: motives, barriers and expectations. Patient Educ Couns 2013 Sep;92(3):426-431. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2013.06.020] [Medline: 23899831]
- 4. Tsuya A, Sugawara Y, Tanaka A, Narimatsu H. Do cancer patients tweet? Examining the twitter use of cancer patients in Japan. J Med Internet Res 2014;16(5):e137 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3298] [Medline: 24867458]
- 5. Pew Research Center. 2013. The diagnosis difference URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2013/11/26/the-diagnosis-difference/</u> [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6q0wYe4XI]
- 6. Kapp JM, Peters C, Oliver DP. Research recruitment using Facebook advertising: big potential, big challenges. J Cancer Educ 2013 Mar;28(1):134-137. [doi: 10.1007/s13187-012-0443-z] [Medline: 23292877]
- Khatri C, Chapman SJ, Glasbey J, Kelly M, Nepogodiev D, Bhangu A, on behalf of the STARSurg Committee. Social media and internet driven study recruitment: evaluating a new model for promoting collaborator engagement and participation. PLoS One 2015;10(3):e0118899 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0118899] [Medline: 25775005]
- Lane TS, Armin J, Gordon JS. Online Recruitment Methods for Web-Based and Mobile Health Studies: A Review of the Literature. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(7):e183 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4359] [Medline: 26202991]
- Cavallo DN, Chou WS, McQueen A, Ramirez A, Riley WT. Cancer prevention and control interventions using social media: user-generated approaches. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2014 Sep;23(9):1953-1956. [doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-14-0593] [Medline: 25103820]
- Laranjo L, Arguel A, Neves AL, Gallagher AM, Kaplan R, Mortimer N, et al. The influence of social networking sites on health behavior change: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2015 Jan;22(1):243-256. [doi: <u>10.1136/amiajnl-2014-002841</u>] [Medline: <u>25005606</u>]
- 11. Dizon DS, Graham D, Thompson MA, Johnson LJ, Johnston C, Fisch MJ, et al. Practical guidance: the use of social media in oncology practice. J Oncol Pract 2012 Sep;8(5):e114-e124 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1200/JOP.2012.000610] [Medline: 23277774]
- 12. Street JM, Braunack-Mayer AJ, Facey K, Ashcroft RE, Hiller JE. Virtual community consultation? Using the literature and weblogs to link community perspectives and health technology assessment. Health Expect 2008 Jun;11(2):189-200 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1369-7625.2007.00484.x] [Medline: 18430153]
- 13. Powell GE, Seifert HA, Reblin T, Burstein PJ, Blowers J, Menius JA, et al. Social Media Listening for Routine Post-Marketing Safety Surveillance. Drug Saf 2016 May;39(5):443-454. [doi: 10.1007/s40264-015-0385-6] [Medline: 26798054]
- 14. Sukkar E. The Pharmaceutical Journal. 2015. Searching social networks to detect adverse reactions URL: <u>http://www.pharmaceutical-journal.com/news-and-analysis/features/searching-social-networks-to-detect-adverse-reactions/20067624.</u> article [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6q0wwYsjE]
- Risson V, Saini D, Bonzani I, Huisman A, Olson M. Patterns of Treatment Switching in Multiple Sclerosis Therapies in US Patients Active on Social Media: Application of Social Media Content Analysis to Health Outcomes Research. J Med Internet Res 2016;18(3):e62 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5409] [Medline: 26987964]
- 16. ABPI Pharmacovigilance Expert Network. 2013. Guidance notes on the management of adverse events and product complaints from digital media URL: <u>http://www.abpi.org.uk/media/1593/abpi-guidance-on-pv-and-digital-media.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6zBpvGLO3]
- 17. PatientsLikeMe. 2015. PatientsLikeMe and the FDA Sign Research Collaboration Agreement URL: <u>http://blog.</u> patientslikeme.com/2015/06/15/patientslikeme-and-the-fda-sign-research-collaboration-agreement/ [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6q0x3uFXv]
- 18. Wicks P, Massagli M, Frost J, Brownstein C, Okun S, Vaughan T, et al. Sharing health data for better outcomes on PatientsLikeMe. J Med Internet Res 2010;12(2). [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.1549</u>] [Medline: <u>20542858</u>]
- 19. European Medicines Agency. 2015. Annual Report 2015 URL: <u>http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/</u> <u>Annual_report/2016/05/WC500206482.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6zBqmdsfy]
- Kleijnen S, Lipska I, Leonardo AT, Meijboom K, Elsada A, Vervölgyi V, et al. Relative effectiveness assessments of oncology medicines for pricing and reimbursement decisions in European countries. Ann Oncol 2016 Sep;27(9):1768-1775. [doi: <u>10.1093/annonc/mdw233</u>] [Medline: <u>27329251</u>]
- 21. Kaplan AM, Haenlein M. Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of Social Media. Business Horizons 2010 Jan;53(1):59-68. [doi: 10.1016/j.bushor.2009.09.003]
- 22. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. Int J Surg 2010;8(5):336-341 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2010.02.007] [Medline: 20171303]
- 23. SCImago. 2017. SJR SCImago Journal & Country Rank URL: <u>https://www.scimagojr.com/journalrank.php?category=2718</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6xsw01sQq]

- 24. Beusterien K, Tsay S, Gholizadeh S, Su Y. Real-world experience with colorectal cancer chemotherapies: patient web forum analysis. Ecancermedicalscience 2013;7:361 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3332/ecancer.2013.361] [Medline: 24143155]
- 25. Freifeld CC, Brownstein JS, Menone CM, Bao W, Filice R, Kass-Hout T, et al. Digital drug safety surveillance: monitoring pharmaceutical products in twitter. Drug Saf 2014 May;37(5):343-350 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s40264-014-0155-x] [Medline: 24777653]
- 26. van der Heijden L, Piner SR, van de Sande MAJ. Pigmented villonodular synovitis: a crowdsourcing study of two hundred and seventy two patients. Int Orthop 2016 Dec;40(12):2459-2468. [doi: 10.1007/s00264-016-3208-1] [Medline: 27169531]
- McCarrier KP, Bull S, Fleming S, Simacek K, Wicks P, Cella D, et al. Concept Elicitation Within Patient-Powered Research Networks: A Feasibility Study in Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia. Value Health 2016 Jan;19(1):42-52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jval.2015.10.013] [Medline: 26797235]
- Mao JJ, Chung A, Benton A, Hill S, Ungar L, Leonard CE, et al. Online discussion of drug side effects and discontinuation among breast cancer survivors. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2013 Mar;22(3):256-262 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pds.3365] [Medline: 23322591]
- Marshall SA, Yang CC, Ping Q, Zhao M, Avis NE, Ip EH. Symptom clusters in women with breast cancer: an analysis of data from social media and a research study. Qual Life Res 2016 Mar;25(3):547-557 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11136-015-1156-7] [Medline: 26476836]
- Pages A, Bondon-Guitton E, Montastruc JL, Bagheri H. Undesirable effects related to oral antineoplastic drugs: comparison between patients' internet narratives and a national pharmacovigilance database. Drug Saf 2014 Aug;37(8):629-637. [doi: 10.1007/s40264-014-0203-6] [Medline: 25027671]
- 31. Zaid T, Burzawa J, Basen-Engquist K, Bodurka DC, Ramondetta LM, Brown J, et al. Use of social media to conduct a cross-sectional epidemiologic and quality of life survey of patients with neuroendocrine carcinoma of the cervix: a feasibility study. Gynecol Oncol 2014 Jan;132(1):149-153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ygyno.2013.10.015] [Medline: 24145111]
- Lardon J, Abdellaoui R, Bellet F, Asfari H, Souvignet J, Texier N, et al. Adverse Drug Reaction Identification and Extraction in Social Media: A Scoping Review. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jul 10;17(7):e171 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4304] [Medline: 26163365]
- 33. Sarker A, Ginn R, Nikfarjam A, O'Connor K, Smith K, Jayaraman S, et al. Utilizing social media data for pharmacovigilance: A review. J Biomed Inform 2015 Apr;54:202-212 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2015.02.004] [Medline: 25720841]
- Abou TM, Rossard C, Cantaloube L, Bouscaren N, Roche G, Pochard L, et al. Analysis of patients' narratives posted on social media websites on benfluorex's (Mediator®) withdrawal in France. J Clin Pharm Ther 2014 Feb;39(1):53-55. [doi: 10.1111/jcpt.12103] [Medline: 24304185]
- 35. Liu X, Chen H. Identifying adverse drug events from patient social media: A case study for diabetes. IEEE Intell. Syst 2015 May;30(3):44-51. [doi: 10.1109/MIS.2015.7]
- Topaz M, Lai K, Dhopeshwarkar N, Seger DL, Sa'adon R, Goss F, et al. Clinicians' Reports in Electronic Health Records Versus Patients' Concerns in Social Media: A Pilot Study of Adverse Drug Reactions of Aspirin and Atorvastatin. Drug Saf 2016 Mar;39(3):241-250. [doi: 10.1007/s40264-015-0381-x] [Medline: 26715498]
- 37. Wu H, Fang H, Stanhope SJ. Exploiting online discussions to discover unrecognized drug side effects. Methods Inf Med 2013;52(2):152-159. [doi: 10.3414/ME12-02-0004] [Medline: 23450374]
- Hughes S, Cohen D. Can online consumers contribute to drug knowledge? A mixed-methods comparison of consumer-generated and professionally controlled psychotropic medication information on the internet. J Med Internet Res 2011;13(3):e53 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1716] [Medline: 21807607]
- 39. Petersen C. PM360 The essential resource for pharma marketers. 2015. Concrete Examples of Social Listening's Impact on Pharma URL: <u>https://www.pm360online.com/concrete-examples-of-social-listenings-impact-on-pharma/ [WebCite</u> <u>Cache ID 6q8ERpEcP]</u>
- 40. Baldwin T, Cook P, Lui M, MacKinlay A, Wang L. How noisy social media text, how diffrnt social media sources? 2013 Presented at: The 6th International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (IJCNLP); 2013; Nagoya, Japan.
- Reyes A, Rosso P, Buscaldi D. From humor recognition to irony detection: The figurative language of social media. Data & Knowledge Engineering 2012 Apr;74:1-12. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.datak.2012.02.005</u>]
- 42. Sloane R, Osanlou O, Lewis D, Bollegala D, Maskell S, Pirmohamed M. Social media and pharmacovigilance: A review of the opportunities and challenges. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2015 Oct;80(4):910-920 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/bcp.12717] [Medline: 26147850]
- 43. Frost J, Okun S, Vaughan T, Heywood J, Wicks P. Patient-reported outcomes as a source of evidence in off-label prescribing: analysis of data from PatientsLikeMe. J Med Internet Res 2011;13(1):e6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1643] [Medline: 21252034]
- 44. Golder S, Norman G, Loke YK. Systematic review on the prevalence, frequency and comparative value of adverse events data in social media. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2015 Oct;80(4):878-888. [doi: 10.1111/bcp.12746] [Medline: 26271492]
- 45. Leng HK. Methodological issues in using data from social networking sites. Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw 2013 Sep;16(9):686-689. [doi: 10.1089/cyber.2012.0355] [Medline: 23679568]
- 46. Allcott H, Gentzkow M. Social Media and Fake News in the 2016 Election. Journal of Economic Perspectives 2017 May;31(2):211-236. [doi: 10.1257/jep.31.2.211]

- 47. Silverman C. Buzzfeed. 2016. This Analysis Shows How Viral Face Election News Stories Outperformed Real News On Facebook URL: <u>https://www.buzzfeed.com/craigsilverman/</u><u>viral-fake-election-news-outperformed-real-news-on-facebook?utm_term=.ymmRRxdMPk#.mgpLLo5NM9</u> [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6q8Eg1VLZ]
- 48. Perrott K. ABC News. 2016. 'Fake new' on social media influences US election voters, experts say URL: <u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-11-14/fake-news-would-have-influenced-us-election-experts-say/8024660</u> [accessed 2018-05-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6q8F0ScwQ]
- Pierce CE, Bouri K, Pamer C, Proestel S, Rodriguez HW, Van LH, et al. Evaluation of Facebook and Twitter Monitoring to Detect Safety Signals for Medical Products: An Analysis of Recent FDA Safety Alerts. Drug Saf 2017 Apr;40(4):317-331 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s40264-016-0491-0] [Medline: 28044249]
- 50. Wicks P, Vaughan TE, Massagli MP, Heywood J. Accelerated clinical discovery using self-reported patient data collected online and a patient-matching algorithm. Nat Biotechnol 2011 May;29(5):411-414. [doi: <u>10.1038/nbt.1837</u>] [Medline: <u>21516084</u>]
- 51. Bove R, Healy BC, Secor E, Vaughan T, Katic B, Chitnis T, et al. Patients report worse MS symptoms after menopause: findings from an online cohort. Mult Scler Relat Disord 2015 Jan;4(1):18-24. [doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2014.11.009] [Medline: 25787049]
- 52. IMI-GetReal. New Methods for RWE Collection and Synthesis URL: <u>http://www.imi-getreal.eu</u> [WebCite Cache ID <u>6zzWb0SKV</u>]

Abbreviations

HTA: health technology assessment NLP: Natural Language Processing QoL: quality of life RCT: randomized controlled trial REA: relative effectiveness assessment RWD: real-world data

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 02.05.17; peer-reviewed by M Lambooij, H Narimatsu, T Kass-Hout, S Golder, A Sarker, L Laranjo, M Colder Carras; comments to author 01.08.17; revised version received 31.10.17; accepted 16.03.18; published 08.06.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Kalf RRJ, Makady A, ten Ham RMT, Meijboom K, Goettsch WG, IMI-GetReal Workpackage 1 Use of Social Media in the Assessment of Relative Effectiveness: Explorative Review With Examples From Oncology JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e11 URL: <u>http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e11/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/cancer.7952</u> PMID:<u>29884607</u>

©Rachel R.J. Kalf, Amr Makady, Renske M.T. ten Ham, Kim Meijboom, Wim G. Goettsch, On Behalf Of IMI-GetReal Workpackage 1. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 08.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Viewpoint

Patient-Centered Mobile Health Data Management Solution for the German Health Care System (The DataBox Project)

Titus Josef Brinker^{1,2,3}, MD, Dr med; Stefanie Rudolph¹, Dr; Daniela Richter¹, Dr; Christof von Kalle¹, MD, Dr med

¹Department of Translational Oncology, National Center for Tumor Diseases, German Cancer Research Center, Heidelberg, Germany

²German Cancer Consortium (DKTK), Heidelberg, Germany

³University Hospital Heidelberg, Department of Dermatology, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Corresponding Author:

Titus Josef Brinker, MD, Dr med Department of Translational Oncology National Center for Tumor Diseases German Cancer Research Center Im Neuenheimer Feld 460 Heidelberg, 69120 Germany Phone: 49 15175084347 Email: <u>titus.brinker@gmail.com</u>

Abstract

This article describes the DataBox project which offers a perspective of a new health data management solution in Germany. DataBox was initially conceptualized as a repository of individual lung cancer patient data (structured and unstructured). The patient is the owner of the data and is able to share his or her data with different stakeholders. Data is transferred, displayed, and stored online, but not archived. In the long run, the project aims at replacing the conventional method of paper- and storage-device-based handling of data for all patients in Germany, leading to better organization and availability of data which reduces duplicate diagnostic procedures, treatment errors, and enables the training as well as usage of artificial intelligence algorithms on large datasets.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e10160) doi:10.2196/10160

KEYWORDS

medical informatics; health data management

The development of intelligent storage, sharing, and analysis solutions for health care data has evolved over the recent years [1-4]. DataBox is a research project based in Germany and funded by the federal ministry for health as well as the federal ministry for education and research. It aims at improving health data management for patients and health care providers by creating a platform that is accessible from landline phones, computers, mobile phones, and tablets. DataBox provides individual data spaces for storage, analysis, and sharing of health data. The collaborating partners are the National Center for Tumor Diseases in Heidelberg (project lead), Köln University Hospital, Charité University Hospital in Berlin, and the German technology companies SAP and Siemens Healthineers. The ethics committees of the three collaborating centers approved the project.

Currently, patients in Germany receive a printed report by their physician at the end of their stay, often accompanied with other sheets of paper, compact disks, or other physical storage devices

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10160/
```

RenderX

containing diagnostic data such as radiological files. Patients are expected to manually carry all this information with them when switching health care providers. This status quo often leads to loss of data, duplicate diagnostic procedures, and treatment errors as well as a lack of instant access to available health data for patients not only during a hospital stay, but also in acute care situations. This lack of data is not only caused by patients losing some of these printed reports, disks, or storage devices or not bringing them to their new care provider, but also due to incompatibility of provided file types between health care providers.

DataBox aims at solving these problems by providing individual data spaces which are accessible for patients of all levels of digital literacy (from landline phones to smartphone devices). Patients can instantly access their individual health data as soon as it is available and share it with selected health care providers of their choice. At the same time, health providers can use the

platform to upload health data and to open shared patient data with an integrated format-agnostic viewer.

The digital format of the data enables the training as well as usage of artificial intelligence algorithms on large datasets, ultimately increasing the understandability and value of digitalized health care data for the patient. Machine learning, and more specifically, deep learning algorithms for supervised and unsupervised data analysis, are on the rise in the medical field [5-20] and may be enhanced in their precision by large organized datasets. The need to give citizens back the control of their data is the current task for health care according to the General Data Protection Regulation [21]. DataBox not only improves access by instantaneously synchronizing the health data in a secured cloud with individual data spaces but also lets the patient choose who may access it.

In the first 18 months (starting in January 2018), the DataBox project will focus on 4,000 lung cancer patients from Germany. However, the vision of the initiators of this government funded project is to replace the status quo as outlined above for the whole German health care system after the 18-month test period.

Authors' Contributions

TJB is the technical lead of the DataBox project and the Head of App Development at the National Center for Tumor Diseases (NCT). SR is the current project manager, DR is the former project manager and CK is the initiator of the DataBox project and Head of the Department of Translational Oncology at the NCT which has the project lead.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. Zhang Y, Qiu M, Tsai CW, Hassan MM, Alamri A. Health-CPS: Healthcare Cyber-Physical System Assisted by Cloud and Big Data. IEEE Systems Journal 2017 Mar 17;11(1):88-95. [doi: 10.1109/JSYST.2015.2460747]
- Almalki M, Gray K, Sanchez FM. The use of self-quantification systems for personal health information: big data management activities and prospects. Health Inf Sci Syst 2015;3(Suppl 1 HISA Big Data in Biomedicine and Healthcare 2013 Con):S1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2047-2501-3-S1-S1] [Medline: 26019809]
- Krumholz HM. Big data and new knowledge in medicine: the thinking, training, and tools needed for a learning health system. Health Aff (Millwood) 2014 Jul;33(7):1163-1170 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0053] [Medline: 25006142]
- 4. Bates DW, Saria S, Ohno-Machado L, Shah A, Escobar G. Big data in health care: using analytics to identify and manage high-risk and high-cost patients. Health Aff (Millwood) 2014 Jul;33(7):1123-1131. [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0041] [Medline: 25006137]
- Miotto R, Wang F, Wang S, Jiang X, Dudley JT. Deep learning for healthcare: review, opportunities and challenges. Brief Bioinform 2017 May 06. [doi: 10.1093/bib/bbx044] [Medline: 28481991]
- Ching T, Himmelstein D, Beaulieu-Jones B, Kalinin A, Do B, Way G, et al. Opportunities and obstacles for deep learning in biology and medicine. J R Soc Interface 2018 Apr;15(141) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1098/rsif.2017.0387] [Medline: 29618526]
- Burlina P, Pacheco K, Joshi N, Freund D, Bressler NM. Comparing humans and deep learning performance for grading AMD: A study in using universal deep features and transfer learning for automated AMD analysis. Comput Biol Med 2017 Dec 01;82:80-86 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.compbiomed.2017.01.018] [Medline: 28167406]
- Cabitza F, Rasoini R, Gensini GF. Unintended Consequences of Machine Learning in Medicine. JAMA 2017 Aug 08;318(6):517-518. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.2017.7797</u>] [Medline: <u>28727867</u>]
- Becker A, Blüthgen C, Mühlematter U, Boss A. Medicina ex Machina: Machine Learning in der Medizin. Praxis (Bern 1994) 2018 Jan;107(1):19-23. [doi: <u>10.1024/1661-8157/a002920</u>] [Medline: <u>29295679</u>]
- Niu Y, Gong E, Xu J, Pauly J, Zaharchuk G. Abstract WP53: Improved Prediction of the Final Infarct From Acute Stroke Neuroimaging Using Deep Learning. : Am Heart Assoc; 2018 May 02 Presented at: International Stroke Conference; Jan 24, 2018 – Jan 26, 2018; Hawaii p. A.
- Xu L, Tetteh G, Lipkova J, Zhao Y, Li H, Christ P, et al. Automated Whole-Body Bone Lesion Detection for Multiple Myeloma on Ga-Pentixafor PET/CT Imaging Using Deep Learning Methods. Contrast Media Mol Imaging 2018 May;2018(5):2391925-2391926 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2018/2391925] [Medline: 29531504]
- Gehrmann S, Dernoncourt F, Li Y, Carlson E, Wu J, Welt J, et al. Comparing deep learning and concept extraction based methods for patient phenotyping from clinical narratives. PLoS One 2018;13(2):e0192360 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0192360] [Medline: 29447188]
- Mohamed A, Berg W, Peng H, Luo Y, Jankowitz R, Wu S. A deep learning method for classifying mammographic breast density categories. Med Phys 2018 Jan;45(1):314-321. [doi: <u>10.1002/mp.12683</u>] [Medline: <u>29159811</u>]
- 14. Ekins S, Clark A, Perryman A, Freundlich J, Korotcov A, Tkachenko V. Accessible Machine Learning Approaches for Toxicology. Computational Toxicology: Risk Assessment for Chemicals 2018. [doi: <u>10.1002/9781119282594.ch1</u>]

- Hao Y, Khoo H, von Ellenrieder N, Zazubovits N, Gotman J. DeepIED: An epileptic discharge detector for EEG-fMRI based on deep learning. Neuroimage Clin 2018;17:962-975 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2017.12.005] [Medline: 29321970]
- Choi H, Na KJ. A Risk Stratification Model for Lung Cancer Based on Gene Coexpression Network and Deep Learning. Biomed Res Int 2018;2018:2914280 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2018/2914280] [Medline: 29581968]
- Kermany D, Goldbaum M, Cai W, Valentim C, Liang H, Baxter S, et al. Identifying Medical Diagnoses and Treatable Diseases by Image-Based Deep Learning. Cell 2018 Feb 22;172(5):1122-1131.e9. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cell.2018.02.010</u>] [Medline: <u>29474911</u>]
- Lee HC, Ryu HG, Chung EJ, Jung CWPOBIDTCIOPDLA. Prediction of Bispectral Index during Target-controlled Infusion of Propofol and Remifentanil: A Deep Learning Approach. Anesthesiology 2018 Mar;128(3):492-501. [doi: <u>10.1097/ALN.000000000001892</u>] [Medline: <u>28953500</u>]
- Schirrmeister RT, Springenberg JT, Fiederer LDJ, Glasstetter M, Eggensperger K, Tangermann M, et al. Deep learning with convolutional neural networks for EEG decoding and visualization. Hum Brain Mapp 2017 Nov;38(11):5391-5420 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/hbm.23730] [Medline: 28782865]
- 20. Shahin M, Ahmed B, Hamida S, Mulaffer F, Glos M, Penzel T. Deep Learning and Insomnia: Assisting Clinicians With Their Diagnosis. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 2017 Nov;21(6):1546-1553. [doi: 10.1109/JBHI.2017.2650199] [Medline: 28092583]
- 21. Rumbold J, Pierscionek B. The Effect of the General Data Protection Regulation on Medical Research. J Med Internet Res 2017 Feb 24;19(2):e47 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7108] [Medline: 28235748]

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 16.02.18; peer-reviewed by A Zeleke, A Benis; comments to author 08.03.18; revised version received 11.03.18; accepted 11.04.18; published 11.05.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Brinker TJ, Rudolph S, Richter D, von Kalle C Patient-Centered Mobile Health Data Management Solution for the German Health Care System (The DataBox Project) JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e10160 URL: http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10160/ doi:10.2196/10160 PMID:29752255

©Titus Josef Brinker, Stefanie Rudolph, Daniela Richter, Christof von Kalle. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 11.05.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Toward Timely Data for Cancer Research: Assessment and Reengineering of the Cancer Reporting Process

Abdulrahman M Jabour^{1,2}, MHSM, PhD; Brian E Dixon^{3,4,5}, MPA, PhD; Josette F Jones², RN, PhD; David A Haggstrom^{5,6,7}, MAS, MD

¹Health Informatics Department, Faculty of Public Health and Tropical Medicine, Jazan University, Jazan, Saudi Arabia

²Department of BioHealth Informatics, School of Informatics and Computing, Indiana University & Purdue University Indianapolis, Indianapolis, IN, United States

³Center for Biomedical Informatics, Regenstrief Institute, Indianapolis, IN, United States

⁴Department of Epidemiology, Richard M Fairbanks School of Public Health, Indiana University, Indianapolis, IN, United States

⁶Division of General Internal Medicine, Department of Medicine, Indiana University, Indianapolis, IN, United States

⁷Center for Health Services Research, Regenstrief Institute, Indianapolis, IN, United States

Corresponding Author:

Abdulrahman M Jabour, MHSM, PhD Health Informatics Department Faculty of Public Health and Tropical Medicine Jazan University Al Maarefah Rd Jazan, 45142 Saudi Arabia Phone: 966 509887715 Fax: 966 509887715 Email: ajabour@imail.iu.edu

Abstract

Background: Cancer registries systematically collect cancer-related data to support cancer surveillance activities. However, cancer data are often unavailable for months to years after diagnosis, limiting its utility.

Objective: The objective of this study was to identify the barriers to rapid cancer reporting and identify ways to shorten the turnaround time.

Methods: Certified cancer registrars reporting to the Indiana State Department of Health cancer registry participated in a semistructured interview. Registrars were asked to describe the reporting process, estimate the duration of each step, and identify any barriers that may impact the reporting speed. Qualitative data analysis was performed with the intent of generating recommendations for workflow redesign. The existing and redesigned workflows were simulated for comparison.

Results: Barriers to rapid reporting included access to medical records from multiple facilities and the waiting period from diagnosis to treatment. The redesigned workflow focused on facilitating data sharing between registrars and applying a more efficient queuing technique while registrars await the delivery of treatment. The simulation results demonstrated that our recommendations to reduce the waiting period and share information could potentially improve the average reporting speed by 87 days.

Conclusions: Knowing the time elapsing at each step within the reporting process helps in prioritizing the needs and estimating the impact of future interventions. Where some previous studies focused on automating some of the cancer reporting activities, we anticipate much shorter reporting by leveraging health information technologies to target this waiting period.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e4) doi:10.2196/cancer.7515

KEYWORDS

RenderX

neoplasms; registries; SEER program; workflow; computer simulation; data collection; epidemiological monitoring

⁵Health Services Research and Development Center for Health Information and Communication, Roudebush Veterans Affairs Medical Center, Indianapolis, IN, United States

Introduction

Data Quality in Cancer Registries

Despite multiple reports from the National Academy of Medicine (NAM; formerly Institute of Medicine) dating back to 1999, achieving higher quality cancer care remains a challenge [1]. In its latest report, the NAM recommended leveraging health information technologies to create a Rapid Learning System in which the latest evidence and knowledge regarding cancer case outcomes is fed back into cancer care delivery processes and treatments [1]. One specific recommendation is to leverage cancer registries together with electronic health record (EHR) systems to enable timely capture and reporting of data [2,3]. Current approaches can take more than a year after diagnosis before data are available at state-based cancer registries for wider use [4]. Despite the rich data available in cancer registries, the lengthy reporting time poses a major barrier to using these data for real-time, actionable outcome and quality reports [1-5].

Understanding Cancer Reporting Process

There is limited evidence on the reporting process, the barriers to more rapid reporting, or precisely how EHR systems might be used to improve timeliness. Existing studies largely examine factors associated with the timeliness of cancer data [6-10]. For example, a study in the first group by Gagen and Cress investigated the association between reporting delays and gender, race, type of reporting facility, cancer site, and stage at diagnosis [10]. Of these factors, the type of reporting facility (eg, hospital, physician's office, and laboratory) was associated with reporting time; cases reported by hospitals had shorter reporting times compared with those reported by physician offices or laboratory centers [10]. At least one prior study focused on EHR systems' impact on cancer registries. Among a convenience sample of cancer registrars, Houser et al asked attendees at a conference whether they used EHR systems to access data, as well as their perceptions of the benefits and challenges associated with EHR usage [11]. Although this study found that EHR systems were being used and viewed favorably by the majority of sampled conference attendees, the study did not provide detailed insights into the sequence of reporting tasks or the workflow efficiency.

While providing an important foundation, prior research has not described the precise challenges associated with the sequence of steps involved in the cancer reporting process or potential solutions to address specific challenges. Cancer reporting is complex, labor-intensive, and typically performed by certified cancer registrars referred to as certified tumor registrars (CTRs). Registrars are data information specialists who capture the complete medical history for cancer patients including diagnosis, treatment, and health status and then report this information to cancer registries [12]. Cancer registrars must compile patient data from various sources, analyze these data, and enter the data into a complete, uniform abstract. These abstracts must then be transmitted along a reporting chain spanning hospitals, state health agencies, and the national Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Reporting turnaround time is largely dependent upon the activities

XSI•F(

performed at the hospital level by cancer registrars such as data searching, collection, and abstraction. Reduction in the reporting time cannot be achieved without a comprehensive understanding of the reporting workflow and challenges faced by CTRs at the hospital level. To address similar challenges, many studies have shown the value of workflow evaluation in navigating the complexity of health care systems. Workflow evaluation has been used in health care settings such as emergency departments, primary care, pharmacy, and radiology departments [13-17]. These studies commonly utilize some combination of field observations and in-depth interviews. Although field observations can reveal details that users might overlook, in-depth interviews can provide a deeper understanding of the processes and tasks involved, such as task descriptions, alternative routes, the rationale for given choices, and the difficulties encountered.

To investigate the reporting process and identify barriers to timely reporting, we conducted key informant interviews with CTRs across the state of Indiana. Insights from the interviews were translated into input for simulations of the reporting process to explore ways that the reporting time could be decreased. In addition, the study explored ways in which EHR systems and health information exchange (HIE) could be leveraged to improve cancer reporting data timeliness.

Methods

Study Design

To better understand the complex processes involved in cancer case reporting, we conducted a multi-phase study. First, we interviewed cancer registrars to identify barriers to timely reporting and developed a model of current reporting processes. Second, we developed computer simulation models to represent the current state and a potential, redesigned future state. The outputs of the two simulations were compared to determine the impact of health information technology innovations, including the use of EHR systems that might be implemented to increase the speed of cancer case reporting processes. The study was approved by the institutional review board at Indiana University.

System and Scope

In the United States, all 50 individual states have programs for cancer surveillance, involving the routine collection and compilation of specified clinical and demographic information about every newly diagnosed, reportable cancer [18,19]. Hospitals report cancer cases to state-level registries operated by public health authorities, which in turn report to nationwide registries to enable population-based analysis. Cases received by state registries are reported to the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results program operated by the National Cancer Institute and/or the National Program of Cancer Registries operated by the CDC [18-23].

In this study, we examine the US state-level cancer reporting process by interviewing CTRs who report on behalf of hospitals to the Indiana State Department of Health (ISDH) cancer registry. The ISDH cancer registry collects information related to tumor cases diagnosed or treated within the State of Indiana as required by state law or federal regulations [22].

The information obtained by the ISDH cancer registry includes demographic, treatment, and diagnostic data that are used for a wide range of activities, including epidemiologic studies of cancer causes and outcomes that can inform public health policies [22].

Study Participants and Recruitment

In this study, recruitment was limited to CTRs who report case information to the ISDH cancer registry. Participants were invited to participate in either face-to-face or telephone interviews. Participants were identified through hospital staff directories and the Indiana Cancer Registrars Association. When recruiting participants, we directly contacted registrars reporting for larger hospitals (with 300 beds or more) within Indianapolis. To include registrars reporting for smaller hospitals and individual facilities, registrars from the Indiana Cancer Registrars Association directory were invited via email. Nonrespondents were reminded 2 weeks after the initial invitation. Snowball sampling, wherein initial contacts identify other individuals who may have insight into the topics of interest, was also used to expand the number of participants.

Recruitment occurred over a 5-month period between the end of March and August 2015. The recruitment process was concurrent with the development of the workflow and simulation models to validate model assumptions and compare the simulation output with the real system. Participants were identified and approached until saturation was achieved [24], that is, until no new themes or ideas were found. Upon completion of the interview, participants were thanked with a US \$20 gift card.

Interview Guide

Interviews were semistructured and task-oriented. The interview guide was developed to investigate the following areas: (1) understanding the workflow of cancer reporting, (2) estimating the time spent on each phase within the process, and (3) identifying the barriers to rapid reporting (Multimedia Appendix 1). Follow-up questions were asked for clarification and to confirm the representation of the developed model. Probing questions were asked to investigate additional information such as decision-making processes and alternative processes. For example, participants were asked to estimate the time required to complete abstraction of case information from the patient's record. Later, they were asked if there are any types of information that take longer than others to abstract, and if so, how often they encounter these data types. In addition to describing the present state of cancer registry reporting, participants were asked to freely envision and describe optimal cancer reporting mechanisms, enabling them to transcend concerns for current resources or structural limitations [25].

Analysis

Interview data were analyzed using a grounded theory approach [26-28]. We employed the following analysis steps: open coding, axial coding, and selective coding [26]. During the open coding step, keywords, phrases, and ideas were extracted to develop concepts and subcategories. Examples of these subcategories included barriers, facilitators, duration of each subtask, and reporting sources. During the axial coding, we grouped the concepts and subcategories into similar categories and considered the relationships among them. One relationship included the reporting step in which a barrier was encountered and a facilitator was used to overcome the barrier. For example, when CTRs reported difficulties accessing information from external hospitals, we examined whether the difficulties were encountered during the case finding or the abstracting phase. We further examined whether a barrier was encountered for all cancer types or a particular type of cancer, as well as whether a barrier was reported by CTRs from all hospitals or a subgroup of hospitals (eg, large hospitals). During selective coding, we used the derived categories to form higher-level themes. The analysis was performed using NVivo 10 (developed by QSR international).

Flowchart and Simulation Development

Data from the interviews were utilized to guide the development and refinement of information flow models. We identified sequences of reporting activities, data sources, roles, and the duration of each task. The procedure for the flowchart development followed the hierarchical task analysis technique [29]. The flowchart developed arranges the tasks within the reporting process and the flow of information for both the existing workflow (Figure 1) and the redesigned workflow (Figure 2).

Using AnyLogic 7.1, we developed a discrete-events simulation of the current workflow (Figure 3). We used the data collected during the interviews to inform the simulation development (Multimedia Appendix 2). The input data included the duration of activity, waiting time, and number of cases performed. The simulation model provided an indication of the time spent at each phase of reporting (eg, processing time, waiting time, and time cases spend in queue before being processed). The flowchart and simulation model development occurred concurrently with the interviews to test the model's assumptions and enable iteration. This allowed us to validate the model representation and assumptions with the data obtained from the interviewees.

The simulation model was validated through an iterative process of calibration and comparison with the existing workflow. This validation included ensuring the model represented real-life processes by comparing the total reporting time estimated by the registrars in interviews with the simulation output [30].



Jabour et al

Figure 1. Cancer reporting flowchart for the existing workflow. ICD: International Classification of Diseases.





Figure 2. Cancer reporting flowchart for the redesigned workflow. ICD: International Classification of Diseases.





Figure 3. Simulation model for the existing workflow.



Thereafter, we simulated the redesigned workflow to estimate the difference in reporting time compared with the current workflow (Figure 4). In the existing workflow, registrars wait about 3-6 months for treatment to be initiated (Textbox 1). To predict the potential savings in reporting time, we needed to estimate the time between diagnoses and receiving treatment, which could not be estimated by the interviewed registrars. Registrars agreed that this time could vary based on factors such as cancer site, cancer stage, and hospital resources. To estimate this time, we used the findings from a previous study by Bilimoria et al that calculate the time between diagnosis and treatment [31]. Bilimoria et al examined 1,228,071 patient records from 1995 to 2005 using data from the National Cancer Database, which represents around 1443 hospitals in the United States. Treatment waiting time was simulated using the (average; minimum-maximum) days for the three cancer types. The calculated values for breast, colorectal, and lung cancer were (24; 14-40), (37; 20-63), and (26; 13-46), respectively [31] (Multimedia Appendix 2). We also used the *Cancer Facts and Figures, 2012* to estimate the proportion of each cancer type at the ISDH cancer registry (ISDH, 2012).



Figure 4. Simulation model for the redesigned workflow.



Textbox 1. Estimated time for each reporting step.

Activity time (tasks performed by registrars)

- Task: Case finding from the pathology reports
 - Time: Daily 1 hour
- Task: Case finding from the International Classification of Diseases-9 list
 - Time: Monthly 1 day
- Task: Abstraction
 - Time: Daily 45 min to 1.5 hours per case

Nonactivity time (waiting time)

- Phase: Suspense file
 - Time: 3-6 months, varies among hospitals
- Phase: Completed cases reside at the local registry before submission
 - Time: An average of 15 days for hospitals with higher caseloads (>300 cases per year)

Results

Overview

RenderX

A total of 14 registrars agreed to participate, and the average interview duration was 28 min (range 17-44 min). Half of the participating registrars reported for larger hospitals (300 beds and over). Out of the 14 registrars interviewed, 6 were reporting

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e4/

for hospitals within Indianapolis and the others were reporting for rural hospitals.

The interview focused on the following areas: (1) understanding the workflow of cancer reporting, (2) estimating the time spent on each phase within the process, and (3) identifying the barriers to rapid reporting. The interview results were organized into the existing workflow description and barriers, recommended workflow, and simulation comparison.

Existing Workflow Description

Using the interview data, we mapped and described the existing reporting workflow. The reporting process comprises 3 major steps: case finding, abstraction, and reporting (Figure 1). The details of each step are described below.

Step 1: Case Finding

When registrars were asked "how does reporting start?," they reported that the first step is case finding. This involves identifying new cases of cancer that have been diagnosed within a given period. This applies to all inpatients and outpatients diagnosed with or treated for a reportable tumor. Registrars reported that 90% to 95% of the reported cases are identified through pathology reports. Pathology reports are especially useful because they contain detailed information about the cancer diagnosis, histology, and behavior. Some facilities use additional sources for case finding, including hospital admission and discharge records, surgery schedules, cytology reports, oncology reports (medical and radiation), radiology reports, and billing records. Participants suggested that those sources are less informative than pathology reports. Nonetheless, registrars often use multiple sources or refer to medical records to find the information that they need. Data collected during case finding may include demographic information and basic information about the tumor such as site, histology, and behavior. The amount of information collected at this stage is subjected to the information availability and thus, may vary from case to case. Missing information is often completed during the abstracting phase, as the primary goal of case finding is the identification of potentially reportable cases.

Once a case is confirmed as reportable, it is added to a suspense file to await abstraction. In most facilities, case finding is performed daily or weekly (for pathology reports) and monthly (for all other sources). Cases may then reside in the suspense file for several months before abstraction. The rationale for this waiting period is to allow for tests and treatments to be performed and thus, available for inclusion in the report ultimately sent to public health authorities.

Step 2: Abstraction

Although case finding provides an initial awareness of a given case, abstraction is more comprehensive and detailed. Abstraction uses different parts of the medical record to collect demographic information, tumor-related information, and information about staging, diagnostic studies, and treatment. When registrars were asked to describe the abstracting process, we found that abstraction is less structured than case finding as registrars flexibly use different parts of the medical record to create a summary.

When registrars were asked, "where in the reporting cycle does the delay exist?," they reported that abstraction could be delayed when data are not available in local medical records. This is more frequent when patients receive care at an outside facility. Registrars indicated that the percentage of cases that require contacting external facilities varies widely, from 10% to 40%. To access records at outside facilities, reporting registrars often reach out to people at the hospitals where care was provided. These individual contacts may range from health care providers

RenderX

(eg, doctors or nurses) to cancer registrars working at the external facilities. Once all the required information is collected and the abstract is considered complete, it is then saved in preparation for submission.

The interviews revealed that both case finding and abstracting could be performed by the same registrar, especially at smaller hospitals where the number of registrars is limited. Larger hospitals, on the other hand, are more likely to divide the role such that registrars can focus on either case finding or abstracting.

Step 3: Submission

Registrars save the completed abstracts and send them in batches to the state registry at fixed time intervals. The submission is made electronically and takes less than 15 min for the entire batch. Facilities with a higher number of cases are required to report abstracts to the state registry at a higher frequency. For example, the ISDH requires hospitals with an average of 1 to 59 cases annually to report their cases once each year; hospitals with an average of 60 to 149 cases annually are required to report their cases quarterly; hospitals with an average of 150 to 299 cases annually are required to report their cases every other month; and hospitals with an average of 300 or more cases annually are required to report them on a monthly basis.

Time per Step

We asked registrars to estimate the time it takes to perform each task, and we aggregated the average time estimated (Textbox 1). During interview, we also asked registrars if they encounter a delay or have to wait during the reporting process. The interview results show that the reporting process cycle time contains both activity and waiting times. The activity time includes the time that registrars spend to access and retrieve data, review the records, and enter information into the system. Waiting time, on the other hand, refers to the time during which cases or records reside in the system while no activities are being performed. This includes the time that cases reside in a suspense file before abstraction as well as the time that completed reports reside in the local system before being sent to the appropriate state registry.

Existing Workflow Barriers

We aggregated the barriers identified during the interview and grouped them into the following themes. Most reported barriers were related to data exchange, followed by information quality-related barriers (Textbox 2).

Data Exchange

The most commonly reported barrier was accessing information at external hospitals. Many of the facilities providing oncology treatment are external or independent. Registrars reported that the percentage of cases that requires contacting external facilities varies from 10% to 40%. While describing the barriers encountered, one interviewee stated:

Getting the information from physicians and letting them know they are not breaking HIPPA if they give us this information. Telling them even if we are not face-to-face with the patients, we are still doing patient care.

Textbox 2. Summary of barriers reported by cancer registrars.

Theme: Data exchange

- Number of respondents: 8
- Key barriers identified:
 - Difficulty accessing information within facilities outside the hospital network
 - The lack of data exchange between electronic systems

Theme: Information quality

- Number of respondents: 6
- Key barriers identified:
 - International Classification of Diseases codes are not sufficient for confirming the repeatability of the flagged cases
 - Text reports using uncertain language such as "probable," "suspected," "likely," "questionable," and "possible"
 - Different treating physicians sometimes report contradicting information

Theme: Information processing

- Number of respondents: 5
- Key barriers identified:
 - Combine different events into a single coherent abstract
 - Interpret some of the information in the medical records and translate it to fit the registry requirement
 - Complicated cases with many procedures
 - Large number of nonreportable cases that are flagged to be reviewed

Theme: Administrative tasks

- Number of respondents: 3
- Key barriers identified:
 - Administrative tasks such as reviewing compliancy, serving on the tumor board and on cancer committees
 - Reporting for other institutions with different reporting requirements such as Commission on Cancer

Theme: Technical factors

- Number of respondents: 2
- Key barriers identified:
 - System session timeout
 - Some systems do not have the ability to distinguish the previously reported cases from the new cases

Another interviewee stated:

I tend to go onsite and meet people. I don't call a lot because some places are not happy giving that information. They want to know who I am and where I am from, so the contact I do have, I build a rapport with and I get the information from them.

When patients receive treatment at an external facility, the abstracting registrar sometimes contacts the registrar working for that facility instead of contacting the physicians or nurses. This is often expressed as a preferable alternative, because they are familiar with the reporting process and requirements. One interviewee also stated that the real obstacle comes with finding out where patients receive treatment, as this is not always indicated in the medical records.

Another information exchange-related barrier was the system inability to exchange information between departments within the same hospital. An example of this would be hospitals that use multiple systems such as legacy systems, paper-based systems, or interoperable systems. One registrar stated that the hospital system does not support some of the technology they wish to use. Because the hospital system is not compatible with the oncology management reporting system, registrars are not able to use all of the features that require data sharing.

Information Quality

Registrars reported some issues associated with physician's notes, such as the lack of information and the ambiguous terminology. Most cancer diagnoses are confirmed through biopsy, but when pathology reports are not available, other information sources such as physician's notes or diagnostic imaging reports are used. The difficulty arises when uncertain language is used. Terms such as "probable," "suspected," "likely," "questionable," or "possible" lead registrars to seek more data sources to confirm diagnosis.

A less common barrier identified during abstracting is contradiction in the information found in the records. In some rare cases, registrars find contradictions in the different information sources, such as physician's notes and pathology reports or even within physician's notes if multiple physicians treat the same patient.

Information Processing

Registrars sometimes expressed some forms of mental load while dealing with information. They collect information from multiple sources and arrange them in chronological order, building a series of events. One interviewee described it as putting together pieces of a puzzle, where they try to find the answer to what they are looking into. The sequence of events has to follow a logical treatment path, using the available data. This process can get complicated when some of the expected events (such as treatment or procedures) are missing. Registrars then will try to find out which data are missing or which procedures were not performed. One registrar commented:

When you do that abstracting for patients you are writing their story, you are the author. You want to make sure you have all the facts, the dates, the treatment collection, date of birth, name, so when you write, your comments have to be clear as to what happened to that patient.

The second factor that contributes to the mental load is the interpretation of the physician's note. Terminology used may differ from that which is required by the central registries. Interpreting this information requires not only a solid understanding of the domain but also an understanding of the patient's individual situation and contexts. This can be more challenging for complicated cases with many procedures.

An additional challenge can be presented when using International Classification of Diseases (ICD) codes for case finding. During case finding, registrars search the hospital database for the predetermined set of codes and keywords that may indicate a tumor. This may result in many nonreportable cases also being retrieved by the system. Registrars indicated that only 2.5% to 11% of the cases identified through disease indices are reportable. To filter them, registrars manually review the results to verify their eligibility for reporting.

Administrative Tasks

Some registrars indicated that administrative tasks, such as reviewing compliancy and serving on a tumor board and on cancer committees, could be time-consuming. In addition to reporting to state registries, some hospitals voluntarily report to the Commission on Cancer (CoC), which requires continuous follow-up. This involves updating the patient status, cancer status, any recurrence, new cancer, or new treatments. To perform the follow-up, registrars continue searching and updating patients' information for life. When describing the follow-up required by CoC, one registrar stated:

Going through 3000 plus in the suspense file and only getting 300 or 50 in my case. That is a huge time-consuming part.

Technical Factors

Registrars collect information from diverse sources, which requires them to access different systems, paper records, or make phone calls. Being busy with one source will result in inactivity in the previous one, and most electronic systems will log the user out automatically if being inactive for certain period of time. One registrar commented:

My most time-consuming thing for me lately is getting the medical records to work...logging to the system, staying logged in, dealing with connection.

Other barriers were software-related. Some registrars indicated that open source software, such as Rocky Mountain, only provide the basic features and do not provide any of the additional functionalities that can promote an efficient workflow, especially for matching cases and case follow-up.

Workflow Recommendations

The redesign focused on the deviations that could have the highest impact on the reporting time (Textbox 3). On the basis of the respondents' feedback, time spent on cancer reporting comprises not only the time spent on tasks but also waiting time, which consumes most of the total reporting time (Textbox 1). Most of this waiting time occurs while patients await treatments and procedures. Respondents further indicated that the time cases reside in suspense files vary between facilities, but the same waiting time is applied to all cases within a given facility. Registrars agreed that procedures and treatments could be performed at different speeds, depending on many factors such as cancer type, cancer stage, and facility resources. This variation suggests that using a standard waiting time for all cases creates an unnecessary delay if treatments are delivered earlier than the anticipated time. We recommend using a notification system (described below) to target this phase of reporting due to its higher impact on timeliness relative to the other phases (Textbox 1). Moreover, cancer registrars reported that data exchange and access to external records was a major barrier during abstraction. On the basis of impact and pervasiveness, we recommend incorporating an electronic pathology reporting system (ePath) for case finding, access to HIE networks, and secure messaging systems (Textbox 3).


Textbox 3. Barriers addressed by recommendations.

Recommendation: Electronic pathology reporting system

- Barrier theme: Information processing
 - Specific example: Over 90% of the cases identified during case finding are identified through pathology reports

Recommendation: Notification system

- Barrier theme: Not applicable
 - Specific example: Waiting time in the suspense file: cases may take up to 6 months after case finding to abstracting

Recommendation: Access to health information exchange

- Barrier theme: Data exchange
 - Specific example: Difficulty accessing information within facilities outside the hospital network
- Barrier theme: Information processing
 - Specific examples:
 - International Classification of Diseases codes are not sufficient for confirming the repeatability of the flagged cases
 - Text reports using uncertain language such "probable," "suspected," "likely," "questionable," and "possible"

Recommendation: Messaging system

- Barrier theme: Data exchange
 - Specific example: Difficulty accessing information within facilities outside the hospital network

Electronic Pathology Reporting System

About 90% to 95% of cases identified at the case finding stage are identified through pathology reports. Using an ePath system for case finding has been shown to improve reporting timeliness and increase reporting efficiency [32]. Many registrars stated that they had automated the process of case finding from pathology reports and adopted the Public Health Information Network Messaging System for sending Health Level Seven (HL7) messages [32-34].

Notification System

We propose adding a notification system between the hospital cancer data management system and the EHR system to notify registrars when new treatments are delivered. Using a notification system would enable registrars to abstract a given case as soon as new treatment data are added to the hospital EHR system instead of the current method, which applies the same waiting time for all cases. Notification systems for workflow optimization have been applied in other health care settings to promote the coordination of care [35]. System notification can be implemented using HL7 Clinical Document Architecture notification messages. Once a new treatment is added to the EHR system, an event can be triggered and the notification system will match it with patient lists in the suspense file. If a match is found, then registrars can be notified about the addition of the new treatment.

Access to Health Information Exchange

Indiana hospitals have participated in the Indiana HIE for more than a decade [36,37], yet the exchange does not currently facilitate access for cancer registrars. Utilizing the existing HIE network to facilitate access to information could reduce obstacles to obtaining details about cancer cases and outcomes. Moreover, accessing more information can also improve the accuracy of reporting. Several other states also have an HIE infrastructure that could be similarly utilized. Studies have shown the benefits of HIEs in improving access to clinical data [38-43].

Secure Messaging System

Our result shows that registrars encounter difficulties when asking clinicians at external facilities for patient information. As a result, they contact the registrars at the external facilities to access patient information. This relationship was perceived as more conducive to accessing the information needed, given their understanding of each other's job role and reporting requirements. In this workflow model, we propose the usage of a secure messaging system to facilitate communication among registrars so as to minimize the access barriers to the sharing of information. Studies have shown that the use of secure messaging in other clinical settings improves communication effectiveness among health professionals [44].

Table 1. Comparison of existing and proposed methods simulations.

Workflow design	Simulation time	
	1 year	2 years
Existing workflow		
Days (minimum, average, maximum)	102.2, 138.6, 177.8	102.2, 138.6, 180.6
Percentile (25%, 75%)	128.9, 149.1	128.9, 149.1
Standard deviation	10.8	10.7
Recommended workflow		
Days (minimum, average, maximum)	19.6, 51.8, 95.2	19.6, 51.8, 95.2
Percentile (25%, 75%)	39.5, 61.9	39.5, 61.9
Standard deviation	10.2	9.8
P value at 95% CI	.039	<.001

Recommended Workflow Steps

Figure 2 shows the flowchart for the redesigned workflow. The steps for the redesigned workflow are as follow:

- 1. Cancer cases are identified through pathology reports using the ePath system.
- 2. Registrars review and approve cancer cases identified by ePath.
- 3. Registrars perform case finding manually for the other data sources.
- 4. Cases identified as reportable are saved in the suspense file for abstraction. A copy of the identified cases is sent to the state registry and marked as incomplete.
- 5. EHR sends a notification to the cancer registry management system regarding the delivery of any new cancer-related treatment. If the notification matches any of the cases in the suspense file, then the case will be flagged.
- 6. The registrar will check the flagged case and start abstracting. If no new treatment is received within 6 months of the date of diagnosis, then the registrar will start abstracting and check the physician's notes and discharge summaries regarding whether treatment was provided elsewhere.
- 7. If treatment is received at an outside facility, then registrars will use the HIE to search for external information.
- 8. If more information is needed, then the reporting registrar can use the secure messaging system to contact other registrars at the outside facility.
- 9. Registrars save the completed abstracts in the local database to be reported at fixed intervals.

Simulation Output

The simulation results show that the redesigned workflow could potentially reduce the reporting time from an average of 138 days to 51 days (Table 1). Although the redesigned workflow added new tasks to minimize some of the barriers identified during interview, most of the reduction in reporting time was attributed to simulating the notification system. Although most tasks take an hour or less, waiting in the suspense file may take up to 6 months (Textbox 1). As seen in our simulation assumption (Multimedia Appendix 2), simulating the notification system enables us to distinguish the time that cases reside in the suspense file among the three cancer types.

Discussion

Principal Findings

There is an increasing interest in leveraging cancer registry data to advance the quality of cancer care and bridge the gap between scientific discovery and existing practice [1-4]. Yet, the lengthy reporting time is a major challenge that inhibits the use of cancer registry data for actionable intervention [1-4]. Little is known about the cancer reporting process or the barriers encountered during reporting. In this study, we conducted key informant interviews to understand the details of the reporting process and workflow activities at the hospital level. We examined the time taken at each stage of reporting to target the most time-consuming activities and shorten the reporting process.

Prior research has applied data mining and machine learning techniques to simplify case finding activities and enable automated identification of cancer cases. Although this approach can minimize the time spent on these activities, we found that cancer reporting processes comprise not only active tasks performed by registrars but also inactive waiting times, during which registrars wait for new information about cancer cases to become available in the EHR. These waiting periods occur during the interval of time wherein patients receive diagnostic procedures and treatment. Our findings suggest that the waiting periods can consume more of the total time associated with cancer case reporting than those periods involving active tasks performed by registrars. Consequently, timeliness may be improved by changing the queuing method that is currently applied by registers across hospital types.

Cases generally reside in a suspense file at the hospital for a few months, during which time treatments and procedures are delivered by clinicians and subsequently entered into the hospital's EHR system. Thus, the first case entered into the suspense file will be the first case abstracted later when the registrar checks for updates. However, procedures and treatments are scheduled and performed at various speeds, depending upon factors such as the cancer type, stage, facility resources [31], as well as other social and clinical patient

characteristics. Using a standard waiting time for all cases creates an unnecessary delay if treatments are delivered earlier than anticipated. Adding automated EHR-based notification mechanisms, to inform registrars when new data are available, will enable cancer registrars to abstract case information as soon as it is available instead of waiting a fixed period of time for all cases.

Using EHR-based notification mechanisms could also be applied with two-phase reporting. Two-phase reporting could support the development of "Rapid Learning Systems" [45] where cases can be reported as an incomplete abstract after case finding and updated once treatment and outcome data become available. Technology-enhanced methods will further enable surveillance for timely and high-quality treatment by alerting registrars (or clinicians) when individuals diagnosed with cancer may be overdue for treatment or have been lost to follow-up.

Limitations

One methodological limitation of our study is the absence of field observations to complement the semistructured interview data, as well as a more quantitative assessment of the prevalence of various barriers through structured surveys. Yet, an advantage of the cancer registrar interviews was the ability to capture rich, in-depth descriptions of a broad range of processes involved in end-to-end cancer reporting. Self-reported interview data are subject to recall bias; however, this threat to validity is lessened by the fact that registrar descriptions generally agreed with one another. We also limited the interviews to experts who could provide insight into the process by focusing on certified registrars who currently report to the ISDH cancer registry. Moreover, we included both large and small hospitals, as well as urban and rural hospitals, to enhance the generalizability of our results.

A second limitation is the method for estimating the simulation input for the redesigned workflow. To conduct the simulation for the redesigned workflow, we needed an estimate of the expected time that cases reside in the suspense file. This is represented by the time from case finding to availability of treatment results. To estimate this time, we used a national study that measured the time from diagnosis to treatment [31]. Although this approach could underestimate the simulation input by disregarding the extra time needed to document the treatment result and add it to the EHR, it could also overestimate the simulation input by disregarding the shortened period for case finding likely to occur with implementation of the ePath system.

Currently, cancer registrars can begin abstraction at the start of the first course of treatment; however, registrars may decide to wait longer to have more complete treatment information to add. For future research, we recommend measuring the time from diagnosis to treatment using the treatment data available at the registry to estimate the minimum reporting time possible for a given rate of completion.

Moreover, our study was limited to cancer registrars within the state of Indiana. Although most state registries have similar reporting requirements and training, we believe evaluating the reporting process in other states will be important to assess the generalizability of our results and recommendations.

Conclusions

Key barriers to the rapid collection of cancer surveillance information in the existing reporting process include data residing at multiple institutions and the waiting period for the completion of treatment. Our results highlight how health information technologies could be leveraged to overcome these barriers, including ePath systems, HIE, and secure messaging. Understanding the time elapsing at each step within the process helps in prioritizing the needs and estimating the impact of future interventions.

In this study, we discovered that reporting speed cannot be entirely controlled by accelerating the case finding or the abstraction process. Pragmatically speaking, registrars need to wait for treatments and procedures to be performed and entered into the EHR before collecting the data. Appropriate waiting intervals could be better defined by further exploring how much the time from diagnosis to treatment varies for different cancer types. Understanding this variation could help determine the potential value of implementing a notification system, as well as setting reasonable expectations for reporting time by cancer type.

Acknowledgments

We are very grateful to the participating registrars who were both generous with their time and in the sharing of their insights and experiences.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Interview script.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 32KB - cancer_v4i1e4_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Simulation input.

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e4/
```

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 16KB - cancer_v4i1e4_app2.pdf]

References

- 1. Institute of Medicine. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2013. Delivering High-Quality Cancer Care: Charting a New Course for a System in Crisis (2013) URL: <u>https://www.nap.edu/resource/18359/qualitycancercare_rb.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-02-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6xDy8fGWn]
- 2. Hewitt M, Simone JV, editors. Ensuring Quality Cancer Care. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 1999.
- 3. Simone JV, Hewitt M. Enhancing Data Systems to Improve the Quality of Cancer Care. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2000.
- 4. Jabour AM, Dixon BE, Jones JF, Haggstrom DA. Data quality at the Indiana State Cancer Registry: an evaluation of timeliness by cancer type and year. J Registry Manag 2016;43(4) [FREE Full text]
- Pinheiro SP, Rivera DR, Graham DJ, Freedman AN, Major JM, Penberthy L, et al. Challenges in evaluating cancer as a clinical outcome in postapproval studies of drug safety. Ann Epidemiol 2016 Nov;26(11):735-740 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2016.04.012] [Medline: 27663208]
- Larsen IK, Småstuen M, Johannesen TB, Langmark F, Parkin DM, Bray F, et al. Data quality at the Cancer Registry of Norway: an overview of comparability, completeness, validity and timeliness. Eur J Cancer 2009 May;45(7):1218-1231. [doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2008.10.037] [Medline: 19091545]
- Sigurdardottir LG, Jonasson JG, Stefansdottir S, Jonsdottir A, Olafsdottir GH, Olafsdottir EJ, et al. Data quality at the Icelandic Cancer Registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. Acta Oncol 2012 Sep;51(7):880-889. [doi: 10.3109/0284186X.2012.698751] [Medline: 22974093]
- 8. Clegg LX, Feuer EJ, Midthune DN, Fay MP, Hankey BF. Impact of reporting delay and reporting error on cancer incidence rates and trends. J Natl Cancer Inst 2002 Oct 16;94(20):1537-1545. [Medline: <u>12381706</u>]
- 9. Tomic K, Sandin F, Wigertz A, Robinson D, Lambe M, Stattin P. Evaluation of data quality in the National Prostate Cancer Register of Sweden. Eur J Cancer 2015 Jan;51(1):101-111. [doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.10.025] [Medline: 25465187]
- Smith-Gagen J, Cress RD, Drake CM, Felter MC, Beaumont JJ. Factors associated with time to availability for cases reported to population-based cancer registries. Cancer Causes Control 2005 May;16(4):449-454. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10552-004-5030-0]</u> [Medline: <u>15953987</u>]
- 11. Houser SH, Colquitt S, Clements K, Hart-Hester S. The impact of electronic health record usage on cancer registry systems in Alabama. Perspect Health Inf Manag 2012;9:1f [FREE Full text] [Medline: 22737098]
- 12. The Cancer Registry and the Registrar National Cancer Registrars Association. URL: <u>http://www.ncra-usa.org/files/public/</u> <u>CancerRegistryandRegistrarFactSheet2014.pdf</u> [accessed 2017-07-27] [WebCite Cache ID 6sGnyAHc7]
- 13. Tan WS, Chua SL, Yong KW, Wu TS. Impact of pharmacy automation on patient waiting time: an application of computer simulation. Ann Acad Med Singapore 2009 Jun;38(6):501-507 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>19565100</u>]
- Travers JP, Lee FC. Avoiding prolonged waiting time during busy periods in the emergency department: Is there a role for the senior emergency physician in triage? Eur J Emerg Med 2006 Dec;13(6):342-348. [doi: <u>10.1097/01.mej.0000224425.36444.50</u>] [Medline: <u>17091056</u>]
- 15. Holman GT, Beasley JW, Karsh BT, Stone JA, Smith PD, Wetterneck TB. The myth of standardized workflow in primary care. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2016 Jan;23(1):29-37 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/jamia/ocv107] [Medline: 26335987]
- Arafat A, Al-Farhan A, Abu Khalil H. Implementation of the Canadian Emergency Department Triage and Acuity Scale (CTAS) in an urgent care center in Saudi Arabia. Int J Emerg Med 2016 Jun 10;9(1):17. [doi: <u>10.1186/s12245-016-0112-9</u>] [Medline: <u>27286892</u>]
- Nanji KC, Rothschild JM, Boehne JJ, Keohane CA, Ash JS, Poon EG. Unrealized potential and residual consequences of electronic prescribing on pharmacy workflow in the outpatient pharmacy. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2014;21(3):481-486 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajn1-2013-001839] [Medline: 24154836]
- McLaughlin RH, Clarke CA, Crawley LM, Glaser SL. Are cancer registries unconstitutional? Soc Sci Med 2010 May;70(9):1295-1300 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.01.032] [Medline: 20199835]
- Bilimoria KY, Stewart AK, Winchester DP, Ko CY. The National Cancer Data Base: a powerful initiative to improve cancer care in the United States. Ann Surg Oncol 2008 Mar;15(3):683-690 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1245/s10434-007-9747-3] [Medline: 18183467]
- 20. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC. Atlanta, GA: National Program of Cancer Registries (NPCR) U.S. Department of Health & Human Services; 2017. How cancer registries work URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/cancer/npcr/value/registries.htm</u> [accessed 2018-02-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6x6ukISFB]
- 21. National Cancer Institute. 2017. List of SEER Registries URL: <u>https://seer.cancer.gov/registries/list.html</u> [accessed 2018-02-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6x6xJhbdI]
- 22. Indiana State Department of Health. 2016. Policy and Procedure Manual URL: <u>https://www.in.gov/isdh/files/</u> ISCR HospPolicy Manual 2016.pdf [accessed 2018-02-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6x6xSMr80]
- 23. Glaser SL, Clarke CA, Gomez SL, O'Malley CD, Purdie DM, West DW. Cancer surveillance research: a vital subdiscipline of cancer epidemiology. Cancer Causes Control 2005 Nov;16(9):1009-1019. [doi: 10.1007/s10552-005-4501-2] [Medline: 16184466]

- 24. Mason M. Sample size and saturation in PhD studies using qualitative interviews. Forum Qual Soc Res 2010;11(3) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.17169/fqs-11.3.1428]
- 25. Humphrey C, Lee B. The Real Life Guide to Accounting Research: A Behind-the-Scenes View of Using Qualitative Research Methods. Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier Science; 2007.
- 26. Corbin JM, Strauss A. Grounded theory research: procedures, canons, and evaluative criteria. Qual Sociol 1990;13(1):3-21. [doi: <u>10.1007/BF00988593</u>]
- 27. Glaser BG, Holton J. Remodeling grounded theory. Forum Qual Soc Res 2004;5(2) [FREE Full text]
- 28. Glaser B, Strauss A. The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research. New York, NY: Transaction publishers; 2017.
- 29. Stanton NA. Hierarchical task analysis: developments, applications, and extensions. Appl Ergon 2006 Jan;37(1):55-79. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.apergo.2005.06.003</u>] [Medline: <u>16139236</u>]
- 30. Banks J. Handbook of Simulation: Principles, Methodology, Advances, Applications, and Practice. Atlanta, GA: John Wiley & Sons; 1998.
- Bilimoria KY, Ko CY, Tomlinson JS, Stewart AK, Talamonti MS, Hynes DL, et al. Wait times for cancer surgery in the United States: trends and predictors of delays. Ann Surg 2011 Apr;253(4):779-785. [doi: <u>10.1097/SLA.0b013e318211cc0f</u>] [Medline: <u>21475020</u>]
- 32. Dale D, Golabek J, Chong N. The impact of e-path technology on Ontario Cancer Registry operations. J Registry Manage 2002;29(2):52-56 [FREE Full text]
- 33. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC. National Program of Cancer Registries (NPCR) 2015 URL: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/cancer/npcr/informatics/aerro/activities/epath.htm</u> [accessed 2017-07-27] [WebCite Cache ID 6sGoLvQn0]
- 34. California Cancer Registry, California State Department of Health. 2016. Why is E-Path important? URL: <u>http://www.ccrcal.org/Cancer_Reporting/epath.shtml</u> [accessed 2017-07-27] [WebCite Cache ID 6sGoCwwRn]
- 35. Moore T, Shapiro JS, Doles L, Calman N, Camhi E, Check T, et al. Event detection: a clinical notification service on a health information exchange platform. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2012;2012:635-642. [Medline: 23304336]
- 36. Biondich PG, Grannis SJ. The Indiana network for patient care: an integrated clinical information system informed by over thirty years of experience. J Public Health Manag Pract 2004 Nov;Suppl:S81-6. [Medline: <u>15643364</u>]
- 37. Overhage JM. The Indiana health information exchange. In: Dixon BE, editor. Health Information Exchange: Navigating and Managing a Network of Health Information Systems. 1 ed. Waltham, MA: Academic Press; 2016.
- 38. Fontaine P, Ross SE, Zink T, Schilling LM. Systematic review of health information exchange in primary care practices. J Am Board Fam Med 2010;23(5):655-670. [doi: <u>10.3122/jabfm.2010.05.090192</u>]
- 39. Walker J, Pan E, Johnston D, Adler-Milstein J, Bates DW, Middleton B. The value of health care information exchange and interoperability. Health Aff (Millwood) 2005;Suppl Web Exclusives:W5-10-W5-18. [Medline: <u>15659453</u>]
- 40. Frisse ME. State and community-based efforts to foster interoperability. Health Aff (Millwood) 2005;24(5):1190-1196. [Medline: <u>16162562</u>]
- 41. McDonald CJ, Overhage JM, Barnes M, Schadow G, Blevins L, Dexter PR, INPC Management Committee. The Indiana network for patient care: a working local health information infrastructure. An example of a working infrastructure collaboration that links data from five health systems and hundreds of millions of entries. Health Affairs 2005;24(5):1214-1220. [Medline: <u>16162565</u>]
- 42. Frisse ME, King JK, Rice WB, Tang L, Porter JP, Coffman TA, et al. A regional health information exchange: architecture and implementation. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2008 Nov 06:212-216 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 18999138]
- 43. Kern LM, Kaushal R. Health information technology and health information exchange in New York State: new initiatives in implementation and evaluation. J Biomed Inform 2007;40(6 Suppl):S17-S20. [Medline: <u>17945542</u>]
- 44. Joos D, Chen Q, Jirjis J, Johnson KB. An electronic medical record in primary care: impact on satisfaction, work efficiency and clinic processes. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2006;2006:394-398. [Medline: <u>17238370</u>]
- 45. Abernethy AP, Etheredge LM, Ganz PA, Wallace P, German RR, Neti C, et al. Rapid-learning system for cancer care. J Clin Oncol 2010 Sep 20;28(27):4268-4274 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1200/JCO.2010.28.5478] [Medline: 20585094]

Abbreviations

CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention CoC: Commission on Cancer CTR: certified tumor registrar EHR: electronic health record HIE: health information exchange HL7: Health Level Seven ICD: International Classification of Diseases ISDH: Indiana State Department of Health NAM: National Academy of Medicine



Render)

PMID:29496653

Edited by H Wu; submitted 15.02.17; peer-reviewed by S Zolhavarieh, K Yin, Y Hu, E Papautsky; comments to author 03.04.17; revised version received 30.07.17; accepted 24.11.17; published 01.03.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Jabour AM, Dixon BE, Jones JF, Haggstrom DA Toward Timely Data for Cancer Research: Assessment and Reengineering of the Cancer Reporting Process JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e4 URL: http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e4/ doi:10.2196/cancer.7515

©Abdulrahman M Jabour, Brian E Dixon, Josette F Jones, David A Haggstrom. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 01.03.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Web-Based Communication Strategies Designed to Improve Intention to Minimize Risk for Colorectal Cancer: Randomized Controlled Trial

Carlene Wilson^{1,2,3}, BA (Hons), MBA, PhD; Ingrid Flight¹, BA, MPH, PhD; Ian T Zajac⁴, BSocSc, BHlthSci (Hons), PhD; Deborah Turnbull⁵, BA (Hons), MPsych (Clin), PhD; Graeme P Young¹, AM, MBBS, MD, FRACP, FTSE, FAHMS, AGAF; Ian Olver⁶, AM, MBBS, MD, PhD, FRACP, FAChPM, AFRACMA

¹Flinders Centre for Innovation in Cancer, College of Medicine and Public Health, Flinders University, Bedford Park, SA, Australia

²La Trobe University, Heidelberg, VIC, Australia

⁴Health & Biosecurity, Commonwealth Scientific & Industrial Research Organisation, Adelaide, SA, Australia

⁵Freemasons Foundation Centre for Men's Health, School of Psychology, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia

⁶Sansom Institute for Health Research, Division of Health Sciences, University of South Australia, Adelaide, SA, Australia

Corresponding Author:

Carlene Wilson, BA (Hons), MBA, PhD Flinders Centre for Innovation in Cancer College of Medicine and Public Health Flinders University Sturt Road Bedford Park, SA, 5042 Australia Phone: 61 3 9496 9967 Email: carlene.wilson@flinders.edu.au

Abstract

Background: People seek information on the Web for managing their colorectal cancer (CRC) risk but retrieve much personally irrelevant material. Targeting information pertinent to this cohort via a frequently asked question (FAQ) format could improve outcomes.

Objective: We identified and prioritized colorectal cancer information for men and women aged 35 to 74 years (study 1) and built a website containing FAQs ordered by age and gender. In study 2, we conducted a randomized controlled trial (RCT) to test whether targeted FAQs were more influential on intention to act on CRC risk than the same information accessed via a generic topic list. Secondary analyses compared preference for information delivery, usability, relevance, and likelihood of recommendation of FAQ and LIST websites.

Methods: Study 1 determined the colorectal cancer information needs of Australians (N=600) by sex and age group (35-49, 50-59, 60-74) through a Web-based survey. Free-text responses were categorized as FAQs: the top 5 issues within each of the 6 cohorts were identified. Study 2 (N=240) compared the impact of presentation as targeted FAQ links to information with links presented as a generic list (LIST) and a CONTROL (no information) condition. We also tested preference for presentation of access to information as FAQ or LIST by adding a CHOICE condition (a self-selected choice of FAQs or a list of information topics).

Results: Study 1 showed considerable consistency in information priorities among all 6 cohorts with 2 main concerns: treatment of CRC and risk factors. Some differences included a focus on general risk factors, excluding diet and lifestyle, in the younger cohort, and on the existence of a test for CRC in the older cohorts. Study 2 demonstrated that, although respondents preferred information access ordered by FAQs over a list, presentation in this format had limited impact on readiness to act on colorectal cancer risk compared with the list or a no-information control (P=.06). Both FAQ and LIST were evaluated as equally usable. Those aged 35 to 49 years rated the information less relevant to them and others in their age group, and information ordered by FAQs was rated, across all age groups and both sexes, as less relevant to people outside the age group targeted within the FAQs.

³Olivia Newton John Cancer Wellness & Research Centre, Austin Hospital, Heidelberg, VIC, Australia

Conclusions: FAQs are preferred over a list as a strategy for presenting access to information about CRC. They may improve intention to act on risk, although further research is required. Future research should aim to identify better the characteristics of information content and presentation that optimize perceived relevance and fully engage the target audience.

Trial Registration: Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry: ACTRN12618000137291; https://www.anzctr.org. au/Trial/Registration/TrialReview.aspx?id=374129 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6x2Mr6rPC)

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e2) doi: 10.2196/cancer.8250

KEYWORDS

internet; randomized controlled trial; information seeking behavior; consumer health information; health communication

Introduction

Background

Colorectal cancer is the third most common cancer in the world. Developing countries have the highest incidence, although only 46% of cases worldwide occur in developing countries [1]. Consequently, health providers need to develop engaging, efficacious, and cost-effective informational and educational communication strategies to decrease incidence through appropriate prevention and to assist patients, survivors, and their supporters. Developing an approach to providing the myriad of information materials that can address these needs, in a format that does not confuse the intended user, is challenging. Effective, acceptable, self-tailored engagement is likely to be best achieved by use of a well-designed, internet-delivered, interactive package targeted to the needs of different users.

Research suggests that Australians and health consumers in many other countries are happy to seek health information on the Web [2,3]. Although estimates of internet access vary, and accuracy can be questioned, estimates suggest that on July 1, 2016, approximately 3.4 billion people, or 46% of the population of the world, had access to the internet at home [4]; this is a 7.5% increase from 2015. In the Oceania region, which includes Australia, internet penetration was estimated at 73.2%, and, within Australia alone, it was estimated at 92.1% in June 2016 [5].

US data from a nationwide survey of more than 3000 people suggest that 72% of American internet users looked on the Web for health information in 2012 [6]. In 2010, a survey by the British United Provident Association (BUPA), a leading medical health insurance company, indicated that approximately 80% of Australians "sometimes" or "often" used the internet to "search for advice about health, medicines or medical conditions" [7]. This result compared with a high of approximately 95% of BUPA members in Russia and a low of 61% in France.

Consistent with these findings are results from a study in which we surveyed 8762 Australians aged 50 to 74 years about their health-related internet use [8]. Approximately 82% reported having internet access and 61% of this group reported actively seeking health-related information on the Web. Demographic variables influenced access and use; younger, more educated people had greater access and women were more likely to search the internet for health information. These findings suggest that different demographic groups might respond differently to health information available on the internet. Optimizing presentation format and content so that they appeal to the needs of diverse groups is a challenge. Research in cognitive psychology highlights the importance of cognitive fit with, for example, differential effectiveness for tables and figures, although the differences are moderated by task difficulty (eg, [9]). Research in cognition also indicates that the ability to process different sorts of information varies with age and sex (eg, [10]).

These observations indicate the importance of careful consideration of webpage format in the development of Web-based health information sites so that these accommodate subgroup preferences for information provision. Yardley et al [11] assessed user reactions to an internet-delivered, health care intervention by asking participants (n=21) to "think aloud" while viewing paper versions of draft webpages and asked another group (n=26) to do the same while viewing the prototype website developed based on initial feedback. This feedback, and best practice principles, resulted in information being structured so that quantity of text on any one page was minimized, individuals were able to review information seen as personally relevant, and were able to choose what they viewed. The authors concluded as follows: "...our findings suggest that educational level may not be an insuperable barrier to appreciating web-based access to in-depth self-care information, provided the users can feel they have sufficient choice and control and can quickly gain access to the specific information they value" [11].

Strategies for achieving personalized health information provision on the Web require site developers to identify the information needs of those who will use the website before them accessing the site, and to create pages that are targeted to these needs and evaluated as usable and acceptable. The optimal structure for these pages remains to be determined, but there is some limited support for the use of frequently asked questions (FAQs). For example, Coleman et al [12] compared postings on a pancreatic cancer website maintained by Johns Hopkins Hospital before and after the addition of an FAQ module. Comparison of 597 postings recorded pre and post the upload of the FAQs module indicated that the upload was associated with a significant increase in the seeking of information.

If carefully constructed according to the information needs of different segments of the population, FAQs can offer targeting of information to cohorts based on broad demographic characteristics such as gender and age. Both of these variables



have been linked with differences in help-seeking and other health behaviors (eg, [13,14]) and highlight potential differences in information needs.

Project Aims

This paper describes results from 2 linked studies conducted in 2013. These describe, respectively, (1) the development and (2) the evaluation of a website for use as an information resource and decision support to reduce colorectal cancer incidence through strengthening of intention to engage in cancer-preventive behaviors.

The specific aims of the project were as follows:

- To identify and prioritize information needs relevant to colorectal cancer prevention in a sample of South Australian men and women aged between 35 and 74 years (study 1) and use this information to build a website, ordered by the most FAQs within each age and gender grouping.
- To conduct a randomized controlled, repeated measures study to compare the efficacy of an FAQ approach to information organization with a chronologically based list and a control condition not exposed to any information on improvements in intention to decrease personal risk for colorectal cancer through prevention activity (study 2).
- To compare preference for access to information presented via FAQs versus a general list and examine perceptions of usability and relevance of these websites and likelihood of recommendation.

The outcomes measured were as follows: (1) self-reported colorectal cancer information needs (study 1); (2) preferred format of access to information presentation on the Web; (3) readiness to reduce personal risk for colorectal cancer; and (4) ratings of website usability and intention to recommend (all determined in study 2).

Methods

Ethical Approval and Research Design

The two studies reported here were approved by the Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organization (CSIRO) Animal, Food and Nutritional Sciences Human Research Ethics Committee, proposals LR03/2013 and LR06/2013, and together they comprise a single research project. The project was not prospectively entered into a trial registry because it was designed as a pilot and feasibility study to inform the development of a larger, population-based, randomized trial to investigate the efficacy of a Web-based informational intervention to influence colorectal cancer-preventive behavior.

Study 1: What Do People Who Vary by Age and Gender Want to Know About Bowel Cancer?

The first study identified the colorectal cancer information needs of population subgroups distinguished by age and sex.

Study 1: Recruitment

A market research company was employed to recruit 600 men and women in South Australia who completed a Web-based survey in May 2013. The sample consisted of 300 males and females spread evenly between 3 age bands: 35 to 49 years, 50 to 59 years, and 60 to 74 years. Participants were paid an honorarium of AUD \$50. Informed consent was assumed by the fact that participants completed the survey.

Study 1: Procedure

The following question was asked to each participant. "If someone said to you that colorectal cancer (also known as bowel cancer) is a leading cause of death in Australia, what would be [up to] five things you would like to know more about?" We included the alternative term of "bowel cancer" to align with recommendations that presentation of health information materials should allow for potentially low levels of health literacy and use plain language [15,16] rather than scientific terminology associated with what might be an unfamiliar topic [17].

Study 1: Analysis

Responses to the question were extracted verbatim from the dataset. Where an item contained multiple concepts, they were separated and treated as individual responses. These were initially coded into 13 separate information categories. A second person reviewed the initial coding and indicated any disagreement. Disagreements were arbitrated by the second author. Coding agreement was high (98.3%). Questions within each category were totaled to enable comparison of frequency of each information need. Respondents were grouped by age band (35-49, 50-59, and 60-74 years) and sex for analysis.

Study 2: Impact of the Organizational Structure of the Information on Intention to Act on Colorectal Cancer Risk and Ratings of Website Acceptability and Relevance

The second study was a randomized controlled trial (RCT) comparing reactions to information access presented as FAQs versus a simple list. Preference for one form of presentation over the other was tested within a condition that offered a choice between both. In the RCT, the primary dependent measure was intention to act on colorectal cancer risk. Figure 1 provides a summary of the experimental procedure. Data were also collected on perceived usability of the website and relevance of the information provided on the website and likelihood of recommendation.

Study 2: Recruitment

A second group of 240 participants was recruited through the same market research company used in study 1 utilizing a national database. The sample consisted of 120 men and women spread evenly between 3 age bands: 35 to 49 years, 50 to 59 years, and 60 to 74 years. Participants were paid an honorarium of AUD \$50. Informed consent was assumed by the fact that participants completed the survey.



Figure 1. Study 2: experimental flowchart. CHOICE: a self-selected choice of FAQs or a list of information topics; LIST: a list of information topics; FAQ: frequently asked question; CONTROL: a control group that received no information.



Study 2: Procedure

Preintervention

All participants logged on to a website using a personally allocated ID and completed a baseline survey 2 weeks before the intervention. The primary dependent measure collected was readiness to act on perceived personal colorectal cancer risk. Other measures collected are not reported here.

Intervention

Two weeks following completion of the baseline survey, participants logged in again on to the website. Participants were randomized into 4 groups (30 males and 30 females in each). Randomization was conducted using the preallocated ID numbers, which were block randomized by the market research company. Participants were allocated to groups according to the ID number entered when they logged in. They were blind to interventions other than that to which they were assigned. The 4 groups were defined by the format of access to colorectal cancer information provision: (1) FAQs; (2) a list of information topics (hereafter called LIST); (3) a self-selected choice of FAQs or LIST (hereafter referred to as CHOICE); and (4) a control group that received no information (CONTROL). Participants in the control group were directed to the postintervention survey. As for study 1, we used the more common vernacular of "bowel" rather than "colorectal" cancer [17].

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e2/

RenderX

The FAQs website opened with a page entitled "Prevention of Bowel Cancer" and provided 6 icons that could be clicked on to "Get answers to some of the most Frequently Asked Questions by people in certain age groups." Each icon included a picture of a man or woman selected to be representative of the age group together with words identifying gender and age (eg, "I am a woman aged 35-49"). Clicking on the icon took the participant to a page that provided a further link to information to satisfy the top information needs of this group as identified in study 1. This page started with the "five most frequently asked questions" for the specified cohort and associated links to answers and was followed below by links to "OTHER questions asked…" This latter set of questions was also ordered by order of importance as identified in study 1.

The LIST website was also entitled "Prevention of Bowel Cancer." It was followed by the statement, "The information I want about bowel cancer is..." and a list of 10 links ordered according to the chronology of cancer diagnosis and treatment, with the exception of prevention being included at the end.

The CHOICE website included both the LIST of information links and the FAQs icons on the initial page with the instruction "Get answers to some of the most Frequently Asked Questions by people in certain age-groups, or view a list of categories of information about bowel cancer" (Figure 2). The location of the icons and the list was balanced so that half (n=30) of group 3 (CHOICE) respondents (n=60) viewed the icons on the right

side of the screen and the list on the left, whereas the other half viewed the reverse order (subsequent analysis indicated that presentation of FAQs on the right or left of the screen had no impact on choice between LIST AND FAQs). Once a selection had been made, participants were treated as though they were assigned to the FAQs or LIST condition.

Hyperlinks to information displayed for each intervention group led to a single underlying library that contained material designed to address discrete topics as they were selected by the user. The selected material was displayed in an identical manner regardless of the intervention group.

Post Intervention

An endpoint survey followed the intervention immediately. Respondents were again asked about their readiness to act on their risk for colorectal cancer. Additionally, the intervention groups completed items measuring the perceived relevance of the information provided on the website and likelihood of recommendation and perceived usability and acceptability of the website.

Development of Materials

Frequently Asked Questions

Categories of information needs identified in study 1 were organized by frequency of responses within the 3 age groups (35-49, 50-59, and 60-74 years) and gender.

Information Topic LIST

The information topic LIST was general and not targeted by age or gender. It was organized according to the chronology of

the cancer care continuum [18], following the timeline from early detection and screening through treatment and palliation, with information for carers and prevention information at the end (Figure 2, ten items). The chronological list approach to information provision aimed to mimic the paradigm of a general topic information list, not weighted to group preferences, but organized in a sequential step-by-step manner [19], with "general" information included at the end.

Information Library

Educational content was extracted from publicly available, Web-based resources with authoritative provenance and was reproduced verbatim on separate pages (with acknowledgment; information on HTML links used is available from the corresponding author).

Readiness to Decrease Perceived Personal Risk for Colorectal Cancer

Five stages of readiness to decrease personal risk of colorectal cancer were identified by asking the question "Which of the following best describes your thoughts about trying to reduce your risk for bowel cancer?" These were modified from Myers et al's [20] study of screening decision stage. The stages used were as follows: (1) don't want to (compared to decided against [20]); (2) never thought about my risk (compared to never heard of [20]); (3) aware but unconcerned (compared to not considering [20]); (4) undecided (same as [20]), and (5) want to try (compared to decided to do [20]).

Figure 2. Screenshot of the CHOICE (a self-selected choice of frequently asked questions [FAQs] or a list of information topics) website showing FAQ and LIST (a list of information topics) conditions.

Get answers to some of the most Frequently Asked Questions by people in certain age group, or view a list of categories of information about bowel cancer.

- Screening for bowel cancer.
- Symptoms of bowel cancer.
- Diagnosis of bowel cancer.
- Treatment of bowel cancer.
- Survival rates.
- Life after treatment.
- Information for carers.
- The National Bowel Cancer Screening Program.
- Behavioural risk factors.
- Prevention of bowel cancer.





A 21-item questionnaire, adapted from a measure used by Lindblom et al [21] for a study on bowel cancer screening, was completed by the intervention groups to evaluate the perceived usability and acceptability of the website. Responses to all items were measured on a 4-point Likert scale from 1 "strongly disagree" to 4 "strongly agree." The maximum score was 84, with a higher score representing higher perceived usability and acceptability. Examples of statements are as follows: "The website is a valuable resource" and "It was easy to find the information I was looking for." Internal consistency, as measured by Cronbach alpha, was .913 (n=179; 1 data point missing).

Three items measured each user's assessment of the relevance of the information provided on the website to (1) them personally, (2) to other people in their age group, and (3) to other people outside their age group. Responses were scored on a 3-point Likert scale, where 1 represented "not at all relevant," 2 "somewhat relevant," and 3 "relevant." One item asked the participant "If this website became generally available, how likely would you be to recommend it?" with response options varying from 1 (very unlikely) to 4 (very likely).

Study 2: Analysis

Results were analyzed using nonparametric (chi-square) and parametric tests (independent samples *t* tests and one-way between-groups ANOVA), as appropriate. Clicky Web Analytics (Roxr Software Ltd, Portland, OR, USA) software was used to track the preference for information layout (FAQ or LIST) within group 3 (CHOICE condition). Change in decision stage for readiness to decrease risk for colorectal cancer from baseline to endpoint was measured as movement from any "lower" stage directly to "action" stage versus no movement to action. The independent variables for this analysis were study group (with respondents in the CHOICE group allocated to FAQ or LIST as they chose), age band (35-49, 50-59, and 60-74 years), and gender.

Results

Study 1: Results

A total of 2549 statements identifying "things about bowel cancer you would like to know" were provided by the 600 participants (mean=4.25 statements). These statements were coded into 13 separate information categories. The category names, a brief description of each, and the number of instances nominated are provided in Multimedia Appendix 1. Among men and women combined, issues from the categories "treatment of bowel cancer" and "risk factors (excluding lifestyle)" were, respectively, the first (n=425) and second (n=394) most frequently identified information need. The others included in the top 5 categories were prevention, symptoms, and survival (see column 1 in Multimedia Appendix 1).

The information priorities identified through frequency of category selection within each and gender grouping are

summarized in Table 1. As the table indicates, there was significant overlap in the areas of interest, with the interests of young men and women not differing much at all. Greater variability was observed in the older age groups, and there was a suggestion that interest in prevention lessened with older age. The information summarized in this table was used to order the FAQs in study 2.

The topic data were further examined using logistic regression. There was a significant association between gender and the need for general information; compared with women, men were 1.6 times more likely to nominate this category (OR 1.60, 95% CI 1.25-2.11, P=.001). Age was a significant predictor of wanting information about general risk factors (excluding diet and lifestyle) and, separately, the influence of diet and lifestyle. Compared with those aged 60 to 74 years, younger people were significantly more likely to want to know about general risk factors (OR 1.61, 95% CI 1.23-2.12, P=.001 and OR 1.77, 95% CI 1.34-2.34, P<.001 for the 50-59 year and 35-49 year age bands, respectively).

Paradoxically, younger people (35-49 years) were significantly less likely to require information about the influence of diet and lifestyle (OR 0.53, 95% CI 0.35-0.79, P=.002) compared with those aged 50 to 59 and 60 to 74 years.

Study 2: Results

Sample Characteristics

Demographic characteristics by allocated groups were compared. Mean age did not differ between groups, ranging from 52.83 years (SD 10.68) in the FAQs group to 55.53 (SD 10.41) for the CONTROL group ($F_{2,236}$ =0.649, P=.58). The majority of participants (n=175) were from South Australia.

Preference for Information Access Presentation Format

A comparison of access to information format preference (FAQs vs LIST) through examination of the link selected by participants in group 3 (CHOICE) indicated a preference for FAQs. Data from 2 participants in group 3 were lost: of the 58 remaining participants, 44 (76%) selected FAQs, whereas 14 (24%) selected the LIST, with this result not impacted by location of each (right or left column) on the page.

Readiness to Decrease Personal Risk for Colorectal Cancer AfterIntervention

We analyzed movement in readiness from baseline to endpoint by determining readiness location after intervention exposure. At baseline, between the 3 groups there was no significant difference in numbers at the intention to act stage (FAQ, 53/104; LIST, 48/74; CONTROL, 37/60; χ^2_4 =8.2, *P*=.09). Post intervention, excluding those participants who were at the "action" stage at both baseline and endpoint (128/240), there was no statistically significant difference in movement directly to action from any "lower" decision stage by intervention group, age band, or gender, although there was a suggestion of a stronger association of willingness with exposure to FAQs, compared with LIST or CONTROL (*P*=.06). Results are shown in Table 2.

Table 1. Top 5 frequently asked questions by gender and age band.

Gender, Age	Priority				
	1	2	3	4	5
Female, 35-49 years	Am I at risk for bowel cancer? ^a	What is the treatment for bowel cancer? ^b	What are the symptoms of bowel cancer? ^c	How can I prevent bowel cancer? ^d	What are the survival rates for bowel cancer? ^e
Male, 35-49 years	Am I at risk for bowel cancer? ^a	What is the treatment for bowel cancer? ^b	What is bowel cancer? ^f	How can I prevent bowel cancer? ^d	What are the survival rates for bowel cancer? ^e
Female, 50-59 years	Am I at risk for bowel cancer? ^a	What is the treatment for bowel cancer? ^b	How can I prevent bowel cancer? ^d	What are the symptoms of bowel cancer? ^c	What is bowel cancer? ^f
Male, 50-59 years	What is the treatment for bowel cancer? ^b	Am I at risk for bowel cancer? ^a	What is bowel cancer? ^f	How can I prevent bowel cancer? ^d	What are the symptoms of bowel cancer? ^c
Female, 60-74 years	What is the treatment for bowel cancer? ^b	What are the symptoms of bowel cancer? ^c	Am I at risk for bowel cancer? ^a	Are diet and lifestyle linked to bowel can- cer? ^g	Is there a test for bowel cancer? ^h
Male, 60-74 years	What is the treatment for bowel cancer? ^b	What are the survival rates for bowel cancer? ^e	Is there a test for bowel cancer? ^h	Am I at risk for bowel cancer? ^a	What are the symptoms of bowel cancer? ^c

^{a-h}Items with same superscript letter indicate the same frequently asked question.

Table 2.	Readiness to decrease	personal risk for colorectal	cancer after intervention	exposure by group,	age, and gender.
----------	-----------------------	------------------------------	---------------------------	--------------------	------------------

Variables	No indication of desire to reduce risk (1 to 4), n (%)	Indication of desire to reduce risk (5), n (%)	Chi-square (df) ^a	<i>P</i> value
Group ^b				
Frequently asked question (n=55)	32 (58.2)	23 (41.8)	5.8 (2)	.06
LIST (n=32)	26 (81.2)	6 (18.8)		
CONTROL (n=25)	19 (76.0)	6 (24.0)		
Age band (in years) ^c				
35-49 (n=52)	36 (69.2)	16 (30.8)	0.01 (2)	>.99
50-59 (n=38)	26 (68.4)	12 (31.6)		
60-74 (n=22)	15 (68.2)	7 (31.8)		
Gender ^c				
Male (n=63)	46 (73.0)	17 (27.0)	$0.8(1)^{d}$.37
Female (n=49)	31 (63.3)	18 (36.7)		

^adf: degrees of freedom.

^bTotal n=238 (2 participant choices not recorded); 126 participants who wanted to reduce risk at baseline and endpoint are excluded from analyses.

^cTotal n=240; 128 participants who were already wanting to reduce risk at baseline are excluded from analyses.

^dYates continuity correction.

Perceived Usability and Acceptability of the Websites

After participants in the CHOICE group had been assigned to FAQ or LIST as self-nominated, an independent samples *t* test was conducted to explore the impact of the FAQ and LIST presentations on perceived usability of the website. There was no significant difference in perceived usability and acceptability for the 2 websites (FAQs, n=104: mean 64.01 [SD 7.62]; LIST, n=73: mean 64.26 [SD 6.85]; t_{175} =-0.224, *P*=.82).

Perceived Relevance and Likelihood of Recommending Website

We compared responses on the 4 questions examining relevance and likelihood of website recommendation between the 2 website groups (FAQ and LIST, with CHOICE participants allocated as nominated), age bands, and gender using independent samples t tests and ANOVA as appropriate (see Multimedia Appendix 2). A Bonferroni adjustment for multiple comparisons was set at .0125.

Overall, both websites were seen as relevant (ie, returned mean scores of ≥ 2.5 from a maximum of 3 with a moderate SD of

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

between 0.3 and 0.6) and worthy of recommendation (ie, returned mean scores of ≥ 3.2 from a maximum of 4 with a moderate-to-high SD of between 0.7 and 0.8). There was a significant main effect for age on ratings of personal relevance (P=.003) and relevance for the same age group ($P \le .001$); post hoc tests showed that the 35-49 year age group rated the information as less relevant to them and to others in their age group than the 50-59 year and 60-74 year groups, with medium-to-large effect sizes (partial η^2 =0.074 and 0.249, respectively). There was no significant difference between the older groups. Females considered that the information would be more relevant to people outside their age group, compared with males (P=.003); however, the effect size was fairly small (partial η^2 =0.036). People in the FAQ group considered the information to be significantly (although only marginally; *P*=.009; partial η^2 =0.029) less relevant to people outside their age group than those in the LIST condition, a result consistent with the targeting of information by age and gender.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Identifying relevant information is a core component to information control: targeting of health information to the specific needs of subgroups within the broader population is likely to facilitate control and guard against information overload [22], a commonly identified problem with Web-based health information (eg, [3]). The critical task for effective information provision on the Web, thus, becomes identifying relevant and salient information to address the needs of diverse population groups and providing access to information in a structure and format that maximizes perceived relevance and likelihood of action.

Study 1 indicated significant consistency in areas of interest about colorectal cancer, regardless of sex and age. Treatment and risk factors were of interest to more than 50% of the study sample (54.3% (326/600) and 50.3% (302/600), respectively), regardless of sex and age, with resources for survivors and carers least frequently identified. Additionally, a large number of participants indicated an interest in survival statistics, an information topic not generally highlighted on websites. Our own review of information available to those impacted by cancer confirms that the focus is usually on the initial diagnosis and treatment stage of the cancer survivorship continuum, with a paucity of information relating to the later stages [23].

Comparison of the top 5 categories between groups suggested that prevention was of least interest to the oldest cohort (Table 1). Conversely, interest in a test for bowel cancer was most frequently expressed by those in the oldest cohort. Furthermore, comparison between groups of their evaluation of the personal (and age-group) relevance of the websites confirmed least perceived relevance in the youngest cohort, although this group could see the relevance for others outside their age group. Together, these findings are consistent with an interpretation that suggests personal relevance is likely dictated by personal experience and life-stage. This result warrants further consideration, but it suggests that young people need to be

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e2/
```

encouraged to prioritize an understanding of cancer and cancer prevention early in life. Similarly, an interest in symptom identification was endorsed by all groups as a priority, with the exception of the younger male cohort. Other research has highlighted the less frequent participation in passive detection of cancer symptoms among young men (eg, [24,25]).

As noted, these findings are consistent with the well-documented gender and age differences in ratings of likelihood of using health services, for both psychological (eg, [26,27]) and physical problems (eg, [14]). Additionally, stronger commitment to health by women is consistent with a stronger, documented utilization of the Web for health and a more positive assessment of that information by women [28].

Analysis of preference for access to information targeted by gender and age (FAQs) versus nontargeted information provision (LIST) provided some support for the potential utility of targeted FAQs, with those in the CHOICE group overwhelmingly more likely to self-select the FAQ format than a general list. This may be because the FAQ "buttons" were more visually appealing-further work is required to deconstruct how people respond to information presented on a webpage and the relative importance of visual appeal, perceived relevance, and amount of information. Comparison of total scores on a measure of perceived usability and acceptability indicated that both FAQs and LIST information access routes were viewed as highly useable and acceptable. Subsequent analysis of ratings of relevance and likelihood of recommendation indicated that group, age, and gender had only a minor influence on these ratings; women rated the information they were exposed to as more relevant to people outside their age group than men, and younger people saw the information as less relevant to them and their peers.

Although there was no statistically significant difference between FAQ, LIST, or CONTROL groups on readiness to act on colorectal cancer risk at study end, a difference approaching significance (P=.06) suggests the need for further research. When viewed together with the data on preference for FAQs over LIST displayed by those responding to the choice condition, these findings suggest that FAQs may hold some promise as a strategy to facilitate interaction with information on the Web. Given the seeming ubiquity of their use on the Web, further identifying their impact on both intention to act and health behavior is important.

The importance of identifying optimum ways to provide credible and authentic cancer prevention and support advice on the Web is great, given the seeming ubiquity of internet use in the proactive search for information [3]. This has resulted in an argument for increased involvement of health professionals in the design, dissemination, and evaluation of information posted on websites [29]. Notwithstanding the importance of this aim, the impact of health messages identified by consumers on the Web will be impacted by their internet media literacy [30] and the strategies they use to interact with the information available on a website [31]. Findings from studies that have explored these strategies confirm the importance of user control of information flow [31].

Limitations

The study has several limitations. Participants were self-selected insofar that they had registered with a market research company as willing to be approached to complete surveys, and so may not be representative of the general population. Intention to reduce risk of colorectal cancer, rather than actual behavior, was measured and, because this information was captured immediately following the intervention, we were unable to ascertain whether the effect was maintained over time and translated to action. Further research could usefully investigate whether the intervention resonated with participants if the survey was administered 1 month following the intervention and actual behavior was captured.

Conclusions

In summary, few studies have examined whether the way in which access to health information is organized on the Web influences intended behavior or ratings of perceived relevance. Our results show some promising support for an organizational structure for cancer information access that uses age and gender as the organizing principle. These data are based on a small sample and reflect cross-sectional associations. Future research should examine how organization of access to information on the Web impacts on future health behavior as well as on endorsement and recommendation of a website to others. Further simplification of content and more complex and nuanced strategies for targeting (eg, by family health history, current health status, and other demographic variables) might achieve better outcomes.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Elizabeth Hart and Joe Miller for assisting with coding of participant responses. The authors would also like to acknowledge Julie Syrette for her expert advice regarding database manipulation. This study was sponsored by the South Australian Health and Medical Research Institute Blue Sky Cancer Research Fund and generously supported by Cancer Council Australia and the Freemasons Foundation Centre for Men's Health. CW, IF, and GY were supported through the financial and other support of Cancer Council SA's Beat Cancer Project on behalf of its donors and the State Government of South Australia through the Department of Health together with the support of the Flinders Medical Centre Foundation, its donors, and partners.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Editorial notice: This randomized study was only retrospectively registered, which the authors stated was "because it was designed as a pilot and feasibility study to inform the development of a larger, population-based, randomized trial to investigate the efficacy of a Web-based informational intervention to influence colorectal cancer-preventive behavior." The editor granted an exception of ICMJE rules for prospective registration of randomized trials because the risk of bias appears low and the study was considered formative. However, readers are advised to carefully assess the validity of any potential explicit or implicit claims related to primary outcomes or effectiveness, as retrospective registration does not prevent authors from changing their outcome measures retrospectively.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Categorization and frequencies of self-generated information needs by gender and age group.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 54KB - cancer_v4i1e2_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Effect of intervention group, age, and gender on ratings of website relevance and likelihood of recommendation. Percentages have been rounded.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 85KB - cancer_v4i1e2_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

CONSORT - EHEALTH checklist (V 1.6.1).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 460KB - cancer_v4i1e2_app3.pdf]

References

RenderX

 Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer 2015 Mar 1;136(5):E359-E386. [doi: <u>10.1002/ijc.29210</u>] [Medline: <u>25220842</u>]

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e2/

- 2. McMullan M. Patients using the Internet to obtain health information: how this affects the patient-health professional relationship. Patient Educ Couns 2006 Oct;63(1-2):24-28. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2005.10.006] [Medline: 16406474]
- 3. Cline RJ, Haynes KM. Consumer health information seeking on the Internet: the state of the art. Health Educ Res 2001 Dec;16(6):671-692 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11780707</u>]
- 4. Internet Live Stats. Internet users URL: <u>http://www.internetlivestats.com/internet-users/</u> [accessed 2017-06-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6rETcUbBe]
- 5. Internet World Stats. Internet Usage and 2017 Population in Oceania URL: <u>http://www.internetworldstats.com/stats6.htm</u> [accessed 2017-06-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6rESzQ6Tk]
- 6. Fox S, Duggan M. Pew Internet. 2013. Health online 2013 URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/files/old-media//Files/Reports/PIP_HealthOnline.pdf</u> [accessed 2017-06-15] [WebCite Cache ID 6rEU3nmQW]
- 7. McDaid D, Park AL. 2010. BUPA Health Plus 2010-Onlilne health: untangling the Web URL: <u>https://www.bupa.com.au/</u> staticfiles/Bupa/HealthAndWellness/MediaFiles/PDF/LSE_Report_Online_Health.pdf
- Zajac IT, Flight IH, Wilson C, Turnbull D, Cole S, Young G. Internet usage and openness to internet-delivered health information among Australian adults aged over 50 years. Australas Med J 2012;5(5):262-267 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 22848321]
- 9. Speier C. The influence of information presentation formats on complex task decision-making performance. Int J Hum Comput Stud 2006 Nov;64(11):1115-1131. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijhcs.2006.06.007]
- 10. Der G, Deary IJ. Age and sex differences in reaction time in adulthood: results from the United Kingdom Health and Lifestyle Survey. Psychol Aging 2006 Mar;21(1):62-73. [doi: <u>10.1037/0882-7974.21.1.62</u>] [Medline: <u>16594792</u>]
- Yardley L, Morrison L, Andreou P, Joseph J, Little P. Understanding reactions to an internet-delivered health-care intervention: accommodating user preferences for information provision. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2010 Sep 17;10:52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6947-10-52] [Medline: 20849599]
- 12. Coleman J, Olsen SJ, Sauter PK, Baker D, Hodgin MB, Stanfield C, et al. The effect of a Frequently Asked Questions module on a pancreatic cancer Web site patient/family chat room. Cancer Nurs 2005;28(6):460-468. [Medline: <u>16330968</u>]
- 13. Berrigan D, Dodd K, Troiano RP, Krebs-Smith SM, Barbash RB. Patterns of health behavior in U.S. adults. Prev Med 2003 May;36(5):615-623. [Medline: <u>12689807</u>]
- 14. Galdas PM, Cheater F, Marshall P. Men and health help-seeking behaviour: literature review. J Adv Nurs 2005 Mar;49(6):616-623. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2004.03331.x] [Medline: 15737222]
- 15. Doak CC, Doak LG, Friedell GH, Meade CD. Improving comprehension for cancer patients with low literacy skills: strategies for clinicians. CA Cancer J Clin 1998;48(3):151-162 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>9594918</u>]
- 16. Doak CC, Doak LG, Root JH. Teaching Patients with Low Literacy Skills, 2nd edn. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott; 1998.
- Smith SG, Vart G, Wolf MS, Obichere A, Baker HJ, Raine R, et al. How do people interpret information about colorectal cancer screening: observations from a think-aloud study. Health Expect 2015 Oct;18(5):703-714 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/hex.12117] [Medline: 23910930]
- Zapka JG, Taplin SH, Solberg LI, Manos MM. A framework for improving the quality of cancer care: the case of breast and cervical cancer screening. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2003 Jan;12(1):4-13 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 12540497]
 We may DS Jaff space in Applied Applied
- 19. Wurman RS. Information Anxiety. New York, USA: Doubleday & Co; 1989:0553348566.
- Myers RE, Bittner-Fagan H, Daskalakis C, Sifri R, Vernon SW, Cocroft J, et al. A randomized controlled trial of a tailored navigation and a standard intervention in colorectal cancer screening. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2013 Jan;22(1):109-117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-12-0701] [Medline: 23118143]
- 21. Lindblom K, Gregory T, Wilson C, Flight IH, Zajac I. The impact of computer self-efficacy, computer anxiety, and perceived usability and acceptability on the efficacy of a decision support tool for colorectal cancer screening. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2012;19(3):407-412 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2011-000225] [Medline: 21857024]
- 22. Bawden D, Robinson L. The dark side of information: overload, anxiety and other paradoxes and pathologies. J Inf Sci 2008 Nov 21;35(2):180-191. [doi: 10.1177/0165551508095781]
- Fletcher C, Flight I, Chapman J, Fennell K, Wilson C. The information needs of adult cancer survivors across the cancer continuum: a scoping review. Patient Educ Couns 2017 Mar;100(3):383-410. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pec.2016.10.008</u>] [Medline: <u>27765377</u>]
- 24. deNooijer J, Lechner L, de Vries H. Social psychological correlates of paying attention to cancer symptoms and seeking medical help. Soc Sci Med 2003 Mar;56(5):915-920. [Medline: <u>12593866</u>]
- 25. Evans RE, Brotherstone H, Miles A, Wardle J. Gender differences in early detection of cancer. J Mens Health Gend 2005 Jun;2(2):209-217. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jmhg.2004.12.012</u>]
- Mackenzie CS, Gekoski WL, Knox VJ. Age, gender, and the underutilization of mental health services: the influence of help-seeking attitudes. Aging Ment Health 2006 Nov;10(6):574-582. [doi: 10.1080/13607860600641200] [Medline: 17050086]
- 27. Nam SK, Chu HJ, Lee MK, Lee JH, Kim N, Lee SM. A meta-analysis of gender differences in attitudes toward seeking professional psychological help. J Am Coll Health 2010;59(2):110-116. [doi: <u>10.1080/07448481.2010.483714</u>] [Medline: <u>20864437</u>]

- 28. Rice RE. Influences, usage, and outcomes of Internet health information searching: multivariate results from the Pew surveys. Int J Med Inform 2006 Jan;75(1):8-28. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2005.07.032] [Medline: 16125453]
- 29. Benigeri M, Pluye P. Shortcomings of health information on the Internet. Health Promot Int 2003 Dec;18(4):381-386. [Medline: 14695369]
- 30. Norman CD, Skinner HA. eHealth literacy: essential skills for consumer health in a networked worlds. J Med Internet Res 2006 Jun;8(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8.2.e9] [Medline: 16867972]
- Ariely D. Controlling the information flow: effects on consumers' decision making and preferences. J Consum Res 2000 31. Sep 01;27(2):233-248. [doi: 10.1086/314322]

Abbreviations

BUPA: British United Provident Association CHOICE: a self-selected choice of FAQs or a list of information topics **CONTROL:** a control group that received no information df: degrees of freedom FAQ: frequently asked question LIST: a list of information topics **RCT:** randomized controlled trial

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 21.06.17; peer-reviewed by B Curbow, PCI Pang; comments to author 19.11.17; accepted 05.12.17; published 12.02.18.

Please cite as:

Wilson C, Flight I, Zajac IT, Turnbull D, Young GP, Olver I Web-Based Communication Strategies Designed to Improve Intention to Minimize Risk for Colorectal Cancer: Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e2 URL: http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e2/ doi:10.2196/cancer.8250 PMID:29434013

©Carlene Wilson, Ingrid Flight, Ian T Zajac, Deborah Turnbull, Graeme P Young, Ian Olver. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 12.02.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Implications of Patient Portal Transparency in Oncology: Qualitative Interview Study on the Experiences of Patients, Oncologists, and Medical Informaticists

Jordan M Alpert¹, PhD; Bonny B Morris^{2*}, RN, MSPH; Maria D Thomson^{2*}, PhD; Khalid Matin^{3*}, MD, FACP; Richard F Brown^{2*}, PhD

¹Department of Advertising, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL, United States

²Department of Health Behavior and Policy, Virginia Commonwealth University School of Medicine, Richmond, VA, United States

³Division of Hematology and Oncology, Department of Internal Medicine, Virginia Commonwealth University School of Medicine, Richmond, VA, United States

*these authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Jordan M Alpert, PhD Department of Advertising University of Florida Weimer Hall 2093 Gainesville, FL, 32611 United States Phone: 1 352 392 0453 Email: jordan.alpert@ufl.edu

Abstract

Background: Providing patients with unrestricted access to their electronic medical records through patient portals has impacted patient-provider communication and patients' personal health knowledge. However, little is known about how patient portals are used in oncology.

Objective: The aim of this study was to understand attitudes of the portal's adoption for oncology and to identify the advantages and disadvantages of using the portal to communicate and view medical information.

Methods: In-depth semistructured interviews were conducted with 60 participants: 35 patients, 13 oncologists, and 12 medical informaticists. Interviews were recorded, transcribed, and thematically analyzed to identify critical incidents and general attitudes encountered by participants.

Results: Two primary themes were discovered: (1) implementation practices influence attitudes, in which the decision-making and execution process of introducing portals throughout the hospital did not include the input of oncologists. Lack of oncologists' involvement led to a lack of knowledge about portal functionality, such as not knowing the time period when test results would be disclosed to patients; (2) perceptions of portals as communication tools varies by user type, meaning that each participant group (patients, oncologists, and medical informaticists) had varied opinions about how the portal should be used to transmit and receive information. Oncologists and medical informaticists had difficulty understanding one another's culture and communication processes in their fields, while patients had preferences for how they would like to receive communication, but it largely depended upon the type of test being disclosed.

Conclusions: The majority of patients (54%, 19/35) who participated in this study viewed lab results or scan reports via the portal before being contacted by a clinician. Most were relatively comfortable with this manner of disclosure but still preferred face-to-face or telephone communication. Findings from this study indicate that portal education is needed for both patients and oncologists, especially when portals are implemented across entire health systems since highly specialized areas of medicine may have unique needs and uses. Patient portals in oncology can potentially alter the way diagnoses are delivered and how patients and oncologists communicate. Therefore, communication about the portal should be established during initial consultations so patients can decide whether they want to be informed in such a manner.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e5) doi:10.2196/cancer.8993



KEYWORDS

qualitative research; electronic health record; patient portals; physician patient relationship; health communication

Introduction

The uptake of patient portals by health systems is growing across the United States due to recommendations by the Institute of Medicine [1] and positive patient responses from accessing their electronic medical records through portals [2]. However, some providers remain skeptical about patient's unrestricted access to such medical information and have expressed concerns about the legal and ethical ramifications of patient portal usage [3]. In addition, studies analyzing physician's attitudes toward patients viewing medical information through portals found that there was concern that patients who were largely untrained and unprepared to view abnormal medical results [4,5] may be confused [5] and highly anxious [6] about their health condition.

Patient portals are relatively new applications, yet they are increasingly being offered to patients despite a limited number of studies that provide detail on successful implementation practices [7]. Moreover, the majority of research exploring experiences of patients using portals has focused on the primary care setting [8-13]. Primary care patients predominantly use patient portals to view doctor's notes, understand their condition, and to check for errors in their record [14]. Primary care patients have reported high levels of satisfaction when viewing lab results online [9]. However, patients favored office visits over Web portals for learning about abnormal cancer tests [15]. Face-to-face disclosures of cancer diagnoses and prognoses allow patients to express concerns, resulting in lower anxiety and depression [16-19].

The use of patient portals is growing in the oncology setting [20]. Cancer patients desire test results in the most rapid manner possible [21] and also rate the importance of electronic access to retrieve their medical records higher than patients without cancer [22]. However, in contrast to typical primary care patients, cancer patients who view results on patient portals may potentially discover that their cancer has grown or metastasized. This is particularly concerning as many cancer patients do not fully understand their prognosis [23]. Moreover, patients are viewing this information at a time of heightened emotional distress, characterized by fear and uncertainty, exacerbated by the complexity of the information [24]. Thus, distress levels of cancer patients may be compounded by unfettered access to their medical record through patient portals.

To illuminate our knowledge of the potential advantages and disadvantages of portal usage by cancer patients, we obtained the perspectives of key stakeholders—patients, oncologists, and medical informaticists. Since little is known about how cancer patients and other stakeholders utilize the portal, the goals of this study were (1) to understand attitudes about the adoption of the patient portal for oncology and (2) to explore the potential implications of patient portal usage as a method of communication in oncology.

Methods

Study Setting

This study took place at a National Cancer Institute designated cancer center in central Virginia. In June 2015, patient portals began displaying pathology results, doctor's notes, and after a 4-day delay, radiology reports. Over 70,000 patients across the entire health system are connected to the patient portal. Recruitment for this study occurred between May and September 2016. This study was approved by the local Institutional Review Board of Virginia Commonwealth University.

Participants

Oncologists

Members of the research team presented an overview of the study at hematology, radiation and surgical oncology service meetings. Out of the 46 oncologists present during the meetings, all agreed to be contacted in the future for potential study participation. Almost half (22/46, 48%) of the oncologists were randomly selected and then recruited through an email invitation to participate in the study. Informed consent was reviewed with willing participants, and written consent was obtained before the face-to-face interview.

Medical Informaticists

In total, 5 medical informaticists were recruited from the local health system. Among the 5 informaticists, 3 were members of the original patient portal committee that recommended its adoption, and 2 were involved in decisions regarding portal usage at the same institution. All 5 informaticists were contacted by email to participate in a face-to-face interview and written consent was obtained from them. To gain a broader perspective of opinions about portal transparency beyond the local health system, we sought viewpoints from external informaticists to either validate or provide alternative claims using purposeful snowball sampling [25]. Local medical informaticists referred 7 medical informaticists and chief medical information officers (CMIOs) at 5 health systems across the country utilizing similar information technology systems. An email invitation was sent that mentioned the referring medical informaticist and a description of the study. Informed consent was reviewed with potential participants who responded to the email, and verbal consent was given over the phone before interviews commenced.

Patients

Research staff identified potential patient participants using clinic schedules. Patients were eligible if they were (1) registered and enrolled in the portal, (2) fluent in English, (3) able to provide informed consent, (4) at least 21 years of age, and (5) had attended an appointment with a participating oncologist within the previous 4 weeks from patient identification.

From clinic schedules of oncologists, 72 eligible patients were randomly selected. In addition, purposive sampling [26] was used to recruit 6 patients, who were referred by participating oncologists since they reported a negative experience with the

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e5/
```

portal. All 78 patients were mailed a letter explaining the study's purpose, with a form to opt-out of further contact coupled with a self-addressed stamped envelope. If no opt-out form was received until 2 weeks of the letter being mailed, a member of the research team contacted the patient by telephone to discuss study requirements, obtain verbal assent to participate, and to set up a time for the phone interview. Patients received a US \$25 gift card as appreciation for their participation.

Procedure

This study employed qualitative in-depth respondent interviews [27,28]. A semistructured interview guide was developed using the critical incident technique (CIT) [29], which is a qualitative research approach to collect information about significant incidents related to an event [30]. CIT has been used to analyze quality of care [31] and the applications of health care services [32]. CIT was employed by asking open-ended questions to elicit specific, in-depth details about respondent's encounters with patient portals. The semistructured interview guides were modified to enable use in each stakeholder group (oncologists, medical informaticists, and patients) and were designed to prompt their personal and professional experiences. For instance, patients were asked neutral questions about their experiences of using the portal to view their medical information, while oncologists were asked about their experiences with respect to patients using the portal. Similarly, all 3 groups were asked variations of the question, "how has viewing/inputting health information on the portal changed the way you interact with oncologists/patients?" The questionnaire was designed to have participants describe a situation, explain its significance, and specify the eventual outcome [33]. Interviews were audio-recorded, and ATLAS.ti (version 7.5, Scientific Software Development GmbH [34]) was used to manage the verbatim transcripts and coding process.

Data Analysis

The research team analyzed the transcripts verbatim using an iterative, thematic text analysis approach to best describe different stakeholder perspectives [35]. In the beginning, 2 members of the research team individually read 9 transcripts, 3 from each group, and began to develop preliminary codes [28]. They met weekly to compare coded transcripts, discuss discrepancies, and define codes that were compiled into a shared code book used by each coder on subsequent transcripts [36]. Subsequently, the entire research team gathered to synthesize, describe, and systematically group codes into larger-order thematic classifications. As part of this process, themes were compared across stakeholder groups to identify similarities and dissimilarities in experiences and attitudes. The authors confirm that all participant identifiers have been removed or disguised, so the participants described are not identifiable and cannot be identified through the details of their quotes.

Results

Demographics

Of the 60 participants enrolled, the enrollment rate was 59% (13/22) for oncologists, 92% (12/13) for medical informaticists, and 45% (35/78) for patients. Table 1 contains detailed

recruitment information. Of the 13 oncologists enrolled, 8 specialized in hematology/oncology, 4 in radiation oncology, and 1 in surgical oncology. The average age of the oncologists was 47 years, 54% (7/13) were women, and 77% (10/13) were white. Oncologists had an average clinical practice of 14 years, ranging from 3 to 33 years.

Half of the 12 medical informaticists were the CMIO at their institution, and the rest were clinicians trained as informaticists. The average age was 54 years with 24 years of medical practice, ranging from 11 to 34 years. Among the informaticists, 58% (7/12) were men, and 92% (11/12) white. All were physicians, except for 2 nurses. On average, patients were 54 years old, 60% (21/35) were women, and 24% (8/35) were reviewing information regarding breast cancer. A majority (25/35, 71%) underwent initial tests or was diagnosed at least 6 months before being contacted for this study. The status of cancer in patients included 43% (15/35) with metastatic cancer and 34% (11/35) with stage 2 cancer or further progressions. Compared with participants enrolled in the study, those who refused participation were slightly younger and mostly men. A full demographic summary is provided in Table 2.

Themes

We identified two primary themes (1) implementation practices influence attitudes, which describes how involvement, or lack thereof, during the decision-making and execution process of employing portals can impact the sentiment of the oncologists toward them and (2) perceptions of portals as communication tools varies by user type. This theme describes the lens of each stakeholder about how the patient portal is used to transmit and receive information, and contains several subthemes. Textboxes 1 and 2 provide a summary of the themes, subthemes, and representative quotes.

Theme 1: Implementation Practices Influence Attitudes

Opinions of oncologists about the portal were shaped by their lack of inclusion and consultation before the portal's implementation. Unable to voice their concerns about the potential of patients experiencing anxiety by viewing reports on their own, oncologists at the institution, where the study took place, were hesitant to embrace the portal. The portal's sudden implementation came as a surprise, as stated by the member of the medical informatics committee recalled about the decision to implement portals:

It was pretty uniform amongst all of us [on the committee] that we should...adopt [open access]...and there was not even a ruffle of any discussion about it. We just sort of sneaked it in on people. [Member of Informatics Committee]

During the initial rollout, sensitive tests such as pregnancy, HIV, scans and pathology were not visible to patients. However, the more medical informaticists used the system for less sensitive information, the more they believed that transparency was positively transforming patient engagement. After including test results such as scans and pathology, an embargo period of 14 days was established. Shortly thereafter, the embargo was reduced to 4 days. Medical informaticists were aware that physicians in other specialties would be concerned by the

XSL•FO

shortened embargo, yet they did not receive any resistance nor were concerns voiced after the implementation.

According to oncologists, concerns were not raised because they were largely unaware of the embargo having been reduced to 4 days. A medical informaticist at the location of this study acknowledged this and said:

I don't think [oncologists] know about it [the reduction in embargo to 4 days].

Indeed, oncologists had limited knowledge of the patient portal's functionality which is exemplified below,

Provider training [is necessary]. I'd like to know like what patients can see and what the timeline is. [Radiation Oncologist] Among external health systems, where medical informaticists sought buy-in from oncologists, better acceptability was reported. For example, a CMIO in the Western USA first acquired the endorsement of oncologists:

I worked with the chair and we went through all the different reports...He then went back to his group, explained it to the group. The group felt supportive of it as well and we moved on. [CMIO, Western United States]

However, the decision-making processes were unique to each institution. Some hospitals in the Western and Eastern United States did not make pathology reports accessible via the portal; a Midwestern hospital authorized a 7-day moratorium on scan reports; and a hospital in the Eastern United States unilaterally decided to implement based on the instructions of the CMIO.

Participants	n (%)		
Oncologists (N=46)			
Randomly selected to participate	22 (48)		
Hematology	11 (24)		
Radiation	10 (22)		
Surgical	1 (2)		
Enrolled in study	13 (59)		
Hematology	8 (61)		
Radiation	4 (31)		
Surgical	1 (8)		
Informaticists (N=13)			
Randomly selected to participate	13 (100)		
Internal	7 (54)		
External	6 (46)		
Enrolled in study	12 (92)		
Internal	6 (50)		
External	6 (50)		
Patients (N=78)			
Randomly selected to participate	72 (92)		
Hematology	45 (63)		
Radiation	23 (32)		
Surgical	4 (5)		
Referred by physician	6 (8)		
Hematology	6 (100)		
Radiation	0 (0)		
Surgical	0 (0)		
Enrolled in study	35 (45)		
Hematology	24 (69)		
Radiation	8 (23)		
Surgical	3 (9)		



 Table 2. Sociodemographic characteristics of patients (N=35).

Characteristics of the patients	Values			
Sex, n (%)				
Female	21 (60)			
Male	14 (40)			
Age in years, mean (SD)	53.7 (10.8)			
Race, n (%)				
White	21 (60)			
Black	14 (40)			
Asian	0 (0)			
Household income in US \$, n (%)				
Under \$19K	7 (20)			
\$20K-\$39K	4 (11)			
\$40K-\$49K	1 (3)			
\$50K-\$74K	8 (23)			
\$75K-\$99K	4 (11)			
\$100K+	4 (11)			
Prefer not to say	7 (20)			
Education, n (%)				
Some high school	1 (3)			
High school graduate	2 (6)			
Some college	7 (20)			
Associate degree	2 (6)			
Bachelor's degree	13 (37)			
Master's degree	7 (20)			
Professional degree	2 (6)			
Doctorate	1 (3)			
Area of test/diagnosis ^a , n (%)				
Breast	9 (24)			
Hematologic	6 (16)			
Gastrointestinal	5 (13)			
Genitourinary	4 (10)			
Lung	3 (8)			
Sarcoma	3 (8)			
Skin	3 (8)			
Gynecologic	2 (5)			
Other	3 (8)			
Cancer status, n (%)				
Metastasized	15 (43)			
Stage 2	4 (33)			
Stage 3	4 (33)			
Stage 4	4 (33)			

^aEach diagnosis/condition counted separately for patients with multiple diagnoses/conditions.

XSL•FO RenderX

Textbox 1. Representative quotes of theme 1.

Implementation practices influence attitudes—Responses to question about unawareness of oncologists to the test release timing results:

- It's confusing because we brought it down from 2 weeks to 4 days and at the same time we brought the test results down from 72 hours to zero. And it's hard to keep up with all of that for them. So that's probably why. [Informaticist]
- It's very confusing because I feel like the health care system just threw it out there and it's almost like they threw providers and nurses under the bus because you don't know what the patient is seeing and when and you're just like, okay. [Medical Oncologist]

Textbox 2. Representative quotes of theme 2 and its subthemes.

Perceptions of portals as communication tools varies by user type

- Lack of acknowledgment of the culture and communication processes surrounding the patient-provider relationship in different medical fields
 - So I know my side in primary pediatrics, I don't know if I have a full understanding of what oncologists is, their side of it. I think it's two different, it's medicine, it's still sensitive subjects, sensitive discussions. [Informaticist and Pediatrician]
 - So in primary care, for the most part we're talking about laboratory results that are of a routine screening nature...which is potentially a motivator to help them do better with their diet, make sure they take their medications, things like that...I think for cancer patients, it's different...the big concern is finding out they've got recurrent disease or progressive disease before the doctor finds out. [Surgical Oncologist]
- Patient preferences for receiving information
 - I do everything digitally so I love just being able to just pop on there and see immediate results and also gave me a history of tracking so if I wanted to be able to look back at something it was easy to do that and then also to communicate with the doctor and whenever I had questions I would post an email for him. [Patient, Lymphoma]
 - It is helpful to be able to go on and check it out. I had a CT scan, I know I can go on there in just a couple days and check it out and see what the radiologist wrote. And then I find that very comforting. [Patient, Lung Cancer]
 - The best way would be to go to the doctor direct about it...I think finding out from the doctor is the best way. Obviously. [Patient, Stomach Cancer]
- Type of information disclosed
 - I just got back from the doctor yesterday and I had to wait 2 or 3 weeks to find out the results of my CAT scan. Because they had thought that it might have been lung cancer. So I've been worried...[Using the portal] would have been very helpful. [Patient, Sarcoma]
 - There is established literature that says that the patient, physician discussion of breaking bad news, is an important role of a physician and that it's done compassionately in person, much better than on your own and over the phone. [Medical Oncologist]
 - I do not want to read on an MRI that my diagnosis is cancer. I would rather have a doctor discuss that with me before I have to review it online. [Patient, Sarcoma]
 - I had very difficult interactions in the past trying to break news over the phone for somebody who didn't want to wait for their appointment because they were expecting one outcome and they saw another. And there's no further counseling that can take place. They're in the middle of their own workplace environment. They don't have their family's support there, they're not braced for these types of things and it was a very negative experience. [Medical Oncologist]

Uncertainty about patient access was shared by medical informaticists at other institutions, but the benefits of transparency outweighed concern. Benefits included greater patient engagement and patient vigilance. For instance, a CMIO lauded the capability of patients to easily share information with family members and being able to discover inconsistencies in their record. Speed was also important, as quoted below:

Patients are really eager to be able to have both rapid access and more complete access. [Medical Informaticist, Western United States]

Theme 2: Perceptions on Portals as Communication Tools Vary by User Type

Oncologists, medical informaticists, and patients-the three stakeholders-cited examples of portal usage and how the portal was incorporated into their daily lives. The following subthemes

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e5/

emerged: (1) lack of acknowledgment of the culture and communication processes surrounding the patient-care-provider relationship in different medical fields, in which oncologists and medical informaticists explained the norms of communicating with patients in their fields and differences in the meaning of paternalism; (2) patient preferences for receiving information, including whether patients view the portal before communicating with their oncologist and the ideal setting to receive diagnostic results, and (3) type of information disclosed, wherein the patient's phase of diagnosis determined their comfort level while using the portal.

Subtheme 2.1: Different Culture and Communication Processes

A cultural divide was present between oncologists and medical informaticists: none of the informaticists involved in this study had a background in oncology. Most medical informaticists

specialized in internal or family medicine, but they recognized that viewing information about potential metastasis could be different from primary care issues. The apprehension of oncologists toward the patients accessing medical information via patient portals stemmed from their belief that tests for cancer were more sensitive than common laboratory results screened during primary care visits. However, medical informaticists downplayed potential risks by citing existing literature indicating that it was not a problem and the fact that they have not personally encountered such negative incidents. Ultimately, the purview of informaticists was championed by a CMIO and internist, who recommended:

[Oncologists must] Get out of their comfort zone and recognize this as a new era.

However, oncologists remained steadfast in their belief that the patient-provider relationship, as well as the utilization of patient portals would be unique in cases of cancer and differed from primary care.

The stakes in oncology are really high. In primary care, if you get an x-ray of someone's shoulder, you're looking for arthritis. If I get an x-ray...I'm looking for a bone metastasis. [Radiation Oncologist]

Due to the precariousness of cancer, oncologists purposefully scheduled face-to-face meetings. However, interviews revealed that the patient portal has increasingly driven oncologists to communicate over the phone. A medical oncologist recalled the importance of face-to-face interactions:

There are times when you need to be able to hold hands...You need to be able to see them...to help them understand what that news really means. [Medical Oncologist]

Despite the beliefs of the oncologists that in-person discussions were necessary, informaticists considered any delay in disclosing results as paternalism. A family physician and informaticist decried the process of patients returning to the hospital to learn diagnoses and wondered:

If this was my MRI, would I want to wait for 2 weeks? Hell no...If that's right for me, why isn't it right for my patients? [Family Physician]

Oncologists, who were concerned about patients viewing scans or pathology results on their own using the portal, suggested alternative solutions such as permitting a function that allows tests to be released after a physician views it, but that type of functionality was not technologically feasible at the time when this study was conducted. Medical informaticists did not have the technology modify the visibility of certain tests for certain departments.

Subtheme 2.2: Patient Preferences for Receiving Information

Oncologists and medical informaticists were ardent in their respective beliefs, but these beliefs were somewhat disconnected to the perceptions of patients on the role of portals. Patients being treated or screened for cancer displayed attitudes and behaviors suggesting that despite some hesitation, they were largely comfortable using the portal. More than half (19/35, 54%) of patients interviewed retrieved test results or scan reports

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e5/
```

using the portal before speaking with a provider. None of the patients expressed shock or extreme distress. In fact, a patient with a rare blood cancer appreciated the ability to discover the diagnosis on her own and said:

I learned about this in the privacy of my home where it's quiet.

The lack of distressed patients was in accordance with the limited number of negative incidents as cited by oncologists. Most (7/13, 54%) oncologists did not experience a negative incident, but instead mentioned anticipated dangers or negative experiences of their colleagues. Among the (6/13, 46%) oncologists who cited specific instances, each described a patient who suffered anxiety believing that their cancer had reoccurred. Due to such cited examples, 3 patients participating in the study were referred. When asked to describe their incident, a woman said that she experienced "*no stress*," while a breast cancer patient said that her anxiety levels were raised "*a little bit*." In general, cancer patient responses to portal usage were influenced by their stated preferences for communication with their oncologist and the types of information being disclosed.

Although patients preferred swift results, most patients believed that in-person meetings or phone calls were ideal to receive a diagnosis. A woman with breast cancer remembered her consultation and said:

By meeting with her [the oncologist], it made it more personal that she actually cared about the outcome versus, the report will be up there, you can read if you have cancer. [Breast Cancer Patient]

However, the portal was a welcome alternative if either a phone call or in-person meeting caused any delay in receiving results. Another breast cancer patient said:

I would've liked to have had the oncologist call me and say it's not cancer or, just make the report available on the portal. Rather than having it held before I could view it...I would've liked to have had it as soon as it was available. [Breast Cancer Patient]

While oncologists were fearful that patients would experience distress, most patients appreciated the ability of advanced access to medical reports, because as a breast cancer patient said:

When I am in the doctors' office, I'm not blindsided by information...there's no surprises.

Armed with their medical information in advance, patients claimed that face-to-face appointments were more productive with oncologists. Oncologists agreed that advanced access can improve engagement during consultations, as well as assist patients after appointments by allowing them to review information that was discussed.

Subtheme 2.3: Types of Information Disclosed

Patients with a previous cancer diagnosis or in the survivorship phase spoke positively about using the patient portal during or after treatment. However, they expressed reservations about the prospect of learning a cancer diagnosis through the patient portal. A lung cancer patient imagined the difficulties in not being able to get immediate answers to her questions, while a breast cancer patient stated:

I guess if I had found out over the Internet instead of face-to-face with a doctor that I had cancer the first time, it might be a little daunting. [Breast Cancer Patient]

Patients also placed different values on different types of tests. A man with sarcoma said:

I don't mind reading my blood levels, but if we're talking about...worsening or getting better, those things should come from the physician. [Sarcoma Patient]

A surgical oncologist agreed that scans, pathology, and biopsy reports should be disclosed by the physician. He went on to say,

[Reports] require a fair amount of explanation, particularly to a layperson who doesn't understand them. [Physician]

Relatedly, a medical oncologist worried that a rift may form between the patient and oncologist because positive findings may be present on the report, even though they are insignificant. He wondered if patients would trust oncologists less because some patients may be skeptical of what their oncologist was telling them, after reading the report themselves.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Health care delivery increasingly relies on technology to manage aspects of patient care [37]. In oncology, technology (eg, patient portals) is still novel, but its introduction assures implications for both patients and clinicians. In our interviews about the perceptions and use of the patient portal in oncology, we discovered divergent views and no clear blueprint for properly implementing such a system. The introduction of electronic records and health information technology in general has been known to profoundly affect health systems, impacting health care delivery [38] and altering relationships among patient care providers [39]. We found that while informaticists advocated for full transparency, oncologists preferred more control over the delivery of information, even though their fears of patient distress were generally unrealized. One explanation for this divide could be that none of the informaticists specialized in oncology and were mainly primary care physicians. Although it is not atypical for primary care physicians to break bad news, oncologists frequently deal with high mortality rates and face highly stressful situations on a daily basis, commonly addressing topics such as death, dying, and palliative care [40].

When faced with complex, potentially life-threatening, medical information through the portal, patients in our study seldom expressed concern or felt that they experienced additional distress. In fact, some patients found solace in being able to review their results on their own terms. This is consistent with limited studies that have measured anxiety among cancer patients who accessed test results through patient portals and also experienced low levels of distress [41-44].

Patient's lack of concern may be explained by the fact that the majority of participants (25/35, 71%) had progressed more than 6 months from their initial diagnosis and 43% (15/35) had

developed metastasized cancers. These patients had been managing their disease with treatment over the course of several months or years, may have gained knowledge and experience, and thus may have become desensitized to viewing their medical information compared with the patients confronted with an initial diagnosis.

Our findings that the majority of patients who were interviewed reviewed test results or scan reports before speaking with a provider is noteworthy. Perhaps, during an initial oncology consultation, oncologists should note that potentially threatening risk information can be available by using the portal and identify whether the portal is the patient's preferred communication channel. Oncologists should also recognize that their own preferred method of delivering bad news via in-person disclosures [45,46] accompanied by emotional support, may need to be modified in the light of patient preferences for immediate delivery of results [47], even when they are abnormal [48]. Similar to previous studies examining use of the Internet by patients to manage their cancer care, computer-savvy patients may necessitate the need for providers to modify the way they interact with patients [49].

Limitations and Future Directions

Despite the attempt to broaden the sample with representatives from other health systems, our results may still not extend beyond the health system in which this study was conducted. Similarly, the sample may include a proportal bias, since only patients enrolled in the portal were eligible, and almost all informaticists who advocated for portals agreed to participate. In addition, the average age of our sample was 54 years. It is possible that inclusion of younger patients would produce additional perspectives. Moreover, we did not recruit patients with newly diagnosed disease or new evidence of metastatic disease. Although it was important to report differences of recollections between perceptions of oncologists and patients, all patients in the study had received their diagnosis before the study, which highlights the need for further research to examine real-time responses using larger samples instead of recollected responses. In addition, to further illuminate our knowledge, future work is warranted to explore the attitudes and perceptions of patients with a broader range of disease sites and stages and to include patients who are early in their cancer trajectory. We also plan to involve patient's family members and caregivers, who are often avid patient portal users [50]. Further research could also focus on measuring how other highly specialized medical departments use patient portals and whether training programs and targeted education about portal use is an effective way of ensuring that portals are being used to optimize the quality of patient care.

Conclusions

Our findings indicate that the complexity of communicating medical information related to oncology varies the utility of patient portals. Although most patients prefer in-person consultations to learn about their condition, the patient portal is rapidly being accepted and may force oncologists to alter their communication habits.

XSL•FO RenderX

Most cancer patients who participated in the study checked their laboratory results or scan reports in the portal before being contacted by their provider. Although most were relatively comfortable with this manner of disclosure, few patients were checking an initial diagnosis, wherein the preferred disclosure method was phone or face-to-face. As informaticists and other high-ranking personnel within health systems make tests available to patients through the portal, it is necessary that in-depth discussions with specialized areas of medicine, such as oncology, must take place. The implementation process across the entire health system is unlikely to succeed if certain groups are not able to give their input about critical features of the portal. However, oncologists should understand that the delivery of medical information via patient portals is inevitable, and therefore, they must take efforts to discuss the portal with patients. Although using the patient portal as a new channel to transmit medical information will require oncologists to alter their communication methods with patients in the short term, establishing best practices will allow oncologists to incorporate new techniques before portal adoption.

In summary, we sought the perspectives of patients, oncologists, and informaticists to understand the advantages and disadvantages of patient portals in the oncology setting. Results indicate that the portal may provide benefits, such as enabling more productive in-person appointments. However, education and training is necessary to inform patients and oncologists of the portal's advantages. We anticipate that this study helps generate additional insights that will help future research in using patient portal technology in oncology effectively.

Acknowledgments

This study received funding support from the National Cancer Institute R25 Training Program in Behavioral and Health Services Cancer Control Research (R25CA093423). We thank Massey Cancer Center at Virginia Commonwealth University for their support, as well as all of the participants. We would also like to show our gratitude to Alison Arberg for her assistance during the recruitment process.

Publication of this study was funded, in part, by the University of Florida Open Access Publishing Fund.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. Crossing the Quality Chasm: A New Health System for the 21st Century. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2001.
- Walker J, Meltsner M, Delbanco T. US experience with doctors and patients sharing clinical notes. BMJ 2015;350:g7785. [Medline: <u>25670182</u>]
- 3. Bruno MA, Petscavage-Thomas JM, Mohr MJ, Bell SK, Brown SD. The "open letter": radiologists' reports in the era of patient web portals. J Am Coll Radiol 2014 Sep;11(9):863-867. [doi: 10.1016/j.jacr.2014.03.014] [Medline: 24836272]
- 4. Giardina TD, Callen J, Georgiou A, Westbrook JI, Greisinger A, Esquivel A, et al. Releasing test results directly to patients: a multisite survey of physician perspectives. Patient Educ Couns 2015;98(6):788-796. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2015.02.011]
- Callen J, Traber TD, Singh H, Li L, Paoloni R, Georgiou A, et al. Emergency physicians' views of direct notification of laboratory and radiology results to patients using the Internet: a multisite survey. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(3):e60 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3721] [Medline: 25739322]
- Boeldt DL, Wineinger NE, Waalen J, Gollamudi S, Grossberg A, Steinhubl SR, et al. How consumers and physicians view new medical technology: comparative survey. J Med Internet Res 2015 Sep 14;17(9):e215 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4456] [Medline: 26369254]
- Goldzweig CL, Orshansky G, Paige NM, Towfigh AA, Haggstrom DA, Miake-Lye I, et al. Electronic patient portals: evidence on health outcomes, satisfaction, efficiency, and attitudes: a systematic review. Ann Intern Med 2013;159(10):677-687. [doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-159-10-201311190-00006]
- 8. Bartlett C, Simpson K, Turner AN. Patient access to complex chronic disease records on the Internet. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2012 Aug 6;12:87 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6947-12-87] [Medline: 22867441]
- Christensen K, Sue VM. Viewing laboratory test results online: patients' actions and reactions. J Participat Med 2013;5:e38.
 Jilka SR, Callahan R, Sevdalis N, Mayer EK, Darzi A. "Nothing About Me Without Me": an interpretative review of patient accessible electronic health records. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(6):e161. [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4446]
- 11. Wald JS, Burk K, Gardner K, Feygin R, Nelson E, Epstein M, et al. Sharing electronic laboratory results in a patient portal--a feasibility pilot. Stud Health Technol Inform 2007;129(Pt 1):18-22. [Medline: <u>17911670</u>]
- 12. Ross SE, Todd J, Moore LA, Beaty BL, Wittevrongel L, Lin C. Expectations of patients and physicians regarding patient-accessible medical records. J Med Internet Res 2005 May 24;7(2):e13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7.2.e13] [Medline: 15914460]

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e5/
```

- 13. Woods SS, Schwartz E, Tuepker A, Press NA, Nazi KM, Turvey CL, et al. Patient experiences with full electronic access to health records and clinical notes through the My HealtheVet Personal Health Record Pilot: qualitative study. J Med Internet Res 2013 Mar 27;15(3):e65 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2356] [Medline: 23535584]
- 14. Nazi KM, Turvey CL, Klein DM, Hogan TP, Woods SS. VA OpenNotes: exploring the experiences of early patient adopters with access to clinical notes. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2015;22(2):380-389. [doi: <u>10.1136/amiajnl-2014-003144</u>]
- Shultz SK, Wu R, Matelski JJ, Lu X, Cram P. Patient preferences for test result notification. J Gen Intern Med 2015 Nov;30(11):1651-1656 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-015-3344-0] [Medline: 25944020]
- 16. Arora NK. Interacting with cancer patients: the significance of physicians' communication behavior. Soc Sci Med 2003 Sep;57(5):791-806. [Medline: <u>12850107</u>]
- Kirk P, Kirk I, Kristjanson LJ. What do patients receiving palliative care for cancer and their families want to be told? A Canadian and Australian qualitative study. BMJ 2004 Jun 05;328(7452):1343 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.38103.423576.55] [Medline: 15151964]
- 18. Schofield PE, Beeney LJ, Thompson JF, Butow PN, Tattersall MH, Dunn SM. Hearing the bad news of a cancer diagnosis: the Australian melanoma patient's perspective. Ann Oncol 2001 Mar;12(3):365-371. [Medline: <u>11332150</u>]
- 19. Schofield PE, Butow PN, Thompson JF, Tattersall MH, Beeney LJ, Dunn SM. Psychological responses of patients receiving a diagnosis of cancer. Ann Oncol 2003 Jan;14(1):48-56. [Medline: <u>12488292</u>]
- Gerber DE, Laccetti AL, Chen B, Yan J, Cai J, Gates S, et al. Predictors and intensity of online access to electronic medical records among patients with cancer. J Oncol Pract 2014 Sep;10(5):e307-e312 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1200/JOP.2013.001347] [Medline: 25006222]
- Choudhry A, Hong J, Chong K, Jiang B, Hartman R, Chu E, et al. Patients' preferences for biopsy result notification in an era of electronic messaging methods. JAMA Dermatol 2015 May;151(5):513-521. [doi: <u>10.1001/jamadermatol.2014.5634</u>] [Medline: <u>25831475</u>]
- 22. Beckjord EB, Rechis R, Nutt S, Shulman L, Hesse BW. What do people affected by cancer think about electronic health information exchange? Results from the 2010 LIVESTRONG Electronic Health Information Exchange Survey and the 2008 Health Information National Trends Survey. J Oncol Pract 2011 Jul;7(4):237-241 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1200/JOP.2011.000324] [Medline: 22043188]
- Barnett MM. Does it hurt to know the worst?--psychological morbidity, information preferences and understanding of prognosis in patients with advanced cancer. Psychooncology 2006 Jan;15(1):44-55. [doi: <u>10.1002/pon.921</u>] [Medline: <u>15750997</u>]
- 24. Siminoff LA, Ravdin P, Colabianchi N, Sturm CM. Doctor-patient communication patterns in breast cancer adjuvant therapy discussions. Health Expect 2000 Mar;3(1):26-36 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11281909</u>]
- 25. Suri H. Purposeful sampling in qualitative research synthesis. QRS 2011;11(2):63-75. [doi: 10.3316/QRJ1102063]
- 26. Tongco MD. Purposive sampling as a tool for informant selection. ERA 2007;5:147-158.
- 27. Lindlof TR, Taylor BC. Qualitative communication research methods. Thousand Oaks: Sage; 2010.
- 28. Tracy SJ. Qualitative research methods: Collecting evidence, crafting analysis, communicating impact. Malden, MA: John Wiley & Sons; 2012.
- 29. Flanagan JC. The critical incident technique. Psychol Bull 1954 Jul;51(4):327-358. [Medline: 3177800]
- 30. Hughes H. Critical incident technique. In: xploring methods in information literacy research -. Wagga Wagga, New South Wales: Chandos Publishing; 2007:66.
- Kemppainen JK. The critical incident technique and nursing care quality research. J Adv Nurs 2000 Nov;32(5):1264-1271. [Medline: <u>11115012</u>]
- 32. Beech P, Norman IJ. Patients' perceptions of the quality of psychiatric nursing care: findings from a small-scale descriptive study. J Clin Nurs 1995 Mar;4(2):117-123. [Medline: 7704381]
- 33. Anderson L, Wilson S. Critical incident technique. In: Applied measurement methods in industrial psychology. New York: Routledge; 1997:112.
- 34. Atlasti.: GmbH; 2017. ATLAS.ti 8 The next level URL: <u>http://atlasti.com/</u> [accessed 2018-02-18] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6xKvyuKfa</u>]
- 35. Creswell JW. Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. Thousand Oaks: Sage publications; 2012.
- 36. Seale C. Quality in qualitative research. Qual Inq 1999;5(4):465-478. [doi: 10.1177/107780049900500402]
- 37. Shortliffe EH, Cimino JJ. Biomedical informatics: computer applications in health care and biomedicine. New York, NY: Springer; 2013.
- 38. Lee FW. Adoption of electronic medical records as a technology innovation for ambulatory care at the Medical University of South Carolina. Top Health Inf Manage 2000 Aug;21(1):1-20. [Medline: <u>11010366</u>]
- Koivunen M, Hätönen H, Välimäki M. Barriers and facilitators influencing the implementation of an interactive Internet-portal application for patient education in psychiatric hospitals. Patient Educ Couns 2008 Mar;70(3):412-419. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2007.11.002] [Medline: 18079085]
- 40. Cheon S, Fu W, Agarwal A, Chow E, Henry B. The impact of breaking bad news on oncologist burnout and how communication skills can help: a scoping review. J Pain Manag 2017;10(1):89-97.

- 41. Wiljer D, Leonard KJ, Urowitz S, Apatu E, Massey C, Quartey NK, et al. The anxious wait: assessing the impact of patient accessible EHRs for breast cancer patients. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2010;10:46. [doi: 10.1186/1472-6947-10-46]
- 42. McNamara M, Arnold C, Sarma K, Aberle D, Garon E, Bui AA. Patient portal preferences: perspectives on imaging information. J Assoc Inf Sci Technol 2015 Aug 1;66(8):1606-1615 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/asi.23269] [Medline: 26191535]
- Hall MJ, Herda MM, Handorf EA, Rybak CC, Keleher CA, Siemon M, et al. Direct-to-patient disclosure of results of mismatch repair screening for Lynch syndrome via electronic personal health record: a feasibility study. Genet Med 2014;16(11):854-861. [doi: <u>10.1038/gim.2014.42</u>]
- Rexhepi H, Åhlfeldt RM, Cajander A, Huvila I. Cancer patients' attitudes and experiences of online access to their electronic medical records: a qualitative study. Health Informatics J 2016 Jul 19. [doi: <u>10.1177/1460458216658778</u>] [Medline: <u>27440056</u>]
- 45. Ptacek JT, Eberhardt TL. Breaking bad news: a review of the literature. J Am Med Assoc 1996;276(6):496-502. [Medline: 8691562]
- Dias L, Chabner BA, Lynch Jr TJ, Penson RT. Breaking bad news: a patient's perspective. Oncologist 2003;8(6):587-596. [Medline: <u>14657537</u>]
- Johnson AJ, Easterling D, Nelson R, Chen MY, Frankel RM. Access to radiologic reports via a patient portal: clinical simulations to investigate patient preferences. J Am Coll Radiol 2012 Apr;9(4):256-263. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jacr.2011.12.023</u>] [Medline: <u>22469376</u>]
- 48. Giardina TD, Modi V, Parrish DE, Singh H. The patient portal and abnormal test results: an exploratory study of patient experiences. Patient Exp J 2015;2(1):148-154. [Medline: 28345018]
- 49. Semantics Scholar. 2006. Seeking and Managing Hope: Patients' Experiences Using the Internet for Cancer Care URL: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/155e/065e44beeae4d85025f6302d5726a2009a7e.pdf [accessed 2018-03-03] [WebCite Cache ID 6xdUjnli6]
- 50. Sarkar U, Bates DW. Care partners and online patient portals. J Am Med Assoc 2014;311(4):357-358. [doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.285825] [Medline: 24394945]

Abbreviations

CMIO: chief medical information officer **CIT:** critical incident technique

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 18.09.17; peer-reviewed by D Boeldt, I Mircheva; comments to author 09.11.17; revised version received 04.12.17; accepted 23.12.17; published 26.03.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Alpert JM, Morris BB, Thomson MD, Matin K, Brown RF Implications of Patient Portal Transparency in Oncology: Qualitative Interview Study on the Experiences of Patients, Oncologists, and Medical Informaticists JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e5 URL: http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e5/ doi:10.2196/cancer.8993 PMID:29581090

©Jordan M Alpert, Bonny B Morris, Maria D Thomson, Khalid Matin, Richard F Brown. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 26.03.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Internet-Based Group Intervention for Ovarian Cancer Survivors: Feasibility and Preliminary Results

Ellen M Kinner¹, MA; Jessica S Armer¹, BS; Bonnie A McGregor², PhD; Jennifer Duffecy³, PhD; Susan Leighton⁴, MA; Marya E Corden⁵, MPH; Janine Gauthier Mullady⁶, PhD; Frank J Penedo⁵, PhD; Susan K Lutgendorf^{1,7,8,9}, PhD

¹Department of Psychological & Brain Sciences, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States

²Orion Center for Integrative Medicine, Seattle, WA, United States

³Department of Clinical Psychiatry and Center on Depression and Resilience, University of Illinois at Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States

⁴Ovarian Cancer Research Fund Alliance, Washington, DC, United States

⁵Department of Medical Social Sciences, Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine, Chicago, IL, United States

⁶Life Reset Solutions, Chicago, IL, United States

⁷Division of Gynecologic Oncology, Department of Obstetrics & Gynecology, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States

⁸Department of Urology, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States

⁹Holden Comprehensive Cancer Center, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States

Corresponding Author:

Susan K Lutgendorf, PhD Department of Psychological & Brain Sciences University of Iowa W322 Seashore Hall Iowa City, IA, 52242 United States Phone: 1 319 335 2432 Email: susan-lutgendorf@uiowa.edu

Abstract

Background: Development of psychosocial group interventions for ovarian cancer survivors has been limited. Drawing from elements of cognitive-behavioral stress management (CBSM), mindfulness-based stress reduction (MBSR), and acceptance and commitment therapy (ACT), we developed and conducted preliminary testing of an Internet-based group intervention tailored specifically to meet the needs of ovarian cancer survivors. The Internet-based platform facilitated home delivery of the psychosocial intervention to a group of cancer survivors for whom attending face-to-face programs could be difficult given their physical limitations and the small number of ovarian cancer survivors at any one treatment site.

Objective: The aim of this study was to develop, optimize, and assess the usability, acceptability, feasibility, and preliminary intended effects of an Internet-based group stress management intervention for ovarian cancer survivors delivered via a tablet or laptop.

Methods: In total, 9 ovarian cancer survivors provided feedback during usability testing. Subsequently, 19 survivors participated in 5 waves of field testing of the 10-week group intervention led by 2 psychologists. The group met weekly for 2 hours via an Internet-based videoconference platform. Structured interviews and weekly evaluations were used to elicit feedback on the website and intervention content. Before and after the intervention, measures of mood, quality of life (QOL), perceived stress, sleep, and social support were administered. Paired *t* tests were used to examine changes in psychosocial measures over time.

Results: Usability results indicated that participants (n=9) performed basic tablet functions quickly with no errors and performed website functions easily with a low frequency of errors. In the field trial (n=19), across 5 groups, the 10-week intervention was well attended. Perceived stress (P=.03) and ovarian cancer-specific QOL (P=.01) both improved significantly during the course of the intervention. Trends toward decreased distress (P=.18) and greater physical (P=.05) and functional well-being (P=.06) were also observed. Qualitative interviews revealed that the most common obstacles participants experienced were technical issues and the time commitment for practicing the techniques taught in the program. Participants reported that the intervention helped them to overcome a sense of isolation and that they appreciated the ability to participate at home.

Conclusions: An Internet-based group intervention tailored specifically for ovarian cancer survivors is highly usable and acceptable with moderate levels of feasibility. Preliminary psychosocial outcomes indicate decreases in perceived stress and

improvements in ovarian cancer-specific QOL following the intervention. A randomized clinical trial is needed to demonstrate the efficacy of this promising intervention for ovarian cancer survivors.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e1) doi:10.2196/cancer.8430

KEYWORDS

ovarian cancer; quality of life; feasibility studies; eHealth; psychological stress

Introduction

Due to difficulties in early detection, the majority of new cases of ovarian cancer (61%) each year in the United States are women diagnosed with advanced-stage cancer [1]. At present, 5-year survival rates for ovarian cancer are relatively low (46% overall) and drop to 29% for those with distant disease and 20% for those over the age of 75 years [1]. Although a significant percentage of patients respond well to initial chemotherapy, treatment efficacy is limited by the development of chemoresistance, and the majority of patients relapse and die from recurrent disease [2]. Thus, ovarian cancer survivors face a unique set of challenges related to late diagnosis, rigorous medical treatments, and poor prognosis.

Given these challenges, it is not surprising that most ovarian cancer survivors report high levels of distress at diagnosis, during treatment, and subsequent disease surveillance [3,4]. During the first year following primary treatment, patients report high levels of anxiety and depressive symptoms, sleep disturbance, fatigue, and treatment side effects (eg, peripheral neuropathy), which impacts their overall quality of life (QOL) [3,5]. Although QOL generally improves over time, patients utilizing avoidant or disengaged coping strategies are at risk for poor QOL [6,7]. Additionally, a greater number of life stressors at 1 year post surgery is associated with poorer concurrent QOL [8]. Numerous studies have identified links between psychological processes and biological pathways related to ovarian cancer progression [9,10]. Specifically, higher levels of perceived social connections with others are related to a more vigorous innate immune response, lower levels of biomarkers related to angiogenesis and invasion, lower levels of the stress hormone norepinephrine in tumor, and genomic changes in tumor indicative of a less aggressive phenotype [10]. Moreover, socially isolated ovarian cancer patients have been shown to have poorer survival [9]. These findings highlight the importance of psychosocial factors in both QOL and survival in ovarian cancer and identify psychosocial factors, particularly emotional social support, as potentially modifiable treatment targets.

A substantial amount of literature has documented the efficacy of psychosocial interventions in improving mood and QOL in cancer patients [11-13]. Although a variety of interventions have been developed for breast cancer survivors [14], development of psychosocial interventions that address ovarian cancer survivorship has been much more limited. Most existing trials have been pilot interventions utilizing small samples [15-20] or exercise- or symptom-based interventions [16,18,21,22]. Barriers to the development and implementation of interventions for ovarian cancer survivors include the relatively small number of ovarian cancer patients at any one treatment site, older age of patients, and physical limitations

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e1/
```

(eg, neuropathy, fatigue, and cognitive problems), which make it difficult to attend an in-person intervention. A pilot study successfully addressed this difficulty with a 6-month exerciseand phone-based cognitive-behavioral therapy (CBT) intervention [16].

Given the significant problems of distress, social isolation, and poor QOL and the well-established links with biological pathways related to progression, there is a great need for the development of an easily accessible, group-based psychosocial intervention for ovarian cancer survivors. An Internet-based intervention is an ideal approach in this population and offers a number of advantages. First, an Internet-based intervention would provide the opportunity for the small number of ovarian cancer survivors from any treatment center to join with other survivors from around the country. Second, it would enhance accessibility for survivors in rural areas and those with physical limitations who would otherwise not be able to attend an in-person group. Internet-based group interventions have been found to be beneficial for women with breast cancer [23], men with prostate cancer [24,25], and posttreatment cancer survivors [26].

We have developed a 10-week, manualized Internet-based group intervention for ovarian cancer survivors entitled Living WELL: Web Enhanced Lessons for Living for Ovarian Cancer Survivors. The intervention incorporates elements of cognitive-behavioral stress management (CBSM) [27,28], mindfulness-based stress reduction (MBSR) [29,30], and acceptance and commitment therapy (ACT) [31]. It also incorporates topics specifically tailored to address the needs of ovarian cancer survivors such as finding meaning in the face of poor prognosis and managing fear of recurrence. Using a password-secured Web platform that can be used on any Internet-enabled device (eg, tablet, laptop), participants can access a link to the weekly videoconference as well as relaxation and meditation recordings, a journal to record daily gratitude or reflections, and content overviews. The aims of this study were to (1) develop and optimize the intervention and its Web platform and (2) examine the usability, feasibility, acceptability, and preliminary intended effects of an Internet-based group intervention for ovarian cancer survivors.

Methods

Study Design

Institutional review board approved all study procedures. Intervention development involved testing the usability, acceptability, and feasibility of the intervention's content and technological platform (eg, website, tablet, videoconference platform) as well as assessment of intended effects. This testing

was done in 3 stages: lab usability testing, field usability testing, and a one-arm field trial of the full 10-week group intervention.

Recruitment and Participants

Participants were recruited between May 2013 and October 2016. Participants for usability testing were recruited in-person at an oncology clinic at a large Midwestern medical center and by mailings to former participants in a longitudinal ovarian cancer study. Field trial recruitment additionally included listings on the Ovarian Cancer Research Fund Alliance website, flyers in oncology clinics in the Midwestern and Western United States, announcements in local gynecologic oncology newsletters, and referrals from oncology staff or previous participants. Individuals interested in participation called or emailed research staff to receive additional information about the study and participated in a brief eligibility screening. The study was open to English-speaking women with a histological diagnosis of any stage of primary ovarian epithelial cancer, primary peritoneal cancer, or cancer of the fallopian tube following completion of primary chemotherapy. Exclusion criteria included more than one recurrence of ovarian cancer, prior inpatient psychiatric treatment for severe mental illness, or overt signs of severe psychopathology (eg, psychosis) or dementia. Participants who recurred during the field trial and

Figure 1. Participant recruitment and retention flowchart for field trial.

began a new course of chemotherapy (n=2) were able to continue in the intervention; otherwise, participants on chemotherapy were excluded until treatment was completed. All participants provided verbal informed consent.

For the lab and field usability testing, 25 individuals were mailed a recruitment letter, and 19 individuals were reached by phone to discuss participation. In usability testing, 9 women enrolled and participated (6 lab usability; 5 field usability; 2 participated in both). Reasons for not participating included scheduling conflicts (n=2), being too busy (n=2), and lack of interest (n=6). For the field trials, 76 recruitment letters were sent, in addition to information posting as indicated above. Furthermore, 65 individuals emailed research staff requesting more information. A total of 31 women enrolled in the field trial; 3 withdrew before the intervention began for reasons such as being too busy (n=1) and lack of interest after receiving study materials (n=2). There were 9 participants who attended at least one session but did not complete the intervention; dropouts completed an average of 3 sessions (range 1-7). Reasons for dropout included recurrence with rapid disease progression (n=1), family illness (n=1), being too busy (n=4), and changed mind about participating in a group intervention (n=3). In total, 19 participants completed the intervention (Figure 1).







Web Platform

The Web platform was developed so that participants could easily and securely connect to the group meetings and access intervention content outside of group (see Figure 2 for a screenshot of the Living WELL homepage). It included weekly content overviews, relaxation and meditation recordings, and a journal to record daily gratitude or reflections. It also included a link to the videoconference program, so that participants could connect to the group meetings. WebEx videoconference software (Cisco Systems, Inc., San Jose, CA) was used during the lab and field usability testing and the first 3 field trial groups. In the final 2 field trial groups, Zoom videoconference software (Zoom Video Communications, Inc., San Jose, CA) was used.

Development of the Web platform employed Northwestern University's (Chicago, IL) Behavioral Intervention Technology Core Facility Extensible Information and Communication Technology Intervention Platform. This platform uses a combination of open-source technologies including Linux, Python, and MySQL server technologies. It is designed for maximum flexibility in interfacing with other technologies while maintaining optimal security and full compliance with the US Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPPA). A standardized interface exists to manage user experience as well as enable reports about site usage and data. The intervention's website was designed and optimized for deployment on tablets but could be accessed with any Internet browser on laptops, desktops, and smartphones.

Lab and Field Usability Testing

Lab usability testing consisted of a 90-minute session in a quiet room with research staff, in which participants were provided with a Samsung Galaxy 2 tablet as well as oral and written

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e1/
```

instructions on how to use the device and access the intervention website. Participants were asked to perform a series of tasks involved in the operation of the device and website during which they completed a "think aloud" task where they provide a running commentary while executing tasks. They were also asked to give verbal feedback on obstacles they encountered as well as their overall experience with the technical components of the website.

Field usability testing was done from the participant's home with study staff available by phone. Upon enrollment, participants were mailed a tablet and user manual. If participants did not have wireless Internet, they received a tablet with 4G capability to provide Internet access. Headphones were supplied if participants needed additional assistance with sound quality. Tablets and headphones were returned upon study completion. In the first session, participants were asked to perform a series of tasks involved in the operation of the device and website. Participants were asked to describe aloud what they were doing to accomplish these tasks. If participants were not yet comfortable with connecting to the videoconference platform on their own, additional practice was offered. Once participants were comfortable connecting to the videoconference, a second and final session was scheduled in which participants were instructed to connect via videoconference with research staff at an appointed time. Before their final session, participants were asked to access the website and review its features at least two other times on their own. In this final session, participants were asked to report their experiences including obstacles with Web activities and evaluation of the website and user manual.

Field Trial Testing

Enrolled participants were given the option of using their own electronic device or a study-provided tablet. The intervention

was a structured 10-week group intervention that met weekly for 1.5 to 2 hour sessions via videoconferencing. Groups were made up of 4-6 ovarian cancer survivors and led by 2 clinical psychologists. In each session, the psychologists introduced a new meditation/relaxation exercise, reviewed homework from the previous week, presented new material, and directed discussion.

The intervention was adapted from a CBSM intervention manual in breast cancer [27,28]. Specific CBSM elements in the current intervention included relaxation training and developing stress management skills through in-session didactic material, experiential exercises, and home-based practice. Mindfulness and acceptance-based exercises from MBSR and ACT were incorporated to increase awareness of distressing thoughts and feelings without having to change or avoid them. ACT-based exercises were also used to help identify values and prioritize meaningful activities in one's life. The intervention consisted of 10 major themes, listed in Table 1, with accompanying relaxation and meditation exercises. A screenshot of the website's weekly overview page is shown in Figure 3.

Participants were asked to engage in intervention-related activities on their own, including brief homework assignments, daily journaling, and relaxation and meditation exercises. Participants received a printed workbook with the 10-week intervention content and a user manual with instructions on how to navigate the website and videoconference program.

Evaluation of Lab and Field Usability

All participants completed a survey including demographic and clinical information and ratings of their experience with various technologies (eg, computer, tablet, smartphone). Participants were classified as living in rural or urban location based on county residence using the 2013 US Department of Agriculture Rural-Urban Continuum Codes. For the purposes of this study, codes 7-9 were considered rural locations, a classification method used in previous research in cancer survivors [32,33].

Usability

Usability was assessed by completion of common usage tasks, including (1) performing basic tablet functions (eg, turning it on, charging it, entering the proper application); (2) accessing the website (eg, logging in with user id and password); (3) accessing the website features (eg, listening to relaxation recordings); and (4) asking for and utilizing technical support. Research staff recorded the amount of time it took participants to learn and execute tasks as well as their efficiency, frequency, and type of errors made, and ability to perform tasks again after a delay.

Qualitative interviews were used to explore experiences with the system and elicit feedback on the content. Consistent with principles of usability testing, an iterative process was used. Changes in the Web platform were made based on initial feedback. Then, a second group was tested and their feedback was used to further refine the Web interface and content [34,35].

Table 1. Weekly session topics and relaxation and meditation exercises.

Week	Session topic	Exercise
1	Introduction: Participants and group leaders introduce themselves. Didactics: Stress response and stress management. Discussion: developing an awareness of personal stressors and finding meaning and sources of personal strength	Deep breathing and progressive muscle relaxation
2	Automatic thoughts: Lecture and exercises to demonstrate the relationships between thoughts, emotions, and physical responses. Demonstration and discussion of appraisal process and cognitive distortions	Passive progressive muscle relax- ation and guided imagery
3	Rational thoughts: Lecture and discussion on breaking the vicious cycle of irrational thoughts with rational thought replacement. Demonstration and discussion on alternative responses to negative self-talk	Autogenic relaxation
4	Acceptance: Introduction to mindfulness. Lecture and discussion of avoidance and control strategies and finding effective alternatives through personal values, acceptance, and gratitude	Guided mindful body scan
5	Coping strategies: Lecture and discussion on active problem-focused or emotion-focused coping strategies such as setting prioritizes, asking for help, and relaxation. Exercise on softening in response to painful feelings and emotions	Mindfulness meditation
6	Social support: Lecture on the benefits and types of social support. Exercise on identifying social support and disease-related challenges in communication (eg, fear, changes in intimacy). Discussion of strategies for enhancing support	Mindfulness meditation
7	Effective communication: Lecture on communication styles and effective communication. Exercises and discussion on effective communication and using a mindful moment to become aware of needs and communicate them effectively	Mindfulness meditation
8	Anger: Lecture and discussion on anger. Exercises on identifying patterns of anger expression and steps for dealing with anger such as appraising the situation	Loving kindness meditation
9	Meaning of life: Discussion of how personal values and spirituality help create meaning in life and can change because of cancer. Discussion of strategies to deepen spirituality and meaning such as personal reflection, prayer, and writing	Guided relaxation and visualization
10	Wrap up: Lecture and discussion reviewing material and assessing personal growth. Exercise helping participants develop a stress management maintenance plan	Guided relaxation and visualization

Figure 3. Intervention didactic content, weekly overview.



Acceptability

Acceptability was measured using a system usability questionnaire (SUQ) modified versions of the System Usability Questionnaire and After-Scenario Questionnaire [36,37] to evaluate user satisfaction and feedback. The questionnaire consisted of rating scales (1 being *strongly agree* to 7 being *strongly disagree*) and free form responses, which asked for general feedback on the overall system (ie, tablet, website, and videoconference platform).

Evaluation of Field Trial

For all self-report measures in field trial, participants were emailed a link to a Web-based survey tool using Qualtrics (Qualtrics, Provo, UT, USA). These surveys were in accordance with the Checklist for Reporting Results of Internet E-Surveys (CHERRIES; Multimedia Appendix 1) [38]. Structured interviews were conducted over the phone, and the information obtained was used to optimize the intervention manual content (eg, refining language, modifying content and changing the order of presentation, and changing language in relaxation scripts).

Acceptability

A 20-item survey, similar to that developed for usability testing, was used to assess acceptability and obtain user satisfaction ratings and feedback. This survey was administered after each group session. It consisted of 10-point Likert scales and free-form responses, requesting feedback on the overall system (eg, website, videoconference platform) and the relevance of that session's content (eg, topics, relaxation and mediation exercises). Higher scores reflected better ratings. Acceptability and user satisfaction were also assessed with a phone-based structured interview at the conclusion of each 10-week group.

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e1/
```

RenderX

Interview questions were separated into themes, including ease of access, usefulness of content, obstacles, and suggestions for improvement.

Feasibility

Feasibility was assessed in the field trial testing. It was demonstrated using study recruitment and study retention. Feasibility was also measured by the frequency of 3 intervention-related activities, including number of sessions attended, number of journal entries completed, and meditation/relaxation exercises completed. For each participant, a total for each activity was tallied on the website administrator page by research staff.

Preliminary Outcomes

Preliminary psychosocial outcomes of the 10-week intervention were evaluated by self-report measures at baseline and immediately following the last group session.

The Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Ovarian Form (FACT-O) is a 51-item scale measuring QOL in patients with ovarian cancer [39,40]. This scale includes 4 subscales related to general dimensions of well-being, including physical, functional, social, and emotional. It also includes an ovarian cancer-specific subscale with items related to ovarian cancer and treatment-specific QOL issues. The Perceived Stress Scale (PSS) is a 14-item self-report measure used to assess current life stress [41]. Item responses are summed and higher scores indicate more perceived stress.

A total of 2 measures were used to access mood. The Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression (CESD) scale is a 20-item self-report measure used to assess depressive symptoms [42]. The Profile of Mood States short form is a 37-item inventory,

assessing 6 dimensions of mood, including anxiety, depression, anger, vigor, fatigue, and confusion [43]. A total mood disturbance score is calculated from the sum of all scales minus the vigor scale. Both scales are cued to mood over the last week.

The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index is a 19-item self-report measure assessing sleep quality and sleep disturbances over a 1-month period [44]. This measure includes 7 subscale scores that are summed to produce a global score with a score. The Social Provisions Scale is a 24-item self-report measure used to assess social support [45]. These subscales are summed to produce a total score.

Data Analysis

Data from weekly postsession evaluations, website usage, and self-report surveys were downloaded and stored in SPSS 23.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Distributions were examined for normality and outliers. Paired *t* tests were used to examine changes in self-report psychosocial measures from baseline to follow-up. Level of significance was set at P<.05. Effect sizes were calculated as the standardized mean differences between the baseline and follow-up time points. The effect sizes and 95% CI reported here were calculated using Hedges's *g* because this method helps reduce positive bias in small samples [46].

The relationships between intervention-related activities and psychosocial outcomes were examined with those measures that showed statistically significant changes during the intervention. These relationships were examined with bivariate correlations using the number of intervention-related activities (ie, session attendance, journal entries, and relaxation and mediation exercises) and change (delta) scores. Delta scores were calculated by subtracting preintervention scores from postintervention in PSS and ovarian cancer-specific subscale of the FACT-O. A higher score on the PSS indicates greater disturbance; thus, a negative delta score indicates a decrease in perceived stress over time. Higher scores on the ovarian cancer-specific subscale indicate better QOL; thus, a positive delta score indicates improved QOL over time.

Results

Participant Characteristics

A total of 6 participants completed lab usability testing and 5 completed field usability testing; 2 of these participants completed both lab and field usability testing. As shown in Table 2, the sample was entirely white, non-Hispanic with an average age of 59.20 years (standard deviation [SD] 14.53). More than half of the sample (56%, 5/9) was college educated. Of the participants, 33% (3/9) lived in rural counties; 89% (8/9) reported an advanced-stage diagnosis (stage III or IV). The average time since diagnosis was 2.5 years (SD 2.12). All participants had completed their primary chemotherapy treatment, although 22% (2/9) were currently receiving additional chemotherapy. Approximately 89% of participants (8/9) had high-speed Internet access and a computer at home.

Moreover, 4 participants (44%) reported using videoconference services, and 7 participants (78%) reported using at least one social media service.

In the field trial, 19 participants completed the intervention during 5 successive groups. Group sizes ranged from 3 to 4 completers. As shown in Table 2, the sample was entirely white, non-Hispanic with an average age of 58.89 years (SD 6.87). Participants were located in 7 different states (from New York to Washington), and 4 participants (26%) lived in rural counties. The majority of the sample was college educated (14/19, 74%) and married (14/19, 74%). A total of 9 participants (48%) reported an advanced-stage diagnosis (stage III or IV) with an average time since diagnosis of 2.37 years (SD 1.67). Of these, 3 participants had a disease recurrence and received chemotherapy treatment at some time during the intervention. There were no significant differences in demographic or clinical characteristics between participants who completed the intervention and those who dropped out.

All participants had high-speed Internet access and a computer at home. However, due to poor video or audio quality during group sessions, tablets connected to cellular wireless networks were sent to 2 participants, which improved their connectivity and user experience. A total of 8 participants (42%) used a study-provided tablet to connect to group sessions, whereas 11 (58%) used their own electronic device. Before joining the study, participants reported using a Web-enabled device an average of 4.63 times per week (range 1-6); 6 participants (32%) reported use of videoconference services, and 11 participants (58%) reported use of at least one social media service.

Usability

There were no significant differences in usability assessments between the lab and field usability testing; therefore, results were combined (Multimedia Appendix 2). Most tasks took less than 10 seconds to learn. Logging into the intervention website (which required participants to type in a username and password) was the one task that took more time. Participants made relatively few errors with 73% (8 of 11 trials) making less than 2 errors. The most common errors were on tasks related to accessing website features for the first time and accessing the videoconference. Notably, most participants were able to correct errors quickly and with little to no instruction from research staff. Additionally, they were more efficient when performing learned tasks and were able to quickly execute tasks even after a delay. Overall, results indicated that participants performed basic tablet functions quickly with no errors, performed Web functions easily with a low frequency of errors, and were able to quickly recover from errors.

Acceptability

In usability testing, average responses to the SUQ were 1.43, indicating participants were satisfied with the system, felt it was easy to learn and operate, and felt comfortable using it. Themes from qualitative interviews regarding usability were organized into 2 categories: program strengths and program deficiencies.



Table 2. Demographic, clinical, and technology use characteristics for usability testing and field trial testing.

Characteristics	Usability testing, n=9	Field trial testing, n=19
Age, mean (SD ^a)	59.20 (14.53)	58.89 (6.87)
White, non-Hispanic, n (%)	9 (100)	19 (100)
Rural residence, n (%)	3 (33)	4 (21)
Highest level of education, n (%)		
High school	4 (44)	5 (26)
College graduate	5 (56)	7 (37)
Postgraduate	0 (0)	7 (37)
Marital status, n (%)		
Single	b	3 (16)
Divorced	_	1 (5)
Married	_	14 (74)
Separated	_	1 (5)
Employment status, n (%)		
Full time	1 (11)	4 (21)
Part time	4 (44)	4 (21)
Not employed	1 (11)	1 (5)
Disability	0 (0)	3 (16)
Retired	3 (33)	7 (37)
Cancer stage, n (%)		
Ι	1 (11)	5 (26)
П	0 (0)	5 (26)
III	7 (89)	8 (42)
IV	1 (11)	1 (5)
Years since diagnosis, mean (SD ^a)	2.56 (2.24)	2.37 (1.67)
Current chemotherapy, n (%)	2 (22)	3 (16)
Technology at home (yes), n (%)		
Wireless Internet	8 (89)	19 (100)
Computer	8 (89)	19 (100)
Tablet	6 (67)	11 (58)
Smartphone	6 (67)	16 (84)

^aSD: standard deviation.

^bNot assessed in usability testing.

Program strengths included the appealing website layout, the ease of program access, and the relevance of information to ovarian cancer survivors. Most participants reported no difficulties navigating the website and were satisfied with its appearance and features, reporting that it was well organized, clear, and inviting. The program deficiency most commonly reported was the need for more of a focus on ovarian cancer survivors in the visual design. After using the system, 8 of the 9 enrolled participants reported that they would be further interested in the intervention. Taken together, these data indicate high levels of usability and acceptability.

Where usability testing revealed issues in the setup of the Web platform, tablet, or instructional materials, feedback was used to make changes in the visual design. These changes included increasing the size of buttons and font for greater readability, using "Teal," the color associated with ovarian cancer awareness, and extending instructions in the user manual to include the videoconference program.

In field testing, acceptability was examined using the mean responses to questions (see Multimedia Appendix 3) regarding participants' satisfaction with the session, ability to implement strategies, and comfort with the videoconference platform on a Likert scale from 0 (*not at all*) to 10 (*completely*). The average

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e1/
```

XSL•FO
response to questions on satisfaction with the session and desire to return for the next session were 9.0 (SD 0.74) and 9.20 (SD 0.49), respectively. The average response to questions about session topics and ability to implement strategies discussed was 8.25 (SD 0.81). These results indicate participants were highly satisfied with the group sessions and felt able to implement intervention content. Connectivity issues were the most frequently reported obstacle; however, this varied by group with many participants from the first 3 cohorts reporting difficulties with the videoconference platform. Reported comfort with the videoconference platform increased from an average of 7.76 (SD 1.03) in the first 3 cohorts to 9.08 (SD 0.87) in the last 2 cohorts after the platform switch, indicating less frequent connectivity issues.

Receipt of a physical copy of the participant manual was reported as extremely helpful in promoting ease of access to information, particularly in reviewing past material and practicing concepts discussed in the intervention. Many participants indicated that they referred to the participant manual after the intervention ended to guide them in continued practice of concepts.

Overall, the intervention content was described as useful, well designed, and relevant to ovarian cancer survivors. Participants indicated that drawing examples from the group members' daily lives was an important aspect of the intervention. In addition, the progression of program material was reported as logical, clear, and relatable. One participant stated:

The progression you did was very helpful. Starting with awareness, then moving on to working with thoughts and tools for coping. It flowed well. Each step built on the ones before. You can't just say "love yourself," but by the time we got to self-gratitude, I was ready for it.

Participants reported the intervention had significant impacts on their lives. One participant declared:

This was a real game changer for me

Another stated:

Hands down the best thing I have done for myself since my diagnosis

Finally, many participants reported that a very meaningful aspect of the intervention was the opportunity to connect with other ovarian cancer survivors. In fact, one participant revealed she had:

never met another woman with ovarian cancer before this group

Another indicator of user satisfaction was that participants requested adding additional, monthly group booster sessions after the conclusion of the program to support the connection with other group members and continued practice of concepts learned.

Feasibility

Of the 96 eligible women screened, 31 enrolled in the study (32% enrollment rate). Scheduling conflicts were a common

reason for participant refusal. The retention rate for the field trial was 68% (19 participants completed the intervention out of the 28 who attended at least 1 session), and overall attendance was 88.9% (169/190 sessions) for participants who completed the intervention. The 19 completers attended an average of 8.79 (SD 1.08) group sessions. Notably, participants continued to attend sessions while traveling or on vacation. The average at-home relaxation and meditation practice was 2.78 times per week (range 0.22-7.33), and average journal use was 2.34 times per week (range 0.11-7.89).

Preliminary Outcomes

Changes in self-reported outcome measures from baseline to follow-up are shown in Table 3. At baseline, average FACT subscale scores were comparable with normative samples of ovarian cancer patients and mixed cancer patients, with higher scores indicating better QOL [39,40]. Following the intervention, there was a nonsignificant trend toward increased total QOL from baseline, 116.22 (SD 16.37), to follow-up, 122.09 (SD 12.52), t_{17} =1.85, P=.08. For FACT-G total scores, a 5-point difference indicates a clinically significant change; for FACT subscales, a 2-point increase indicates clinically improvements significant QOL [47]. Thus, the participant-reported increases related to total QOL scores would be considered clinically significant improvements. A statistically significant increase in ovarian cancer-specific QOL was also observed, with mean scores increasing from 37.11(SD 4.42) to 39.67 (SD 3.56), t_{17} =2.88, P=.01, whereas increases in physical well-being (P=.05) and functional well-being (P=.06)approached statistical significance.

Significant decreases in levels of perceived stress were reported over the intervention, with mean PSS scores decreasing from 21.28 (SD 7.95) to 18.00 (SD 7.09), t_{17} =-2.42, *P*=.03. Nonsignificant decreases in depressive symptoms (*P*=.18) and negative mood states (*P*=.17) and increases in social support (*P*=.18) were also reported. No changes in sleep quality were reported.

Relationships Between Intervention-Related Activities and Outcomes

A final set of analyses examined the associations between the psychosocial outcomes that showed statistically significant changes and intervention-related activities. The number of relaxation exercises completed was significantly correlated with the number of journal entries, r=.803, P<.001, indicating a strong association between completion of these 2 activities. However, neither of these activities was significantly correlated with the number of sessions attended. The number of relaxation exercises completed was associated with significant decreases in PSS (r=-.52, P=.03), indicating participants who completed a greater number of relaxation practices reported a decrease in perceived stress over the course of the intervention. Similarly, the number of journal entries completed was also associated with decreases in perceived stress, but this was only marginally significant (r=-.45, P=.059). There were no significant correlations between any study activities and changes in ovarian cancer-specific QOL during the intervention.

Table 3. Changes in psychosocial outcomes from baseline to postintervention (n=18).

Outcome	Preintervention, mean (SD ^a)	Postintervention, mean (SD)	g (95% CI)	Р
FACT ^b : Ovarian cancer QOL ^c	37.11 (4.42)	39.67 (3.56)	0.62 (-0.05 to 1.29)	.01
FACT: Total QOL	116.22 (16.37)	122.09 (12.52)	0.29 (-0.27 to 1.05)	.08
FACT: Physical QOL	22.26 (4.75)	24.18 (2.60)	0.49 (-0.17 to 1.15)	.05
FACT: Social QOL	18.80 (4.34)	17.46 (4.67)	-0.29 (-0.95 to 0.37)	.28
FACT: Emotional QOL	18.00 (3.14)	18.63 (3.63)	0.18 (-0.47 to 0.84)	.31
FACT: Functional QOL	20.06 (4.89)	22.17 (4.05)	0.46 (-0.20 to 1.12)	.06
PSS ^d	21.28 (7.95)	18.00 (7.09)	0.43 (-0.23 to 1.09)	.03
POMS ^e : Negative mood	11.94 (25.18)	5.78 (16.42)	0.28 (-0.37 to 0.94)	.17
CESD ^f : Depression	11.78 (8.95)	9.39 (7.65)	0.28 (-0.38 to 0.94)	.18
PSQI ^g : Sleep quality	7.17 (4.12)	6.78 (3.51)	0.10 (-0.55 to 0.75)	.53
SPS ^h : Social support	84.00 (8.44)	85.78 (8.66)	0.12 (-0.54 to 0.77)	.18

^aSD: standard deviation.

^bFACT: Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy.

^cQOL: quality of life.

^dPSS: Percieved Stress Scale.

^ePOMS: Profile of Mood States.

^fCESD: Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression.

^gPSQI: Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index.

^hSPS: Social Provisions Scale.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This study describes the successful development and preliminary testing of a novel, Web-delivered intervention to address the unique needs of ovarian cancer survivors. The key findings were that an Internet-based intervention for ovarian cancer survivors had high levels of usability and acceptability, moderate feasibility, and preliminary indications suggesting psychosocial effects. In lab and field usability testing, participants were able to operate and navigate tablet and website functions easily with a low frequency of errors and were especially positive about the website's content and ease of use. These findings demonstrate high levels of usability and acceptability of the intervention's content and Web platform. Next, in the one-armed field trial of the intervention, participant feedback was especially positive regarding the intervention content and its relevance to ovarian cancer survivors. Preliminary outcome data from the field trial demonstrated statistically significant reductions in perceived stress and improvements in ovarian cancer-specific QOL. Trends toward improved QOL and reduced depressive symptoms were also observed, with medium effect sizes, but did not reach statistical significance.

These preliminary results mirror improvements in QOL and mood from randomized controlled trials of CBSM interventions in women with breast cancer [11,48] and men with early-stage prostate cancer [25]. Notably, the trends toward improved QOL and reduced depressive symptoms in this study align with the preliminary findings of a Web-based CBSM intervention for

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e1/
```

RenderX

men with advanced prostate cancer [24]. Adherence to home relaxation practice was relatively low, with participants completing an average of 2.78 at-home practices per week in contrast to the recommendation that participants practice daily. However, this frequency of practice was consistent with levels of home practice reported in similar studies [49]. Notably, participants who used the website's relaxation and meditation recording feature more often during the intervention reported a decrease in perceived stress after the intervention. This is consistent with findings of similar interventions with human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-positive men [49], men with prostate cancer [25], women at risk for breast cancer [50], and women with breast cancer [48,51]. Each of these studies reported that the frequency of at-home practice or improvements in perceived ability to relax was associated with psychological and physiological benefits. This highlights the importance of developing approaches to increase at-home practice.

Overall, participants reported positive experiences with the intervention and described it as useful and relevant. Such feedback highlights the advantages of an Internet-based group intervention for ovarian cancer, which provides the opportunity for survivors to connect to one another, transcending the limitations of their treatment setting and physical limitations. Connectivity issues (eg, difficulty hearing or seeing other group members) were commonly reported in early groups, and these were largely addressed by switching videoconferencing platforms. Other obstacles were the time commitment to attending sessions and completing activities outside of the sessions (eg, homework, meditation practices). These obstacles can be addressed in future work by providing participants with

an opportunity to set goals for themselves each week. Feedback from participants can help illuminate possible changes that could be made as well as provide group leaders with real-world examples of how participants successfully implement activities into their own lives.

Limitations

Despite these strengths, it is important to note that the recruitment rate (31 enrolled/96 eligible=32%) for the field trial is a limitation. Although comparable rates are seen in similar research with cancer survivors with advanced disease [22,24,52], participants who completed the intervention may differ from those who chose not to participate or could not be contacted. Notably, scheduling conflicts made up approximately one-third (n=24) of the cited reasons why individuals eligible for the study did not participate. Therefore, providing more flexibility in scheduling group sessions may contribute to improved recruitment rates in the future. Another limitation is the overall retention rate (19 completed/28 attended at least one session=68%) for the field trial. Reasons for participant dropout were disease-related issues or competing priorities, such as family or work, which are similar to the reasons cited for dropout in other interventions with postsurgical ovarian cancer survivors [16,21]. The reasons for dropout underscore the challenges many ovarian cancer survivors face, including noncancer-related stressors and a disease with a high risk of recurrence. Attendance was high among those who completed the intervention, exemplified by attendance even while traveling overseas. Future work should aim to improve retention rates by including clearer expectations during the screening process and providing reminders.

Another limitation is the lack of overall diversity in the sample, which limits generalizability of the study. The sample of completers was entirely white, non-Hispanic women and most were college-educated. Despite these limitations in generalizability to all ovarian cancer survivors, this sample included a few participants who lived in rural areas. Therefore, the results of this study lend some insight into the impact that interventions can have on survivors from rural locations. A fourth limitation is the small sample size in the field trial that limited power of statistical analyses. Finally, without a control group, factors other than the intervention could have influenced the preliminary outcome results. Therefore, future work will need to include a randomized controlled trial with an active control group as well as longitudinal follow-up after the intervention.

Conclusions

Our findings suggest that an Internet-based group intervention is highly usable and acceptable for ovarian cancer survivors with moderate levels of feasibility at this time. Preliminary data suggest decreases in perceived stress and improvements in QOL, following the intervention. An Internet-based group may be especially well suited for this population, given the small number of ovarian cancer patients at any one treatment site. Future research with this intervention should focus on a randomized controlled trial to evaluate its efficacy on clinically relevant cancer outcomes such as mood and QOL. Other areas of future research include determining at which points in the survivorship trajectory an intervention such as this is most helpful, as well as assessing the potential effects on outcomes over time and examining potential effects on biological mediators that are known to modulate cancer growth.

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully acknowledge the assistance of Nita Bhatia, Marilyn Keane, Aleisha Norton, and William Narhi Martinez for participant recruitment and technical support, and Alison Ward for assistance in facilitating the field trials. This research was supported in part by NIH grants CA184306 (SL), T32GM108540 (SL), and P30CA086862 (George Weiner, PI), and a pilot grant from the Iowa Cancer Consortium (SL).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Checklist for Reporting Results of Internet E-Surveys.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 15KB - cancer_v4i1e1_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Results of the usability assessment results for laboratory and field usability.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 32KB - cancer_v4i1e1_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Weekly session evaluation scores averaged across 10 weeks.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 27KB - cancer_v4i1e1_app3.pdf]

References

- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2017. CA Cancer J Clin 2017 Jan;67(1):7-30 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3322/caac.21387] [Medline: 28055103]
- 2. Moss C, Kaye SB. Ovarian cancer: progress and continuing controversies in management. Eur J Cancer 2002 Sep;38(13):1701-1707. [Medline: 12175685]
- Clevenger L, Schrepf A, Degeest K, Bender D, Goodheart M, Ahmed A, et al. Sleep disturbance, distress, and quality of life in ovarian cancer patients during the first year after diagnosis. Cancer 2013 Sep 01;119(17):3234-3241 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.28188] [Medline: 23797955]
- 4. Costanzo ES, Stawski RS, Ryff CD, Coe CL, Almeida DM. Cancer survivors' responses to daily stressors: implications for quality of life. Health Psychol 2012 May;31(3):360-370 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0027018] [Medline: 22268712]
- Bodurka-Bevers D, Basen-Engquist K, Carmack CL, Fitzgerald MA, Wolf JK, de Moor C, et al. Depression, anxiety, and quality of life in patients with epithelial ovarian cancer. Gynecol Oncol 2000 Sep;78(3 Pt 1):302-308. [doi: 10.1006/gyno.2000.5908] [Medline: 10985884]
- 6. Lutgendorf SK, Anderson B, Rothrock N, Buller RE, Sood AK, Sorosky JI. Quality of life and mood in women receiving extensive chemotherapy for gynecologic cancer. Cancer 2000 Sep 15;89(6):1402-1411. [Medline: <u>11002237</u>]
- 7. Lutgendorf SK, Anderson B, Ullrich P, Johnsen EL, Buller RE, Sood AK, et al. Quality of life and mood in women with gynecologic cancer: a one year prospective study. Cancer 2002 Jan 01;94(1):131-140 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11815969</u>]
- Lutgendorf SK, Slavich GM, Degeest K, Goodheart M, Bender D, Thaker PH, et al. Non-cancer life stressors contribute to impaired quality of life in ovarian cancer patients. Gynecol Oncol 2013 Dec;131(3):667-673 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ygyno.2013.09.025] [Medline: 24096110]
- Lutgendorf SK, De Geest K, Bender D, Ahmed A, Goodheart MJ, Dahmoush L, et al. Social influences on clinical outcomes of patients with ovarian cancer. J Clin Oncol 2012 Aug 10;30(23):2885-2890 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.39.4411] [Medline: 22802321]
- Lutgendorf SK, Sood AK. Biobehavioral factors and cancer progression: physiological pathways and mechanisms. Psychosom Med 2011;73(9):724-730 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e318235be76] [Medline: 22021459]
- 11. Antoni MH, Lehman JM, Kilbourn KM, Boyers AE, Culver JL, Alferi SM, et al. Cognitive-behavioral stress management intervention decreases the prevalence of depression and enhances benefit finding among women under treatment for early-stage breast cancer. Health Psychol 2001 Jan;20(1):20-32. [Medline: <u>11199062</u>]
- Hart SL, Hoyt MA, Diefenbach M, Anderson DR, Kilbourn KM, Craft LL, et al. Meta-analysis of efficacy of interventions for elevated depressive symptoms in adults diagnosed with cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012 Jul 3;104(13):990-1004 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/jnci/djs256] [Medline: 22767203]
- 13. Schneider S, Moyer A, Knapp-Oliver S, Sohl S, Cannella D, Targhetta V. Pre-intervention distress moderates the efficacy of psychosocial treatment for cancer patients: a meta-analysis. J Behav Med 2010 Feb;33(1):1-14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10865-009-9227-2] [Medline: 19784868]
- Zimmermann T, Heinrichs N, Baucom DH. "Does one size fit all?" moderators in psychosocial interventions for breast cancer patients: a meta-analysis. Ann Behav Med 2007;34(3):225-239. [doi: <u>10.1080/08836610701677188</u>] [Medline: <u>18020933</u>]
- Henry M, Cohen SR, Lee V, Sauthier P, Provencher D, Drouin P, et al. The Meaning-Making intervention (MMi) appears to increase meaning in life in advanced ovarian cancer: a randomized controlled pilot study. Psychooncology 2010 Dec;19(12):1340-1347. [doi: <u>10.1002/pon.1764</u>] [Medline: <u>20878857</u>]
- Moonsammy SH, Guglietti CL, Santa MD, Ferguson S, Kuk JL, Urowitz S, et al. A pilot study of an exercise & cognitive behavioral therapy intervention for epithelial ovarian cancer patients. J Ovarian Res 2013 Apr 04;6(1):21 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1757-2215-6-21] [Medline: 23557323]
- Nakamura Y, Lipschitz DL, Kuhn R, Kinney AY, Donaldson GW. Investigating efficacy of two brief mind-body intervention programs for managing sleep disturbance in cancer survivors: a pilot randomized controlled trial. J Cancer Surviv 2013 Jun;7(2):165-182 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11764-012-0252-8] [Medline: 23338490]
- Newton MJ, Hayes SC, Janda M, Webb PM, Obermair A, Eakin EG, et al. Safety, feasibility and effects of an individualised walking intervention for women undergoing chemotherapy for ovarian cancer: a pilot study. BMC Cancer 2011 Sep 08;11:389 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-11-389] [Medline: 21899778]
- Otis-Green S, Ferrell B, Sun V, Spolum M, Morgan R, Macdonald D. Feasibility of an ovarian cancer quality-of-life psychoeducational intervention. J Cancer Educ 2008;23(4):214-221. [doi: <u>10.1080/08858190802188784</u>] [Medline: <u>19058068</u>]
- von Gruenigen VE, Frasure HE, Kavanagh MB, Lerner E, Waggoner SE, Courneya KS. Feasibility of a lifestyle intervention for ovarian cancer patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy. Gynecol Oncol 2011 Aug;122(2):328-333. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ygyno.2011.04.043</u>] [Medline: <u>21600635</u>]
- McCorkle R, Dowd M, Ercolano E, Schulman-Green D, Williams A, Siefert ML, et al. Effects of a nursing intervention on quality of life outcomes in post-surgical women with gynecological cancers. Psychooncology 2009 Jan;18(1):62-70 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.1365] [Medline: 18570223]

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e1/

- 22. Donovan HS, Ward SE, Sereika SM, Knapp JE, Sherwood PR, Bender CM, et al. Web-based symptom management for women with recurrent ovarian cancer: a pilot randomized controlled trial of the WRITE Symptoms intervention. J Pain Symptom Manage 2014 Feb;47(2):218-230 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2013.04.005] [Medline: 24018206]
- Winzelberg AJ, Classen C, Alpers GW, Roberts H, Koopman C, Adams RE, et al. Evaluation of an internet support group for women with primary breast cancer. Cancer 2003 Mar 1;97(5):1164-1173 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.11174] [Medline: 12599221]
- 24. Yanez B, McGinty HL, Mohr DC, Begale MJ, Dahn JR, Flury SC, et al. Feasibility, acceptability, and preliminary efficacy of a technology-assisted psychosocial intervention for racially diverse men with advanced prostate cancer. Cancer 2015 Dec 15;121(24):4407-4415 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.29658] [Medline: 26348661]
- 25. Penedo FJ, Dahn JR, Molton I, Gonzalez JS, Kinsinger D, Roos BA, et al. Cognitive-behavioral stress management improves stress-management skills and quality of life in men recovering from treatment of prostate carcinoma. Cancer 2004 Jan 01;100(1):192-200 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.11894] [Medline: 14692040]
- 26. Duffecy J, Sanford S, Wagner L, Begale M, Nawacki E, Mohr DC. Project onward: an innovative e-health intervention for cancer survivors. Psychooncology 2013 Apr;22(4):947-951 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.3075] [Medline: 22438297]
- 27. Antoni M. Stress Management Intervention for Women With Breast Cancer. Washington DC: American Psychological Association Press; 2003.
- 28. Antoni MH. Psychosocial intervention effects on adaptation, disease course and biobehavioral processes in cancer. Brain Behav Immun 2013 Mar;30 Suppl:S88-S98 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2012.05.009] [Medline: 22627072]
- 29. Carlson L, Speca M. Mindfulness-Based Cancer Recovery: A Step-by-Step MBSR Approach to Help You Cope with Treatment and Reclaim Your Life. Oakland, CA: New Harbinger Publications; 2010.
- 30. Kabat-Zinn J. Full catastrophe living: Using the wisdom of your body and mind to face stress, pain, and illness. New York: Dell Publishing; 1990.
- 31. Hayes S, Strosahl K, Wilson K. Acceptance and Commitment Therapy: An experiential approach to behavior change. New York: Guilford Press; 1999.
- 32. Burris JL, Armeson K, Sterba KR. A closer look at unmet needs at the end of primary treatment for breast cancer: a longitudinal pilot study. Behav Med 2015;41(2):69-76 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/08964289.2014.889068] [Medline: 24512316]
- 33. Weaver KE, Palmer N, Lu L, Case LD, Geiger AM. Rural-urban differences in health behaviors and implications for health status among US cancer survivors. Cancer Causes Control 2013 Aug;24(8):1481-1490 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10552-013-0225-x] [Medline: 23677333]
- 34. Brink T, Gergle D, Wood S. Usability for the Web: Designing Web Sites that Work. San Francisco, CA: Morgan Kaufmann Publishers; 2002.
- 35. Nielson Norman Group. 2012. How Many Test Users in a Usability Study? URL: <u>http://www.nngroup.com/articles/</u> how-many-test-users/ [accessed 2014-06-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6ug7UMSLF]
- 36. Lewis JR. An After-Scenario Questionnaire for usability studies: psychometric evaluation over three trials. SIGCHI Bull 1991 Oct 01;23(4):79. [doi: 10.1145/126729.1056077]
- 37. Lewis JR. IBM computer usability satisfaction questionnaires: psychometric evaluation and instructions for use. Int J Hum Comput Interact 1995;7(1):57-78. [doi: 10.1080/10447319509526110]
- Eysenbach G. Improving the quality of Web surveys: The Checklist for Reporting Results of Internet E-Surveys (CHERRIES). J Med Internet Res 2004 Sep 29;6(3):e34 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6.3.e34] [Medline: 15471760]
- Basen-Engquist K, Bodurka-Bevers D, Fitzgerald MA, Webster K, Cella D, Hu S, et al. Reliability and validity of the functional assessment of cancer therapy-ovarian. J Clin Oncol 2001 Mar 15;19(6):1809-1817. [doi: 10.1200/JCO.2001.19.6.1809] [Medline: <u>11251013</u>]
- 40. Cella DF, Tulsky DS, Gray G, Sarafian B, Linn E, Bonomi A, et al. The Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy scale: development and validation of the general measure. J Clin Oncol 1993 Mar;11(3):570-579. [Medline: <u>8445433</u>]
- Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. A global measure of perceived stress. J Health Soc Behav 1983 Dec;24(4):385-396. [Medline: <u>6668417</u>]
- 42. Radloff LS. The CES-D Scale: a self-report depression scale for research in the general population. Appl Psychol Meas 1977;1(3):385-401. [doi: 10.1177/014662167700100306]
- 43. Shacham S. A shortened version of the Profile of Mood States. J Pers Assess 1983 Jun;47(3):305-306. [doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4703_14] [Medline: 6886962]
- 44. Buysse DJ, Reynolds 3rd CF, Monk TH, Berman SR, Kupfer DJ. The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. Psychiatry Res 1989 May;28(2):193-213. [Medline: 2748771]
- 45. Cutrona CE, Russell DW. The Provisions of Social Relationships and Adaptation to Stress. In: Advances in Personal Relationships. United States: JAI Press; 1983:37-67.
- 46. Hedges L, Olkin I. Statistical methods for meta-analysis. Orlando, FL: Academic Press; 1985.
- Webster K, Cella D, Yost K. The Functional Assessment of Chronic Illness Therapy (FACIT) measurement system: properties, applications, and interpretation. Health Qual Life Outcomes 2003 Dec 16;1:79 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-1-79] [Medline: 14678568]

- Antoni MH, Lechner SC, Kazi A, Wimberly SR, Sifre T, Urcuyo KR, et al. How stress management improves quality of life after treatment for breast cancer. J Consult Clin Psychol 2006 Dec;74(6):1143-1152. [doi: <u>10.1037/0022-006X.74.6.1152</u>] [Medline: <u>17154743</u>]
- 49. Cruess DG, Antoni MH, Kumar M, Schneiderman N. Reductions in salivary cortisol are associated with mood improvement during relaxation training among HIV-seropositive men. J Behav Med 2000 Apr;23(2):107-122. [Medline: 10833675]
- McGregor BA, Dolan ED, Murphy KM, Sannes TS, Highland KB, Albano DL, et al. Cognitive behavioral stress management for healthy women at risk for breast cancer: a novel application of a proven intervention. Ann Behav Med 2015 Dec;49(6):873-884 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12160-015-9726-z] [Medline: 26290001]
- Phillips K, Antoni M, Carver C, Lechner S, Penedo F, McCullough M, et al. Stress management skills and reductions in serum cortisol across the year after surgery for non-metastatic breast cancer. Cogn Ther Res 2011 Oct 9;35(6):595-600. [doi: 10.1007/s10608-011-9398-3]
- 52. Kissane DW, Grabsch B, Clarke DM, Smith GC, Love AW, Bloch S, et al. Supportive-expressive group therapy for women with metastatic breast cancer: survival and psychosocial outcome from a randomized controlled trial. Psychooncology 2007 Apr;16(4):277-286. [doi: 10.1002/pon.1185] [Medline: 17385190]

Abbreviations

ACT: acceptance and commitment therapy CBSM: cognitive-behavioral stress management CBT: cognitive-behavioral therapy CESD: Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression CHERRIES: Checklist for Reporting Results of Internet E-Surveys FACT-O: Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy—Ovarian Form MBSR: mindfulness-based stress reduction QOL: quality of life PSS: perceived stress scale SUQ: system usability questionnaire

Edited by CL Parra-Calderón, G Eysenbach; submitted 24.07.17; peer-reviewed by M Diefenbach, C Low; comments to author 28.09.17; revised version received 16.11.17; accepted 25.11.17; published 15.01.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u>

Kinner EM, Armer JS, McGregor BA, Duffecy J, Leighton S, Corden ME, Gauthier Mullady J, Penedo FJ, Lutgendorf SK Internet-Based Group Intervention for Ovarian Cancer Survivors: Feasibility and Preliminary Results JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e1 URL: http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e1/ doi:10.2196/cancer.8430 PMID:29335233

©Ellen M Kinner, Jessica S Armer, Bonnie A McGregor, Jennifer Duffecy, Susan Leighton, Marya E Corden, Janine Gauthier Mullady, Frank J Penedo, Susan K Lutgendorf. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 15.01.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

A Web-Based Intervention to Reduce Distress After Prostate Cancer Treatment: Development and Feasibility of the Getting Down to Coping Program in Two Different Clinical Settings

Jane Cockle-Hearne¹, BSc (Hons); Deborah Barnett², RN, PG Dip; James Hicks³, MBBS, FRCS; Mhairi Simpson⁴, RGN, BScN, MN, DNurs; Isabel White⁵, RGN, BEd, PG Dip, MSc, PhD; Sara Faithfull¹, RGN, BSc (Hons), MSc, PhD

¹School of Health Sciences, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, University of Surrey, Guildford, United Kingdom

²Time to Talk, Brighton General Hospital, Sussex Community NHS Foundation Trust, Brighton, United Kingdom

³St. Richard's Hospital, Western Sussex Hospitals NHS Trust, Chichester, United Kingdom

⁴Access Division - Cancer, NHS Lanarkshire, Monklands Hospital, Airdrie, United Kingdom

⁵Applied Health Research Group, Department of Psychological Support and Pastoral Care, Royal Marsden NHS Foundation Trust, London, United Kingdom

Corresponding Author:

Jane Cockle-Hearne, BSc (Hons) School of Health Sciences Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences University of Surrey Duke of Kent Building Stag Hill Campus Guildford, GU2 7XH United Kingdom Phone: 44 1483 684585 Email: j.cockle-hearne@surrey.ac.uk

Abstract

Background: Distress after prostate cancer treatment is a substantial burden for up to one-third of men diagnosed. Physical and emotional symptoms and health service use can intensify, yet men are reticent to accept support. To provide accessible support that can be cost effectively integrated into care pathways, we developed a unique, Web-based, self-guided, cognitive-behavior program incorporating filmed and interactive peer support.

Objective: To assess feasibility of the intervention among men experiencing distress after prostate cancer treatment. Demand, acceptability, change in distress and self-efficacy, and challenges for implementation in clinical practice were measured.

Methods: A pre-post, within-participant comparison, mixed-methods research design was followed. Phase I and II were conducted in primary care psychological service and secondary care cancer service, respectively. Men received clinician-generated postal invitations: phase I, 432 men diagnosed <5 years; phase II, 606 men diagnosed <3.5 years. Consent was Web-based. Men with mild and moderate distress were enrolled. Web-based assessment included demographic, disease, treatment characteristics; distress (General Health Questionnaire-28); depression (Patient Health Questionnaire-9); anxiety (General Anxiety Disorder Scale-7); self-efficacy (Self-Efficacy for Symptom Control Inventory); satisfaction (author-generated, Likert-type questionnaire). Uptake and adherence were assessed with reference to the persuasive systems design model. Telephone interviews explored participant experience (phase II, n=10); interviews with health care professionals (n=3) explored implementation issues.

Results: A total of 135 men consented (phase I, 61/432, 14.1%; phase II, 74/606, 12.2%); from 96 eligible men screened for distress, 32% (30/96) entered the intervention (phase I, n=10; phase II, n=20). Twenty-four completed the Web-based program and assessments (phase I, n=8; phase II, n=16). Adherence for phase I and II was module completion rate 63% (mean 2.5, SD 1.9) versus 92% (mean 3.7, SD 1.0); rate of completing cognitive behavior therapy exercises 77% (mean 16.1, SD 6.2) versus 88% (mean 18.6, SD 3.9). Chat room activity occurred among 63% (5/8) and 75% (12/16) of men, respectively. In phase I, 75% (6/8) of men viewed all the films; in phase II, the total number of unique views weekly was 16, 11, 11, and 10, respectively. The phase II mood diary was completed by 100% (16/16) of men. Satisfaction was high for the program and films. Limited efficacy testing indicated improvement in distress baseline to post intervention: phase I, P=.03, r=-.55; phase II, P=.001, r=-.59.

Self-efficacy improved for coping P=.02, r=-.41. Service assessment confirmed ease of assimilation into clinical practice and clarified health care practitioner roles.

Conclusions: The Web-based program is acceptable and innovative in clinical practice. It was endorsed by patients and has potential to positively impact the experience of men with distress after prostate cancer treatment. It can potentially be delivered in a stepped model of psychological support in primary or secondary care. Feasibility evidence is compelling, supporting further evaluative research to determine clinical and cost effectiveness.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e8) doi: 10.2196/cancer.8918

KEYWORDS

prostatic neoplasms; Internet; self-management; cognitive behavior therapy; primary health care; secondary care

Introduction

Need for Psychological Support

In developed regions of the world, men are more likely to be diagnosed with prostate cancer than any other cancer, and those diagnosed are more likely to develop distress or serious psychological problems than healthy men [1,2]. Over 60% of men with prostate cancer report unmet psychological needs and up to a third experience pronounced clinical distress [3-7]. They also have a higher risk of suicide than their healthy male counterparts [8]. A range of factors contribute to men's psychological comorbidity. Side effects of treatment such as urinary, sexual, bowel, and body-image problems can have a negative effect on cancer-related distress for as much as 2-3 years after diagnosis [9-11], and men's psychological well-being can be adversely affected by lack of support, the threat of cancer, and the perceived loss of masculine identity [12-14].

The numbers of men with prostate cancer living with and beyond diagnosis are predicted to grow. There are over 1.1 million new prostate cancer cases globally per year, accounting for some 15% of all cancer diagnoses in men [2]. Incidence varies but trends indicate increasing diagnoses and decreasing mortality rates, particularly in developed countries and where screening programs have been implemented [15]. Five-year survival rates now exceed 84% in Western Europe and approach 100% in the United States and Australia [16-18], and in the United Kingdom for instance, incidence rates are expected to rise by 12%, to over 77,000 new cases per year by 2035 [19]. The growing number surviving prostate cancer means there will be more men experiencing reduced psychological well-being and quality of life, resulting in increased care utilization and health service costs. Innovative, accessible, and low-cost care delivery solutions are required to meet this long-term challenge.

Providing early psychological support is vital to ensure men experiencing distress after prostate cancer treatment do not fall into a cycle of negative thinking and avoidance behaviors, which can escalate symptoms and lead to the need for more intensive, prolonged support [5,6]. However, men's engagement with psychological support is frequently restrained: reticence to communicate and delays in presenting to clinicians are underpinned by fears of stigmatization and the desire to normalize their illness experience by not *needing help* [20]. To support men's psychological needs, it is essential to develop interventions that address these barriers.

Web-Based Support

The effectiveness of cognitive behavior therapy (CBT) is well documented; it can offer an acceptable, brief intervention within mental health services for people experiencing emotional difficulties as a consequence of comorbid problem(s) [21,22]. More recently, Web-based CBT has proved as effective as CBT delivered face-to-face [23]. However, there is mixed evidence for the role of clinician guidance in Web-based interventions. Although clinician support has been considered important for beneficial outcomes, there is evidence to suggest that the level of training for those providing guidance may be of limited importance; in some cases therapist effect may be minimal, and support can equally come from nonclinicians [23,24]. Conversely, a recent review concluded that there is limited evidence to show that self-guided interventions, in any delivery mode, can reduce psychological distress after cancer, but the authors did consider that efficacy may be increased if interventions are targeted at people formally assessed as being distressed [25]. Notably, recent meta-synthesis of qualitative studies in long-term conditions established that building Web-based social ties with peers can support self-management and improve illness experiences in aspects that are hard for individuals to negotiate offline [26].

Web-based CBT for cancer patients, and prostate cancer in particular, is a less-developed area compared with other chronic physical conditions [27-31]. For men with prostate cancer, Web-based delivery of psychological support is promising, it can facilitate access and engagement by providing a faceless, perceptually private environment to ameliorate men's fears of stigmatization; it can also prove cost-effective for health services. A systematic review has shown that psychological interventions for prostate cancer survivors can improve mental health [32], but although 10 of the 21 effective patient-focused interventions identified were based on or contained components of CBT, only 2 were Web-based interventions. Both showed an improvement in depression [33] or distress [31], but neither of the interventions was carried out among a sample of men who had been formally assessed as being distressed nor were they delivered within a clinical setting. Outcomes from these studies are more relevant to worried prostate cancer patients than to a clinically distressed prostate cancer population requiring a therapeutic service.

Study Aim

In this study, we describe the development and feasibility of delivering a Web-based intervention in clinical practice for men



with mild and moderate distress after treatment for prostate cancer. The program offers self-guided CBT augmented with filmed peer support and low-level chat room facilitation to encourage self-management; it aims to offer men the ability to monitor their condition and to affect the cognitive, behavioral, and emotional responses necessary to maintain an acceptable level of psychological well-being [32,34,35]. The program is intended to provide a cost-effective, brief intervention that can be offered through health services with minimal practitioner input. Reflecting recommended foci for feasibility studies [36], we assessed (1) demand through uptake and attrition, (2) acceptability by adherence and participant satisfaction, (3) potential for improvement in distress (and self-efficacy phase II) through limited efficacy testing, and (4) potential challenges for implementation in clinical practice.

Methods

Study Design

We conducted 2 phases of feasibility research. Phase I assessed the program prototype in a low-intensity, primary care psychological service within which it was developed. Data from that phase informed further development, and phase II tested a slightly revised version in a secondary care cancer service.

The studies were approved by the UK NHS National Research Ethics Service, phase I reference 13/SC/0065; phase II reference 15/SC/0690.

In accordance with the Medical Research Council framework for developing and evaluating complex interventions [37], we used a pre-post, within-participant comparison, mixed-methods design in both phases. In phase II, sequential qualitative interviews were conducted after the final assessments to provide complementary context to the data [38]. In phase I, the intervention ran in February and again in March 2015, with separate facilitators and participant cohorts. In phase II, the intervention ran once with a single cohort and facilitator in June 2016.

Participants, Setting, and Recruitment

Identification, eligibility, and screening are outlined in Figure 1. Men diagnosed with prostate cancer, not receiving palliative care for metastatic disease, were invited. In phase I, 432 men diagnosed up to 5 years were invited by a letter from their primary care physician; in phase II, 606 men diagnosed up to 3.5 years were invited by a letter from a nurse consultant in a secondary care cancer service. The letter contained full participant information and a link to the study website where all further contact took place. Interested men visited the website and gave informed consent. Consented men were then assessed for eligibility and those eligible were screened for distress. Men experiencing mild distress and men experiencing moderate distress were asked to complete the remainder of baseline assessments and were offered the intervention. (All inclusion and exclusion criteria are summarized in Table 1.) A risk-assessment protocol was administered throughout phases I and II (see Multimedia Appendix 1).

Figure 1. Identification, eligibility, and screening.



Table 1. Inclusion and exclusion criteria.

Inclusion and Exclusion	Phase I	Phase II
Inclusion	Men diagnosed with prostate cancer in last 5 years	Men diagnosed with prostate cancer in last 3.5 years
	Received or receiving treatment: prostatectomy, radiotherapy, brachytherapy, hormone therapy, active surveillance, or watchful waiting	Received or receiving treatment: prostatectomy, radiotherapy, brachytherapy, hormone therapy, active surveillance, or watchful waiting
	Experiencing mild and moderate distress	Experiencing mild and moderate distress
Exclusion	Palliative metastatic disease	Palliative metastatic disease
	Referral or medication for memory loss	Referral or medication for memory loss
	Counseling or psychiatric referral since diagnosis	(Men were not excluded on the basis of counseling or psy- chiatric referral)
	Experiencing severe depression or suicidal thoughts	Experiencing severe depression or suicidal thoughts

Intervention

The program concept was developed from our previous research in urinary symptom self-management after prostate cancer treatment [39]. In response to a custom-made motivational peer support film used in the randomized controlled trial of that intervention, service users requested self-guided, easily accessible support to help manage their psychological distress. This need was confirmed in a scoping review of available psychological care, literature review of the status of cancer-related psychological interventions [40], and emerging policy initiatives to provide psychological support within primary care services for people struggling with a chronic condition.

The Web-based program, Getting Down to Coping, was produced in conjunction with a low-intensity psychological service that accepted general physician and self-referrals. The service was part of England's National Health Service, Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) program, which offered low- or high-intensity therapy, or referral to specialist mental health services [41]. Particular features included the use of standardized and manualized evidence-based CBT and routine outcome monitoring at each clinical session. The low-intensity service typically offered brief courses for people with mild and moderate anxiety or depression, mostly by telephone, but face-to-face and computer-based support was available. Published evaluations have reported recovery rates in excess of 50%, supporting service objectives, and IAPT is now developing services to provide tailored support for people with mental health needs associated with a long-term physical condition [42,43].

The research team, in collaboration with a software engineer, senior mental health practitioners, urologist, psychosexual therapist, specialist nurse, and 3 user representatives, codeveloped the initial program prototype based on the manualized short course of CBT delivered by the service. The course was then tailored to reflect prostate cancer-related examples and concerns and supplemented with links to medical, physical, emotional, social, and financial prostate cancer information. The program website was styled with graphics and language to appeal to a male audience and to reduce connotations of mental health.

A fundamental component of the program was peer support, but providing this over the internet is complex. Active engagement with others through posting messages can mediate positive outcomes, but not all men are prepared to do this, and evidence shows that passively viewing messages is not associated with the same beneficial outcomes [31,44]. To support men, we embedded theory-driven peer support films [45], as well as a platform for interactive support via an asynchronous chat forum. A single chat forum thread ran weekly; each week the facilitator started the thread by posting a question relevant to the module topic. The program was beta-tested by service users and the films were evaluated in focus groups. Comments from users and research participants were incorporated to refine the program and films.

The program contained 4 weekly, consecutive CBT modules with an introduction at the beginning of Module 1 (see Multimedia Appendix 2). It was intended that men should spend up to an hour per week on each module, including chat room activity. Modules were available 1 each week and progress was sequential. A male narrator supported the text. Men were invited to create a profile that other men could view. All worksheets and materials were available to download.

The IAPT service used the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) [46] and the General Anxiety Disorder-7 scale (GAD-7) for outcome monitoring [47]. To mirror the service's practice, these were administered weekly within the program at the beginning of each module. Except in a situation of risk, it was intended that no formal feedback from these measures would be given to participants. In phase II, the measures were replaced with a noncompulsory weekly mood diary that invited participants to rate how they were feeling on 5 scales: down/cheerful, irritable/calm, vulnerable/in control. weary/active, and worried/relaxed; participants had the opportunity to review their previous scores. Phase II incorporated email notifications of chat room posts, chat room access from any page, easier navigation, and frequently asked questions for IT support. (screenshots in Figure 2.)

The prototype was developed with hard-coded software, which limited functionality. For phase II, the program was redeveloped within a content management system to enable integration into clinical practice and facilitate further research.



Figure 2. Screenshots of the Getting Down to Coping Program.



Facilitation

There were 3 chat room facilitators, each responsible for 1 cohort of men and all were trained by a subteam of researchers, clinicians, and user representatives. Training covered Web-based facilitation, prostate cancer issues, and/or CBT theory. In phase I, 2 low-intensity psychological practitioners from the collaborating service carried out facilitation. Each practitioner allotted 2, predesignated 2-h slots per week to facilitate the chat forum for their cohort. They also visited the website intermittently during office hours to assess risk. During these slots, the practitioners did not continue with their usual clinical caseload. In phase II, a specialist cancer nurse delivered facilitation and accessed and interacted with the program on an ad hoc basis during the time it was available to participants.

Data Collection

Uptake

Uptake was assessed as the proportion of men who took up the initial invitation, visited the website, and gave their consent.

Sample Characteristics

Demographic, disease, and treatment characteristics were collected in both phases from eligible participants before distress screening. Comorbidity was assessed separately at baseline in phase I and post intervention in phase II.

Screening and Outcome Assessment

Distress screening took place at baseline 2 weeks before the intervention; the remaining baseline assessments were completed 1 week before the intervention. Participants who entered the intervention were followed-up and assessed through the website in the week after intervention completion.

Attrition

Attrition was assessed by the number of men offered the intervention who dropped out before, during, or after the program and the proportion of core users who continued to use the program [48].

Adherence

Adherence is an important mediating variable for benefit in health-related Web-based interventions, yet it is a challenge to achieve and measure [49,50]. We assessed adherence using the persuasive system design (PSD) model [50,51], which proposes that the content of Web-based behavior-change programs is conveyed by a range of design features that can persuade and motivate the user without deception, coercion or inducement [52]. Design features can account for more than half the variance in adherence, but researchers have been slow to take account of this [50,52]. The PSD model advances 4 principles of design support through which an interactive system can persuade and enhance use: (1) support given to the primary task to communicate meaningful content, (2) support given to a dialogue between the program and the participant to help participants move toward their goal, (3) support provided through social features of the program to enhance participant motivation, and (4) credibility support that makes the system trustworthy and believable [51]. The Getting Down to Coping program contained elements of all 4 principles; in particular, quantifiable elements were located in task support and social support (Table 2). We also assessed static measures: time logged-in in phase I, time logged-in-and-active in phase II defined as follows: (1) any action within 10 min of a previous action would be considered to take place within the same session and (2) the user would be expected to look at the site for 1 min after their last action. We examined adherence among core users [48].



Table 2. Persuasive system design principles reflected in the Getting Down to Coping Program.

PSD ^a principles [51]	PSD elements ^a	Getting Down to Coping Program components
Supporting the primary task	Tunneling: Using the system to guide users through a process of experience provides opportunities to persuade along the way.	Content delivered in sequential modules that can only be accessed when the system releases the next module; Oppor- tunities to self-assess and review progress.
	Tailoring: Information provided by the system will be more persuasive if it is tailored to the potential needs, interest, personality, usage context, or other factors relevant to a user group.	Program is prostate cancer focused throughout in respect of context, examples, and suggestions; Provides targeted links to Web-based information, education, and support services.
	Self-monitoring: A system that keeps track of a user's own performance or status supports the user in achieving goals.	In phase II, mood diary and CBT entries are available for back reference once completed.
Supporting the computer- human dialogue	Reminders: If a system reminds users of their target behavior, or that the system is ready to use, the users will more likely achieve their goals.	Emails from the system announce the imminent beginning of each module; In phase II, email notifications are sent to all chat room users when someone posts.
	Suggestions: Systems offering fitting suggestions will have greater persuasive powers.	Text and voice over provide suggestions for action.
	Similarity: People are more readily persuaded through sys- tems that remind them of themselves in some meaningful way.	Graphics and layout are attractive and pertinent to men, films show men in similar situations, and language is inclusive and colloquial. Narrator (Robert) conveys familiarity.
	Social role: If a system adopts a social role, users will more likely use it for persuasive purposes.	Facilitator role to encourage peer support and self-management.
Supporting the credibility of the system	Trustworthiness and expertise: A system that is viewed as trustworthy and/or incorporating expertise will have in- creased powers of persuasion.	Badging via logos endorses clinical services and research team expertise. Narrator's voice (Robert) is reassuring.
	Surface credibility: People make initial assessment of the system credibility based on a first-hand inspection.	Ease of log-in, secure, simplicity of instructions, and clarity of format. Up-to-date, easily accessible information and downloadable resources. In phase II, wider device compati- bility, addition of frequently asked questions, access to chat room from every page, easier navigation.
	Real world: A system that highlights people or organizations behind its content or services will have more credibility.	Optional voice over throughout; possibility of contacting facilitator for private email chat.
Social support	Social learning: A person will be more motivated to perform a target behavior if they can use a system to observe others performing the behavior	Chat forum provides opportunity to interact, to discuss self- assessment and progress, and to provide or receive support.
	Social comparison: System users will have a greater motiva- tion to perform the target behavior if they can compare their performance with the performance of others.	Participants can compare their experiences with those of their peers in the films and in the chat forum.

^aPSD: persuasive system design. Part of table used with permission from Association for Information Systems, Atlanta, GA; 404-413-7444; All rights reserved.

Participant Satisfaction

Satisfaction with the program was assessed at post intervention via an author-generated questionnaire containing 4 Likert-type scales representing: (1) recruitment, (2) program, (3) chat room, and (4) films. In-depth telephone interviews were conducted by the study researcher with 10 phase II participants to understand personal experiences and contexts. Interviews were audio recorded, transcribed, and analyzed using framework analysis [53].

Distress

RenderX

Screening for distress was measured by the General Health Questionnaire-28 (GHQ-28) [54]. Performance in cancer populations shows high reliability (rho \geq .80, kappa \geq .60, *r*=.8) and high validity (\geq 80%) [55]. Mild and moderate distress was assessed as a score \geq 4.

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e8/
```

The PHQ-9 [46] and GAD-7 [47] were administered at baseline and post intervention in both phases. In phase I, the program's week 1 data were used as baseline.

Self-Efficacy

In phase II, the Self-Efficacy for Symptom Control Inventory (SESCI) was administered at baseline and post intervention to assess participant self-belief to cope and manage prostate cancer-related symptoms. The SESCI contains 3 subscales: self-efficacy for physical function, self-efficacy for coping or tolerating symptoms, and self-efficacy for symptom management. Participants indicate how confident they feel on scales for each domain from 0 (not confident) to 100 (very confident). The measure is a modified version of a self-efficacy scale used in chronic pain and lung cancer symptoms [56,57]. For prostate cancer patients, reliability has been calculated with a Cronbach alpha for the total scale of .97, and for each subscale of .94 [58].

Service Implementation

Time spent by the facilitators in the program was assessed by log-in data. Issues related to delivery and integration in practice were explored after the intervention: in phase I, the study researcher conducted face-to-face interviews with the 2 facilitators; in phase II, a telephone interview was conducted with the facilitator. Issues relating to delivery and integration into current practice were explored. Interviews were audio recorded, transcribed, and analyzed with framework analysis [53].

Data Analysis

We assessed participant demographic, disease, treatment and satisfaction profiles, and uptake and adherence descriptively. We used descriptive statistics (mean, median, standard deviation [SD], interquartile range [IQR]) and box plots to examine the distribution of distress measured by the GHQ-28 and

self-efficacy. The samples were not powered to detect significance in the outcome measures, nevertheless we present nonparametric data in relation to distress and self-efficacy to aid understanding of the potential effect of the program within these samples and provide data on which to base a power calculation for a larger study of efficacy. Statistical testing was performed on the 2 samples of core users, which for feasibility testing in this design provides a more useful measure of overall outcome [48].

Results

Uptake

A total of 14.1% (61/432) of invited men consented to the take part in phase I, and 12.2% (74/606) of invited men consented to take part in phase II (Figure 3).

Figure 3. Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) diagram of participant flow.





Participants

In phase I, 47 eligible men were screened, of whom 32% (15/47) were experiencing distress: 21% (10/47) indicated mild and moderate distress and were offered the intervention and 11% (5/47) indicated suicidal thoughts and were referred for clinical assessment.

In phase II, 49 eligible men were screened, of whom 43% (21/49) were experiencing distress, 41% (20/49) indicated mild and moderate distress and were offered the intervention, and 1 indicated a suicide risk and was referred for clinical assessment.

Attrition

In phase I, 10 participants were offered and started the intervention, and 2 withdrew in the first module (1 felt the program was not appropriate for his needs and 1 gave no reason). A total of 80% (8/10 across 2 cohorts) remained in the program for the 4 weeks and completed all assessments (Figure 3).

In phase II, 20 participants were offered the intervention, 1 did not start (no reason given), and 3 withdrew during the first module (1 declined because he had been recently bereaved and 2 gave no reason). A total of 80% (16/20 in 1 cohort) remained in the program for the 4 weeks and completed all assessments (Figure 3).

User Profiles

Baseline demographic, disease, and treatment characteristics for core users are reported in Table 3.

Demographics

In phase I, the median age was 68 years; typically, men were retired or working part-time, educated up to the age of 16 or 18 years without any higher education, and living in *least* deprived areas of the region. All were of white ethnicity, living with a partner, and reported co-existing health conditions.

In phase II, the median age was 62 years; men were typically living with a partner, retired, or working full-time; a fifth were on long-term sick leave. All were of white ethnicity, polarized between *most* and *least* deprived areas. All except one reported co-existing health conditions.

Disease and Treatment

The majority of men in both phases had been diagnosed under 2 years; locally confined disease at diagnosis was reported by less than half in phase I and by nearly 3 quarters in phase II. The majority in both phases recalled a PSA at diagnosis >10.

Most men in both phases were undergoing active treatment at the time of the intervention, either hormone treatment or hormone plus external beam radiotherapy.

All those who had completed treatment had done so within 1-2 years. In phase I, men had received hormone and or external

beam radiotherapy; in phase II, there was a broad range of treatment experience, including prostatectomy. A minority in each phase had experience of active surveillance; 1 man in phase II was undergoing active surveillance.

Adherence

Task Support

On the basis of page views, 50% (4/8) of men in phase I reached the end of all the modules. In phase II, 88% (14/16) of men reached the end of all the modules. This equates to overall module adherence rates of 63% (mean 2.5, SD 1.9) and 92%, (mean 3.7, SD 1.0) respectively.

On the basis of a possible 21 CBT entries, there was an adherence rate of 77% (mean 16.1, SD 6.2) in phase I, and 88% (mean 18.6, SD 3.9) in phase II. The mood diary in phase II was completed by 100% (16/16) of men.

Social Support

A total of 6 out of 8 men (75%) in phase I viewed all 4 peer support films, 1 (1/8) man watched 2 films, and 1 (1/8) man watched 3 films, equating to an adherence rate of 91% (mean 3.6 SD 0.7). Data available for the 4 weeks of phase II, indicated a total of 16, 11, 11 and 10 unique weekly views, respectively.

In phase I, 63% (5/8) of men posted in the chat room: median posts n=2 (range 1-6). In phase II, 75% (12/16) men posted: median posts n=5 (range 1-24).

Log-in Behavior

In phase I, median time logged in was 5 h 35 min (range 2 h 38 min to 11 h 31 min). In phase II, median time logged-in-and-active was 4 h 5 min (range 1 h 8 min to 8 h 33 min).

Participant Satisfaction

Questionnaire responses indicated that the Web-based recruitment and consent process was understood, appropriate in language and style, swift to respond, and easy to access (Table 4). Response to the program and the films was also positive, but there were some issues raised and clarified in open-ended and qualitative responses that will inform future development. Issues were related to the following: (1) length of sessions, the last module Getting There was shorter than the preceding modules, which was disappointing; (2) questions about suicide (at screening and assessment) were alarming for some; and (3) the need to enhance identification with the men in the films by providing details of what treatments they had received. In phase I, the chat room was poorly endorsed: it had been difficult to locate, there had been little activity and opportunity to chat, and the facilitation was not perceived as supportive. These issues were addressed in phase II and satisfaction improved: access and ease of use was enhanced, notifications of chat room activity were provided, and facilitator interaction was increased.



Table 3. Core user profiles.

Core user characteristics	Phase I (N=8)	Phase II (N=16)
Age in years, mean (SD)	69 (6.1)	64 (6.9)
Age in years, median (range)	68 (61-79)	62 (55-80)
Age groups, n (%) ^a		
50-59	0 (0)	4 (25)
60-69	5 (63)	9 (56)
70-79	3 (37)	2 (13)
80-89	0 (0)	1 (6)
Living status, n (%) ^a		
Alone	0 (0)	1 (6)
With partner	8 (100)	15 (94)
Working status, n (%) ^a		
Full-time	1 (13)	5 (31)
Working part-time	3 (37)	0 (0)
Long-term sick	0 (0)	3 (19)
Retired	4 (50)	7 (44)
Other	0 (0)	1 (6)
Education, n (%) ^a		
Up to 16 years	3 (37)	12 (75)
Up to 18 years	4 (50)	1 (6)
Post 18 years Diploma/certificate	0 (0)	2 (13)
Higher education	1 (13)	1 (6)
Residential area: EIMD ^b ; SMID ^c quintiles, n (%) ^a		
1 Most deprived	0 (0)	3 (19)
2	1 (13)	4 (25)
3	2 (25)	2 (13)
4	3 (37)	4 (25)
5 Least deprived	2 (25)	3 (19)
Ethnicity, n (%) ^a		
White	8 (100)	16 (100)
Comorbidities, n (%) ^a		
0	0 (0)	1 (6)
1	4 (50)	6 (38)
2	3 (37)	2 (13)
3	1 (13)	4 (25)
4	0 (0)	3 (19)
Time since diagnosis, n (%) ^a		
Under 1 year	4 (50)	7 (44)
1-2 years	1 (13)	2 (25)
2-3 years	0 (0)	5 (31)
3-4 years	1 (13)	0 (0)

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e8/

XSL-FO **RenderX**

Core user characteristics	Phase I (N=8)	Phase II (N=16)
5 years +	2 (25)	0 (0)
Stage of disease at diagnosis, n (%) ^a		
Ι	3 (38)	8 (50)
П	0 (0)	3 (19)
III	3 (38)	4 (25)
IV	1 (13)	1 (6)
Missing	1 (13)	0 (0)
PSA^{d} score, n (%) ^a		
<4	0 (0)	0 (0)
4-10	1 (13)	2 (13)
>10	6 (75)	13 (81)
Missing	1 (13)	1 (6)
Gleason score (biopsy), n (%) ^a		
6	1 (13)	2 (13)
7	3 (43)	4 (25)
8-9	3 (43)	4 (25)
Missing	1	6
Time since active treatment n (%) ^a		
Current treatment	5 (63)	8 (50)
Under 1 year	0 (0)	5 (31)
1-2 years	3 (37)	2 (13)
Not had active treatment	0 (0)	1 (6)
Treatment received ^e , n (%) ^a		
Prostatectomy	0 (0)	9 (56)
External beam radiotherapy	4 (50)	7 (44)
Brachytherapy	0 (0)	1 (6)
Hormone therapy	7 (87)	10 (63)
Active surveillance	1 (13)	6 (38)
Watchful waiting	0 (0)	3 (19)
Current active treatment, n (%) ^a		
Hormone therapy	5 (63)	8 (50)
External beam radiotherapy	2 (25)	2 (13)

^aPercentages rounded.

^bEMID: English Index of Multiple Deprivation (phase I).

^cSIMD: Scottish Index of Multiple Deprivation (phase II).

^dPSA: prostate-specific antigen.

^eParticipants may have had, or be having, more than 1 treatment.



Table 4. Participant satisfaction.

Program elements: Likert Scales	Phase I (N=8),	n (%) ^a		Phase II (N=16), n (%) ^a		
	Agree ^b	Disagree ^c	Neutral ^d	Agree ^b	Disagree ^c	Neutral ^d
Recruitment pages		-				
Understood the process	8 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)	16 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)
Language appropriate	8 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)	15 (94)	0 (0)	1 (6)
Look appropriate	8 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)	14 (88)	0 (0)	2 (13)
Emails swift	7 (88)	0 (0)	1 (13)	16 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)
Links easy to access	6 (75)	1 (13)	1 (13)	16 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)
The program						
Language appropriate	8 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)	15 (94)	0 (0)	1 (6)
Length of each step right	7 (88)	1 (13)	0 (0)	11 (69)	2 (13)	3 (19)
Week per session right	7 (88)	0 (0)	1 (13)	12 (75)	1 (6)	3 (19)
Questionnaires did not interfere ^e	7 (88)	0 (0)	1 (13)	N/A	N/A	N/A
Mood diary was helpful ^f	N/A	N/A	N/A	7 (44)	3 (19)	6 (38)
Worked through smoothly	6 (75)	1 (13)	1 (13)	15 (94)	0 (0)	1 (6)
Links easy to access	6 (75)	0 (0)	2 (25)	16 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)
Information helpful	6 (75)	0 (0)	2 (25)	14 (88)	0 (0)	2 (13)
Understood diagrams	5 (63)	0 (0)	3 (38)	16 (100)	0 (0)	0 (0)
Worksheets useful	5 (63)	0 (0)	3 (38)	7 (44)	1 (6)	8 (50)
Robert's voice helped me	4 (50)	0 (0)	4 (50)	10 (63)	1 (6)	5 (31)
Chat forum						
Easy to locate	3 (38)	2 (25)	3 (38)	13 (81)	0 (0)	3 (19)
Facilitator was supportive	2 (25)	1 (13)	5 (63)	9 (56)	0 (0)	7 (44)
Opportunity for private chat was reassuring ^g	1 (13)	1 (13)	6 (75)	7 (44)	0 (0)	9 (56)
Learned a lot from other men	0 (0)	3 (38)	5 (63)	10 (63)	1 (6)	5 (31)
Films						
Range of experiences and stories	7 (88)	0 (0)	1 (13)	15 (94)	0 (0)	1 (6)
Made me feel not alone	7 (88)	0 (0)	1 (13)	10 (63)	0 (0)	6 (38)
Program benefited from films	6 (75)	0 (0)	2 (25)	12 (75)	0 (0)	4 (25)
Men were representative	5 (63)	0 (0)	3 (38)	14 (88)	1 (6)	1 (6)
Could relate to men	5 (63)	2 (25)	1 (13)	11 (69)	2 (13)	3 (19)
Reflected learning in modules	4 (50)	0 (0)	4 (50)	10 (63)	0 (0)	6 (38)
Gave me confidence ^h	4 (50)	0 (0)	4 (50)	9 (56)	0 (0)	7 (44)

^aPercentages rounded.

^bAgree + agree strongly.

^cDisagree + disagree strongly.

^dNeither agree nor disagree.

^ePhase I only.

^fPhase II only.

^gFull item *Opportunity to have private chat with facilitator was reassuring*.

^hFull item Gave me confidence to make a difference to how I feel.

Figure 4. Change in distress. General Health Questionnaire-28 (GHQ-28).



Phase II interviews helped clarify the questionnaire responses. (Participant profiles: Multimedia Appendix 3; verbatims: Multimedia Appendix 4). Acceptability of the program was high, even among those with low IT skills, and there was a readiness to improve skills. Men were comfortable using tablets, mobile phones, laptops, and desktop computers: they mainly found it effortless and flexible in comparison with other forms of support, even those who were finding concentration, or the availability of free time, a challenge. Some expectations were not met: disappointment with the length of modules noted in the assessment was attributed to less interaction time and *things to do* in the final module.

Men readily identified that the program targeted issues they found difficult to talk about. Learning about the link between the effects of treatment and mood and behavior was a fresh perspective, and they felt that the skills developed to manage now would be useful should things change in the future. Men referred more consistently, however, to other aspects of the program. The weekly provision of information via a range of links related to that week's learning was used enthusiastically because it provided access to immediate information that meant men could control when and how much they consumed. They identified that having the links was an improvement on their usual Internet use because they were direct and avoided lengthy searching and inappropriate or potentially scary information. The films provided discreet stories, preventing the unpredictable, which helped men feel connected and in control, particularly those with social and information needs.

For those who engaged in the chat room, it was a safe environment where they could be honest with each other without the inhibitions they often experienced with clinicians. It was also a source of quick answers to spontaneous questions, which

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e8/
```

RenderX

for some was very appealing; for others, it could be daunting if something was revealed that was incorrect or alarming. Despite the improved chat room satisfaction scores in phase II, some felt that the facilitator could have made more attempts to encourage men to open up and interact.

Distress

The samples were not powered to detect a significant change. Notwithstanding, we carried out nonparametric testing to determine potential for change in distress between baseline and post intervention; the samples performed similarly (Figure 4). A Wilcoxon signed-rank test indicated improvement in distress at the end of the intervention in both phases (phase I z=-2.213, P=.03, r=-.55; phase II z=-3.342, P=.001, r=-.59). In phase II, we also calculated change in domain scores. From baseline to post intervention, there was a positive change in somatic domain symptoms (z=-2.588, P=.01, r=-.458) and anxiety domain symptoms (z=-3.466, P=.001, r=-.613). Scores for social dysfunction domain symptoms were z=-1.531, P=.13, r=-.27 and for severe depression domain symptoms scores were z=-1.283, P=.20, r=-.23 (see Multimedia Appendix 5).

Clinical Caseness

A total of 17% (4/24) of participants overall registered scores on the PHQ-9 and GAD-7 that were above the clinical threshold for depression and anxiety and defined them as cases requiring clinical intervention in accordance with IAPT protocols. Of these 4, 3 scored over the threshold for depression on the PHQ-9, and 3 scored over the threshold for anxiety on the GAD-7 (see Multimedia Appendix 6).

At baseline, men were most confident in performing daily activities (mean 69, median 80.0, SD 22.4, range 18-72), less-confident coping/tolerating symptoms (mean 52, median 53.5, SD 17.2, range 26-80), and least confident managing their symptoms (mean 31.6, median 31.50, SD 9.3, range 12-49; see Multimedia Appendix 7). A Wilcoxon signed-rank test performed on baseline and post scores showed an improvement in coping (z=-2.329, P=.02, r=-.412). Change was not indicated in managing symptoms (P=.11) or in performing daily activities (P=.08).

Service Implementation

Facilitator Time

Phase I facilitator clinical time was ring-fenced for 2, 2-h sessions per week, that is, 16 h over a 4-week program. To risk assess and monitor the program at other times, 1 facilitator spent 6 h 56 min in the program and the second spent 8 h 29 min, giving a total of 22 h 56 min and 24 h 29 min, respectively, per program. In phase II, the facilitator spent 15 h 45 min in total across 1 program.

Facilitator Feedback—Delivery

The psychological practitioners were reassured the program was consonant with their standard CBT practice. They emphasized that the lay approach did not overwhelm participants and encouraged active log-in and participant commitment. They indicated their clients generally found it difficult to differentiate the effects of physical and psychological symptoms on mood, and often there was little change on the service's standard outcome measures for clients with a physical long-term condition. In the cancer service, the opportunity to offer evidenced-based support for distress was welcomed as a practical and timely benefit for patients; this need was considered poorly covered in the nurse-patient interaction through a lack of competences and provision (Verbatims: Multimedia Appendix 8).

Facilitator Feedback—Implementation

The psychological practitioners found the self-management role difficult to integrate into their skill set, and they lamented the move away from their therapeutic expertise. They were supportive of being allocated time slots for facilitation as it was necessary for case management, but there had been little need for them to respond during these times as men's log-in preferences did not correspond to their availability. They felt this impeded the flow of conversation and highlighted the benefits of providing a rolling chat room rather than starting afresh each week. Integration into the nurse's current practice was challenging; the accepted nurse role of *fixer* was replaced in this context by an enablement approach which was unfamiliar and was considered to require a shift in practice values calling for bespoke training. Notwithstanding, the ad hoc facilitation had enabled a flexible response, and the role had been easily assimilated into the nurse's workload. In both services, the facilitator role was considered not to require the higher level skills associated with psychological practitioner and specialist nurse roles (Verbatims: Multimedia Appendix 8).

XSL•F() RenderX

Discussion

Principal Findings

This is the first study, to our knowledge, to assess the feasibility of delivering Web-based CBT support in clinical settings among men screened with distress after treatment for prostate cancer. The Getting Down to Coping Program was embraced and acceptable to its target users. It can be delivered in a clinical service and has the potential to provide a therapeutic psychological service remotely.

Demand

Demand for the program was evident. Among men who were eligible and screened with mild and moderate distress, 29 of the 30 (96%) started the program. This exceeds reported rates in comparable cancer and prostate cancer Web-based studies for distress where enrolment after screening, which excluded distress, was between 31% and 41% [33,59]. Our retention rate of 80% meets the 70% criteria for feasible retention set by Yanez et al [33], and our 20% attrition rate is also at the lower end of rates found in randomized trials of Internet-based interventions for anxiety and depression, which range from 1% to 50% [60].

Initial uptake to our invitation of 12-14% among an unscreened sample, however, was low. Comparison with other Web-based, distress-related prostate cancer studies is problematic as they do not report the base numbers from which their screened samples were drawn [31,33]. Yet this level of uptake is not completely surprising. Across the spectrum of cancer, the profile of older age and male gender has been associated with lower uptake of Web-based psychological support [59]. Furthermore, mental health–related stigma can deter help-seeking behavior, particularly in men, and in a clinic environment, it has been reported that only 20% of unscreened cancer patients accept psychological help [61,62]. The remote recruitment process we used would also make it easier for reluctant men to avoid support [63].

Uptake may be enhanced if the nature and benefits of psychological support are conveyed so that accepting it is perceived as less risky. Our recruitment materials were intended to reduce perceptions of mental health and stigmatizing signals, but the research focus and length could have been burdensome for some. Information that is focused on the health problem rather than the trial process, and that is also brief and relatively simple, has been associated with enhanced recruitment rates [64-66]. To involve men, one approach may be to reflect the way they think and feel about receiving help. In the phase II interviews, men talked about how they were empowered rather than how they were supported by the program. This reflects work by Clover and colleagues who found in a survey among oncology outpatients the most common barrier to accepting psychological support was a preference for self-help [67]. The opportunity for men to increase control of their daily lives by self-help is a fundamental focus of the Getting Down to Coping Program and could be incorporated more explicitly into study communications. Framing the intervention in a self-management paradigm rather than a psychological one could help normalize men's engagement. Further ways to enhance uptake would be to provide the main component of participant information over

the internet with interactive elements so that men can choose what and how much to read. Clinician endorsement of the program as a self-help opportunity is another component that could encourage more men to take part [66,68]. The way in which we communicate psychological Web-based provision may be a crucial element in encouraging uptake of support and is an area for further examination [69].

Acceptance

Usage of the program and satisfaction of participants indicated that it is appropriate and acceptable to its core users. The adherence rates we achieved, from 63% to 100% across task and social support elements, illustrated that commitment was relatively high. In review of Web-based mental health programs, and in a trial among men with prostate cancer, rates of between 50% and 70% have been reported [31,60]. Men's satisfaction and involvement were borne out by their willingness to improve their IT skills to get the most out of participation. The program offered experiences that were consonant with masculine ideals, for instance, being connected, acquiring tools and information, and a focus on *the self*, which increased feelings of physical, social, and emotional control. This is consistent with the notion that support programs need to reflect masculine ideals to involve men and optimize benefit [70,71].

We found a larger proportion of men with mild and moderate distress in the second phase of our research (21% and 41%, respectively), and also higher adherence rates in this second phase. There was some previous experience of psychological support in phase II, and adherence would have been enhanced by improvements to the program between phases. However, the higher distress levels and adherence could also be evidence of a greater level of commitment to the program in men of lower socio-economic status who characterized the phase II sample. These men experience poorer access to support and higher-than-average psychological need, indicating that regional differences will be an important consideration in further research and clinical implementation [9,72,73].

Limited Efficacy Testing

We found improvement in distress with a medium-large effect size in each phase. Particular improvements were in the somatic and anxiety domains of the GHQ-28. The nature and definition of distress is complex in a cancer population [74,75], and there have been calls for a more realistic framework to identify cancer-related distress [76]. The change in somatic symptoms confirmed that this can be a factor in the etiology of distress in a prostate population and is important to include when assessing distress [77]. The finding that only 4 of our participants would have been offered standard psychological support on the basis of assessment with the PHQ-9 and GAD-7, which do not include somatic symptoms, further suggests that more tailored tools are required for this population.

We also found an improvement in confidence to cope with prostate cancer symptoms but not for confidence to perform daily activities or to manage symptoms. This can be expected; performing daily activities was at a high level at baseline, leaving little room for improvement, whereas physical symptoms related to the longer-term effects of prostate cancer treatment

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e8/
```

can often be intractable [78]. Ongoing rehabilitation has to be focused on building resilience and fostering understanding and coping with symptoms. The program can offer this focus for men.

Implementation

Implementing the Getting Down to Coping Program has potential within both primary and secondary care settings. The intervention is a self-guided program, but some facilitation is optimal for risk monitoring and would be expected by a psychological service. However, the facilitation required calls for neither advanced psychotherapeutic skills nor high-level nursing skills, only the ability to perform the core skills necessary to motivate self-management and to monitor risk. In both settings, our facilitators were not practiced in communicating within Web-based support programs, and had no previous experience of supporting self-management. Our training contained elements of both, but all the facilitators still had difficulty performing the role; greater emphasis in training on facilitating self-management via Web-based interaction is required. Notwithstanding this, facilitation may be delivered in either setting by a lower band, health support role.

Although we were not able to assess cost-effectiveness in these studies, the time spent facilitating in each service suggests that the flexible model of intervention interaction may have the greatest potential: it did not disrupt the facilitators' standard caseload and, for the sample we had (n=16), amounted to 1 h per participant per 4-week program. This would be inversely related to the number of men in each program.

Limitations and Strengths

There are limitations to these studies. The sample sizes were small and were not powered to detect change, and participants were not randomized. Generalization of our findings must therefore be cautious. Where we found change we do not know what variables are responsible; natural recovery could play a role and so could extraneous events. Nevertheless, with feasibility testing in 2 clinical settings, we have developed our knowledge of both the intervention and research required to move to the next trial stage. The consistency across our 2 samples on a number of measures, and the effects found, indicate that larger scale, evaluative research is justifiable. Our further research will include a longer follow-up period to provide an indication of maintenance of change, as well as full cost-effectiveness analysis. Furthermore, we will analyze covariance in respect of facilitator and group effects.

A strength of our studies was that we incorporated the theoretical model of PSD [52], which can provide an objective understanding of adherence. We were able to measure *social* and *task* design elements, which we posited were the most important features in our intervention for effecting behavior change. Measuring *intended* use is reflective of assessing compliance in face-to-face therapy and has been proposed as the most realistic reference standard for adherence in Web-based interventions [50,60]. Analysis on this basis offers more robust comparability within and across studies than static measures of exposure, such as log-in data, which are inherently subject to system and participant ambiguity. For instance, *log-in time* in

phase I gave little indication of what interaction took place. In phase II, we measured *time logged-in-and-active*, which gave a clearer indication for adherence purposes, but we still had to make assumptions, that is, how long a log-in was deemed to contain *active* time. Such assumptions are often not reported in studies. More extensive application of the theoretical underpinnings of how design and system components can influence behavior change is called for [79].

Conclusions and Recommendations for Future Research

To integrate psychological services for cancer patients in the existing care pathways, interventions that fit with health provider parameters of care provision are required [75]. Without research sampling based on defined need, or analysis of implementation processes, many intervention studies do not provide sufficient evidence of viability or efficacy [75]. We have taken the first steps to address this with a Web-based intervention, by assessing feasibility among a population that requires clinical support and by providing that support within a clinical practice context.

The program has the potential to fit within a stepped model of care by providing psychological support for men who are mild or moderately distressed and who fall within the clinical parameters for low-intensity support. Addressing these men's needs will prevent escalation of symptoms and the need for higher-intensity therapy. Potentially, this would lead to service cost savings in terms of reduced physical and mental health service use.

In a stepped model of therapeutic care, the program requires low-level facilitation for monitoring risk, which raises cost implications versus a completely automated system. However, within the clinical services we researched, risk surveillance was a mandatory requirement, and the true cost comparison would be versus a therapist-led, face-to-face, or telephone approach. The numbers of men who can be supported with the Web-based program at any one time is subject to economies of scale, and cost advantage can increase exponentially with the volume of patients taking part. Furthermore, facilitation need not be carried out by advanced practitioners, which contributes to delivery cost advantage. Assigning staff to the facilitator role who possess appropriate competencies, as well as ensuring their involvement with and commitment to the innovation, will be crucial to its success [80].

Clinical effectiveness, and cost-effectiveness in terms of clinical delivery and health service utilization, need to be tested in an evaluative research design. Future research should be underpinned by exploratory enquiry to establish the most relevant and engaging ways to communicate study and intervention characteristics for this prostate cancer population. In future, we hope to develop the Web-based program for men with other cancers.

Acknowledgments

This report is independent research funded at phase I by the National Institute for Health Research (Research for Patient Benefit program, *Getting Down to Coping* Online self-management after treatment for prostate cancer: a feasibility study PB-PG-1111-26098), and at phase II by NHS Lanarkshire. The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and not necessarily those of NHS England, the National Institute for Health Research, the Department of Health, NHS Scotland, or NHS Lanarkshire.

The authors thank Ruth Millman for helping to develop the CBT program framework, Steve Rowett for program design and support in phase I, and Leigh Emmerson for coproducing the films with the first author. The authors also thank Persistence of Vision for the software redevelopment and IT support in phase II.

The authors extend gratitude to the service user members of the research team: Allan Higgin, Mick Bullen, and Peter Bartlett; to the men who appeared in the films; and all the participants in the research for their time, commitment, and valuable contributions.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Getting Down to Coping risk assessment.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 22KB - cancer_v4i1e8_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Getting Down to Coping program modules.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 160KB - cancer v4i1e8 app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Phase II interview participant profiles.

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e8/



[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 89KB - cancer_v4i1e8_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Phase II participant verbatims.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 84KB - cancer_v4i1e8_app4.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 5

Distress total change scores in phase I and total and domain change scores in phase II.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 68KB - cancer_v4i1e8_app5.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 6

Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) and General Anxiety Disorder Scale-7 (GAD-7): number of participants scoring in each diagnostic category in phase I and phase II.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 77KB - cancer_v4i1e8_app6.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 7

Self-Efficacy change scores in phase II.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 83KB - cancer_v4i1e8_app7.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 8

Phase I and phase II facilitator verbatims.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 154KB - cancer_v4i1e8_app8.pdf]

References

- Bill-Axelson A, Garmo H, Nyberg U, Lambe M, Bratt O, Stattin P, et al. Psychiatric treatment in men with prostate cancer—results from a Nation-wide, population-based cohort study from PCBaSe Sweden. Eur J Cancer 2011 Sep;47(14):2195-2201. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ejca.2011.04.022</u>] [Medline: <u>21612913</u>]
- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer 2015 Mar 1;136(5):E359-E386. [doi: 10.1002/ijc.29210] [Medline: 25220842]
- 3. Balderson N, Towell T. The prevalence and predictors of psychological distress in men with prostate cancer who are seeking support. Br J Health Psychol 2003 May;8(Pt 2):125-134. [doi: 10.1348/135910703321649114] [Medline: 12804328]
- 4. Cockle-Hearne J, Charnay-Sonnek F, Denis L, Fairbanks HE, Kelly D, Kav S, et al. The impact of supportive nursing care on the needs of men with prostate cancer: a study across seven European countries. Br J Cancer 2013 Oct 15;109(8):2121-2130 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/bjc.2013.568] [Medline: 24064968]
- Nelson CJ, Weinberger MI, Balk E, Holland J, Breitbart W, Roth AJ. The chronology of distress, anxiety, and depression in older prostate cancer patients. Oncologist 2009 Sep;14(9):891-899 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2009-0059] [Medline: 19738000]
- 6. Sharpley CF, Bitsika V, Christie DR. Incidence and nature of anxiety-depression comorbidity in prostate cancer patients. J Men Health 2010;7(2):125-134 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jomh.2010.03.003]
- Watts S, Leydon G, Birch B, Prescott P, Lai L, Eardley S, et al. Depression and anxiety in prostate cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prevalence rates. Br Med J Open 2014 Mar 13;4(3):e003901 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003901] [Medline: 24625637]
- 8. Carlsson S, Sandin F, Fall K, Lambe M, Adolfsson J, Stattin P, et al. Risk of suicide in men with low-risk prostate cancer. Eur J Cancer 2013 May;49(7):1588-1599 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2012.12.018] [Medline: 23337463]
- Chambers SK, Ng SK, Baade P, Aitken JF, Hyde MK, Wittert G, et al. Trajectories of quality of life, life satisfaction, and psychological adjustment after prostate cancer. Psychooncology 2017 Oct;26(10):1576-1585 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.4342] [Medline: 27943512]
- Davis KM, Kelly SP, Luta G, Tomko C, Miller AB, Taylor KL. The association of long-term treatment-related side effects with cancer-specific and general quality of life among prostate cancer survivors. Urology 2014 Aug;84(2):300-306. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.urology.2014.04.036</u>] [Medline: <u>24975711</u>]

- Sharpley CF, Bitsika V, Christie DR. Do patient-reported androgen-deprivation therapy side effects predict anxiety and depression among prostate cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy? Implications for psychosocial therapy interventions. J Psychosoc Oncol 2012;30(2):185-197. [doi: 10.1080/07347332.2011.651261] [Medline: 22416955]
- 12. Chambers SK, Schover L, Nielsen L, Halford K, Clutton S, Gardiner RA, et al. Couple distress after localised prostate cancer. Support Care Cancer 2013 Nov;21(11):2967-2976. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00520-013-1868-6</u>] [Medline: <u>23756617</u>]
- Khan NF, Mant D, Carpenter L, Forman D, Rose PW. Long-term health outcomes in a British cohort of breast, colorectal and prostate cancer survivors: a database study. Br J Cancer 2011 Nov 08;105 Suppl 1:S29-S37 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/bjc.2011.420] [Medline: 22048030]
- Zaider T, Manne S, Nelson C, Mulhall J, Kissane D. Loss of masculine identity, marital affection, and sexual bother in men with localized prostate cancer. J Sex Med 2012 Oct;9(10):2724-2732 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2012.02897.x] [Medline: 22989267]
- Wong MC, Goggins WB, Wang HH, Fung FD, Leung C, Wong SY, et al. Global incidence and mortality for prostate cancer: analysis of temporal patterns and trends in 36 countries. Eur Urol 2016 Dec;70(5):862-874. [doi: 10.1016/j.eururo.2016.05.043] [Medline: 27289567]
- 16. American Cancer Society. Cancer. Survival rates for prostate cancer URL: <u>https://www.cancer.org/cancer/prostate-cancer/</u> <u>detection-diagnosis-staging/survival-rates.html</u> [accessed 2018-02-08] [WebCite Cache ID 6x4yLa3GV]
- 17. Australian Government, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Aihw. Cancer compendium: information and trends by cancer type URL: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/cancer/cancer-compendium-information-and-trends-by-cancer-type/report-contents/prostate-cancer-in-australia</u> [accessed 2018-02-08] [WebCite Cache ID 6x505drge]
- 18. Cancer Research UK. Prostate cancer statistics URL: <u>http://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-professional/cancer-statistics/</u> statistics-by-cancer-type/prostate-cancer [accessed 2018-02-08] [WebCite Cache ID 6x4zZKmqH]
- Smittenaar CR, Petersen KA, Stewart K, Moitt N. Cancer incidence and mortality projections in the UK until 2035. Br J Cancer 2016 Oct 25;115(9):1147-1155 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/bjc.2016.304] [Medline: 27727232]
- 20. Gray RE, Fitch M, Phillips C, Labrecque M, Fergus K. To tell or not to tell: patterns of disclosure among men with prostate cancer. Psychooncology 2000;9(4):273-282. [Medline: <u>10960925</u>]
- Hofmann SG, Asnaani A, Vonk IJ, Sawyer AT, Fang A. The efficacy of cognitive behavioral therapy: a review of meta-analyses. Cognit Ther Res 2012 Oct 01;36(5):427-440 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10608-012-9476-1] [Medline: 23459093]
- 22. McCrae N, Correa A, Chan T, Jones S, de Lusignan S. Long-term conditions and medically-unexplained symptoms: feasibility of cognitive behavioural interventions within the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies Programme. J Ment Health 2015 Dec;24(6):379-384. [doi: 10.3109/09638237.2015.1022254] [Medline: 26360913]
- 23. Andersson G. The promise and pitfalls of the internet for cognitive behavioral therapy. BMC Med 2010 Dec 07;8:82 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-8-82] [Medline: 21138574]
- 24. Baumeister H, Reichler L, Munzinger M, Lin J. The impact of guidance on Internet-based mental health interventions? A systematic review. Internet Interv 2014;1(4):205-215 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2014.08.003]
- 25. Ugalde A, Haynes K, Boltong A, White V, Krishnasamy M, Schofield P, et al. Self-guided interventions for managing psychological distress in people with cancer a systematic review. Patient Educ Couns 2017 May;100(5):846-857 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2016.12.009] [Medline: 28081937]
- Allen C, Vassilev I, Kennedy A, Rogers A. Long-term condition self-management support in online communities: a meta-synthesis of qualitative papers. J Med Internet Res 2016 Mar 10;18(3):e61 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5260] [Medline: 26965990]
- 27. Beatty L, Lambert S. A systematic review of internet-based self-help therapeutic interventions to improve distress and disease-control among adults with chronic health conditions. Clin Psychol Rev 2013 Jun;33(4):609-622. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2013.03.004] [Medline: 23603521]
- 28. Duffecy J, Sanford S, Wagner L, Begale M, Nawacki E, Mohr DC. Project onward: an innovative e-health intervention for cancer survivors. Psychooncology 2013 Apr;22(4):947-951 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.3075] [Medline: 22438297]
- 29. Heiniger LE, Smith AB, Olver I, Grimison P, Klein B, Wootten A, et al. e-TC: development and pilot testing of a web-based intervention to reduce anxiety and depression in survivors of testicular cancer. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl) 2017 Nov;26(6). [doi: 10.1111/ecc.12698] [Medline: 28544085]
- 30. van Beugen S, Ferwerda M, Hoeve D, Rovers MM, Spillekom-van Koulil S, van Middendorp H, et al. Internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy for patients with chronic somatic conditions: a meta-analytic review. J Med Internet Res 2014 Mar 27;16(3):e88 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2777] [Medline: 24675372]
- 31. Wootten AC, Abbott JM, Meyer D, Chisholm K, Austin DW, Klein B, et al. Preliminary results of a randomised controlled trial of an online psychological intervention to reduce distress in men treated for localised prostate cancer. Eur Urol 2015 Sep;68(3):471-479. [doi: 10.1016/j.eururo.2014.10.024] [Medline: 25454611]
- 32. Chambers SK, Hyde MK, Smith DP, Hughes S, Yuill S, Egger S, et al. New challenges in psycho-oncology research III: a systematic review of psychological interventions for prostate cancer survivors and their partners: clinical and research implications. Psychooncology 2017 Jul;26(7):873-913 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.4431] [Medline: 28691760]

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e8/

- Yanez B, McGinty HL, Mohr DC, Begale MJ, Dahn JR, Flury SC, et al. Feasibility, acceptability, and preliminary efficacy of a technology-assisted psychosocial intervention for racially diverse men with advanced prostate cancer. Cancer 2015 Dec 15;121(24):4407-4415 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.29658] [Medline: 26348661]
- 34. Barlow J, Wright C, Sheasby J, Turner A, Hainsworth J. Self-management approaches for people with chronic conditions: a review. Patient Educ Couns 2002;48(2):177-187. [Medline: <u>12401421</u>]
- 35. Corner J, Wagland R, Glaser A, Richards SM. Qualitative analysis of patients' feedback from a PROMs survey of cancer patients in England. Br Med J Open 2013;3(4) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2012-002316] [Medline: 23578681]
- 36. Bowen DJ, Kreuter M, Spring B, Cofta-Woerpel L, Linnan L, Weiner D, et al. How we design feasibility studies. Am J Prev Med 2009 May;36(5):452-457 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2009.02.002] [Medline: 19362699]
- 37. Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M, Medical Research Council Guidance. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. Br Med J 2008 Sep 29;337:a1655 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 18824488]
- 38. Bryman A. Integrating quantitative and qualitative research: how is it done? Qual Res 2016 Aug 15;6(1):97-113 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1468794106058877]
- Faithfull S, Cockle-Hearne J, Khoo V. Self-management after prostate cancer treatment: evaluating the feasibility of providing a cognitive and behavioural programme for lower urinary tract symptoms. BJU Int 2011 Mar;107(5):783-790 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09588.x] [Medline: 20942826]
- 40. Cockle-Hearne J, Faithfull S. Self-management for men surviving prostate cancer: a review of behavioural and psychosocial interventions to understand what strategies can work, for whom and in what circumstances. Psychooncology 2010 Sep;19(9):909-922. [doi: 10.1002/pon.1657] [Medline: 20119934]
- 41. Clark DM. Implementing NICE guidelines for the psychological treatment of depression and anxiety disorders: the IAPT experience. Int Rev Psychiatry 2011 Aug;23(4):318-327 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3109/09540261.2011.606803] [Medline: 22026487]
- 42. Clark DM, Layard R, Smithies R, Richards DA, Suckling R, Wright B. Improving access to psychological therapy: initial evaluation of two UK demonstration sites. Behav Res Ther 2009 Nov;47(11):910-920 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2009.07.010] [Medline: 19647230]
- 43. de Lusignan S, Chan T, Tejerina Arreal MC, Parry G, Dent-Brown K, Kendrick T. Referral for psychological therapy of people with long term conditions improves adherence to antidepressants and reduces emergency department attendance: controlled before and after study. Behav Res Ther 2013 Jul;51(7):377-385 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2013.03.004] [Medline: 23639304]
- 44. Chen Z, Koh PW, Ritter PL, Lorig K, Bantum EO, Saria S. Dissecting an online intervention for cancer survivors: four exploratory analyses of internet engagement and its effects on health status and health behaviors. Health Educ Behav 2015 Feb;42(1):32-45. [doi: 10.1177/1090198114550822] [Medline: 25288489]
- 45. Cockle-Hearne J, Cooke D, Faithfull S. Developing peer support in film for cancer self-management: what do men want other men to know? Support Care Cancer 2016 Apr;24(4):1625-1631. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00520-015-2938-8</u>] [Medline: <u>26404859</u>]
- 46. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>11556941</u>]
- 47. Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Löwe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Arch Intern Med 2006 May 22;166(10):1092-1097. [doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092] [Medline: 16717171]
- 48. Eysenbach G. The law of attrition. J Med Internet Res 2005 Mar 31;7(1):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7.1.e11] [Medline: 15829473]
- 49. Beatty L, Binnion C. A systematic review of predictors of, and reasons for, adherence to online psychological interventions. Int J Behav Med 2016 Dec;23(6):776-794. [doi: 10.1007/s12529-016-9556-9] [Medline: 26957109]
- 50. Kelders SM, Kok RN, Ossebaard HC, Van Gemert-Pijnen JE. Persuasive system design does matter: a systematic review of adherence to web-based interventions. J Med Internet Res 2012 Nov 14;14(6):e152 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2104] [Medline: 23151820]
- 51. Oinas-Kukkonen H, Harumaa M. Peruasive systems design: key issues, process model, and system features. CAIS 2009 Mar 01;24(1):485-500 [FREE Full text]
- 52. Oinas-Kukkonen H. Behavior change support systems: a research model and agenda. In: Persuasive Technology 5th International Conference Proceedings. Berlin Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag; 2010 Presented at: PERSUASIVE; June, 2010; Copenhagen p. 4-14.
- 53. Ritchie J, Lewis J, McNauthton Nicholls C, Ormston R, editors. Qualitative Research Practice: A Guide for Social Science Students and Researchers (2nd ed). London: Sage; 2014.
- 54. Goldberg DP, Hillier VF. A scaled version of the General Health Questionnaire. Psychol Med 1979 Feb;9(1):139-145. [Medline: <u>424481</u>]
- 55. Vodermaier A, Linden W, Siu C. Screening for emotional distress in cancer patients: a systematic review of assessment instruments. J Natl Cancer Inst 2009 Nov 04;101(21):1464-1488 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/jnci/djp336] [Medline: 19826136]

- 56. Anderson KO, Dowds BN, Pelletz RE, Edwards WT, Peeters-Asdourian C. Development and initial validation of a scale to measure self-efficacy beliefs in patients with chronic pain. Pain 1995 Oct;63(1):77-84. [Medline: <u>8577493</u>]
- 57. Porter LS, Keefe FJ, McBride CM, Pollak K, Fish L, Garst J. Perceptions of patients' self-efficacy for managing pain and lung cancer symptoms: correspondence between patients and family caregivers. Pain 2002 Jul;98(1-2):169-178. [Medline: 12098629]
- 58. Campbell LC, Keefe FJ, McKee DC, Edwards CL, Herman SH, Johnson LE, et al. Prostate cancer in African Americans: relationship of patient and partner self-efficacy to quality of life. J Pain Symptom Manage 2004 Nov;28(5):433-444. [doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2004.02.020] [Medline: 15504620]
- 59. Beatty L, Kemp E, Binnion C, Turner J, Milne D, Butow P, et al. Uptake and adherence to an online intervention for cancer-related distress: older age is not a barrier to adherence but may be a barrier to uptake. Support Care Cancer 2017 Jun;25(6):1905-1914. [doi: 10.1007/s00520-017-3591-1] [Medline: 28155018]
- 60. Christensen H, Griffiths KM, Farrer L. Adherence in internet interventions for anxiety and depression. J Med Internet Res 2009 Apr 24;11(2):e13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1194] [Medline: 19403466]
- Baker-Glenn EA, Park B, Granger L, Symonds P, Mitchell AJ. Desire for psychological support in cancer patients with depression or distress: validation of a simple help question. Psychooncology 2011 May;20(5):525-531. [doi: 10.1002/pon.1759] [Medline: 20878852]
- 62. Clement S, Schauman O, Graham T, Maggioni F, Evans-Lacko S, Bezborodovs N, et al. What is the impact of mental health-related stigma on help-seeking? A systematic review of quantitative and qualitative studies. Psychol Med 2015 Jan;45(1):11-27. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291714000129] [Medline: 24569086]
- 63. Bower P, Brueton V, Gamble C, Treweek S, Smith CT, Young B, et al. Interventions to improve recruitment and retention in clinical trials: a survey and workshop to assess current practice and future priorities. Trials 2014 Oct 16;15:399 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1745-6215-15-399] [Medline: 25322807]
- 64. Antoniou EE, Draper H, Reed K, Burls A, Southwood TR, Zeegers MP. An empirical study on the preferred size of the participant information sheet in research. J Med Ethics 2011 Sep;37(9):557-562. [doi: <u>10.1136/jme.2010.041871</u>] [Medline: <u>21478421</u>]
- 65. Caldwell PH, Hamilton S, Tan A, Craig JC. Strategies for increasing recruitment to randomised controlled trials: systematic review. PLoS Med 2010 Nov 09;7(11):e1000368 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000368] [Medline: 21085696]
- 66. Newington L, Metcalfe A. Factors influencing recruitment to research: qualitative study of the experiences and perceptions of research teams. BMC Med Res Methodol 2014 Jan 23;14:10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-14-10] [Medline: 24456229]
- 67. Clover KA, Mitchell AJ, Britton B, Carter G. Why do oncology outpatients who report emotional distress decline help? Psychooncology 2015 Jul;24(7):812-818. [doi: 10.1002/pon.3729] [Medline: 25504987]
- 68. Livingston PM, Craike MJ, Salmon J, Courneya KS, Gaskin CJ, Fraser SF, ENGAGE Uro-Oncology Clinicians' Group. Effects of a clinician referral and exercise program for men who have completed active treatment for prostate cancer: A multicenter cluster randomized controlled trial (ENGAGE). Cancer 2015 Aug 01;121(15):2646-2654 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/cncr.29385] [Medline: 25877784]
- Zwahlen D, Tondorf T, Rothschild S, Koller MT, Rochlitz C, Kiss A. Understanding why cancer patients accept or turn down psycho-oncological support: a prospective observational study including patients' and clinicians' perspectives on communication about distress. BMC Cancer 2017 Dec 30;17(1):385 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12885-017-3362-x] [Medline: 28558713]
- 70. Galdas P, Darwin Z, Kidd L, Blickem C, McPherson K, Hunt K, et al. The accessibility and acceptability of self-management support interventions for men with long term conditions: a systematic review and meta-synthesis of qualitative studies. BMC Public Health 2014 Nov 27;14:1230 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-14-1230] [Medline: 25428230]
- Galdas P, Fell J, Bower P, Kidd L, Blickem C, McPherson K, et al. The effectiveness of self-management support interventions for men with long-term conditions: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br Med J Open 2015 Mar 20;5(3):e006620 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2014-006620] [Medline: 25795688]
- Barnett K, Mercer SW, Norbury M, Watt G, Wyke S, Guthrie B. Epidemiology of multimorbidity and implications for health care, research, and medical education: a cross-sectional study. Lancet 2012 Jul 07;380(9836):37-43. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60240-2] [Medline: 22579043]
- 73. Scottish Government. Gov.scot. Introducing the Scottish Index of Multiple Deprivation URL: <u>http://www.gov.scot/Resource/</u> 0050/00504809.pdf [accessed 2017-09-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6tInaiiI5]
- Mitchell AJ, Meader N, Davies E, Clover K, Carter GL, Loscalzo MJ, et al. Meta-analysis of screening and case finding tools for depression in cancer: evidence based recommendations for clinical practice on behalf of the Depression in Cancer Care consensus group. J Affect Disord 2012 Oct;140(2):149-160. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.12.043] [Medline: 22633127]
- 75. Recklitis CJ, Syrjala KL. Provision of integrated psychosocial services for cancer survivors post-treatment. Lancet Oncol 2017 Jan;18(1):e39-e50. [doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(16)30659-3] [Medline: 28049576]
- 76. Salmon P, Clark L, McGrath E, Fisher P. Screening for psychological distress in cancer: renewing the research agenda. Psychooncology 2015 Mar;24(3):262-268. [doi: 10.1002/pon.3640] [Medline: 25082459]

- 77. Sharpley CF, Bitsika V, Christie DH. Are somatic symptoms a legitimate part of the depression profile in prostate cancer patients? Onkologie 2013;36(3):110-114. [doi: 10.1159/000348531] [Medline: 23485998]
- 78. Donovan JL, Hamdy FC, Lane JA, Mason M, Metcalfe C, Walsh E, ProtecT Study Group*. Patient-reported outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 2016 Oct 13;375(15):1425-1437 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1606221] [Medline: 27626365]
- 79. Michie S, Yardley L, West R, Patrick K, Greaves F. Developing and evaluating digital interventions to promote behavior change in health and health care: recommendations resulting from an international workshop. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jun 29;19(6):e232 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7126] [Medline: 28663162]
- Greenhalgh T, Robert G, Macfarlane F, Bate P, Kyriakidou O. Diffusion of innovations in service organizations: systematic review and recommendations. Milbank Q 2004;82(4):581-629 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.0887-378X.2004.00325.x] [Medline: 15595944]

Abbreviations

CBT: cognitive behavior therapy
EMID: English Index of Multiple Deprivation (phase I)
GHQ-28: General Health Questionnaire 28
IAPT: Improving Access to Psychological Therapies
PSA: prostate-specific antigen
PSD: persuasive system design
PHQ-9: Patient Health Questionnaire 9
GAD-7: General Anxiety Disorder Scale 7
SESCI: Self-Efficacy for Symptom Control Inventory
SIMD: Scottish Index of Multiple Deprivation (phase II)

Edited by D Vollmer Dahlke; submitted 13.09.17; peer-reviewed by A Ugalde, S Chambers; comments to author 08.11.17; revised version received 12.02.18; accepted 20.02.18; published 30.04.18.

Please cite as:

Cockle-Hearne J, Barnett D, Hicks J, Simpson M, White I, Faithfull S A Web-Based Intervention to Reduce Distress After Prostate Cancer Treatment: Development and Feasibility of the Getting Down to Coping Program in Two Different Clinical Settings JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e8 URL: <u>http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e8/</u> doi:10.2196/cancer.8918 PMID:29712628

©Jane Cockle-Hearne, Deborah Barnett, James Hicks, Mhairi Simpson, Isabel White, Sara Faithfull. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 30.04.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Assessing Unmet Information Needs of Breast Cancer Survivors: Exploratory Study of Online Health Forums Using Text Classification and Retrieval

Susan McRoy¹, PhD; Majid Rastegar-Mojarad², MSc; Yanshan Wang², PhD; Kathryn J Ruddy², MD, MPH; Tufia C Haddad², MD; Hongfang Liu², PhD

¹Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee, Milwaukee, WI, United States ²Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, United States

Corresponding Author:

Susan McRoy, PhD Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee College of Engineering & Applied Science PO Box 784 Milwaukee, WI, 53201 United States Phone: 1 414 229 6695 Fax: 1 414 229 6695 Fax: 1 414 229 6958 Email: mcroy@uwm.edu

Abstract

Background: Patient education materials given to breast cancer survivors may not be a good fit for their information needs. Needs may change over time, be forgotten, or be misreported, for a variety of reasons. An automated content analysis of survivors' postings to online health forums can identify expressed information needs over a span of time and be repeated regularly at low cost. Identifying these unmet needs can guide improvements to existing education materials and the creation of new resources.

Objective: The primary goals of this project are to assess the unmet information needs of breast cancer survivors from their own perspectives and to identify gaps between information needs and current education materials.

Methods: This approach employs computational methods for content modeling and supervised text classification to data from online health forums to identify explicit and implicit requests for health-related information. Potential gaps between needs and education materials are identified using techniques from information retrieval.

Results: We provide a new taxonomy for the classification of sentences in online health forum data. 260 postings from two online health forums were selected, yielding 4179 sentences for coding. After annotation of data and training alternative one-versus-others classifiers, a random forest-based approach achieved F1 scores from 66% (Other, dataset2) to 90% (Medical, dataset1) on the primary information types. 136 expressions of need were used to generate queries to indexed education materials. Upon examination of the best two pages retrieved for each query, 12% (17/136) of queries were found to have relevant content by all coders, and 33% (45/136) were judged to have relevant content by at least one.

Conclusions: Text from online health forums can be analyzed effectively using automated methods. Our analysis confirms that breast cancer survivors have many information needs that are not covered by the written documents they typically receive, as our results suggest that at most a third of breast cancer survivors' questions would be addressed by the materials currently provided to them.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e10) doi:10.2196/cancer.9050

KEYWORDS

online health forum; automated content analysis; text retrieval; text classification



Introduction

Study Objectives

Health concerns are prevalent among breast cancer survivors both during and after their cancer treatments. These health concerns are ongoing and can include topics such as symptoms and side-effects, fear of cancer recurrence, and coordination of follow-up cancer screening. As a result, breast cancer survivors have a wide range of emotional and information needs that will vary over time. These issues can have an impact on both a survivor's quality of life and future decisions about health care. Medical providers need an accurate assessment of survivors' information needs, especially regarding any unmet needs, in order to provide appropriate educational resources to improve quality of care and to support patients' successful transition from treatment by an oncologist to care from a general physician and self-management.

The aim of this study is to assess the unmet information needs of breast cancer survivors [1-5] from the patient's perspective and to develop methods that can be used to improve the information resources provided to them. However, the problem and the methods are not specific to cancer. There are two subtasks to assessing the problem of unmet information needs. The first task is identifying what information the population of concern perceives as necessary, but they feel has been inadequately addressed. The second task is determining whether the perception is due to a true gap in the resources that are being provided to them or to ineffectiveness in how information is being provided.

Determining the nature of any perceived information gaps would assist in directing efforts to appropriately address them. Some gaps can be addressed by adding more content, as long as the right content is added, and it can be located easily. One might also want to consider creating more accessible means of providing content, so the relevant information can be easily found. Most existing resources for survivors, which include brochures, books, and care plans, are static paper documents or webpages. By design, static content must balance the goals of covering the most commonly needed topics, while remaining manageable in size. Finding the required information can be difficult even when a resource provides it, because the relevant knowledge may be surrounded by less relevant information or may not be expressed in the terminology that a person expects. Voice assistants and chatbots that support question-answering could target dynamically expressed information needs, to eliminate searching, but they also require very specific information about the topics of interest and how they might be expressed. Assessing patients' perspectives on their unmet information needs, in the most authentic means possible, will assist in the design of new tools to address these problems.

This study will consider postings to peer-to-peer online health forums as a relevant resource for learning about patients' unmet information needs because the very fact that a person posted an information-seeking question online is evidence of their perceived need. The postings also provide information about the language patients typically use to describe the information that they need. Using online forum data also allows for the

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/
```

assessment of needs over a wide span of time and from a diverse population that resides and receives care across a wide geographic area. We envision that the selected health forums could be accessed periodically to obtain up-to-date information about the needs of breast cancer survivors, and this information could be shared with content experts to guide them in creating and refining educational resources. Because these forums might contain information (posts) unrelated to information-seeking, automatic methods would be applied to discriminate true expressions of information need from similar sentences, such as questions that are primarily social or intended to clarify a previous statement. To obtain more specific information, sentences would be classified into meaningful categories and keywords or concepts extracted and subject to further analysis.

Background

There have been several recent efforts to assess the unmet needs of cancer patients. Many use the Supportive Care Needs Survey [1-5]. This validated questionnaire covers 5 domains; namely psychological, health system and information, physical and daily living, patient care and support, and sexuality needs. The need for counseling to deal with psychological distress and the need for information about treatment, prognosis, wellness, and managing symptoms and side-effects have been the most commonly reported unmet needs in cancer patients. This survey and the results provide a useful starting point for an automated analysis.

Having multiple methods for assessing unmet information needs would be valuable, as relying only on survey results introduces bias that limits the reliability of the results. Bias can arise from how questions are worded, how subjects are recruited, and the beliefs and psychology of individual subjects when interacting with researchers or participating in a survey. The needs of an individual can also change over time. In our experience with developing a prototype phone-based question-answering tool, less than half the topics mentioned in surveys and focus groups of providers and clients were mentioned in the questions posed to the tool by subjects during an at-home user study and the subjects also asked many questions not previously identified [6].

Online health forums have been found to be a valuable resource for gaining the patients' perspective on their health concerns. As such, researchers have analyzed online forum data to learn about the experiences and needs of groups that might be difficult or sensitive to reach, including patients taking new medications [7] and people with eating disorders [8]. The results reveal evidence of unmet information needs including questions about indications and contraindications, proper use and storage, diet and drug restrictions, side effects, safety, and efficacy [7]. The importance of examining forum data is also supported by survey studies of health forum users, who report finding them to be valuable sources of health information and support, including both the active posters as well as "lurkers" (ie, those who read but do not post), which suggests that the forums are a place where participants return over time as new information needs arise [9].

The prior studies on health forums [7-9] all relied on a manual analysis of content that would be costly to replicate on a regular

basis. A more automated method of analysis would be beneficial, but typical postings to online health forums, as shown in Textbox 1, have many characteristics that would present challenges to applying automatic approaches (for clarity, the sentences in the post have been separated and the general function of each sentence has been noted underneath in italics). A qualitative analysis of several forums for breast cancer survivors revealed a number of distinctive features. First, the vocabulary used to express information needs contains a mix of terminology from clinical medicine, consumer health, and daily living (including family, finances, and hygiene). Second, the style of interaction is often similar to semiformal written correspondence. For example, in addition to information exchange, the posts may include text that expresses social conventions, such as salutations and closings. However, sometimes the posts resemble text messages and forgo (or abbreviate) traditional conventions. The sequences of the posts are also similar to spoken conversations and involve turn-taking that shifts focus among the participants. Turns may address multiple functions including control of the dialogue (eg, to start a conversation or to invite the next person to give a response), to enhance a social relationship, or to provide or request specific information. The final feature found revealed that individual posts, and the sentences that comprise them, often vary greatly in length, possibly reflecting the variety of devices that people use to post online. In the longer posts, one often observes survivors sharing extensive information about their journeys, which both establishes a context for seeking information and creates a social connection to other survivors which encourages trust. Several sentences may be used to separately introduce a topic, provide context, and make an information request that includes references to the other sentences. The post shown in Textbox 1 is the start of a much longer conversation that overall contained 23 separate posts by different participants, with a total of 110 sentences.

The characteristics found in forum postings represent challenges for automated text classification because classification approaches generally work best when items in a class are similar to each other and each item of data has a unique class. To reduce the number of classes an item of data might represent, one can split posts into individual sentences. However, sometimes even short sentences can contain more than one class. Also, splitting the posts may make it necessary to later combine the results from separate sentences to fully understand a sentence. For example, in Textbox 1, to understand the query, "Anyone else have this difficulty," one must refer to previous sentences to identify that "this difficulty" refers to the previously mentioned problem with a prosthesis used after a mastectomy being "hot and uncomfortable."

Approach

This study contributes both to the problem of identifying information needs survivors perceive as unmet and to the problem of identifying potential gaps in the knowledge commonly provided to them. This work involves four steps, namely (1) creating a taxonomy, (2) annotating sentences from two online health forums with categories from the taxonomy, (3) developing and evaluating classifiers using the annotated data, and (4) using an annotated corpus and information retrieval methods to measure the gap. Using any supervised classification approach requires having a corpus of annotated data and using two provides more generality. We developed a new taxonomy to annotate the data with categories related to the previously noted concerns of survivorship, including treatments and the physical and psychological problems afterwards, as well as categories related to the structure of posts, such as social or referential expressions.

Developing classifiers involves comparing several alternative algorithms and combinations of features for training classifiers using the annotated data. This step is necessary, because while there are a large number of different algorithms for building automated classifiers, there is no known method for predicting which algorithm, or which combination of possible input features, is best for a given problem.

Textbox 1. Example post to a health forum for breast cancer survivors. Each sentence in the post is presented on a separate line, with its general function as described in this study noted in italics below the sentence.

Hi to all the women out there! I was diagnosed with breast cancer, stage 1, 11 months ago
(Social greeting)
I am 59 years old
(Non-medical background)
I had a right breast mastectomy and chose to not get breast reconstruction
(Medical)
The prosthesis I was given is hot and uncomfortable, so I am finding that I do not use it
(Physical problem)
Anyone else have this difficulty
(Expresses an information need)
I have recently moved and need to start all over with a new oncologist
(Other problem)
How do I choose one?
(Expresses an information need)

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/

To find the best approach, one must systematically evaluate several different classification methods and input features, starting with the most basic features (words or pairs of words), and then assessing more complex ones, such as features that would capture lexical semantics or local context. We assess using topic models and word embeddings as a way of introducing semantic information that sometimes generalizes better than a simple word or bigram model. We also assess using the categories associated with the immediately preceding and immediately following sentences to capture some of the local context.

To measure the potential knowledge gap, we apply commonly used methods from information retrieval. This step serves two functions. First, it gives a better understanding of unmet needs. It also provides a way of assessing the usefulness of the data that one could collect from social media. The technique uses survivors' own language as queries to an indexed set of commonly distributed documents. Annotators judged the relevance of the top-ranked results. If documents are retrieved that seem relevant, it would suggest that there is no knowledge gap, but there may be a problem with survivors not having the right document when they need it. If no document is retrieved that seems relevant, then there is likely a gap (but there could also be a difference in language that would make both search and understanding the document difficult.) Both problems would warrant further review.

Thus, the four steps of this work, together, will reveal the extent to which automatic approaches can identify expressions of unmet information need from online health forum text and provide new information about how resources might need to be improved.

Methods

Data collection

This study used data collected from two online health forums. We started by creating a data set from a MayoConnect (MC) forum for breast cancer survivors. This forum was selected primarily because of its local interest. It also included data spanning at least five years, had active postings, and (at the time) was a peer-to-peer forum. To create a data set, we extracted the complete set of conversations available at the time, each consisting of multiple posts from different authors, removed any metadata and split the sentences into sentence-type units using an automated procedure. This data set consists of 65 conversations which yielded 1943 items for coding. The average number of sentences in a post was 6.35 (SD 4.42), the average number of characters per word was 5.24 (SD 2.31).

To better assess the generality of any findings, a second forum, the American Cancer Society Cancer Survivors Network on breast cancer (CSN), was selected. It also had active posts spanning at least five years and involved peer-to-peer interaction. This forum met the additional criterion that the forum is easily accessible for research. One can download archived posts using open-source software called curl [10]. From this site we created two data sets; one that contains complete conversations and is similar in size to the MC data set, which is henceforth referred to as "CSN," and another, smaller data set of randomly selected sentences, "CSN-R." To select conversations for the larger dataset from CSN, a simple rule-based classifier was created to identify sentences that might represent an expression of an information need and only used conversations that contained at least one such sentence. We used this strategy in the hopes of increasing the density of information-seeking examples in the data set, as the natural density appeared to be less than 5%, which might affect the coders.

To build the rule-based classifier, a training set was made from the complete annotated MC data set and a small sample (<200 sentences) from the CSN forum data which was labelled separately before extracting the complete CSN data set. This yielded about 150 positive examples of information needed. Additionally, a vocabulary (V) was defined which contained potential question cues or components of one, such as auxiliary verbs, pronouns, wh-words (when, where, why, and how), and verbs, nouns, and adjectives associated with direct and indirect requests for information (wondering, wanting, trouble, anyone, similar). The patterns for the rules were then created using the algorithm shown in Textbox 2.

This simple classifier is helpful in building a data set but both false negatives and false positives will occur due to unseen examples and counter examples. To investigate whether this classifier would be more broadly useful, a test set, CSN-R, was created for evaluating both the rule-based classifier and the statistically trained classifier for expressions of information need which is planned for development. CSN-R (the test set) comprised a random sample of 1000 sentences extracted from the CSN forum for a time period that, importantly, did not overlap with the other larger sample.

For the main CSN dataset, 195 conversations were obtained which were then split into posts and then the posts were further separated into sentences. From this process 2246 items that could be coded were obtained. The average number of sentences per post was 11.52 (SD 5.29), the average number of words per sentence was 13.97 (SD 5.30), and the average number of characters per word was 6.12 (SD 3.21).

Textbox 2. Iterative algorithm for building patterns of expressions of information need.

For each positive example of the training set

If the example is not already matched by a pattern,

then generate the smallest set of bigrams from V such that

the positive training example has all the bigrams in the set and no negative training example has all the bigrams in the set

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/
```

Taxonomy for Supervised Classification

Following a review of the literature related to past assessments of the needs of breast cancer survivors [1-5], and some prior taxonomies [11,12], a new taxonomy was iteratively developed. As mentioned above, prior survey work [1-5] revealed that the most commonly reported unmet needs in cancer survivors include psychological distress and the need for information, especially about treatment, prognosis, wellness, and managing symptoms and side-effects. Some categories included in the Supportive Care Needs Survey, such as relationships or sexuality, were considered but not included in our taxonomy because they did not occur in our data. In examining prior taxonomies, some relevant categories were found, such as expressing an information need, or providing medical background, but also many categories rarely mentioned by survivors, including anatomy, causes, complications, diagnoses, manifestations, and susceptibility. Prior taxonomies lacked categories for treatments and for physical or psychological problems associated with survivorship. Furthermore, it was found that the topics and information need were orthogonal types, suggesting it would be prudent to use separate categories that could be later combined.

The new taxonomy includes a single binary category "has information need" or "HASN" to indicate whether an entity expressed an information need. This category covers both direct questions as well as implicit questions expressed as statements, such as "I am concerned about ... " or "I was wondering about ... " It also includes 10 categories to indicate the primary type of information provided or requested, namely medical, resource, social, psychological, background, wellness, physical, previous, other, and multiple. These primary types of information correspond to medical events ("medical" eg, clinical observations, diagnoses, and interventions), educational resources ("resource" eg, books or websites), social interaction ("social" eg, greetings, invitations to talk, thanks, or good wishes), self-identified psychological problems ("psychological" eg, fear or sadness), non-medical personal information ("background" eg, age, family, or employment), wellness tips ("wellness" eg, diet, hygiene), and self-identified physical problems ("physical" eg, pain, hair loss). The other categories are used for exceptions where appropriate. "Previous" is used when the main topic of a sentence requires interpreting a referring expression to another sentence; "other" is used for information topics that fall outside the realm of any of the defined topics (such as travel); and "multiple," used only for coding the MC data, is used to indicate when a sentence covered multiple categories. The category "multiple" does not apply to the CSN data as when coding the data, annotators were allowed to specify up to two information categories and did not explicitly label data as "multiple." The complete annotation guideline, along with examples, is given in Multimedia Appendix 1.

Data Annotation

Four people performed the data annotation tasks. The team included 2 experts from the research team who had expertise in computer science and 2 nurse abstractors with experience in data abstraction for health sciences research. The 2 experts developed the written guidelines for annotation. The nurse

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/

abstractors were trained to conduct data annotation using a small sample set (approximately 200 items). For the MC data set, one expert and one trained abstractor independently annotated the data, and another expert adjudicated the results. For the CSN data set, one trained abstractor and one expert independently coded the data, and another trained abstractor adjudicated the results. For the CSN-R dataset, two experts annotated the data and one trained abstractor adjudicated the results. For rating the relevance of retrieved educational documents, the same 2 trained abstractors acted as independent judges.

Inter-annotator agreement was assessed for each class separately using both simple counts and the percentage of the final calculated quantity of the class captured by the agreed items. This measure was used as the sample sizes were quite variable and often small. Using this measure, for the information classes (eg, "medical," "resource," "social," and "psychological") the agreed items for the MC data set covered from 11% (16/147, "previous") to 96% (541/597, "medical") of the total number of items determined to be in each class. For the CSN data set, the agreed items covered from 62% (454/728, "other") to 100% (32/32, "resource") of the final items in each class. Using this same measure, the agreement for the class "has information need" covered 20% (22/110) of the final items for the MC data set, 69% (135/196) for the CSN data set and 66% (23/35) for the CSN-R data set. The agreement counts for all categories across all data sets are provided in Multimedia Appendix 2. After the annotation of the MC data set, the guidelines were revised so that annotators could assign multiple categories to each sentence and therefore the category "multiple" was no longer used. Additionally, the description of the protocol for coding "has information need" was improved to better capture indirect expressions of information need, which had been frequently missed.

Assessment of Information Needs and Content Expressed in Social Media

To assess how well these automatic approaches to analyzing social media text can identify expressions of unmet information needs and help to identify the nature of the need, we performed 3 studies using the annotated data sets, exploring several alternative forms of semantic and statistical analysis. The first two studies consider the distribution of sentences across categories of the taxonomy and the types of semantic information expressed in the sentences. The third involved experiments training classifiers with different algorithms and features using the annotated data.

Analysis of Distribution of Sentences across Categories of Taxonomy

After annotation of the complete MC data set, inter-annotator agreement was assessed and any differences between the annotations were adjudicated using an additional annotator and some discussion. The distribution of sentences across each of the categories of the taxonomy and the distribution of categories for sentences marked as indicating having a need was calculated.

Content Analysis of Social Media

Using the MC and CSN data sets described above, we identified the concepts most closely associated with each of the annotated

and adjudicated categories, using MetaMap [13]. The concepts were selected by counting the number of occurrences of each concept in the sentences associated with each category and ranking them based on the size of those counts.

Assessment of Information Needs Using Text Classification

We trained and tested Naïve Bayes, linear Support Vector Machines, and Random Forest (RF) classifiers for each of the information classes ("medical," "social," "psychological," "background," "wellness," "physical," "previous," and "other") as one-versus-the-others using 10-fold cross-validation as implemented in Weka (machine learning software) [14]. Thus, if uniform distribution of the categories across the folds is assumed, in each iteration, the number of positive examples for each class ranges from approximately 55-535 from a total of 1750, depending on the class. We evaluated the following input features: words and bigrams alone, words and bigrams along with features derived from topic modelling, words and bigrams along with features derived from word embeddings, and words and bigrams along with features to represent the local context. For each combination, the precision, recall and F-measure using the functions that Weka provides were computed.

For the topic-modelling features, latent Dirichlet allocation [15] was used to generate sets of words corresponding to different topics appearing in the sentences of the posting. We used the MC data set, which contains 1943 sentences, with an average length of approximately 14 words. For each topic, a feature corresponding to the probability that the sentence contained that topic was added. This is calculated as the percentage of the tokens in the sentence generated by a topic. We used 50 topics, each of which corresponded to 15 words. To determine the number and size of topics to use, we experimented with different numbers of topics (5, 10, 50, and 100) and different numbers of words (5, 15, 20, and 50) per topic, with the goal of creating topics, that upon manual inspection, appeared most coherent. For our data, 50 topics with 15 words per topics appeared best. Some examples of these topics are shown in Textbox 3. The topics shown appear to correspond to medical treatments and tests, family and friends, and parts of social greetings.

For word embeddings, pretrained word vectors generated by the GloVe algorithm were used [16]. The training corpus contains Wikipedia and Gigaword (newswire) text. To use word embeddings as features, the deepLearning4Java library and GloVe pre-trained word vectors corpus with 50 dimensions were used. We generated vectors for all words in each sentence of a forum posting, calculated the average of the vectors and used the average vector to add features for the classifier, such that each element of the average vector adds one feature in the classifier for each sentence.

For the local context features, we added binary values for each of the information types using the values determined from the hand-labelled results for the immediately preceding and the immediately following sentences.

After determining the best classifier (RF) and best set of features (words, bigrams, and local context) using the MC data set, we trained and tested on the annotated CSN dataset using 10-fold cross validation with the same combination of features and analyzed the results using standard measures of precision, recall and F-measure. The feasibility of training on data from one forum and using it to classify data from another forum was also assessed.

Finally, potential classifiers for identifying sentences that express an information need were evaluated using a small test set of randomly selected and hand-annotated sentences, CSN-R, that had not been used for any other purpose. Both the rule-based classifier and three different statistical learning models (Naïve Bayes, linear Support Vector Machines, and RF) were evaluated. The statistical classifiers were trained with the combined hand-annotated data from the MC and the CSN data sets using only words and bigrams as features and the precision, recall, and F-measure were computed.

Assessment of Knowledge Coverage using Text Retrieval

To review the adequacy of current patient education materials, we performed the following steps:

Electronic copies of brochures typically given to breast cancer patients at the Mayo Clinic Breast Center were obtained and each page was indexed separately using Elasticsearch [17], an enterprise search engine. Complete pages, rather than sentences or subsections, were indexed because we did not want to overestimate a gap if the query terms spanned multiple such units.

A set of 136 queries, based on our hand-coded results from the CSN dataset, was created. Hand-annotated data was used so that we would not over-estimate the gap; however, the ultimate goal would be to perform similar reviews using sentences that had been classified using an automated process.

Textbox 3. Sample topics derived by latent Dirichlet allocation processing (w: word).

topic:23

w1:chemo w2:treatment w3:surgery w4:pain w5:mastectomy w6:treatments w7:rads w8:lumpectomy w9:results w10:reconstruction w11:tumor w12:scan w13:bone w14:test w15:biopsy

topic:41

w1:family w2:someone w3:husband w4:friend w5:friends w6:talk w7:mom w8:sister w9:daughter w10:sisters w11:small w12:couple w13:together w14:mother w15:kids

topic:42

w1:hugs w2:thank w3:read w4:thoughts w5:wish w6:lots w7:sending w8:questions w9:enjoy w10:welcome w11:wishes w12:question w13:answer w14:send w15:sent



We started with all the sentences marked as "has information need." Then, we manually removed any duplicates, where a sentence was defined as a duplicate if it had been marked as "previous" and immediately followed another sentence marked as "has information need." For example, in the sentence pair "I am concerned about whether insurance companies cover this like they do taxol. Any answers out there?" the second sentence would have been removed. For the remaining sentences classified with an information category (not "previous"), stop-words were removed, the tf-idf score for each remaining content term was computed, and up to ten of the highest-scoring terms were selected. For sentences classified as referential ("previous") but not considered duplicates, we obtained, scored, and selected up to ten content terms from the nearest sentence with a nonsocial information category. For each query, we then used the search engine to obtain a ranked list of documents. The ranking was based on the standard similarity algorithm provided by Elasticsearch, Okapi BM25, which accounts for term frequency and inverse document frequency.

A formatted file was created to show the complete posting, the (highlighted) query and the two top-ranked, retrieved documents with matched portions also highlighted. More than two were not provided, because an examination of preliminary results did not reveal any cases where lower-ranked documents appeared relevant. Multiple raters were asked to specify, for each document, whether or not they felt that it satisfies the information need.

Simple agreement among judgements, not adjusted for chance, were computed and assessed overall coverage.

Results

Distribution of Sentences Across Categories

In the MC data, there were 65 conversations, which yielded 1943 sentences (Table 1). Among the sentences, 5.7% (110/1943) were identified as having an expression of an information need (HASN). In the CSN data set, there were 195 conversations, yielding 2246 sentences (Table 1). Among these sentences, 8.7% (196/2246) were identified as expressing an information need. In a smaller, randomly selected set of 1000 sentences from the CSN (CSN-R), 3.5% (35/1000) were information seeking questions.

The distribution of sentences among the categories identified above in both the MC and CSN data sets is shown in Table 1. In the MC data set, the distribution of sentences among the categories ranged from 3% to 31%, with the "medical" category being the most common (597/1943, 30.7%) and the "social" category being the second most common (353/1943, 18.2%). Mentions of "psychological" and "physical" problems together accounted for a combined 11.7% (228/1943) of the sentences. Sentences most likely to discuss solutions (eg, "wellness" and "resource") accounted for a combined 9% (175/1943) of sentences. In the CSN data set, the distribution of sentences among the categories ranged from 1% to 32% with the "other" category being the most common (728/2246, 32.4%), followed by the "medical" (473/2246, 21.5%), and "social" (443/2246, 19.7%). Mentions of psychological and physical problems accounted for a combined 11.4% (256/2246) of the sentences. Sentences potentially discussing a solution ("wellness" and "resource") accounted for a combined 4.9% (110/2246) of the sentences.

The distribution of categories in the subset of sentences expressing information need is shown in Table 1. The most common information type for the identified information needs in MC data was "medical" (34/110, 31%). Upon manual inspection, we found sentences desiring information about interventions such as chemotherapy, radiation, reconstruction, or double mastectomy (17 sentences); information about outcomes such as chance of recurrence, spread of cancer, or general prognoses (9 sentences); information about diagnoses, such as being Stage 3, triple negative, or metastatic (6 sentences) and information about tests, such as value of biopsy, mammograms, and other tests (3 sentences). The second most common information needs involved physical problems, including soreness, (being) tired, or (having) hair loss, swelling, trouble swallowing, blood pressure spikes, breast pain, or bowel issues. "Resource" requests accounted for 8.2% (9/110) of information needs, "wellness" accounted for 2.7% (3/110), and "other" accounted for 7.3% (8/110). The remaining 34.5% (38/110) were marked as "previous," indicating they contained references that needed context outside the sentence for their interpretation.

In the CSN data, "medical" was again the most common information type among the sentences expressing an information need (48/196, 24.5%), followed by physical problems. "Resource" requests accounted for 4.6% (9/196) of information needs and information about "wellness" and psychological problems accounted for 2.6% (5/196) each. Twelve percent (24/196) were marked as "other" and 41.3% (81/196) were marked as needing context outside the sentence for their interpretation.

Content Analysis Across Categories

Content analysis presents an automated method for analyzing the content. The analyses of concepts detected by MetaMap are shown in Table 2, where the concepts are listed in decreasing order of frequency from most frequent to least. In the sentences expressing an information need in the MC data, the most frequently mentioned topics include "side effects," "surgery," and "chemo" and in the CSN data the most common topics included "chemo," "treatment," and "normal." Across both, the general concepts "Help," "Look," and "Experience," were also commonly mentioned, but these likely reflect the expression of need itself (eg, "Looking for..." or "anyone with that experience") In non-need sentences, the most commonly mentioned MetaMap concepts included "cancer," "breast cancer," and "chemo," and many more general words, such as "years," "now," "take," "good," and "feel."

The concepts determined by MetaMap to be associated with the information categories in the MC and CSN data sets are also shown in Table 2. Overall, the most common concepts found in the "medical" category included the diagnoses (*cancer, breast cancer, diagnosed*) and interventions (*chemo, radiation, Taxol, treatment*). The most common concepts in the category for physical problems include hair (loss), pain, and back (pain), as

well as language to express their concern (*side-effects, issue, feel*). The most common concepts found in the category for psychological problems include *depressed, scared,* and *cry* and language to express the concern (*feel*). Overall, none of these concepts seem surprising and one might expect that typical educational materials might cover them well.

Classifier Training Across Categories

After training and testing multiple classifiers and combinations of features, it was found that the best configuration used RF classifiers using words, bigrams, and local context-based features corresponding to the information labels of adjacent sentences. Table 3 shows the performance of the RF algorithm trained with and without local context features for the MC and CSN data sets, where the classifiers within each data set were trained and tested using 10-fold cross-validation. The performance of alternative classifier training algorithms (ie, Naïve Bayes and linear Support Vector Machines) and the addition of features from topic modelling and word embedding were also assessed but they were found to not be helpful and impaired the performance of classifiers across every category (Multimedia Appendix 3). When RF classifiers using local context features and trained on data from one forum but tested on another were considered, it was found that the performance was impaired for all categories, although this reduction was somewhat less for the medical and social categories (Table 4).

The results of evaluating the developed rule-based classifier and different learning models for a binary statistical classifier to identify sentences that express an information need using the CSN-R data set showed that a classifier trained using the RF algorithm was the most successful. The results for the statistical classifiers are shown in Table 5. The RF algorithm achieved a precision of .62, recall of .65, and F-measure of .63.

Table 1. Distribution of expressions of information need (HASN) and categories in the MayoConnect (MC) and Cancer Survivor's Network (CSN) data sets.

Category	MC total, n (%)	MC HASN, n (%)	CSN total, n (%)	CSN HASN, n (%)
Any	1943	110 (6%)	2246	196 (8%)
Medical	597 (31%)	34 (31%)	473 (21%)	48 (24%)
Resource	87 (4%)	9 (8%)	32 (1%)	9 (4%)
Social	353 (18%)	0 (0%)	443 (20%)	9 (4%)
Psychological	61 (3%)	0 (0%)	63 (2%)	5 (2%)
Background	69 (4%)	0 (0%)	38 (1%)	0 (0%)
Wellness	88 (5%)	3 (3%)	78 (3%)	5 (2%)
Physical	167 (9%)	18 (16%)	193 (8%)	15 (7%)
Previous	147 (8%)	38 (35%)	425 (18%)	81 (41%)
Other	313 (16%)	8 (7%)	728 (32%)	24 (12%)
Multiple	60 (3%)	0 (0%)	N/A ^a	N/A

^aN/A: not applicable. This category was not used when annotating the CSN data set.

Table 2.	Five most	frequent	concepts	for each	information	and topic	category
		1	1			1	0,

Category	Top 5 MC ^a concepts	Top 5 CSN ^b concepts
Information need	experience, side effects, look, surgery, chemo	help, chemo, treatment, normal, experience
No information need	cancer, breast cancer, chemo, years, now	now, take, good, chemo, feel
Medical	chemo, cancer, radiation, breast cancer, diagnosed	chemo, radiation, now, taxol, treatment
Social	thank, hope, good, luck, best	Hi, thank, good, love, take
Psychological	feel, make, right, better, depressed	scared, go, feel, cry, thing
Background	live, years, breast cancer, now, old	years, old breast cancer, diagnosed, age
Wellness	help, shampoo, started, make, work	exercise, eat, help, diet, keep
Physical	hair, pain, back, side effect, issue	pain, back, hair, feel, Taxol
Previous	help, need, experience, make see	one, help, think, out, now
Resource	website, research, mayo, cancer, breast cancer	book, breast cancer, insurance, groups, site
Other	one, out, need, go, cancer	make, think, thing, out, feel

^aMC: MayoConnect.

^bCSN: Cancer Survivor's Network.

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/



Table 3. T	he performance	of Random Fo	rest classifiers for	each category	for MayoConne	ect (MC) and Can	cer Survivor's Net	work (CSN) data
------------	----------------	--------------	----------------------	---------------	---------------	------------------	--------------------	-----------------

Category	MC data						CSN data					
	Without local context features		With local context features		Without local context features			With local context features				
	Prec ^a	Recall	F-measure	Prec	Recall	F-measure	Prec	Recall	F-measure	Prec	Recall	F-measure
Medical	.74	.73	.73	.90	0.91	.90	.65	.64	.64	.78	.75	.76
Social	.78	.78	.78	.85	.85	.85	.71	.70	.70	.83	.82	.82
Psychological	.73	.72	.72	.77	.76	.76	.69	.68	.68	.73	.74	.73
Background	.77	.77	.77	.77	.77	.77	.73	.73	.73	.74	.74	.74
Wellness	.76	.75	.75	.80	.79	.79	.67	.66	.66	.70	.71	.70
Physical	.80	.79	.79	.82	.83	.83	.64	.64	.64	.70	.70	.70
Previous	.61	.61	.61	.58	.58	.58	.70	.70	.70	.71	.71	.71
Other	.59	.59	.59	.84	.86	.85	.61	.60	.60	.67	.66	.66

^aPrec: precision.

Table 4. The performance of Random Forest classifiers for each category tested on MayoConnect (MC) and Cancer Survivor's Network (CSN) data and trained on either MC or CSN data, using local context features.

Category	Test MC data						Test CSN data					
	Train MC data			Train CSN data			Train CSN data			Train MC data		
	Prec ^a	Recall	F-measure	Prec	Recall	F-measure	Prec	Recall	F-measure	Prec	Recall	F-measure
Medical	.90	.91	.90	.71	.71	.71	.78	.75	.76	.71	.67	.68
Social	.85	.85	.85	.61	.69	.66	.83	.82	.82	.75	.77	.76
Psychological	.77	.76	.76	.51	.55	.51	.73	.74	.73	.50	.54	.52
Background	.77	.77	.77	.51	.53	.51	.74	.74	.74	.50	.52	.51
Wellness	.80	.79	.79	.55	.59	.56	.70	.71	.70	.51	.60	.55
Physical	.82	.83	.83	.56	.54	.55	.70	.70	.70	.60	.66	.63
Previous	.58	.58	.58	.54	.60	.57	.71	.71	.71	.55	.58	.56
Other	.84	.86	.85	.65	.56	.60	.67	.66	.66	.61	.63	.62

^aPrec: precision.

 Table 5. Results of classifier training to identify sentences expressing information need in CSN-R (data set of randomly selected sentences from the Cancer Survivor's Network data set).

Learning model	Precision	Recall	F-measure
Naïve Bayes	.57	.75	.59
Random forest	.62	.65	.63
Support Vector Machines	.58	.71	.61

By contrast, the rule-based classifier achieved a precision of .43, recall of .26, and F-measure of .33. Upon closer inspection, it was determined that most false negatives (24/25) represented entirely new patterns (one was due to a misspelling of a word) and the false positives mostly represented unseen counter examples (eg, the bigram *how long* used adverbially rather than as a question cue).

Assessment of Potential Knowledge Gaps

The two most highly ranked documents (N=272) for each of the 136 queries were assessed by two raters. Of the 136 queries, 33.1% (45/136) were found to have relevant content by at least

one rater and 12.5% (17/136) were found to have relevant content by all raters. The agreement, calculated over documents, was 86.8% (236/272). One rater found that 10.3% (28/272) of the documents were relevant, while another rater found that 13.2% (36/272) were relevant. On the agreed items, 15 were annotated as relevant by both and 221 were marked as irrelevant by both. On 36 items, one annotator marked an item as relevant while the other marked it as irrelevant. In Multimedia Appendix 4, several example queries, as well as the page that was returned and how it was rated, are provided to illustrate cases where there is no gap and where there is likely a gap.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This study investigates methods to automatically identify the information needs of breast cancer survivors based on their postings to online health forums. We found that an automated content analysis using MetaMap provided information very similar to what we had observed and counted manually.

The classifier results were also promising and suggest that such an approach should incorporate some discourse-level analysis because many conversations in online forums cannot fully be understood without it. In the MC data set, it was determined that 34.5% (38/110) of the sentences that expressed an information need had a discourse-dependent aspect and, in the CSN, there was an even higher proportion of information needs expressed that depended on other sentences (81/196, 41.3%). Although this study focuses on the problem primarily from an individual sentence perspective, the results illustrate the potential value of adding information features from nearby sentences. When using only the words or bigrams as features, the F-measure did not exceed 75%. However, when features corresponding to the immediately preceding and following categories were added, F1 scores of 90% on "medical" and 83% on "physical" for MC and 82% on the "social" category in CSN (with 75% on the "medical" and 69% on the "physical") were achieved.

The value of adding additional semantic features is less certain. When additional features based on topic modelling and word embeddings were added for training classifiers of information topics, it was found that instead of improving the analysis, it reduced the overall accuracy. We suspect that the sentences in online forums are too short, and the vocabulary is too heterogeneous, to benefit from topics or embeddings pretrained from more homogeneous corpora such as Wikipedia or newswire text. Indeed, when classifiers were trained on data from one health forum and tested on the other, it was found that the F₁ values were uniformly lower than when data was trained and tested within the same forum.

We found that classifiers could also be used for identifying sentences that express an information need. The most successful approach in this study involved training a RF classifier, for which a precision of .62, recall of .65, and F_1 of .63 on unseen test data was obtained. For comparison, a simple rule-based classifier was created for filtering, and it did much worse. This result is promising, and one might improve it by incorporating local context information.

The assessment of the gap between the expressed information needs and typical educational literature was revealing. Considering the results from our content analysis, none of the concepts mentioned in sentences expressing information need seemed surprising. Typical tests, procedures, and medications were mentioned, however, the results from our experiment using standard information retrieval techniques suggest that, at best, only a third of breast cancer survivors' questions would be addressed by the materials currently provided to them, and at worst only one in eight.

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/
```

In many of the matches found, the query sentence includes specific clinical language and the topic is somewhat expected (eg, mentioning a specific drug and whether it is normal to have a known side effect). There also tended to be a match when a general word was used in a very predictable way, for example support for survivors. Many failures to match seem like true gaps. Mismatches tended to occur when a question mentions clinical but common terms associated with breast cancer treatment (surgery, chemotherapy, or oncologists) but asks something uncommon or perhaps is considered too dependent on medical history (such as the prognosis after treatment). In this case, the raters felt the retrieved document, which provided only general information about going to see an oncologist for follow-up care, was not sufficiently relevant. Another gap was revealed when the information need query was about abnormal sensations after surgery and the retrieved information document discussed breast MRIs and what happens if the results are abnormal; this type of partial match is typical of an information retrieval approach. One interesting example of a query that was nearly matched mentions the terms chemotherapy, Taxol, and hair and asks when hair might regrow; however, the information page returned explains that hair loss is a common side-effect, but it only suggests how to cope with the side effect and no information on how long the problem might persist is provided. These results suggest that it would be valuable for information providers and health educators to know more about the specific questions cancer survivors or their friends and family are asking.

Limitations

One limitation of this study is that the taxonomy for categorizing the forum sentences was generated based on a manual process. In addition, some of the annotation was done by people who helped develop the taxonomy, creating a possibility for bias. To reduce this risk, when the sentences were annotated, there was always one annotator or adjudicator involved who had not been involved in creating the taxonomy.

The accuracy for categories with fewer examples is lower than for those with more, which is typical for this approach. The accuracy achieved for the CSN data set was also generally slightly lower than for the MC data set. We suspect that this difference reflects the broader scope of nonmedical, physical, and psychological topics present in the CSN data set (with many more marked as "other") and a higher degree of complexity in the posts. In fact, it was found that the individual posts in the CSN data were nearly twice as long as in the MC data. We also note that the CSN sentences also included more referring expressions. In this case, additional features, if carefully chosen, might improve classification accuracy. Here, the focus was on word-based features (unigrams and bigrams) and the information categories of nearby sentences. Experiments using topic models as features did not reveal them to be helpful, however the training set used for generating the topics was fairly small, which may have negatively affected the quality and effects of the topic features. We did not perform named entity recognition, such as for names of specific drugs or treatments for cancer, but we suspect that might have been helpful to improve accuracy.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```
A rule-based classifier was created with the goal of helping to select conversations for annotation, with the aim that it might have broader utility. Currently this approach performs poorly compared to using hand-labelled data to train a statistical classifier. Having a rule-based classifier, however, was useful before enough data is obtained to train a statistical classifier. The classifier increased the frequency of sentences expressing information need in our data from the expected rate of approximately 3% occurring in a random sample to approximately 6%. Furthermore, the increased concentration of sentences expressing information need may have been helpful in improving data quality, as we found that with a very low density in our random sample, the annotators seemed to miss more positive examples than in the earlier, larger data set. However, this result may also be explained as by selecting random sentences, background information was lost, and this was crucial in helping them recognize a need.

While the hand-labelled data was used for the local context features for classifiers, in a production system this would not be feasible. Instead, one could classify sentences sequentially (and just use the immediately preceding class) or one could train a sequence-based classifier, such as one based on Linear-Chain Conditional Random Fields [18,19].

During the assessment of knowledge gaps in the educational literature, we used the words from the expressions of need and, when a sentence was classified as referential, we added words from nearby sentences. This approach is reasonable for document retrieval, but not sufficient for question answering. We did not augment any queries with synonyms, as our raters (and the general public) would not necessarily know when two specialized medical terms, or a medical and a consumer term, are synonyms. As a result, the approach used may overestimate knowledge gaps because the desired content might exist but use a different term than the one in the query. Nevertheless, this approach is valuable as it provides a good indicator of the difficulty that people would experience in trying to address their information needs with the available educational literature. A domain expert, familiar with the literature distributed to patients, could take the information we provide to either verify the information need to create new resources, or to revise the existing resources so that needed information would be easier to find.

Comparisons with Prior Work

Other researchers have explored methods to classify sentences in various online forums and other online short texts. Most past studies of online health communities [7-9] have used social scientific approaches that involve examining relatively small samples of data and identifying themes by manual coding. These studies, while they provide valuable insights, cannot easily be repeated for different forums or different points in time. These studies also use the entire message as the unit of analysis, which makes the coded data created unsuitable for automated methods of text analysis. Automated methods work best when units of analysis can be assigned a single or small number of labels. However, postings to Web-based health forums and internet email discussion groups, which are asynchronous and do not significantly limit the length of postings, tend to combine social

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/
```

communication with "technical information about treatments, side effects, clinical trials, empathic comments, requests for information, (and) meta-comments about group processes [20]," each of which will naturally involve a distinct sublanguage.

Zhang et al reports the use of automated classification methods for health forum posts [21]. In this study supervised machine learning methods are used to label the posts with the writer's (broad) intent. Two key differences between this work and our own have been identified, namely (1) they classify groups of sentences as a unit, ignoring their internal structure and (2) the classes seem more pertinent to new diagnoses than to survivorship. Specifically, the classifications are "Manage" (prevention, treatment options, and management of chronic illness), "Cause" (diagnosis of physical findings and test results), "Adverse" (negative side effects of treatments), "Combo" (multiple intents), and "Story" (social narrative and personal story-telling). They found that a simple word-based classifier performed poorly, with a precision at most of 62%, but that by defining and using new pattern-based features, a precision of 75% could be achieved. The new features included short sequences of lower cased and stemmed words, part-of-speech tags, and semantic groups from the Unified Medical Language System.

There have been four efforts to develop automated methods to assess the content of online health question-answering and health-related search data [11-12,22-23]. The data used in these studies differs from online health forums in that they do not include on-going dialogs (instead they are isolated attempts to receive an answer or search result) and they do not involve communication among peers, and thus lack many of the social aspects found in health forums (such as self-introductions or offers of support). This work, however, demonstrates the feasibility and some of the challenges of using automated methods for complex questions, which can be indirect (eg, I would like to learn more about this condition) or involve coordination (eg, I would like to learn more about this condition and what the prognosis is for a baby born with it). McRoy et al [11] examined questions sampled from several community question-answering Web sites. They developed a more fine-grained taxonomy than the one used here and methods to classify the specific type of information being requested, such as "definition", "entity", "explanation", "property value", "reference", "diagnosis", 'outcome", or "recommendation", which would be useful for formulating a response, but is not needed for information retrieval. Roberts et al [12,23] have developed methods related to understanding consumer health questions submitted to the Genetic and Rare Diseases Information Center (GARD) website. For example, they have developed a taxonomy of different types of medical questions about a wide range of diseases [12] and methods for decomposing multi-sentence, multifaceted questions by classifying sentences as either a "question," "background," "coordination," "exemplification," or "ignore." They also developed methods for identifying the disease of central concern, which might occur in any part of the question [23]. Phan et al [22] explored the use of topic modelling as a feature for the classification of short texts where the topics were obtained from a combination of short coded data (eg, Web search snippets)

XSL•FO RenderX and a larger body of uncoded text, such Wikipedia and Ohsumed or Medline. They saw benefits when the classification tasks were to classify search snippets into different domains (eg, Business, Computers, or Health) and to classify medical abstracts into a small set of disease types (eg, neoplasms, digestive disorders, etc). However, both types of text are relatively homogeneous and do not include dialog or social discourse.

There have also been attempts to classify the dialog acts in online (non-health related) chats. This type of data has some characteristics similar to the breast survivor forums used in this study as the interactions involve peers and ongoing interactions. The main difference between these studies and our work is that the classification of dialog acts addresses the communicative function of an utterance (such as being a greeting, statement, question, or answer), rather than the content; see [24] for a discussion. Annotations based on dialog acts are potentially useful for finding the topic of an information need when the statement of the topic and the expression of need occur in separate sentences or postings. Classification of dialog acts commonly uses a rule-based approach. For example, Wu et al [25] used a search-based procedure to instantiate a set of classification rules, an approach similar to the one we have taken for finding conversations that express a need prior to coding them. In the study reported by Forsyth et al [26], a neural network approach was used. This approach relies on many of the same features as the study reported by Wu et al [25] and achieved an accuracy of 83.2%.

Conclusions

This research considers the task of identifying the information needs of breast cancer survivors from their postings to online

health forums. This approach allows one to assess a broad range of people over a span of years, and to observe true information-seeking rather than self-reports, which can be faulty. We used a supervised classification approach, which is easily repeatable. The sentences within the postings to forums were classified, rather than the posting as a whole, so that we could discriminate among social information, background, and expressions of information need and subsequently identify the general type of the need (such as "medical" or "physical"). Our results show that automatic methods can be an effective method of assessing information needs. One could also perform further processing on the sentences to reveal more specific information, such as names of medications or side-effects.

We also examined whether using expressions of information need to help assess a set of commonly provided education materials was a viable approach. We used well-known methods from information retrieval, mapping sentences onto queries for a search engine with an index of the most frequently provided documents given to patients at the Mayo Breast Clinic. It was found that only a small percentage of information needs are addressed by the provided materials. This finding would explain the use of health forums by breast cancer survivors to seek information as most of their information needs are not easily findable within the brochures they likely received. Further investigation of these unmet needs is warranted to create better materials-and better means of dissemination-in the future. In addition to mobile devices, new opportunities exist for the creation of content that could be delivered by interactive voice assistant products, like Amazon Echo or Alexa or Google Home. It is crucial, however, that to be effective for breast cancer survivors, they must closely target their true information needs.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank their colleagues from Mayo Clinic Health Sciences Research, especially Donna Ihrke, Corina Moreno, and members of the Biomedical Informatics group for their advice and assistance in conducting the studies reported here. In addition, we acknowledge financial support from Mayo Clinic intramural funds and from the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, National Institutes of Health (NIH), Award Numbers UL1TR001436 and U01TR002062; the National Institute of General Medical Sciences (NIGMS) R01GM102282; and the National Institute of Biomedical Imaging and Bioengineering (NIBIB) R01EB19403. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NIH.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Annotation Guideline.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 53KB - cancer_v4i1e10_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Inter-Annotator Agreement.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 32KB - cancer_v4i1e10_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Comparisons of Classifier Algorithms.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 47KB - cancer_v4i1e10_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Study of Knowledge Gap Examples.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 41KB - cancer_v4i1e10_app4.pdf]

References

- Boyes A, Girgis A, Lecathelinais C. Brief assessment of adult cancer patients' perceived needs: development and validation of the 34-item Supportive Care Needs Survey (SCNS-SF34). J Eval Clin Pract 2009 Aug;15(4):602-606. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2753.2008.01057.x] [Medline: 19522727]
- 2. Fong EJ, Cheah WL. Unmet Supportive Care Needs among Breast Cancer Survivors of Community-Based Support Group in Kuching, Sarawak. International Journal of Breast Cancer 2016;2016:1-9. [doi: 10.1155/2016/7297813]
- 3. Kwok C, White K. Perceived information needs and social support of Chinese-Australian breast cancer survivors. Support Care Cancer 2014 Oct;22(10):2651-2659. [doi: 10.1007/s00520-014-2252-x] [Medline: 24752565]
- 4. Uchida M, Akechi T, Okuyama T, Sagawa R, Nakaguchi T, Endo C, et al. Patients' supportive care needs and psychological distress in advanced breast cancer patients in Japan. Jpn J Clin Oncol 2011 Apr;41(4):530-536. [doi: 10.1093/jjco/hyq230] [Medline: 21186198]
- Park BW, Hwang SY. Unmet needs of breast cancer patients relative to survival duration. Yonsei Med J 2012 Jan;53(1):118-125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3349/ymj.2012.53.1.118] [Medline: 22187241]
- Song H, May A, Vaidhyanathan V, Cramer EM, Owais RW, McRoy S. A two-way text-messaging system answering health questions for low-income pregnant women. Patient Educ Couns 2013 Aug;92(2):182-187. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pec.2013.04.016</u>] [Medline: <u>23711635</u>]
- Vaughan Sarrazin MS, Cram P, Mazur A, Ward M, Reisinger HS. Patient perspectives of dabigatran: analysis of online discussion forums. Patient 2014 Sep;7(1):47-54 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s40271-013-0027-y] [Medline: 24030706]
- Mulveen R, Hepworth J. An interpretative phenomenological analysis of participation in a pro-anorexia internet site and its relationship with disordered eating. J Health Psychol 2006 Mar;11(2):283-296. [doi: <u>10.1177/1359105306061187</u>] [Medline: <u>16464925</u>]
- van Uden-Kraan C, Drossaert C, Taal E, Seydel ER, van de Laar M. Self-reported differences in empowerment between lurkers and posters in online patient support groups. J Med Internet Res 2008;10(2):e18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.992] [Medline: 18653442]
- 10. The Haxx Group. Curl:// command line tool and library for transferring data with URLs website. 2018. URL: <u>https://curl.</u> <u>haxx.se/</u> [accessed 2018-01-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6wOXOop6S]
- McRoy S, Jones S, Kurmally A. Toward automated classification of consumers' cancer-related questions with a new taxonomy of expected answer types. Health Informatics J 2016 Sep;22(3):523-535. [doi: <u>10.1177/1460458215571643</u>] [Medline: <u>25759063</u>]
- 12. Roberts K, Kilicoglu H, Fiszman M, Demner-Fushman D. Automatically classifying question types for consumer health questions. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2014;2014:1018-1027 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25954411]
- 13. Aronson A. Effective mapping of biomedical text to the UMLS Metathesaurus: the MetaMap program. In: Proc AMIA Symp. 2001 Presented at: AMIA Annu Symp 2001; November 3, 2001; Washington, DC p. 17-21.
- 14. Hall M, Frank E, Holmes G, Pfahringer B, Reutemann P, Witten I. The Weka data mining software: an update. SIGKDD Explor Newsl 2009;11(1):10-18.
- 15. Blei D, Ng A, Jordan M. Latent Dirichlet Allocation. J Mach Learn Res 2003;3(4-5):993-1022.
- 16. Pennington J, Socher R, Manning C. GloVe: Global Vectors for Word Representation. 2014. URL: <u>https://nlp.stanford.edu/</u> projects/glove/ [accessed 2018-01-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6wOYSJxnU]
- 17. Elasticsearch BV. Elastic search. 2017. URL: <u>https://www.elastic.co/</u> [accessed 2017-09-24] [WebCite Cache ID 6thhfKKcF]
- John L, Andrew M, Fernando P. Conditional random fields: probabilistic models for segmenting and labeling sequence data. In: Brodley C, Danyluk A, editors. Proceedings of the Eighteenth International Conference on Machine Learning. San Francisco: Morgan Kaufmann Publishers Inc; 2001:282-289.
- Qi L, Chen L. A Linear-Chain CRF-Based Learning Approach for Web Opinion Mining. In: Chen L, Triantafillou P, Seul T, editors. Web Information Systems Engineering (WISE 2010) Lecture Notes in Computer Science, vol 6488. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer; 2010:128-141.
- 20. Meier A, Lyons EJ, Frydman G, Forlenza M, Rimer BK. How cancer survivors provide support on cancer-related Internet mailing lists. J Med Internet Res 2007 May 14;9(2):e12 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9.2.e12] [Medline: 17513283]

- Zhang T, Cho J, Zhai C. Understanding user intents in online health forums. New York: ACM; 2014 Presented at: 5th ACM Conference on Bioinformatics, Computational Biology, Health Informatics (BCB '14); September 20, 2014; New Port Beach p. 220-229. [doi: 10.1145/2649387.2649445]
- 22. Phan X, Nguyen L, Horiguchi S. Learning to classify shortsparse text & amp; amp; web with hidden topics from large-scale data collections. : ACM; 2008 Presented at: 17th International Conference on World Wide Web (WWW '08); April 21, 2008; Beijing p. 91-100.
- 23. Roberts K, Killicoglu H, Fiszman M, Demner-Fushman D. Decomposing consumer health questions. : Association for Computational Linguistics; 2014 Presented at: BioNLP; Jun 26, 2014; Baltimore p. 29-37.
- 24. Traum D. 20 Questions on Dialogue Act Taxonomies. Journal of Semantics 2000 Feb 01;17(1):7-30. [doi: 10.1093/jos/17.1.7]
- 25. Wu T, Khan F, Fisher T, Shuler L, Pottenger W. Posting act tagging using transformation-based learning. In: Proceedings of Workshop on Foundations of Data Mining and Discovery.: IEEE Computer Society; 2002 Presented at: IEEE International Conference on Data Mining (ICDM '02); December 9, 2002; Maebashi City, Japan p. 319-322.
- 26. Forsyth E, Martell C. Lexical discourse analysis of online chat dialog. : IEEE Computer Society; 2007 Presented at: International Conference on Semantic Computing (ICSC '07); September 17, 2007; Irvine, CA p. 19-26. [doi: 10.1109/ICSC.2007.54]

Abbreviations

CSN: Cancer Survivor's Network CSN-R: data set of randomly selected sentences from the CSN data set HASN: has information need MC: MayoConnect RF: random forest

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 27.09.17; peer-reviewed by J Chen, S Zheng; comments to author 29.11.17; revised version received 23.01.18; accepted 22.04.18; published 15.05.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> McRoy S, Rastegar-Mojarad M, Wang Y, Ruddy KJ, Haddad TC, Liu H Assessing Unmet Information Needs of Breast Cancer Survivors: Exploratory Study of Online Health Forums Using Text Classification and Retrieval JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e10 URL: <u>http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10/</u> doi:10.2196/cancer.9050 PMID:29764801

©Susan McRoy, Majid Rastegar-Mojarad, Yanshan Wang, Kathryn J. Ruddy, Tufia C. Haddad, Hongfang Liu. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 15.05.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Quality of Web-Based Educational Interventions for Clinicians on Human Papillomavirus Vaccine: Content and Usability Assessment

Brittany L Rosen¹, CHES, PhD; James M Bishop¹, MEd, CHES; Skye L McDonald¹, MS, CHES; Jessica A Kahn^{2,3}, MD, MPH; Gary L Kreps⁴, PhD

¹School of Human Services, University of Cincinnati, Cincinnati, OH, United States

²Department of Pediatrics, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, Cincinnati, OH, United States

³College of Medicine, University of Cincinnati, Cincinnati, OH, United States

⁴Center for Health and Risk Communication, Department of Communication, George Mason University, Fairfax, VA, United States

Corresponding Author:

Brittany L Rosen, CHES, PhD School of Human Services University of Cincinnati PO Box 210068 Cincinnati, OH, 45221 United States Phone: 1 513 556 3872 Email: brittany.rosen@uc.edu

Abstract

Background: Human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccination rates fall far short of Healthy People 2020 objectives. A leading reason is that clinicians do not recommend the vaccine consistently and strongly to girls and boys in the age group recommended for vaccination. Although Web-based HPV vaccine educational interventions for clinicians have been created to promote vaccination recommendations, rigorous evaluations of these interventions have not been conducted. Such evaluations are important to maximize the efficacy of educational interventions in promoting clinician recommendations for HPV vaccination.

Objective: The objectives of our study were (1) to expand previous research by systematically identifying HPV vaccine Web-based educational interventions developed for clinicians and (2) to evaluate the quality of these Web-based educational interventions as defined by access, content, design, user evaluation, interactivity, and use of theory or models to create the interventions.

Methods: Current HPV vaccine Web-based educational interventions were identified from general search engines (ie, Google), continuing medical education search engines, health department websites, and professional organization websites. Web-based educational interventions were included if they were created for clinicians (defined as individuals qualified to deliver health care services, such as physicians, clinical nurses, and school nurses, to patients aged 9 to 26 years), delivered information about the HPV vaccine and how to increase vaccination rates, and provided continuing education credits. The interventions' content and usability were analyzed using 6 key indicators: access, content, design, evaluation, interactivity, and use of theory or models.

Results: A total of 21 interventions were identified, out of which 7 (33%) were webinars, 7 (33%) were videos or lectures, and 7 (33%) were other (eg, text articles, website modules). Of the 21 interventions, 17 (81%) identified the purpose of the intervention, 12 (57%) provided the date that the information had been updated (7 of these were updated within the last 6 months), 14 (67%) provided the participants with the opportunity to provide feedback on the intervention, and 5 (24%) provided an interactive component. None of the educational interventions explicitly stated that a theory or model was used to develop the intervention.

Conclusions: This analysis demonstrates that a substantial proportion of Web-based HPV vaccine educational interventions has not been developed using established health education and design principles. Interventions designed using these principles may increase strong and consistent HPV vaccination recommendations by clinicians.

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e3) doi:10.2196/cancer.9114

KEYWORDS

RenderX

papillomavirus vaccines; internet; program evaluation; health personnel

Introduction

The human papillomavirus (HPV) causes almost all cervical cancers, 50% of vulvar cancers, 65% of vaginal cancers, 90% of anal cancers, and 35% of penile cancers [1]. Recent studies have shown that the incidence of oral cancers caused by HPV is increasing [2-4]. The 9-valent HPV vaccine (9vHPV) is nearly 100% effective in preventing precancerous lesions caused by 7 genotypes [5], accounting for 81% of cervical cancer cases [6]. Despite ample evidence that licensed HPV vaccines are safe to use and effective in preventing certain anogenital cancers, only 42% of adolescent females and 28% of adolescent males have completed the HPV vaccine series [7]. These HPV vaccination rates fall short of Healthy People 2020's objective of 80% coverage for girls and boys aged between 13 and 15 years [8].

Missed opportunities for clinicians to recommend and administer the vaccine, as well as a lack of strong and consistent recommendations by clinicians who do recommend the vaccine, are primary reasons for low HPV vaccination rates in the United States [9]. Factors contributing to missed clinical recommendation opportunities and insufficiently strong and consistent recommendations include providers' limited knowledge of HPV and the vaccine, discomfort discussing a topic related to sexual behavior, concerns about vaccine safety, parental resistance, preference for vaccinating older adolescents, and lack of time or incentive to educate parents about the vaccine [10-19]. While improving communication between health care providers and parents is considered a critical component to increasing vaccination rates [20-26], health care providers report they do not feel well-prepared to provide strong vaccination recommendations [15,27,28]. Additionally, 75% of clinicians expressed they would benefit from continuing education about recommending the HPV vaccine [29].

To improve clinicians' HPV vaccine recommendations, numerous Web-based HPV vaccine educational interventions for clinicians have been created. Web-based educational interventions have become a popular delivery method for health care professionals to obtain continuing education (CE) [30], as Web-based interventions provide an opportunity to quickly update and address health education topics at low cost [31]. With rapid proliferation of Web-based health education programs, there is a potential risk of neglecting fundamental health communication and education design principles in these programs that are important to ensure their efficacy [32-34].

Web-based CE interventions created using strategic health communication design principles—communicating effectively with intended users and taking into account audience factors such as culture, race, ethnicity, language, access, functional needs (ie, disabilities), and expectations [35,36]—are likely to increase clinicians' knowledge, perceptions, attitudes, and practice behaviors [37-42]. Numerous Web-based HPV vaccine educational interventions have been introduced to accommodate clinicians' educational needs [43]. However, an extensive and comprehensive review (of CINAHL, MEDLINE, ERIC, and Ebsco Academic Complete databases, using variations and Boolean connectors with the following terms: "online intervention," "online program," "HPV vaccine," "clinicians,"

 $XSI \bullet F($

"physicians," "nurses and evaluation") demonstrated that there has been no rigorous evaluation of the design, content, and usability levels of these programs. Without such evaluation data, it is unknown whether such interventions are achieving their intended outcomes, and which aspects of the interventions should be refined [44,45].

Evaluation of the leading Web-based HPV vaccine educational interventions is important in guiding efforts to promote clinician recommendations for the HPV vaccine [44,46]. Evaluation of Web-based interventions, using established health communication and education design principles can (1) identify strengths and weaknesses of educational interventions from the users' perspective; (2) determine whether interventions are worth the time, resources, and expense for continued implementation; and (3) provide the evidence for designing optimally effective interventions [47]. Additionally, evaluation data can provide insights into any negative unintended consequences of the interventions, such as boomerang and iatrogenic effects [48,49] and ensures that interventions address audiences' unique needs, culture, and expectations [35]. Evaluation research is vital not only to improve health outcomes but also to ensure that interventions are cost-effective [50]. Estimated health care cost in the United States was \$2.7 trillion (18% of the gross domestic product) in 2011 [51], leading policy makers to prioritize identifying effective, evidence-based methods to prevent disease and manage rising health costs [50].

Rigorous evaluation is a central component of developing successful health education interventions [45,52] and essential for understanding clinicians' educational needs and assessing outcomes [50]. However, current Web-based HPV vaccine interventions developed for clinicians have not been evaluated using health education and design principles. Therefore, the objectives of the study were to: (1) systematically identify HPV vaccine Web-based educational interventions developed for clinicians, and (2) evaluate the quality of Web-based educational interventions as defined by access, content, design, evaluation, interactivity, and use of theory or models to create the interventions.

Methods

Sample

We systematically identified current HPV vaccine Web-based educational interventions by examining general search engines (eg, Google), continuing medical education search engines (eg, PedsUniversity, MedScape), health department websites, and professional organization websites. The following search terms and variations of search terms were used within each of the search engines and websites: "clinicians," "healthcare providers," "HPV webinars," "HPV vaccination webinars," "HPV online education," and "HPV continuing medical education." Web-based educational interventions were included if they were (1) created for clinicians (defined as individuals qualified to deliver health care services, such as physicians, clinical nurses, and school nurses, to patients aged between 9 and 26 years); (2) delivered information about the HPV vaccine and how to increase vaccination rates; and (3) provided continuing education credits. Interventions were excluded if

they were created for patients, parents, or adolescents, or if they focused on vaccines other than the HPV vaccine. We conducted the search from April 2016 to August 2017 and identified a total of 178 interventions. Of these, 21 interventions met all 3 research criteria for this study.

Instrument

The study team developed a quality evaluation framework based on criteria established in the literature for evaluating health-related websites [53-56]. The quality evaluation framework assessed Web-based interventions using 6 key indicators: access, content, design, evaluation, interactivity, and theory or models [53-56]. Each key indicator was scored using various subindicators: higher scores for the indicators designated higher quality interventions.

Internal reliability of the subindicators was calculated using the Krippendorff's alpha coefficient (K-alpha; for additional information please see De Swert, 2012) [57]. This coefficient was selected because it provides information on the reliability of variables, not coders, and its robust calculations are not impacted by sample size, multiple coders, or missing data [58]. After calculating Krippendorff's alpha coefficient for 2 rounds of samples with 2 independent coders (Dr Rosen, a PhD trainer faculty member with expertise in HPV vaccination uptake, and a doctoral graduate research assistant in health education), the evaluation tool was considered to be internally reliable given that all indicator scores were above .80, which is considered the norm for acceptable reliability [57].

Access

To examine access of the educational interventions [53,54], 2 subindicators were used to measure different components of access. These subindicators included whether registration was required to access the intervention (score ranging from 0-1) and the cost of the intervention (score ranging from 0-1).

Content

Content was evaluated using 7 subindicators [53,55]: identification of purpose (score ranging from 0-1), date on which the information was updated (score ranging from 0-1), presentation of clear references (score ranging from 0-1), and links to other sources (score ranging from 0-1). Additionally, reliable sources (score ranging from 0-1) were assessed and whether the intervention included reliable sources, the type of source (eg, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institutes of Health, published peer-reviewed literature) was included in the scoring metric. The final 2 subindicators included a statement indicating that content was developed or reviewed by experts (score ranging from 0-1) and a statement of disclosure of authors, sponsors, or developers (score ranging from 0-1).

Design

The design components of the interventions were evaluated by layout and graphics [53]. The layout of the intervention was assessed by examining font and line spacing. Specifically, font was assessed by whether the style was easy to read (score ranging from 0-1), size was easy to read (score ranging from 0-1), text color and page color contrast were easy to read (score ranging from 0-1), and line spacing was easy to read (score

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e3/
```

ranging from 0-1). Graphics were assessed to determine if they were clearly labeled, and scores ranged from 0 to 3 with 0 indicating 0% of graphics were labeled, 1 indicating a minimum of 25% of the graphics were labeled, 2 indicating a minimum of 50% of the graphics were labeled, and 3 indicating a minimum of 75% of the graphics were labeled.

Evaluation

Evaluation was assessed using 3 subindicators [53-55]: whether participant outcomes were evaluated (eg, knowledge and attitudes; score ranging from 0-1), the level of that evaluation (score ranging from 0-2; 0 indicating no evaluation, 1 indicating an evaluation of HPV or HPV vaccine knowledge, and 2 indicating an evaluation of HPV or HPV vaccine attitudes) and whether the participant was provided an opportunity to evaluate the intervention (score ranging from 0-1).

Interactivity

The indicator for interactivity included 2 subindicators [54,55]. The first subindicator assessed whether there was a location for participants to direct questions during the educational intervention (score ranging from 0-1). The second subindicator assessed whether the intervention included any interactive components (score ranging from 0-1). If the intervention included any interactive component, the interactive component was recorded in the scoring metric. The interactive components included discussion boards, "ask the expert" bulletin boards, sign up for email reminders, sign up for newsletters, and other interactive components.

Theory and Models

The theory and models indicator was assessed by examining whether there was an explicit statement that a theory or model was used to develop the intervention (score ranging from 0-1) [54-56]. If a theory or model was used to develop the intervention, the theory or model was recorded in the scoring metric.

Procedure

Once interrater reliability was established for the evaluation tool with all indicator scores above .80, 2 independent coders (Mr Bishop and Ms McDonald) utilized the tool to evaluate the educational interventions identified. One of the coders, Mr Bishop is a health education doctoral student with expertise in sexuality education and evaluated the first 11 interventions. The other coder, Ms McDonald is a health education doctoral student with expertise in school health and evaluated the remaining 10 interventions. Frequency distributions were calculated for each of the subindicators to determine specific strength and weaknesses of the interventions. Because this study assessed access, content, and design aspects of interventions and did not include human subjects; this study is considered nonhuman subjects research and hence institutional review board approval was not required.

Results

Intervention Characteristics

A total of 21 interventions were identified out of which, 7 (33%) were webinars; 7 (33%) documentary, TV series, or videos; and 7 (33%) other (eg, text article, modules). Medscape, a health information website, provided 10 (48%) interventions, Continuing Nursing Education University provided 2 (10%), CDC provided 3 (14%), professional organizations (eg, American Academy of Pediatrics and Texas Medical Association) provided 3 (14%), nonprofit organizations (eg, Indiana Immunization Coalition) provided 1 (5%), a federally-authorized regional organization (The Suwannee River Area Health Education Center) provided 1 (5%), and a university (Boston University School of Medicine Continuing Medical Education and Continuing Nursing Education) provided 1 (5%). Multimedia Appendix 1 includes the characteristics of the interventions.

Quality Evaluation

On the basis of the evaluation indicators, 13 (62%) interventions required registration, but all interventions were accessible without cost to the participant (K-alpha=1.0). Additionally, 17 (81%) educational interventions identified the purpose of the intervention (K-alpha=1.0), and 12 (57%) provided a date when the information had been updated: 7 (33%) were updated in the last 6 months (K-alpha=1.0). In assessing presentation of clear references, 18 (86%) interventions provided references (K-alpha=1.0), and 8 (38%) provided links to other sources (K-alpha=1.0). Most interventions (18/21, 85%) provided reliable references or sources (K-alpha=1.0). The references or

sources included information from the CDC (n=16), published peer-reviewed literature (n=16), American Cancer Society (n=5), National Cancer Institute (n=4), Institutes of Medicine (n=4), WHO (n=2), and American Academy of Pediatrics (n=1). Of the 21 interventions, 14 (67%) had a statement of disclosures from the authors, sponsors, or developers (K-alpha=1.0).

For the design subindicators, 2 interventions were documentary or videos that did not include text, and therefore, were not included in the total sample for these subindicators. All interventions (n=19) included easy-to-read font size, font style, color, and line spacing (K-alpha=1.0 for these 3 subindicators). For the subindicator "Graphics were clearly labeled," only 13 interventions included graphics; thus, the sample for this subindicator is 13 interventions. Out of the 13 interventions, there were 10 (77%) interventions with a minimum of 75% of graphics labeled, 2 (15%) with a minimum of 50% of graphics labeled, and 1 (8%) intervention had 0% of graphics labeled (K-alpha=1.0).

Of the 21 interventions, 17 (81%) included an evaluation for participant outcomes: 17 (81%) assessed HPV and HPV vaccine knowledge, and none assessed attitudes toward HPV and the HPV vaccine. Furthermore, 14 (67%) interventions provided the participants the opportunity to evaluate or provide feedback (K-alpha=1.0). Five (24%) interventions included an interactive component (K-alpha=1.0). The most commonly used interactive component was a polling or knowledge check activity (n=4). No educational intervention explicitly stated a theory or model that was used to develop the intervention. Table 1 provides additional results from the evaluation, and Table 2 provides the quality summary score for each Web-based intervention.



Table 1. Web-based educational intervention quality evaluation results (n=21).

Indicator and subindicator	Scoring frequency	
	Yes	No
Access		
Registration required	13	8
Cost	0	21
Content		
Date information was updated	12	9
Identification of purpose	17	4
Presentation of clear references	18	3
Links to other sources	8	13
Reliable references and sources ^a	18	3
Statement indicating content was developed or reviewed by experts	20	14
Disclosure of authors, sponsors, or developers	14	7
Design		
Font style was easy to read ^b	19	0
Font size was easy to read ^b	19	0
Font color and page color contrast was easy to read ^b	19	0
Line spacing was easy to read ^b	19	0
Graphics were clearly labeled ^c	13	0
Evaluation		
Evaluation for participant outcomes ^d	17	4
Participant provided opportunity to evaluate intervention	14	7
Interactivity		
Location to direct participant questions	6	15
Included interactive component ^e	5	16
Theory or model(s)		
Theory or model was used to develop intervention	0	21

^aThe Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (n=16) and published peer reviewed literature (n=16) were the most common frequency cited sources, followed by American Cancer Society (n=5), National Institutes of Health (n=4), Institute of Medicine (n=4), World Health Organization (n=2), Food and Drug Administration (n=1), and the American Academy of Pediatrics (n=1).

^bTwo interventions were a documentary or TV series that did not include any type of font or graphics for informational purposes. Therefore, for the Design subindicators font style, font size, font color, and line spacing, the sample size was n=19.

^cFor the graphic subindicator, eight interventions did not include graphics for informational purpose. Therefore, the sample size was n=13. There were 10 interventions with a minimum of 75% of graphics labeled, 2 interventions with a minimum of 50% of graphics labeled, 1 intervention with a minimum of 25% of graphics labeled.

^dSpecific levels of evaluation for participant outcomes include 17 interventions assessing HPV and HPV vaccine knowledge, and no intervention assessing attitudes toward HPV and the HPV vaccine.

^eFive interventions provided participant interactivity. Four interventions included an interactive knowledge check, and 1 intervention included directions to email reminders and newsletters.



Table 2. Quality summary scores for Web-based interventions.

Intervention title ^a	Summary score (out of 25)
HPV Vaccine Safety and Efficacy	20
HPV Vaccines: Updates and Clinical Perspective	20
Increasing Adolescent Immunization Coverage	20
Don't Wait Vaccinate! The Prevention of HPV Cancers (Part 2)	19
HPV Vaccination is Cancer Prevention (2017 Update)	19
Overcoming Gender and Socioeconomic Disparities in HPV Vaccination	19
You are the Key to HPV Cancer Prevention	18 ^b
Don't Wait Vaccinate! The Prevention of HPV Cancers	17
Immunization: You Call the Shots-Module Eight-HPV, 2016	17
Immunization: You Call the Shots-Module Eighteen-Vaccine Administration	17 ^c
You are the Key to HPV Cancer Prevention	17 ^d
ACIP Releases Pediatric Vaccine Schedule	16 ^c
Adolescent Immunizations: Strongly Recommending the HPV Vaccine	16
AAP Provides Guidance for Parents Who Refuse Vaccination	15 ^c
ACIP Releases Adult Vaccine Recommendations	15 ^c
CDC Updates Guideline Recommendations for HPV Vaccination	15 ^c
Human Papillomavirus (HPV) Vaccine Safety	15 ^c
The Story of HPV: Yesterday, Today, and Tomorrow	14
HPV Vaccines: Updates and Clinical Perspective	13
Putting HPV Vaccine Knowledge Into Practice	7 ^e
HPV Documentary—Division of Continuing Medical Education	2 ^e

^aHPV: Human Papillomavirus; ACIP: Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices; AAP: American Academy of Pediatrics; CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

^bYou are the key to HPV Cancer Prevention intervention published 9/2/2015 and expires 9/7/2017.

^cThese interventions did not include any type of graphics for informational purpose. Therefore, the total score is out of 24.

^dYou are the key to HPV Cancer Prevention intervention published 4/21/2016 and expires 4/21/2018.

^eThese interventions were documentaries and did not include any type of font or graphics for informational purposes. Therefore, the total score is out of 20.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This study provides a systematic, evidence-based assessment of the strengths and weaknesses of current HPV vaccine Web-based educational interventions. Strengths of the assessed Web-based educational interventions include: (1) being developed by experts in the field; (2) providing reliable references or sources; (3) providing clinicians with access to CEs for no cost; (4) following basic design principles with easy-to-read fonts, colors, and graphics; and (5) consistently providing evaluation opportunities for participant knowledge outcomes. Weaknesses of the educational interventions included lack of: (1) evaluation of outcomes including participants' attitudes about HPV vaccination, intention to recommended vaccination, and recommendation of behaviors; (2) theory-based interventions; (3) opportunity for participants to provide

RenderX

feedback or evaluation of the intervention; (4) links to other sources or resources; and (5) interactivity throughout the intervention.

HPV vaccination rates are well below the Healthy People 2020 objective [8], and clinicians report that they would benefit from CE regarding the HPV vaccine [29]. Because clinicians' HPV vaccine recommendation is one of the most important predictors of HPV vaccination uptake [59-62], ensuring that clinicians are equipped with current and accurate information is critical [63]. Clinicians, however, are continually challenged in providing parents and patients with evidence-based HPV vaccine information because of changing vaccine guidelines and the volume of information and sources available [64]. Thus, clinicians' report obtaining a large portion of HPV vaccine information from professional organizations [65] possibly because of lack of time needed to identify multiple sources of accurate information [66]. In this study, only 3 interventions

were provided by 2 professional organizations, including the American Academy of Pediatrics and the Texas Medical Association. Medscape, a health information website, provided almost half of the interventions. Given that professional organizations are cited by clinicians as an important and trusted source of HPV vaccine information, professional organizations need to increase efforts to collaborate with health information websites and other organizations and institutions to provide evidence- and theory-based interventions. A recent study demonstrated that organizations working on cancer research identified the ability to leverage resources, lower costs, increase organization reputation, and the development of new tools and methodology as benefits to interorganizational collaboration [67]. Therefore, interorganizational collaboration to provide clinicians with HPV vaccine Web-based interventions has the potential to improve outcomes related to HPV vaccination rates and cancer risk reduction.

We found that none of the interventions examined included a statement that a theory was used to create the intervention. To improve outcome behaviors and increase clinician HPV vaccine recommendation behaviors, intervention developers should utilize science and evidence that supports effective medical education and behavior change [54]. Theories can be used for quality assessment and improvement by identifying factors contributing to behavior change and which factors are ineffective. Overall, interventions based in theory provide an advantage in changing behavior by providing a logical and systematic approach to increasing clinicians' recommendation of the HPV vaccine [54].

None of the Web-based educational interventions included in this study evaluated HPV attitudes, intention to recommend vaccination, or actual recommendation behavior. This is concerning given that clinician attitudes are an important predictor of vaccine recommendations. Clinicians have reported concerns regarding HPV vaccine safety [68-70], a lack of self-confidence in providing strong vaccine recommendations [15,27,28], and belief that it is not important for adolescents to receive the HPV vaccine at the recommended age of 11 to 12 years [71]. Therefore, interventions should be designed with the goal of changing clinician attitudes and vaccine recommendations, and evaluation of these outcomes is a key component of successful interventions [45,52]. Evaluation of outcomes is also important for the translation of health communication research into efforts to promote clinician recommendations of the HPV vaccine [44,46]. Finally, evaluation is essential for understanding clinicians' educational needs and assessing program outcomes addressing important health issues [50].

Although face-to-face educational interventions have shown to improve clinicians' willingness to provide immunizations and routinely screen immunization records at visits [72], evaluations specifically assessing HPV-related Web-based educational interventions are limited [73]. Only 2 published studies provided evaluation results on webinars designed to increase adolescent vaccination rates. Results suggest webinars have the potential to increase clinician recommendation behaviors and adolescent Tdap, meningococcal, and HPV vaccination rates similar to in-person educational interventions [74,75]. Web-based

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e3/

educational interventions create a unique platform to provide clinicians with the knowledge and skills needed to promote the HPV vaccine among adolescents. One important component of Web-based educational interventions is interactivity [54,55]. Interactive components encourage users to be actively involved in the intervention and have been linked to short-term behavioral improvements [76]. Furthermore, Kreps and Neuhauser pinpoint interactivity as a communication attribute with the ability to exponentially improve health promotion [76]. Even though interactivity can have a significant impact on participants, only 5 interventions from this study included an interactive component. Because Web-based educational interventions continue to gain popularity because of convenience and economic benefits [31], the lack of interactivity in the majority of HPV-related Web-based educational interventions is alarming given the research supporting the importance of interactive components. More research should be conducted to determine the impact of interactive components in HPV-related Web-based educational interventions on clinicians' HPV vaccination recommendation behaviors.

Limitations

While this study provides innovative insight into the quality of Web-based HPV vaccine educational interventions created for clinicians, there are limitations that should be considered. First, only Web-based educational interventions were evaluated, and these results cannot be generalized to other types of interventions such as face-to-face lectures, grand rounds, or seminars. There would be substantial benefit to conducting evaluations of face-to-face lectures and seminar materials to assess all venues of continuing education for clinicians regarding the HPV vaccine. Second, this quality evaluation did not assess participants' experience of the intervention and therefore, cannot identify every area for improvement. Data were not collected from participants themselves regarding usability: this study identified only 7 indicators of usability. Third, this study was a quality evaluation and did not evaluate participant outcomes (eg, knowledge, attitudes, recommendation behaviors) after completing the intervention. Fourth, the evaluation was conducted using only the materials that were accessible at the time of the study, and there is the potential that a component (such as, a follow-up emailed evaluation after the intervention to participants) was not included in this evaluation. Despite these limitations, these findings provide valuable information for those who develop Web-based continuing education interventions regarding HPV vaccines, by providing a quantitative approach to identifying the design and usability strengths and weaknesses of HPV vaccine Web-based educational interventions.

Future Work

The data resulting from this study have the potential to help shift current research practice paradigms. The findings suggest that those who develop Web-based educational interventions to promote HPV vaccine recommendations utilize design science principles, a powerful approach and process that includes participatory action research to iteratively develop and evaluate health education interventions [77]. Additional qualitative, multi-approach evaluation research is needed to further assess

XSL•FO RenderX

the content (eg, the specific messages provided to clinicians about the HPV vaccine and recommendation behaviors) and usability of these interventions from the participants' perspective. Further evaluation research is needed to ensure that interventions are being developed using all design principles and are effective at increasing strong and consistent HPV vaccine recommendations from clinicians.

Conclusions

The quality evaluation of these interventions demonstrated that Web-based interventions were based on reliable sources, developed by experts, and were created with critical design aspects (eg, font style, size, and color were easy to read, graphics were clearly labeled). However, there were limited outcome evaluations for users measuring attitudes, intentions, or behaviors, and lack of user interactivity. Results from this study suggest best practices for designing, refining, and implementing Web-based interventions to promote HPV vaccination within the clinician population.

Acknowledgments

No funding was received for this study.

Authors' Contributions

BLR is the primary author, JMB conducted intervention evaluation and assisted in writing the manuscript, SLM conducted intervention evaluation and assisted in writing the manuscript, JK provided expert guidance for the evaluation and revised the manuscript, and GLK provided overall guidance for the evaluation and provided extensive revisions of the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Intervention characteristics.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 290KB - cancer_v4i1e3_app1.pdf]

References

- 1. CDC. 2017 Mar 06. HPV-Associated Cancer Statistics URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/cancer/hpv/statistics/index.htm [WebCite Cache ID 6teZHd1yz]</u>
- 2. Brown LM, Check DP, Devesa SS. Oropharyngeal cancer incidence trends: diminishing racial disparities. Cancer Causes Control 2011 May;22(5):753-763. [doi: 10.1007/s10552-011-9748-1] [Medline: 21380619]
- Hocking JS, Stein A, Conway EL, Regan D, Grulich A, Law M, et al. Head and neck cancer in Australia between 1982 and 2005 show increasing incidence of potentially HPV-associated oropharyngeal cancers. Br J Cancer 2011 Mar 1;104(5):886-891 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6606091] [Medline: 21285981]
- 4. Reddy VM, Cundall-Curry D, Bridger MW. Trends in the incidence rates of tonsil and base of tongue cancer in England, 1985-2006. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2010 Nov;92(8):655-659 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1308/003588410X12699663904871] [Medline: 20615309]
- Petrosky E, Bocchini Jr JA, Hariri S, Chesson H, Curtis CR, Saraiya M, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Use of 9-valent human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccine: updated HPV vaccination recommendations of the advisory committee on immunization practices. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2015 Mar 27;64(11):300-304 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25811679]
- 6. Saraiya M. Population-based HPV genotype attribution in HPV-associated cancers. 2017 Presented at: Proceedings of the Anal Intraepithelial Neoplasia Society Conference; March 13-15, 2015; Atlanta, Georgia.
- Reagan-Steiner S, Yankey D, Jeyarajah J, Elam-Evans LD, Curtis CR, MacNeil J, et al. National, regional, state, and selected local area vaccination coverage among adolescents aged 13-17 years - United States, 2015. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2016 Aug 26;65(33):850-858 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6533a4] [Medline: 27561081]
- 8. Healthy People. Immunization and infectious diseases URL: <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/</u> immunization-and-infectious-diseases [accessed 2017-09-21] [WebCite Cache ID 6teZ3Z18i]
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Human papillomavirus vaccination coverage among adolescent girls, 2007-2012, and postlicensure vaccine safety monitoring, 2006-2013 - United States. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2013 Jul 26;62(29):591-595 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>23884346</u>]
- Quinn GP, Murphy D, Malo TL, Christie J, Vadaparampil ST. A national survey about human papillomavirus vaccination: what we didn't ask, but physicians wanted us to know. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol 2012 Aug;25(4):254-258 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jpag.2012.02.007] [Medline: 22516792]

- Vadaparampil ST, Murphy D, Rodriguez M, Malo TL, Quinn GP. Qualitative responses to a national physician survey on HPV vaccination. Vaccine 2013 Apr 26;31(18):2267-2272 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2013.02.063] [Medline: 23499608]
- 12. Daley MF, Crane LA, Markowitz LE, Black SR, Beaty BL, Barrow J, et al. Human papillomavirus vaccination practices: a survey of US physicians 18 months after licensure. Pediatrics 2010 Sep;126(3):425-433. [doi: <u>10.1542/peds.2009-3500</u>] [Medline: <u>20679306</u>]
- 13. Perkins RB, Clark JA. What affects human papillomavirus vaccination rates? A qualitative analysis of providers' perceptions. Womens Health Issues 2012;22(4):e379-e386. [doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2012.04.001] [Medline: 22609253]
- 14. McCave EL. Influential factors in HPV vaccination uptake among providers in four states. J Community Health 2010 Dec;35(6):645-652. [doi: 10.1007/s10900-010-9255-4] [Medline: 20336354]
- Perkins RB, Clark JA. Providers' attitudes toward human papillomavirus vaccination in young men: challenges for implementation of 2011 recommendations. Am J Mens Health 2012 Jul;6(4):320-323. [doi: <u>10.1177/1557988312438911</u>] [Medline: <u>22398992</u>]
- 16. Yarnall KS, Pollak KI, Østbye T, Krause KM, Michener JL. Primary care: is there enough time for prevention? Am J Public Health 2003 Apr;93(4):635-641. [Medline: <u>12660210</u>]
- Solberg LI, Nordin JD, Bryant TL, Kristensen AH, Maloney SK. Clinical preventive services for adolescents. Am J Prev Med 2009 Nov;37(5):445-454. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2009.06.017</u>] [Medline: <u>19840701</u>]
- Yarnall KS, Østbye T, Krause KM, Pollak KI, Gradison M, Michener JL. Family physicians as team leaders: "time" to share the care. Prev Chronic Dis 2009 Apr;6(2):A59 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>19289002</u>]
- Holman DM, Benard V, Roland KB, Watson M, Liddon N, Stokley S. Barriers to human papillomavirus vaccination among US adolescents: a systematic review of the literature. JAMA Pediatr 2014 Jan;168(1):76-82 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2013.2752] [Medline: 24276343]
- 20. Kimmel SR. Adolescent vaccination: physician challenges and solutions. J Adolesc Health 2010 Feb;46(2):S16-S23. [doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.11.219]
- Constantine NA, Jerman P. Acceptance of human papillomavirus vaccination among Californian parents of daughters: a representative statewide analysis. J Adolesc Health 2007 Feb;40(2):108-115. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jadohealth.2006.10.007</u>] [Medline: <u>17259050</u>]
- Guerry SL, De Rosa CJ, Markowitz LE, Walker S, Liddon N, Kerndt PR, et al. Human papillomavirus vaccine initiation among adolescent girls in high-risk communities. Vaccine 2011 Mar 9;29(12):2235-2241. [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.01.052] [Medline: 21288799]
- Perkins RB, Pierre-Joseph N, Marquez C, Iloka S, Clark JA. Why do low-income minority parents choose human papillomavirus vaccination for their daughters? J Pediatr 2010 Oct;157(4):617-622 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2010.04.013] [Medline: 20472250]
- 24. Litton AG, Desmond RA, Gilliland J, Huh WK, Franklin FA. Factors associated with intention to vaccinate a daughter against HPV: a statewide survey in Alabama. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol 2011 Jun;24(3):166-171 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jpag.2011.01.004] [Medline: 21397534]
- Dorell C, Yankey D, Strasser S. Parent-reported reasons for nonreceipt of recommended adolescent vaccinations, national immunization survey: teen, 2009. Clin Pediatr (Phila) 2011 Dec;50(12):1116-1124. [doi: <u>10.1177/0009922811415104</u>] [Medline: <u>21856964</u>]
- Rosenthal SL, Weiss TW, Zimet GD, Ma L, Good MB, Vichnin MD. Predictors of HPV vaccine uptake among women aged 19-26: importance of a physician's recommendation. Vaccine 2011 Jan 29;29(5):890-895. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.12.063</u>] [Medline: <u>20056186</u>]
- 27. Saraiya M, Rosser JI, Cooper CP. Cancers that U.S. physicians believe the HPV vaccine prevents: findings from a physician survey, 2009. J Womens Health (Larchmt) 2012 Feb;21(2):111-117. [doi: <u>10.1089/jwh.2011.3313</u>] [Medline: <u>22216920</u>]
- 28. Gowda C, Schaffer S, Dombkowski K, Dempsey A. Understanding attitudes toward adolescent vaccination and the decision-making dynamic among adolescents, parents and providers. BMC Public Health 2012;12:509. [Medline: 22768870]
- 29. Bruno DM, Wilson TE, Gany F, Aragones A. Identifying human papillomavirus vaccination practices among primary care providers of minority, low-income and immigrant patient populations. Vaccine 2014;32(33):4149-4154. [Medline: 24886959]
- Cook DA, Levinson AJ, Garside S, Dupras DM, Erwin PJ, Montori VM. Instructional design variations in internet-based learning for health professions education: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acad Med 2010 May;85(5):909-922. [doi: 10.1097/ACM.0b013e3181d6c319] [Medline: 20520049]
- 31. Olivieri JJ, Knoll MB, Arn PH. Education format and resource preferences among registrants of a pediatric-focused CME website. Med Teach 2009;31(8):e333-e337. [Medline: <u>19811195</u>]
- 32. Shaw T, Barnet S, Mcgregor D, Avery J. Using the knowledge, process, practice (KPP) model for driving the design and development of online postgraduate medical education. Med Teach 2015;37(1):53-58. [Medline: 24934171]
- 33. Goldberg H, McKhann G. Students test scores are improved in a virtual learning environment. Adv Physiol Educ 2000;23(1):59-66. [Medline: 10902528]
- 34. Harris JM, Novalis-Marine C, Harris RB. Women physicians are early adopters of on-line continuing medical education. J Contin Educ Health Prof 2003;23(4):221-228. [Medline: <u>14730792</u>]

- 35. Neuhauser L, Paul K. Readability, comprehension and usability. In: Fischhoff B, Brewer NT, Downs JS, editors. Communicating Risks and Benefits: An Evidence Based User's Guide. Silver Spring, MD: US Department of Health and Human Services; 2011:129-148.
- 36. Kreps GL. Strategic use of communication to market cancer prevention and control to vulnerable populations. Health Mark Q 2008;25(1-2):204-216. [doi: 10.1080/07359680802126327] [Medline: 18935885]
- Fordis M, King JE, Ballantyne CM, Jones PH, Schneider KH, Spann SJ, et al. Comparison of the instructional efficacy of Internet-based CME with live interactive CME workshops: a randomized controlled trial. J Am Med Assoc 2005 Sep 7;294(9):1043-1051. [doi: 10.1001/jama.294.9.1043] [Medline: 16145024]
- Allison JJ, Kiefe CI, Wall T, Casebeer L, Ray MN, Spettell CM, et al. Multicomponent Internet continuing medical education to promote chlamydia screening. Am J Prev Med 2005 Apr;28(3):285-290. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2004.12.013</u>] [Medline: <u>15766617</u>]
- Casebeer LL, Strasser SM, Spettell CM, Wall TC, Weissman N, Ray MN, et al. Designing tailored Web-based instruction to improve practicing physicians' preventive practices. J Med Internet Res 2003;5(3):e20 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5.3.e20] [Medline: 14517111]
- 40. Carney PA, Dietrich AJ, Freeman Jr DH, Mott LA. A standardized-patient assessment of a continuing medical education program to improve physicians' cancer-control clinical skills. Acad Med 1995 Jan;70(1):52-58. [Medline: <u>7826445</u>]
- 41. Harris Jr JM, Kutob RM, Surprenant ZJ, Maiuro RD, Delate TA. Can Internet-based education improve physician confidence in dealing with domestic violence? Fam Med 2002 Apr;34(4):287-292. [Medline: <u>12017143</u>]
- 42. Marinopoulos SS, Dorman T, Ratanawongsa N, Wilson LM, Ashar BH, Magaziner JL, et al. AHRQ. 2007. Effectiveness of Continuing Medical Education URL: <u>https://archive.ahrq.gov/downloads/pub/evidence/pdf/cme/cme.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-02-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6x3HJnbqC]
- 43. Rosen BL, Kreps G, Shepard A. Content and usability evaluation of HPV vaccine online educational interventions for clinicians. 2017 Presented at: Proceeding of the American Academy of Health Behavior 2017 Annual Scientific Meeting; March 19-22, 2017; Tucson, Arizona.
- 44. Kreps GL. Translating health communication research into practice: the importance of implementing and sustaining evidence-based health communication interventions. Atlantic J Commun 2012 Jan 25;20(1):5-15. [doi: 10.1080/15456870.2012.637024]
- 45. Kreps GL. Evaluating new health information technologies: expanding the frontiers of health care delivery and health promotion. Stud Health Technol Inform 2002;80:205-212. [Medline: <u>12026130</u>]
- 46. Kreps GL. Translating health communication research into practice: the influence of health communication scholarship on health policy, pratice, and outcomes. In: Thompson TL, Parrott R, Nussbaum JF, editors. The handbook of health communication. 2nd edition. New York, NY: Routledge; 2011:595-608.
- 47. Kreps GL. Epilogue: lessons learned about evaluating health communication programs. J Health Commun 2014 Dec;19(12):1510-1514. [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2014.954085] [Medline: 25491585]
- 48. Cho H, Salmon CT. Unintended effects of health communication campaigns. J Commun 2007 Jun;57(2):293-317. [doi: 10.1111/j.1460-2466.2007.00344.x]
- 49. Ringold DJ. Boomerang effects in response to public health interventions: some unintended consequences in the alcoholic beverage market. J Consumer Policy 2002;25(1):27-63. [doi: 10.1023/A:1014588126336]
- Neuhauser L, Kreps GL. Integrating design science theory and methods to improve the development and evaluation of health communication programs. J Health Commun 2014;19(12):1460-1471. [doi: <u>10.1080/10810730.2014.954081</u>] [Medline: <u>25491581</u>]
- 51. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. National health care expenditures data. Report. Baltimore, MD: CMS. Office of the Actuary, National Health Statistics Group; 2012.
- 52. Kreps GL. Evaluating health communication programs to enhance health care and health promotion. J Health Commun 2014;19(12):1449-1459. [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2014.954080] [Medline: 25491580]
- 53. Kim P, Eng TR, Deering MJ, Maxfield A. Review of published criteria for evaluating health-related websites. West J Med 1999;170(6):329-332 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 18751150]
- 54. Evers KE, Prochaska JM, Prochaska JO, Driskell M, Cummins CO, Velicer WF. Strengths and weaknesses of health behavior change programs on the internet. J Health Psychol 2003 Jan;8(1):63-70. [doi: <u>10.1177/1359105303008001435</u>] [Medline: <u>22113901</u>]
- 55. Cummins CO, Prochaska JO, Driskell MM, Evers KE, Wright JA, Prochaska JM, et al. Development of review criteria to evaluate health behavior change websites. J Health Psychol 2003 Jan;8(1):55-62. [doi: <u>10.1177/1359105303008001434</u>] [Medline: <u>22113900</u>]
- 56. Yen P, Bakken S. Review of health information technology usability study methodologies. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2012 Jun;19(3):413-422 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2010-000020] [Medline: 21828224]
- 57. De Swert K. Calculating inter-coder reliability in media content analysis using Krippendorff's Alpha URL: <u>http://www.polcomm.org/wp-content/uploads/ICR01022012.pdf</u> [accessed 2017-09-21] [WebCite Cache ID 6teYeIz7J]
- 58. Hayes AF, Krippendorff K. Answering the call for a standard reliability measure for coding data. Commun Methods Meas 2007 Apr;1(1):77-89. [doi: 10.1080/19312450709336664]



- 59. Caskey R, Lindau ST, Alexander GC. Knowledge and early adoption of the HPV vaccine among girls and young women: results of a national survey. J Adolesc Health 2009 Nov;45(5):453-462. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.04.021</u>] [Medline: <u>19837351</u>]
- 60. Conroy K, Rosenthal SL, Zimet GD, Jin Y, Bernstein DI, Glynn S, et al. Human papillomavirus vaccine uptake, predictors of vaccination, and self-reported barriers to vaccination. J Womens Health (Larchmt) 2009 Oct;18(10):1679-1686. [doi: 10.1089/jwh.2008.1329] [Medline: 19785564]
- 61. Gamble HL, Klosky JL, Parra GR, Randolph ME. Factors influencing familial decision-making regarding human papillomavirus vaccination. J Pediatr Psychol 2010 Aug;35(7):704-715 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsp108] [Medline: 19966315]
- 62. Do H, Seng P, Talbot J, Acorda E, Coronado GD, Taylor VM. HPV vaccine knowledge and beliefs among Cambodian American parents and community leaders. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2009;10(3):339-344 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 19640169]
- 63. Pickering LK, Baker CJ, Freed GL, Gall SA, Grogg SE, Poland GA, Infectious Diseases Society of America. Immunization programs for infants, children, adolescents, and adults: clinical practice guidelines by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis 2009 Sep 15;49(6):817-840. [doi: 10.1086/605430] [Medline: 19659433]
- 64. Hillenbrand KM. What is going on with vaccines: keeping up with the childhood immunization schedule. J Public Health Manag Pract 2007;13(6):544-552. [doi: 10.1097/01.PHH.0000296128.54767.d7] [Medline: 17984706]
- 65. Bynum SA, Malo TL, Lee J, Guiliano AR, Vadaparampil ST. HPV vaccine information-seeking behaviors among US physicians: government, media, or colleagues? Vaccine 2011 Jul 18;29(32):5090-5093 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.04.134] [Medline: 21619906]
- 66. Verhoeven F, Steehouder MF, Hendrix RM, van Germert-Pijnen JE. Factors affecting health care workers' adoption of a website with infection control guidelines. Int J Med Inform 2009 Oct;78(10):663-678. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2009.06.001</u>] [Medline: <u>19577956</u>]
- 67. Harris JK, Provan KG, Johnson KJ, Leischow SJ. Drawbacks and benefits associated with inter-organizational collaboration along the discovery-development-delivery continuum: a cancer research network case study. Implement Sci 2012 Jul 25;7:69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-7-69] [Medline: 22831463]
- Rosen BL, Ashwood D, Richardson GB. School nurses' professional practice in the HPV vaccine decision making process. J Sch Nurs 2016 Apr;32(2):138-148. [doi: <u>10.1177/1059840515583312</u>] [Medline: <u>25962388</u>]
- 69. Alexander AB, Best C, Stupiansky N, Zimet GD. A model of health care provider decision making about HPV vaccination in adolescent males. Vaccine 2015 Aug 7;33(33):4081-4086. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.06.085</u>] [Medline: <u>26143612</u>]
- Young JL, Bernheim RG, Korte JE, Stoler MH, Guterbock TM, Rice LW. Human papillomavirus vaccination recommendation may be linked to reimbursement: a survey of Virginia family practitioners and gynecologists. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol 2011 Dec;24(6):380-385. [doi: 10.1016/j.jpag.2011.06.016] [Medline: 21906978]
- Henrikson NB, Tuzzio L, Gilkey MB, McRee AL. "You're never really off time": Healthcare providers' interpretations of optimal timing for HPV vaccination. Prev Med Rep 2016;4:94-97 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pmedr.2016.05.002] [Medline: 27413667]
- Boom JA, Nelson CS, Laufman LE, Kohrt AE, Kozinetz CA. Improvement in provider immunization knowledge and behaviors following a peer education intervention. Clin Pediatr (Phila) 2007 Oct;46(8):706-717. [doi: 10.1177/0009922807301484] [Medline: 17522285]
- Berenson AB, Rahman M, Hirth JM, Rupp RE, Sarpong KO. A brief educational intervention increases providers' human papillomavirus vaccine knowledge. Hum Vaccin Immunother 2015;11(6):1331-1336 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/21645515.2015.1022691] [Medline: 25945895]
- 74. Moss JL, Reiter PL, Dayton A, Brewer NT. Increasing adolescent immunization by webinar: a brief provider intervention at federally qualified health centers. Vaccine 2012 Jul 13;30(33):4960-4963. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.05.042</u>] [Medline: <u>22652406</u>]
- Gilkey MB, Dayton AM, Moss JL, Sparks AC, Grimshaw AH, Bowling JM, et al. Increasing provision of adolescent vaccines in primary care: a randomized controlled trial. Pediatrics 2014 Aug;134(2):e346-e353 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1542/peds.2013-4257] [Medline: 25002671]
- Kreps GL, Neuhauser L. New directions in eHealth communication: opportunities and challenges. Patient Educ Couns 2010 Mar;78(3):329-336. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pec.2010.01.013</u>] [Medline: <u>20202779</u>]
- Neuhauser L, Kreps GL, Morrison K, Athanasoulis M, Kirienko N, Van Brunt D. Using design science and artificial intelligence to improve health communication: chronologyMD case example. Patient Educ Couns 2013 Aug;92(2):211-217. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pec.2013.04.006</u>] [Medline: <u>23726219</u>]

Abbreviations

AAP: American Academy of Pediatrics ACIP: Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e3/

CE: continuing education **HPV:** human papillomavirus

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 04.10.17; peer-reviewed by TW Chien, MR Dela Cruz; comments to author 29.11.17; revised version received 13.12.17; accepted 13.12.17; published 16.02.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u>

Rosen BL, Bishop JM, McDonald SL, Kahn JA, Kreps GL Quality of Web-Based Educational Interventions for Clinicians on Human Papillomavirus Vaccine: Content and Usability Assessment JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e3 URL: http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e3/ doi:10.2196/cancer.9114 PMID:29453187

©Brittany L Rosen, James M Bishop, Skye L McDonald, Jessica A Kahn, Gary L Kreps. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 16.02.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

YouTube Videos as a Source of Information About Clinical Trials: Observational Study

Grace Clarke Hillyer^{1,2}, EdD, MPH; Sarah A MacLean¹, BA; Melissa Beauchemin^{2,3,4}, MS, RN, CPNP; Corey H Basch⁵, EdD, MPH, CHES; Karen M Schmitt³, MA, RN; Leslie Segall², MPH; Moshe Kelsen², MBA; Frances L Brogan², MSN; Gary K Schwartz^{2,6}, MD

⁴Columbia University School of Nursing, New York, NY, United States

⁵Department of Public Health, William Paterson University, Paterson, NJ, United States

⁶Division of Hematology and Oncology, Department of Medicine, Columbia University Medical Center, New York, NY, United States

Corresponding Author:

Grace Clarke Hillyer, EdD, MPH Department of Epidemiology Mailman School of Public Health Columbia University 722 W 168th Street, Room 704 New York, NY, 10032 United States Phone: 1 2123421658 Fax: 1 2123426802 Email: gah28@cumc.columbia.edu

Abstract

Background: Clinical trials are essential to the advancement of cancer treatment but fewer than 5% of adult cancer patients enroll in a trial. A commonly cited barrier to participation is the lack of understanding about clinical trials.

Objective: Since the internet is a popular source of health-related information and YouTube is the second most visited website in the world, we examined the content of the top 115 YouTube videos about clinical trials to evaluate clinical trial information available through this medium.

Methods: YouTube videos posted prior to March 2017 were searched using selected keywords. A snowballing technique was used to identify videos wherein sequential screening of the autofill search results for each set of keywords was conducted. Video characteristics (eg, number of views and video length) were recorded. The content was broadly grouped as related to purpose, phases, design, safety and ethics, and participant considerations. Stepwise multivariable logistic regression analysis was conducted to assess associations between video type (cancer vs noncancer) and video characteristics and content.

Results: In total, 115 videos were reviewed. Of these, 46/115 (40.0%) were cancer clinical trials videos and 69/115 (60.0%) were noncancer/general clinical trial videos. Most videos were created by health care organizations/cancer centers (34/115, 29.6%), were oriented toward patients (67/115, 58.3%) and the general public (68/115, 59.1%), and were informational (79/115, 68.7%); altruism was a common theme (31/115, 27.0%). Compared with noncancer videos, cancer clinical trials videos more frequently used an affective communication style and mentioned the benefits of participation. Cancer clinical trial videos were also much more likely to raise the issue of costs associated with participation (odds ratio [OR] 5.93, 95% CI 1.15-29.46) and advise patients to communicate with their physician about cancer clinical trials (OR 4.94, 95% CI 1.39-17.56).

Conclusions: Collectively, YouTube clinical trial videos provided information on many aspects of trials; however, individual videos tended to focus on selected topics with varying levels of detail. Cancer clinical trial videos were more emotional in style and positive in tone and provided information on the important topics of cost and communication. Patients are encouraged to verify and supplement YouTube video information in consultations with their health care professionals to obtain a full and accurate picture of cancer clinical trials to make an adequately informed decision about participation.

¹Department of Epidemiology, Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University, New York, NY, United States

²Herbert Irving Comprehensive Cancer Center, New York, NY, United States

³New York Presbyterian Hospital, New York, NY, United States

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e10060) doi:10.2196/10060

Hillyer et al

KEYWORDS

clinical trial; cancer clinical trial; social media; internet; YouTube videos; health information

Introduction

The release of new cancer treatments to market has outpaced all other therapeutic areas [1], with the introduction of 70 oncology treatments for more than 20 different tumor types over the past 5 years alone [2]. Bringing a new cancer treatment to the clinical setting is a complex process that extends over many years from the initial discovery and development in the laboratory through Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approval for use [3]. Integral to this process are the heavily FDA-regulated clinical trials that rigorously determine the safety and effectiveness of new and promising treatments among humans in an experimental setting [4].

Clinical trials are designed to answer specific research questions and are, thus, governed by strict protocols and eligibility criteria. Informed consent documents, which provide potential participants with detailed information about the purpose of the study, procedures to be performed, potential harms and benefits of the experimental agents used, and the voluntary nature of participation, are federally mandated to ensure that participants make informed decisions regarding enrollment. Much of the information presented to a patient is complex, incorporating translational research, biomarker selection, and sophisticated study designs into trials [5], but the level of health literacy remains low in the adult US population [6]. Fewer than 5% of adult cancer patients enroll in clinical trials [7], the most commonly cited barriers being lack of awareness or knowledge regarding clinical trials [8-14] and the reluctance to be randomized [15-19].

In one study, 92% of cancer patients reported the internet as the resource that empowered them when making treatment decisions and provided them with information with which to engage their physicians in discussion [20]. Cancer patients also use the internet to seek clarification, more detailed information, or reassurance about what was learned after a clinical encounter about clinical trials [21,22]. Much of the clinical trial information available online has been characterized as variable in quality with poor readability [23]. While clinical trial search tools are relatively easy to locate on the internet using various search engines, both content and functionality were also highly variable, and users needed a fair amount of knowledge about their condition and good web navigation skills to access the relevant information [24]. In a study that simulated the search for treatments of four common cancers by naïve cancer patients without clinical trial knowledge, only 85% of cancer-treatment sites mentioned clinical trials on the landing page and only 68% provided links to trials [23]. Another study that evaluated the navigability of comprehensive cancer center websites to clinical trial information observed that clinical trial content is narrow in scope with trial descriptions written at a college reading level,

thereby limiting understanding for the average user [25]. When the written word proves to be challenging, consumers may turn to video-based information.

First introduced in 2005, YouTube is the second most visited website worldwide, and it has become an increasingly important medium through which health information is exchanged between and shared by consumers and health care professionals, government and nongovernment agencies, and industries [26]. Recent statistics indicate that currently, 300 hours of videos are uploaded to YouTube every minute and almost 5 billion videos are watched by 30 million visitors every day [27]. Despite the extensive reach and pervasive use of YouTube videos, little is known about videos related to cancer clinical trials; thus, the aim of this study was to evaluate the content of the most widely viewed YouTube videos related to clinical and cancer clinical trials.

Methods

YouTube videos posted prior to March 2017 were searched for using the keywords "clinical trial(s)" (426,000 videos), "cancer clinical trial(s)" (352,000 videos), "clinical trials cancer" (611,000 videos), and "oncology clinical trial" (619,000 videos). To reduce bias introduced in the display of videos by the search engine due to the location and search history of the study computer, searches were conducted using the incognito mode of Google Chrome in a single day, with results captured for later assessment [26]. A snowballing technique was used to select videos for review wherein sequential screening of the autofill search results for each set of keywords was conducted. A total of 25 search term options were initially identified (Figure 1); 6 search term options were deemed irrelevant and excluded. The first 30 videos from each of the 19 remaining search term options were recorded; duplicate videos were removed, yielding 291 cancer clinical trial videos. YouTube uses a complex algorithm to rank video quality that is based on the duration the video has been watched. Longer viewer time indicates that the video is most likely appropriate for the search terms employed, which results in a higher ranking and greater likelihood of the video appearing on top of a search list [28].

Videos with <200 views (n=77) and those deemed irrelevant (n=80) were removed. Of the remaining 134 videos, additional 19 videos were found to be irrelevant upon viewing and were excluded from the final analysis. The remaining 115 videos were reviewed by 4 independent reviewers (GCH, SAM, KMS, and MB). Interrater reliability of the video characteristics and content-related variables, excluding the number of views, video length, and "thumbs up" and "thumbs down" was assessed by a fifth reviewer (CHB) and was found to be high among a randomly selected 10% sample (Cohen kappa=0.85).



Figure 1. Keywords and search terms. Asterisk indicates terms considered irrelevant and excluded.



The following video characteristics were assessed: number of views, length of the video in minutes, year published, country of origin, video source (nonprofit organization, health care provider/organization or cancer center, school/educational organization, pharmaceutical or biotech company, clinical research organization, or other), and YouTube video category (nonprofits and activism, science and technology, education, people and blogs, or other). Style of communication was categorized as affective versus cognitive.

Videos were coded as affective in style if the content was presented verbally with overt positive or negative emotion that was persuasive in nature, whereas videos in which the content was delivered nonpersuasively, verbally or nonverbally, and without overt emotion were coded as cognitive in style. Also evaluated was the tone of the video (positive, negative, or neutral). Themes arising in the video (altruism/positive emotions, risks and dangers of clinical trials, advancing science, importance of volunteering for clinical trials, and other), the intended audience (patients, general public, caregivers, health care professionals, students, and research personnel assessed as to whom the information was being addressed), and the manner of presentation (lecture/course format/webinar, interview, testimonial, advertisement for paid participation, and other) were also evaluated. Viewer perceptions concerning the videos were also captured by assessing the "thumbs up," "thumbs down," and comment counts. Using the National Cancer Institute (NCI) Clinical Trials Information for Patients and Caregivers [29] series of documents as the reference

23. Oncology clinical trials
24. Cancer clinical trials
25. Clinical trials oncology
standard, the content of each video was grouped *a priori* into five broad categories: clinical trial purpose, trial phases, study design, safety and ethics, and participant considerations. Reviewers derived the themes embedded in the content throughout the video viewing process; categorization of themes (eg, altruism/positive emotions, risks/dangers, advancing science, importance of volunteering, and other) was based on reviewer consensus.

Descriptive analyses, including calculation of frequency distributions, means (SD), and ranges, were performed. To assess video characteristics and content differences between videos for cancer clinical trials and clinical trials in general or videos with a focus on a disease other than cancer, univariable analyses using chi-square test for categorical variables and analysis of variance for continuous variables were conducted. Stepwise multivariable logistic regression models, controlling for the year of publication, were constructed to assess the associations between video type (cancer vs noncancer) and variables with *P* values <.05 in the univariable analysis, controlling for the year of upload. All analyses were performed using IBM SPSS (version 24) [30]. Institutional review boards of each author's respective institution deemed nonhuman subject research exempted from review.

Results

The 115 videos related to clinical trials were viewed by approximately 11 million viewers with a mean number of 94,360 (SD 827,883) views each (Table 1).

 Table 1. Characteristics of YouTube videos related to clinical trials.

Hillyer et al

Variable	Total (n=115)	Cancer related (n=46)	Noncancer related (n=69)	P value
Number of views	10,851,366	1,475,392	9,375,974	
Mean (SD)	94,359.7 (827,883.4)	32,073.7 (180,025.0)	135,883.7 (1,059,819.2)	.20
Range	216-8,810,958	226-1,223,520	216-8,810,958	
Length of video (minutes)				
Mean (SD)	7.95 (11.2)	6.6 (6.9)	8.8 (13.3)	.03
Range	0.57-61.0	0.8-35.9	0.6-61.0	
Year published, n (%)				.48
2005-2010	16 (13.9)	9 (19.6)	7 (10.1)	
2011-2012	29 (25.2)	10 (21.7)	19 (27.5)	
2013-2014	39 (33.9)	14 (30.4)	25 (36.2)	
2015-2016	31 (27.0)	13 (28.3)	18 (26.1)	
Country of origin, n (%)				.09
United States	94 (81.7)	41 (89.1)	53 (76.8)	
Other	21 (18.3)	5 (10.9)	16 (23.2)	
Video source, n (%)				<.001
Nonprofit organization	22 (19.1)	10 (21.7)	12 (17.4)	
Health care organization/cancer center	34 (29.6)	23 (50.0)	11 (15.9)	
School/educational organization	7 (6.1)	0 (0.0)	7 (10.1)	
Pharma/biotech	8 (7.0)	1 (2.2)	7 (10.1)	
CRO ^a /recruitment agency	19 (16.5)	3 (6.5)	16 (23.2)	
Other	25 (21.7)	9 (19.6)	16 (23.2)	
YouTube category, n (%)				.47
Nonprofits & activism	24 (20.9)	13 (28.3)	11 (15.9)	
Science & technology	41 (35.7)	14 (30.4)	27 (39.1)	
Education	30 (26.1)	10 (21.7)	20 (29.0)	
People & blogs	10 (8.7)	5 (10.9)	5 (7.2)	
Other	10 (8.7)	4 (8.7)	6 (8.7)	
Communication style, n (%)				
Affective	49 (42.6)	25 (54.3)	24 (34.8)	.04
Cognitive	79 (68.7)	29 (63.0)	50 (72.5)	.29
Tone, n (%)				.04
Positive	74 (64.3)	35 (76.1)	39 (56.5)	
Negative	9 (7.8)	4 (8.7)	5 (7.2)	
Neutral	32 (27.8)	7 (15.2)	25 (36.2)	
Theme, n (%)				
Altruism/positive emotions	31 (27.0)	18 (39.1)	13 (18.8)	.016
Risks/dangers	11 (9.6)	4 (8.7)	7 (10.1)	1.00
Advancing science	9 (7.8)	5 (10.9)	4 (5.8)	.48
Importance of volunteering	13 (11.3)	6 (13.0)	7 (10.1)	.63
Other	9 (7.8)	2 (4.3)	7 (10.1)	.31
Intended Audience, n (%)				
Patients	67 (58.3)	37 (80.4)	30 (43.5)	<.001

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10060/

XSL•FO RenderX JMIR Cancer 2018 | vol. 4 | iss. 1 |e10060 | p.128 (page number not for citation purposes)

Variabl	le	Total (n=115)	Cancer related (n=46)	Noncancer related (n=69)	P value
Ge	eneral public	68 (59.1)	25 (54.3)	43 (62.3)	.39
Ca	aregivers	1 (0.9)	1 (2.2)	0 (0.0)	.56
Не	ealth care professionals	13 (11.3)	4 (8.7)	9 (13.0)	.47
Sti	udents	6 (5.2)	0 (0.0)	6 (8.7)	.08
Re	esearch personnel	6 (5.2)	1 (2.2)	5 (7.2)	.40
Presen	tation, n (%)				
Le	ecture/course/webinar	69 (60.0)	26 (56.5)	43 (62.3)	.53
Int	terview	16 (13.9)	6 (13.0)	10 (14.5)	.83
Te	stimonial	31 (27.0)	17 (37.0)	14 (20.3)	.048
Ac	dvertisement	6 (5.2)	4 (8.7)	2 (2.9)	.22
Ot	her	21 (18.3)	7 (15.2)	(20.3)	.49
Viewer Perceptions					
Tł	umbs up				
	Mean (SD)	963.7 (9920.3)	33.3 (132.9)	1584.0 (12806.1)	.11
	Range	0-10,6415	0-897	0-10,6415	
Tł	numbs down				
	Mean (SD)	285.1 (2963.3)	18.0 (116.1)	463.01 (3825.2)	.11
	Range	0-31,777	0-788	0-31,777	
Co	omments				
	Mean (SD)	99.4 (1009.4)	1.5 (3.4)	164.6 (1302.9)	.10
	Range	0-10,824	0-15	0-10,824	

^aCRO: clinical research organization.

Forty-six of 115 (40.0%) videos discussed cancer clinical trials versus 69/115 (60.0%) that either focused on other diseases (eg, Parkinson's disease) or were general discussions of clinical trials, not related to any specific disease. The mean length of a video was approximately 8 min (SD 11.2) and the majority (94/115, 81.7%) of the videos were produced in the United States. Videos created by health care organizations, including cancer centers, predominated (34/115, 29.6%), and many were posted under the "science and technology" theme of YouTube.

Overall, videos were oriented toward patients (67/115, 58.3%) and the general public (68/115, 59.1%), tended to be cognitive (79/115, 68.7%) in nature, and were presented as a lecture/course/webinar (69/115, 60%). The most popular theme among clinical trial videos was altruism and other positive emotions associated with clinical trial participation (31/115, 27.0%) followed by the importance of volunteering for trials (13/115, 11.3%).

Compared with noncancer-related videos, cancer clinical trial videos were shorter in length (6.6 vs 8.8 min, P=.03) and were more often created by health care organizations (23/46, 50.0% vs 11/69, 15.9%, P<.001). More than half of the cancer videos used an affective approach compared to about one-third of noncancer videos (P=.04) and, compared to noncancer videos, more often expressed a positive tone (35/46, 76.1% vs 39/69, 56.5%, P=.04) toward clinical trials and focused on altruism and other positive emotions (18/46, 39.1% vs 13/69, 18.8%,

RenderX

P=.016). Compared with only 43.5% (30/69) of noncancer videos (*P*<.001), 80% (37/46) of cancer videos were geared toward a patient population and were most often presented as testimonials (patient and physician; 37% (17/46) vs 20.3% (14/69), *P*=.048).

With regard to the content, the most commonly mentioned item was the purpose of a clinical trial (62/115, 53.9%), followed by the fact that clinical trials are conducted in phases (44/115, 38.3%), information about specific phases (Phase I=46/115, 40.0%, Phase II=37/115, 32.2%, and Phase III=40/115, 34.8%), there is eligibility criteria for entering a trial (37/115, 32.2%), and that there are benefits to participating in a clinical trial (38/115, 33.0%; Table 2). Cancer-related clinical trial videos more often mentioned that Phase I studies evaluate how the drug effects the body and are used to determine potential side effects (4/46, 8.7% vs 0/69, 0%, P=.02) and that they may be offered in cases when no standard treatment options exist (5/46, 10.9% vs 0/69, 0%, P=.009) compared with noncancer-related videos videos. Cancer-related also differed from noncancer-related videos in that cancer-related videos more frequently mentioned the benefits of clinical trial participation, such as better care and monitoring (21/46, 45.7% vs 11/69, 15.9%, P < .001), participants could be the first to benefit from an experimental treatment if it works (19/46, 41.3% vs 7/69, 10.1%, P<.001), and their participation could very well help others in the future (20/46, 43.5% vs 13/69, 18.8%, P=.004).

 Table 2. Clinical trial YouTube video content.

Va	riable	Total (n=115), n (%)	Cancer related (n=46), n (%)	Noncancer related (n=69), n (%)	P value
Purpose					
	Mentions purpose in general	62 (53.9)	28 (60.9)	34 (49.3)	.22
	Test new drugs/devices in human subjects	20 (17.4)	10 (21.7)	10 (14.5)	.32
	Determine a safe drug dose	10 (8.7)	2 (4.3)	8 (11.6)	.31
	Determine drug efficacy	5 (4.3)	1 (2.2)	4 (5.8)	.65
	Test a research question	3 (2.6)	1 (2.2)	2 (2.9)	1.00
Tri	al phases				
	Mentions there are phases in general	44 (38.3)	16 (34.8)	28 (40.6)	.53
	Phase I	46 (40.0)	18 (39.1)	28 (40.6)	.88
	Determine dosing	33 (28.7)	13 (28.3)	20 (29.0)	.93
	Assess safety	15 (13.0)	9 (19.6)	6 (8.7)	.09
	Determine method of administration	15 (13.0)	5 (10.9)	10 (14.5)	.57
	Small sample size	24 (20.9)	6 (13.0)	18 (23.1)	.09
	Healthy volunteers	6 (5.2)	2 (4.3)	4 (5.8)	1.00
	Compensation for participation	3 (2.6)	1 (2.2)	2 (2.9)	1.00
	How the drug affects the body/side effects	4 (3.5)	4 (8.7)	0 (0.0)	.02
	When no other standard treatment options are available	5 (4.3)	5 (10.9)	0 (0.0)	.009
	Phase II	37 (32.2)	15 (32.6)	22 (31.9)	.93
	Determine effect on disease course	31 (27.0)	13 (28.3)	18 (26.1)	.80
	<100 sample size	20 (17.4)	4 (8.7)	16 (23.2)	.045
	Phase III	40 (34.8)	17 (37.0)	23 (33.3)	.69
	Compare to standard treatment	32 (27.8)	16 (34.8)	16 (23.2)	.17
	>100 sample size	24 (20.9)	7 (15.2)	17 (24.6)	.22
	Phase IV	13 (11.3)	3 (6.5)	10 (14.5)	.19
	Postmarketing testing for side effects	8 (7.0)	3 (6.5)	5 (7.2)	1.00
Stı	ıdy design				
	Randomized controlled trial	29 (25.2)	13 (28.3)	16 (23.2)	.54
	Reduce bias	14 (12.2)	5 (10.9)	9 (13.0)	.73
	Control group	24 (20.9)	12 (26.1)	12 (17.4)	.26
	Interventional group	24 (20.9)	10 (21.7)	14 (20.3)	.85
	Blinding	16 (13.9)	5 (10.9)	11 (15.9)	.44
	Placebo trial	25 (21.7)	8 (17.4)	17 (24.6)	.36
	Research team	33 (28.7)	16 (34.8)	17 (24.6)	.24
Sat	fety and ethics				
	FDA ^a regulatory process	9 (7.8)	4 (8.7)	5 (7.2)	1.00
	Written protocols/strict guidelines	12 (10.4)	4 (8.7)	8 (11.6)	.76
	Eligibility criteria	37 (32.2)	17 (37.0)	20 (29.0)	.37
	Protection of safety	30 (26.1)	10 (21.7)	20 (29.0)	.39
	IRB ^b	12 (10.4)	4 (8.7)	8 (11.6)	.76
	DSMB ^c	5 (4.3)	3 (6.5)	2 (2.9)	.39
	FDA	19 (16.5)	8 (17.4)	11 (15.9)	.84

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10060/

XSL•FO RenderX JMIR Cancer 2018 | vol. 4 | iss. 1 |e10060 | p.130 (page number not for citation purposes)

Variable	Total (n=115), n (%)	Cancer related (n=46), n (%)	Noncancer related (n=69), n (%)	P value
Ethical conduct of research	4 (3.5)	2 (4.3)	2 (2.9)	1.00
Informed consent	34 (29.6)	13 (28.3)	21 (30.4)	.80
Explanation of purpose, procedures, benefits, and harms	29 (25.2)	14 (30.4)	15 (21.7)	.29
Voluntary nature of participation	31 (27.0)	16 (34.8)	15 (21.7)	.12
Ability to withdraw at any time	20 (17.4)	11 (23.9)	9 (13.0)	.13
Participant considerations				
Potential benefits				
Mentions benefits in general	38 (33.0)	19 (41.3)	19 (27.5)	.12
Better care and monitoring	32 (27.8)	21 (45.7)	11 (15.9)	<.001
First to benefit if treatment works	26 (22.6)	19 (41.3)	7 (10.1)	<.001
Help others in the future	33 (28.7)	20 (43.5)	13 (18.8)	.004
Potential risks				
Mentions risks in general	29 (25.2)	10 (21.7)	19 (27.5)	.48
Not always better than standard treatment	4 (3.5)	2 (4.3)	2 (2.9)	1.00
No guarantee of effectiveness	19 (16.5)	9 (19.6)	10 (14.5)	.47
Unknown side effects	18 (15.7)	5 (10.9)	13 (18.8)	.25
Costs associated with participation	16 (13.9)	12 (26.1)	4 (5.8)	.002
Communication with physician	32 (27.8)	24 (52.2)	8 (11.6)	<.001
Communication with family	11 (9.6)	8 (17.4)	3 (4.3)	.03
Quality of life	16 (13.9)	11 (23.9)	5 (7.2)	.01

^aFDA: Food and Drug Administration.

^bIRB: institutional review board.

^cDSMB: Data Safety Monitoring Board.

Additionally, the cost associated with participation (12/46, 26.1% vs 4/69, 5.8%, P=.002), the importance of communication with one's doctor (24/46, 52.2% vs 8/69, 11.6%, P<.001) and family (8/46, 17.4% vs 3/69, 4.3%, P=.03), and the quality of life (11/46, 23.9% vs 5/69, 7.2%, P=.01) were all mentioned more often in cancer-related videos than in noncancer-related videos.

Results of the multivariable regression analysis demonstrated that compared with noncancer clinical trial videos, videos related to cancer clinical trials are much more likely to have been created by health care organizations, including cancer centers (odds ratio [OR] 5.95, 95% CI 1.70-20.88), to mention the costs associated with clinical trial participation (OR 5.93, 95% CI 1.15-29.46) and to advise patients to communicate with their physician about cancer clinical trials (OR 4.94, 95% CI 1.39-17.56; Table 3).



Table 3. Video characteristics and content associated with cancer clinical trial YouTube videos.

Variable	Odds ratio (95% CI)	P value
Year published		
2005-2012	Reference	
2013-2016	1.87 (0.61-5.70)	.27
Video source		
Other (school, CRO ^a , education, other)	Reference	
Health care/cancer center	5.95 (1.70-20.88)	.005
Communication style		
Affective	0.63 (0.18-2.18)	.47
Tone		
Negative	Reference	
Positive	3.78 (0.41-35.20)	.24
Neutral	1.45 (0.31-6.77)	.63
Theme		
Altruism/positive emotions	2.26(0.55-9.34)	.26
Intended audience		
General public	2.25 (0.71-7.12)	.17
Participant considerations		
Potential benefits	—	—
Better care and monitoring	2.30 (0.63-8.41)	.21
First to benefit if treatment works	2.19 (0.65-7.41)	.21
Costs associated with participation	5.83 (1.15-29.46)	.033
Communication with physician	4.94 (1.39-17.56)	.013
Communication with family	1.03 (0.14-7.63)	.98
Quality of life	2.15 (0.50-9.20)	.30

^aCRO: clinical research organization.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Our review of the 115 top viewed YouTube videos revealed that a large proportion of these videos are devoted to cancer clinical trials. Overall, clinical trial videos convey information that is aimed at both patients and the general population audiences. The majority of the videos presented the viewer with the overall purpose of a clinical trial and many discussed the phases of clinical trials and the fact that criteria are used to determine a patient's eligibility for enrollment. Beyond these topics, the video content varied widely, with most touching upon selected topics (eg, phases of clinical trials, federal regulations, informed consent or benefits of enrollment, and the importance of communication with a physician). Interestingly, none discussed the concept of clinical equipoise.

Cancer clinical trial videos were more positive in tone and more frequently used an affective communication style. They tended to emphasize altruism, the importance of volunteering to participate in a trial, and the benefits of participation more so than did non-cancer videos. Further, cancer clinical trial videos

RenderX

were nearly six times as likely to be created by a health care organization or a cancer center and were much more likely than noncancer trial videos to communicate practical information about clinical trial participation costs and to encourage dialogue with one's physician.

Limitations

Much attention was taken in the selection of the videos reviewed in this study to represent the most commonly viewed YouTube videos about clinical trials however, selecting the top 30 videos with greater than 200 views may have introduced a selection bias. Since the YouTube video ranking algorithm places videos with longer user viewing times at the top of the list and overlap was found in the videos in the top 30 for the search terms, our inclusion criteria likely captured the most widely viewed YouTube videos related to clinical trials. Further, we postulated that any bias introduced by the algorithm would similarly influence the videos displayed when a consumer uses the same search term and that the impact of less-viewed videos would be minimal. Despite using search terms specific to cancer clinical trials, we found that a large proportion of clinical trial videos were not related to cancer. While this was an unexpected

finding, a consumer using our search terms would likely have the same experience. Whether or not viewers were engaged for the full duration of any video is unknown as 30 seconds of YouTube watching is considered a "viewing" [31]. This study is also limited in that it was cross-sectional in design and is further compounded by the fact that new videos are continually being uploaded on YouTube. Finally, this study focused solely on English language videos.

Comparison With Prior Work

To date, no other study has evaluated the contents of YouTube videos regarding clinical trials. More than 800 peer-reviewed publications reporting on the quality and content of YouTube videos relating to public health topics ranging from anorexia [32] to Zika virus [33] now exist, which is cause for concern regarding the power of this medium to communicate information accurately and responsibly to the general public. The decision to take part in a cancer clinical trial is a complex one, and the most common barrier to participation is lack of knowledge about cancer clinical trials [33]. Two separate studies found that the internet and media are the primary sources for learning about clinical trials [34] and that the information "read, saw, or heard" about a study was a major influence on the decision to participate. Further evidence supports that seeking information about one's illness can be viewed as a key coping strategy, which may lead to health-promotive activity and facilitate psychosocial adjustment to illness [35]. Use of the internet as a source of health-related information, however, has been likened to drinking from a fire hose and not knowing the source of the water [36], a sentiment that can easily be applied to

YouTube video viewing. Because there exists no arbiter of the truth or accuracy of the material posted on YouTube, many question both the credibility and accuracy of the information and find that the content is influenced by perspectives of the video source [37-42]. Currently, the NCI acknowledges the importance of social media as a source of health-related information, and through its Cancer Moonshot Initiative, seeks to leverage this platform to provide patients with reliable information by developing a social media best practices toolkit. Information learned in this study showed that the majority of the clinical trial information for comparison [29] and was conveyed in a positive and compassionate manner. The coverage of topics however, was spotty, and the sufficiency and quality of information was lacking many times.

Conclusions

Overall, YouTube clinical trial videos provided information on many aspects of clinical trials, particularly cancer clinical trials. Few covered the full range of concepts needed to make an informed decision about participation; the majority focused on selected topics and provided varying levels of detail, leaving the viewer with an incomplete view of key concepts and partially informed. Given the abundance of clinical trial videos and relative ease of access to this information, care must be taken by patients and their families to verify and supplement YouTube video information with consultations with their healthcare professional to obtain a full and accurate picture of cancer clinical trials, thus, to make an adequately informed decision about participation.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported by a grant obtained from the National Cancer Institute (UM1 CA189960).

Authors' Contributions

GCH and SAM developed the study design and contributed to the data collection. MB, CHB, and KMS conducted data collection. GCH and LS conducted data analysis. GCH, SAM, MB, CHB, KMS, LS, MK, FLB, and GKS contributed to the interpretation of findings and manuscript preparation.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- Jarvis L. The year in new drugs. C&EN Global Enterp 2017 Jan 30;95(5):28-32. [doi: <u>10.1021/cen-09505-cover</u>]
 IQVIA. Global Oncology Trends 2017: Advances, Complexity and Cost URL: <u>https://www.iqvia.com/institute/reports/</u>
- global-oncology-trends-2017-advances, comprently and cost of a <u>intervention intervention</u> global-website and a statistic stat
- Siede W, Robinson GW, Kalainov D, Malley T, Friedberg EC. Regulation of the RAD2 gene of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Microbiol 1989 Dec;3(12):1697-1707. [Medline: <u>2695743</u>]
- 4. National Cancer Institute. What are clinical trials? URL: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/treatment/clinical-trials/</u> what-are-trials [accessed 2018-02-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6x3Vs72MX]
- Moorcraft SY, Marriott C, Peckitt C, Cunningham D, Chau I, Starling N, et al. Patients' willingness to participate in clinical trials and their views on aspects of cancer research: results of a prospective patient survey. Trials 2016 Jan 09;17:17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13063-015-1105-3] [Medline: 26745891]
- 6. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Understanding literacy and numeracy# mCWkm4 URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/</u> <u>healthliteracy/learn/UnderstandingLiteracy.html [WebCite Cache ID 6x0mCWkm4]</u>

- Bielas I. Comments on the methods of teaching conservative stomatology. Based on questionnaires answered by students of the Stomatologic Department of the Medical Academy in Lodz. Czas Stomatol 1966 Oct;19(10):1085-1089. [Medline: 5226307]
- 8. Byrne MM, Tannenbaum SL, Glück S, Hurley J, Antoni M. Participation in cancer clinical trials: why are patients not participating? Med Decis Making 2014 Jan;34(1):116-126. [doi: 10.1177/0272989X13497264] [Medline: 23897588]
- Buchanan ND, Block R, Smith AW, Tai E. Psychosocial barriers and facilitators to clinical trial enrollment and adherence for adolescents with cancer. Pediatrics 2014 Jun;133 Suppl 3:S123-S130 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1542/peds.2014-0122I] [Medline: 24918211]
- Leiter A, Diefenbach MA, Doucette J, Oh WK, Galsky MD. Clinical trial awareness: Changes over time and sociodemographic disparities. Clin Trials 2015 Jun;12(3):215-223 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1177/1740774515571917</u>] [Medline: <u>25673636</u>]
- Hall MJ, Egleston B, Miller SM, Buzaglo JS, Millard J, Ridgway C, et al. Barriers to participation in cancer prevention clinical trials. Acta Oncol 2010 Aug;49(6):757-766 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.3109/0284186X.2010.485209</u>] [Medline: <u>20515420</u>]
- 12. Kelly CM, McCaffrey J, Kelly CM. Understanding and attitudes toward cancer clinical research among patients with a cancer diagnosis: Prospective cohort study from a disadvantaged region in Ireland. J Clin Oncol 2015 33(15suppl) 2015:e17586-e17586. [doi: 10.1200/jco.2015.33.15_suppl.e17586]
- Unger JM, Cook E, Tai E, Bleyer A. The Role of Clinical Trial Participation in Cancer Research: Barriers, Evidence, and Strategies. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book 2016;35:185-198 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.14694/EDBK_156686</u>] [Medline: <u>27249699</u>]
- Boden-Albala B, Carman H, Southwick L, Parikh NS, Roberts E, Waddy S, et al. Examining Barriers and Practices to Recruitment and Retention in Stroke Clinical Trials. Stroke 2015 Aug;46(8):2232-2237 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.008564] [Medline: 26185186]
- Weckstein DJ, Thomas CA, Emery IF, Shea BF, Fleury A, White ME, et al. Assessment of perceived cost to the patient and other barriers to clinical trial participation. J Oncol Pract 2011 Sep;7(5):330-333 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1200/JOP.2011.000236] [Medline: 22211132]
- Melisko ME, Hassin F, Metzroth L, Moore DH, Brown B, Patel K, et al. Patient and physician attitudes toward breast cancer clinical trials: developing interventions based on understanding barriers. Clin Breast Cancer 2005 Apr;6(1):45-54. [doi: 10.3816/CBC.2005.n.008] [Medline: 15899072]
- Mills EJ, Seely D, Rachlis B, Griffith L, Wu P, Wilson K, et al. Barriers to participation in clinical trials of cancer: a meta-analysis and systematic review of patient-reported factors. Lancet Oncol 2006 Feb;7(2):141-148. [doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(06)70576-9] [Medline: 16455478]
- Solomon MJ, Pager CK, Young JM, Roberts R, Butow P. Patient entry into randomized controlled trials of colorectal cancer treatment: factors influencing participation. Surgery 2003 Jun;133(6):608-613. [doi: <u>10.1067/msy.2003.119</u>] [Medline: <u>12796726</u>]
- 19. Meropol NJ, Buzaglo JS, Millard J, Damjanov N, Miller SM, Ridgway C, et al. Barriers to clinical trial participation as perceived by oncologists and patients. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2007 Sep;5(8):655-664. [Medline: <u>17927923</u>]
- Eysenbach G. The impact of the Internet on cancer outcomes. CA Cancer J Clin 2003;53(6):356-371. [Medline: <u>15224975</u>]
 McMullan M. Patients using the Internet to obtain health information: how this affects the patient-health professional
- relationship. Patient Educ Couns 2006 Oct;63(1-2):24-28. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pec.2005.10.006</u>] [Medline: <u>16406474</u>] 22. Ehrenberger HE. Cancer clinical trial patients in the information age: a pilot study. Cancer Pract 2001;9(4):191-197.
- [Medline: <u>11879310</u>]
 23. Abel GA, Cronin AM, Earles K, Gray SW. Accessibility and Quality of Online Cancer-Related Clinical Trial Information for Naïve Searchers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2015 Oct;24(10):1629-1631 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-15-0274</u>] [Medline: <u>26265204</u>]
- 24. Atkinson NL, Saperstein SL, Massett HA, Leonard CR, Grama L, Manrow R. Using the Internet to search for cancer clinical trials: a comparative audit of clinical trial search tools. Contemp Clin Trials 2008 Jul;29(4):555-564 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cct.2008.01.007] [Medline: 18346942]
- 25. Monaco V, Krills SK. On-line information about cancer clinical trials: evaluating the Web sites of comprehensive cancer centers. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2003:470-474 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>14728217</u>]
- 26. Sampson M, Cumber J, Li C, Pound CM, Fuller A, Harrison D. A systematic review of methods for studying consumer health YouTube videos, with implications for systematic reviews. PeerJ 2013;1:e147 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.7717/peerj.147] [Medline: 24058879]
- 27. MerchDope. 37 Mind Blowing YouTube Facts, Figures and Statistics 2018 URL: <u>https://merchdope.com/youtube-statistics/</u> [accessed 2018-02-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6x2EUy5OH]
- 28. How It Works. How does YouTube work? URL: <u>https://www.howitworksdaily.com/how-does-youtube-work/</u>[accessed 2018-02-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6x2Ekqudn]
- 29. National Cancer Institute. Steps to Find a Clinical Trial URL: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/treatment/clinical-trials/</u> search/trial-guide [accessed 2018-02-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6x2F7Tk89]

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10060/
```

- SPSS Inc (Statistical Package for the Social Sciences) computer software, Version 24. Downloading IBM SPSS Statistics 24 URL: <u>http://www-01.ibm.com/support/docview.wss?uid=swg24041224</u> [accessed 2018-06-05] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6zwPBA9LL</u>]
- 31. Marketing Land. What's A Video View? On Facebook, Only 3 Seconds Vs. 30 At YouTube URL: <u>https://marketingland.</u> <u>com/whats-a-video-view-on-facebook-only-3-seconds-vs-30-at-youtube-128311</u> [accessed 2018-02-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6x2HErYch]
- Oksanen A, Garcia D, Sirola A, Näsi M, Kaakinen M, Keipi T, et al. Pro-Anorexia and Anti-Pro-Anorexia Videos on YouTube: Sentiment Analysis of User Responses. J Med Internet Res 2015 Nov 12;17(11):e256 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5007] [Medline: 26563678]
- 33. National Institutes of Health. The Need for Awareness of Clinical Research URL: <u>https://www.nih.gov/health-information/</u> nih-clinical-research-trials-you/need-awareness-clinical-research [accessed 2018-06-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6zwPHTg1a]
- 34. PR Newswire. 2004. Public awareness of clinical trials increases: New survey suggests those conducting trials are doing a better job of informing potential participant of opportunities URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/ya5edlb9</u> [accessed 2018-06-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6zwyquPDw]
- 35. Lambert SD, Loiselle CG, Macdonald ME. An in-depth exploration of information-seeking behavior among individuals with cancer: part 2: understanding patterns of information disinterest and avoidance. Cancer Nurs 2009;32(1):26-36. [doi: 10.1097/01.NCC.0000343373.01646.91] [Medline: 19104199]
- Basch CH, Fung IC, Hammond RN, Blankenship EB, Tse ZTH, Fu K, et al. Zika Virus on YouTube: An Analysis of English-language Video Content by Source. J Prev Med Public Health 2017 Mar;50(2):133-140 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3961/jpmph.16.107] [Medline: 28372356]
- 37. McLellan F. "Like hunger, like thirst": patients, journals, and the internet. The Lancet 1998 Oct;352:S39-S43 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(98)90301-4]
- 38. Basch CH, Basch CE, Hillyer GC, Reeves R. YouTube Videos Related to Skin Cancer: A Missed Opportunity for Cancer Prevention and Control. JMIR Cancer 2015 Mar 02;1(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/cancer.4204] [Medline: 28410167]
- 39. Basch CH, Hillyer GC, Berdnik A, Basch CE. YouTube[™] videos related to human papillomavirus: the need for professional communication. Int J Adolesc Med Health 2016 Apr 09. [doi: <u>10.1515/ijamh-2015-0122</u>] [Medline: <u>27060736</u>]
- 40. Basch CH, Hillyer GC, MacDonald ZL, Reeves R, Basch CE. Characteristics of YouTube[™] Videos Related to Mammography. J Cancer Educ 2015 Dec;30(4):699-703. [doi: <u>10.1007/s13187-014-0769-9</u>] [Medline: <u>25502853</u>]
- 41. Basch CH, Hillyer GC, Reeves R, Basch CE. Analysis of YouTube[™] videos related to bowel preparation for colonoscopy. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2014 Sep 16;6(9):432-435 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4253/wjge.v6.i9.432] [Medline: 25228945]
- 42. Basch CH, Menafro A, Mongiovi J, Hillyer GC, Basch CE. A Content Analysis of YouTube[™] Videos Related to Prostate Cancer. Am J Mens Health 2016 Sep 29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1557988316671459] [Medline: 27694554]

Abbreviations

CRO: clinical research organization **DSMB:** Data Safety Monitoring Board **FDA:** Food and Drug Administration **NCI:** National Cancer Institute **OR:** odds ratio

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 12.02.18; peer-reviewed by J Schwind, L Mullican; comments to author 15.03.18; revised version received 12.04.18; accepted 08.05.18; published 26.06.18.

Please cite as:

Hillyer GC, MacLean SA, Beauchemin M, Basch CH, Schmitt KM, Segall L, Kelsen M, Brogan FL, Schwartz GK YouTube Videos as a Source of Information About Clinical Trials: Observational Study JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e10060 URL: http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e10060/ doi:10.2196/10060 PMID:29945855

©Grace Clarke Hillyer, Sarah A MacLean, Melissa Beauchemin, Corey H Basch, Karen M Schmitt, Leslie Segall, Moshe Kelsen, Frances L Brogan, Gary K Schwartz. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 26.06.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium,

provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Acceptability of a Mobile Phone App for Measuring Time Use in Breast Cancer Survivors (Life in a Day): Mixed-Methods Study

Matthew Cole Ainsworth^{1*}, BS, MPH; Dori Pekmezi^{1*}, PhD; Heather Bowles^{2*}, PhD; Diane Ehlers^{3*}, PhD; Edward McAuley^{3*}, PhD; Kerry S Courneya^{4*}, PhD; Laura Q Rogers^{5*}, MPH, MD

¹Department of Health Behavior, University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, AL, United States

^{*}all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Laura Q Rogers, MPH, MD Department of Nutrition Sciences University of Alabama at Birmingham Webb 222 1720 2nd Avenue South Birmingham, AL, 35294 3360 United States Phone: 1 205 975 1667 Fax: 1 205 934 7049 Email: rogersl@uab.edu

Abstract

Background: Advancements in mobile technology allow innovative data collection techniques such as measuring time use (ie, how individuals structure their time) for the purpose of improving health behavior change interventions.

Objective: The aim of this study was to examine the acceptability of a 5-day trial of the Life in a Day mobile phone app measuring time use in breast cancer survivors to advance technology-based measurement of time use.

Methods: Acceptability data were collected from participants (N=40; 100% response rate) using a self-administered survey after 5 days of Life in a Day use.

Results: Overall, participants had a mean age of 55 years (SD 8) and completed 16 years of school (SD 2). Participants generally agreed that learning to use Life in a Day was easy (83%, 33/40) and would prefer to log activities using Life in a Day over paper-and-pencil diary (73%, 29/40). A slight majority felt that completing Life in a Day for 5 consecutive days was not too much (60%, 24/40) or overly time-consuming (68%, 27/40). Life in a Day was rated as easy to read (88%, 35/40) and navigate (70%, 32/40). Participants also agreed that it was easy to log activities using the activity timer at the start and end of an activity (90%, 35/39). Only 13% (5/40) downloaded the app on their personal phone, whereas 63% (19/30) of the remaining participants would have preferred to use their personal phone. Overall, 77% (30/39) of participants felt that the Life in a Day app was *good* or *very good*. Those who agreed that it was easy to edit activities were significantly more likely to be younger when compared with those who disagreed (mean 53 vs 58 years, P=.04). Similarly, those who agreed that it was easy to log activities were significantly more likely to be younger (mean 52 vs 60 years, P<.001). Qualitative coding of 2 open-ended survey items yielded 3 common themes for Life in a Day improvement (ie, convenience, user interface, and reminders).

Conclusions: A mobile phone app is an acceptable time-use measurement modality. Improving convenience, user interface, and memory prompts while addressing the needs of older participants is needed to enhance app utility.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT00929617; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00929617 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6z2bZ4P7X)

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e9) doi:10.2196/cancer.8951



²National Cancer Institute, Division of Cancer Prevention, Bethesda, MD, United States

³Department of Kinesiology and Community Health, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, Urbana, IL, United States

⁴Faculty of Physical Education and Recreation, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

⁵Department of Nutrition Sciences, University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, AL, United States

KEYWORDS

cancer; technology; time management; mHealth; physical activity

Introduction

Background

As mobile phone technology becomes more widely accessible, so does its potential to act as a platform for high-reach physical activity promotion with increased personalization. This area of research is particularly relevant for breast cancer survivors, as it remains one of the most common cancers among women, regardless of race or ethnicity, with approximately 252,710 expected new cases in 2017 [1]. Moreover, it has been recently estimated that over 3.1 million US women either have a history of breast cancer or have a current cancer diagnosis [2]. Interventions targeting physical activity are common, as it is one of the few modifiable risk factors for breast cancer development and outcomes [3]. However, a majority of breast cancer survivors fail to achieve the US Department of Health and Human Services federal guidelines of 150 min per week of moderate intensity physical activity [4]. This is of particular concern as inactivity and sedentary behaviors have been shown to be a risk factor independent of physical activity [5,6]. Furthermore, recent emphasis has been placed on the importance of promoting leisure-time physical activity for mortality benefits [7-9]. To address these high rates of physical inactivity, effective interventions are needed. A better understanding of activity patterns and time use among survivors would help inform these efforts by providing a more comprehensive evaluation of an individual's day-to-day activities.

Gaps in the Literature

One limitation of physical activity research to date has been inadequate data relevant to the activitystat hypothesis, which suggests that an increase in physical activity in 1 domain often leads to a decrease in another domain in an effort to keep energy expenditure constant through biological regulation [10,11]. Moreover, recent research aimed at examining shifts in time-use domains found that domains such as Physical Activity, Self-Care, and Active Transport increased, whereas Television/Videogames domains decreased after a structured exercise intervention [12,13]. Failure to recognize shifts in activity domains could lead to inaccurate postintervention assessments of physical activity and time-use measurements, which have been shown to be important tools for elucidating the actual impact of physical activity program [14]. Furthermore, it is theorized that self-awareness can be promoted by bringing attention to one's behavior in close temporal proximity to its occurrence, which may influence behavioral and cognitive changes [15]. Therefore, technology-supported time-use measurements may be advantageous for both physical activity measurement and promotion.

In general, many published studies in this area of research have utilized the Multimedia Activity Recall for Children and Adolescents (MARCA), a computerized self-report instrument for time-use measurement [14], which has since been adapted for use among adult populations and demonstrated both validity and reliability [16]. The MARCA has also been applied in a

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e9/

variety of settings, and previous uses include examining activity patterns among older Australian workers [17] and adolescents [18-20], as well as 5-year-old children [21]. Despite wide applicability of the MARCA, one limitation of currently available measurements include inability to provide a continuous measurement of time use, as it relies on 24-hour recall rather than real-time assessment within the context of daily life. Moreover, a mobile phone version of the MARCA does not currently exist, which limits its applicability in an increasingly wireless environment. In an effort to address this, this study utilized a time-use measurement app named Life in a Day that allows participants to track activities throughout their day. Life in a Day is a mobile app that was developed by the Division of Cancer Control and Population Sciences at the US National Cancer Institute in collaboration with MEI Research, Ltd. The app allows self-tracking of customizable activities (eg, personal care, house cleaning, walking the dog), which offers researchers insight into how people utilize their time. To our knowledge, no other study has examined time use among breast cancer survivors. Data regarding the acceptability of such a measure is critical to further research testing how time-use alterations could be employed to optimize physical activity promotion in this at-risk population. The purpose of this study was to evaluate the acceptability of the Life in a Day app for time use among breast cancer survivors recruited from 2 (one Midwestern and one Southeastern) US cities. Moreover, this study explored the relationship between baseline characteristics of participants and Life in a Day user experiences.

Methods

Study Design

This study utilized a posttest-only, embedded evaluation research design with concurrent quantitative and qualitative data collection [22]. Self-administered participant satisfaction surveys were completed after a 5-day trial of a time-use measurement app by a subsample of breast cancer survivors completing baseline assessments in a larger randomized physical activity-controlled trial (registered on ClinicalTrials.gov, NCT00929617). Approval for this study was granted by the Institutional Review Boards at both participating study sites, and informed consent was obtained before initiating study activities.

Participants

Participants in this study included adult women aged 18 to 70 years with a history of ductal carcinoma in situ or stage I-IIIA breast cancer who had completed primary treatment (ie, surgery, radiation, and/or chemotherapy). All participants met eligibility criteria for the parent study, which are described in detail in a previous report [23] and included being ≥8-weeks post surgery, English speaking, medically cleared by a physician, and insufficiently active (ie, ≤30 min of vigorous physical activity or ≤60 min of moderate physical activity per week, on average, during the past 6 months). Exclusion criteria for the larger parent study also included the following: (1) dementia or organic brain

XSL•FO RenderX

syndrome; (2) medical, psychological, or social characteristics that would interfere with ability to fully participate in program activities and assessments (eg, psychosis and schizophrenia); (3) contraindication to participation in a regular physical activity program; (4) metastatic or recurrent disease; (5) inability to ambulate; and (6) elective surgery planned during the duration of the intervention, which would interfere with intervention participation (eg, breast reconstructive surgery). As previously described [23], strategies for recruitment included community advertising, worksite email lists, and medical network channels (eg, physician referrals).

Protocol

Following study enrollment, participants attended an orientation session in which they either received a mobile device (ie, Android) with the Life in a Day time-use measurement app (National Cancer Institute prototype version) installed or chose to download the app on their personal phone if it was an Android device. Staff instructed participants on how to generate a user profile and log daily activities within the app. Participants also received a paper-based start-up instruction guide with this information for reference if needed. Participants had access to 23 user customizable activity buttons, one private button, and a *more activities* button (see Figure 1). When customizing activity buttons, the search term was queried against a keywords list and matching activity descriptions were displayed. If no suitable activity description was listed, participants could then create a new activity. Other features of Life in a Day included a start and stop timer for tracking, the option to track concurrent activities, and the ability to edit logged activities.

Following orientation, participants were asked to use the time use app to log all activities for 5 consecutive 24-hour days (including sleep time) by pressing the appropriate customized button at the beginning of the activity and again at the end. When logging activities during this period, participants were asked to select up to 3 categories (eg, walking, errand, or appointment) to identify the purpose of the activity. Participants could review and, if necessary, edit tracked activities from the daily log screen of the app (see Figure 2). For the purpose of this study, activity was not limited to physical activity. After the 5-day trial was completed, research staff members double-checked the phone to ensure all time was tracked. Participants then returned the study-provided mobile device to study staff and completed a questionnaire assessing functionality and satisfaction with the time use app (see Multimedia Appendix 1).



Figure 1. Customizable activity buttons for Life in a Day time use mobile app.





Figure 2. Daily log with example activity for Life in a Day time use mobile app.



Measurements

Demographic and Memory Measures

A self-administered questionnaire assessed baseline demographics (age, race or ethnicity, education, household income, and marital status). Participants also self-reported cancer-related information such as cancer stage, treatment(s) received, and time since treatment. As memory could influence acceptability of the app use, participants self-reported memory difficulties using the 10-item Frequency of Forgetting scale using a 7-point Likert scale [24]. Higher scores indicate less perceived memory difficulty. The subscore used in this study had a possible range of 5-35 (based on 5 of the 10 items). This scale has previously demonstrated reliability and construct validity similar to the respective 33-item version [24].

Life in a Day Satisfaction Questionnaire

A self-administered 16-item questionnaire assessed functionality and participant experiences with the time use app (see Multimedia Appendix 1). The questionnaire was designed based upon principles of technology adoption [25,26] and included a mixture of 5-point Likert-scale, yes or no, and open-ended items on various qualities of the app. Participants were asked to rate their agreement with statements such as "Learning to use the Life in a Day app was easy," "Navigating the Life in a Day app was clear and understandable," and "I enjoyed using the Life in a Day app." Likert-scale items ranged from 1 (Completely



Disagree) to 5 (Completely Agree). Additionally, participants were asked to rate the Life in a Day app for tracking activity on a scale of 1 (Very Poor) to 5 (Very Good). Participants were also asked if they downloaded the app on their personal phone. One open-ended item asked participants who did not agree that "it was easy to remember to log their activities using the app" to suggest what could be done to make it easier. This item was limited to those who disagreed with the statement to minimize unnecessary participant burden. Another open-ended item asked all participants to provide the research team with any other comments on the Life in a Day app. Open-ended items were independently coded by 3 research team members using a conventional content analysis approach, in which codes are derived from the data and defined during qualitative data analysis [27,28]. The coders compared passages, resolved discrepancies in the coding, and agreed on the coding for each evaluation response. Themes from the feedback emerged and are described below.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were conducted using SAS 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc, USA). Sample characteristics and Life in a Day satisfaction questionnaire data were summarized using descriptive statistics. Independent samples *t*-tests were conducted to examine the relationship between sample characteristics and satisfaction questionnaire responses. Survey items using a 5-point Likert-scale were categorized as either disagree (score of 1-3) or agree (score of 4 or 5) to assess potential associations between sample characteristics and agreement status for each questionnaire item.

Results

Participant Characteristics

A total of 40 participants (response rate of 100%) completed the satisfaction questionnaire after a 5-day trial of the Life in a Day mobile phone app. Sociodemographic, cancer-related, and self-reported memory characteristics are presented in Table 1.



 Table 1. Baseline sociodemographic, cancer, and memory characteristics (N=40).

Characteristics	Statistics	
Gender (female), n (%)	40 (100)	
Age in years, mean (SD)	55 (8)	
Education in years, mean (SD)	16 (2)	
Race/ethnicity, n (%)		
White	29 (73)	
African American	9 (22)	
Other	2 (5)	
Annual household income (US \$), n (%) ^a		
<10,000	2 (5)	
10,000-19,999	1 (3)	
20,000-34,999	4 (10)	
35,000-49,000	6 (15)	
≥50,000	26 (65)	
Marital status, n (%)		
Single	3 (8)	
Married	22 (55)	
Divorced/separated	9 (22)	
Widowed	4 (10)	
Not married	2 (5)	
Cancer stage, n (%)		
0	4 (10)	
Ι	17 (42)	
П	15 (38)	
III	4 (10)	
IV	0 (0)	
Prior chemotherapy treatment, n (%)		
Yes	30 (75)	
No	10 (25)	
Prior radiation treatment, n (%)		
Yes	22 (55)	
No	18 (45)	
Time since diagnosis, n (%)		
Less than 1 year	4 (10)	
1 to <2 years	12 (30)	
2 to <3 years	7 (18)	
3 to <4 years	6 (15)	
4 to <5 years	2 (5)	
5 or more years	9 (22)	
Frequency of forgetting (subscore; possible range 5-35)	23 (6)	

^an=39.

Overall, participants had a mean age of 55 years (SD 8) and completed 16 years of school (SD 2). Moreover, the study

sample was a majority white (73%, 29/40), married (55%, 22/40), and had an annual income \geq US \$50,000 (65%, 26/39).

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e9/

All participants enrolled in the study were female, and most had undergone prior chemotherapy (75%, 30/40) or radiation (55%, 22/40) treatments. Reported time since cancer diagnosis varied between participants, although most (90%, 36/40) indicated that it had been more than a year.

Acceptability of Life in a Day

A summary of quantitative responses to Life in a Day evaluation questionnaire items is presented in Multimedia Appendix 2. Participants generally agreed that the time use app was easy to learn (83%, 33/40) and would prefer to use it compared with paper-and-pencil activity tracking (73%, 29/40). Furthermore, 60% (24/40) of participants felt that neither did they find tracking their time use with the app for 5 days as too much nor was it too time-consuming (68%, 27/40). Most agreed that the app was easy to read (88%, 35/40) and navigate (80%, 32/40) on the mobile phone and that it was easy to log activities using the activity timer (90%, 35/40). Overall, 77% (30/40) of participants rated the Life in a Day app as good or very good.

Participant age was found to be associated with 2 Life in a Day survey items. Participants who agreed it was easy to edit activities were statistically significantly younger when compared with those who disagreed (mean 53 vs 58 years, P=.04). Similarly, those who agreed that it was easy to remember to log activities were more likely to be younger than those who disagreed (mean 52 vs 60 years, P<.001). Figure 3 displays the mean age by agreement status for each questionnaire item. Educational attainment, frequency of forgetting, and study site were not associated with survey responses.

Qualitative Feedback Related to Life in a Day and Suggestions for App Improvements

The qualitative dataset consisted of 35 comments across 2 survey items from the sample of 40 participants. For survey item 13a ("what could have made it easier?"), 14 out of 40 (35%) participants provided responses. Moreover, 21 out of 40 (53%) participants provided responses to survey item 16 (other comments). A total of 26 out of 40 participants (65%) responded to at least one of the open-ended survey items, whereas 9 provided comments on both. Qualitative coding of these 2 open-ended survey items yielded several major themes for improving the Life in a Day app. A list of themes and subthemes identified via conventional content analysis is provided in Textbox 1.

Participant Feedback Related to Ease of Remembering to Log Activities in the Time Use App for Cancer Survivors

Participants only completed this open-ended follow-up item if they stated that it was not easy to remember to log activities with the app. A total of 14 participants completed this open-ended item. As noted in Figure 1, this item was significantly associated with participant age. Participants who completed this open-ended item had a mean age of 60 years, which was slightly higher than that of the sample. A mixed-methods data joint display of participant feedback (ie, representative quotes) by age category (<60 years vs \geq 60 years) is presented in Table 2. Age categories were determined by the mean age of respondents and are provided to allow for the comparison of perspectives from younger and older participants.

One theme that emerged from the responses was the need for an adjustment period when first using the app with practice time being particularly important for the participants ≥ 60 years. Issues with multitasking were commonly identified in participant responses (both age groups). Difficulties arose with activity tracking when participants were involved in activities such as running errands or caretaking. In addition to difficulties with tracking activity due to multitasking, some participants expressed the need for a built-in reminder system for the app, with older participants expressing difficulty with the cognitive load burden specifically (Table 2). Finally, older participants indicated difficulty with the app interface due to unfamiliarity with technology.


Ainsworth et al

Figure 3. Life in a Day participant mean age by survey item agreement. All statistically significant (P<.05) interactions are denoted with an asterisk (*).





Ainsworth et al

Textbox 1. Themes and subthemes from open-ended survey items. Item 13a "What could have made it easier?" was answered by 14 participants and item 16 "Other comments" was answered by 21 participants.

Item 13a. What could have made it easier?

- User interface
- Multitasking
- Convenience
 - General
 - Personal phone
 - Wearability
- Reminders
- Adjustment period
- Improved set-up/orientation
- Platform expansion
- Minimization of cognitive overload

Item 16. Other comments

- User interface
 - Adding activities
 - Changing activities
 - Changing categories
 - Choosing categories
 - Editing activities
 - Multitasking
- Convenience
 - Personal phone
 - Readability
 - Wearability
- Burden
 - General
 - Easier than pen and paper
 - Preferred pen and paper
 - Time
- Adjustment period
- Improved training
- Insight into time use
- Instruction clarity
- Minimization of cognitive overload
- Comfort with technology



Item

Table 2. Joint display of participant responses by age category.

Representative open-ended responses

What could have made it easier	2ª
Age <60 years	
Participant A	"Trial was too short. I needed a small period to get adjusted to having the app."
Participant B	"If there could be a way to have this device on you, it would be easier to remember to change the activities. Often I had to go find where my phone was, and if I could not locate it, I could not 'call it' to locate it!"
Participant C	"I didn't add enough activities to cover my day adequately and did not adjust it once I left the office."
Participant D	"give me a electric shock so that I would remember."
Age ≥60 years	
Participant E	"My biggest problem was remembering to change from one activity to another-running errands was a real pain!"
Participant F	"I did not have a place to keep it. I had to wear pockets and it was difficult to remember to carry it. Would be focused on other things."
Participant G	"It is hard to remember to track every activity. A sound prompt every 1/2 to 2 hours to remind you to check and see if you are on track and logging the correct or current activity. For example, when you are on the go, and not thinking ahead from 1 thing to the next."
Participant H	"time/practice [this was all new so it was easy to forget]."

Other comments^b you have regarding the Life in a Day app

Age <60 years

0				
Participant B	"I found it awkward keeping up with my phone; my real cell phone; the paper handout describing the quick start guide, especially if I was multitasking. Much of my 5 days usage was with my mom who is in a wheelchair, is diabetic, and requires much help. So as I said, trying to keep up with her, keep up with the phone, change my activities, go back to her, take care of myself and family and things I needed to do, go find the phone to change my activities, etc. did become somewhat overwhelming and confusing. Perhaps a device that can be on the person and simplified would be better [at least for people like me!]"			
Participant I	"I found it interesting to document my day. Hopefully, it will encourage me to make some changes for the good to my lifestyle."			
Participant J	"I'm not particularly savvy with the use of all smart ph. I have a blackberry. Honestly, I probably needed a bit more training but my fault for not asking."			
Age ≥60 years				
Participant K	"It would be easy to track if you did the same activity for 6-8 hours. However, I might sit down and do accounting for my company, then jump up and load clothes, then jump in the car and travel to the store. I have too many ac- tivities during the day for this app. I felt as if it 'took over my life.' Not good for an active person that changes activities all day long."			
Participant F	"Did not do correct categories. Item was easy, I was the problem. Does not come easily for me so when I am focused on doing my responsibilities using app suffered."			
Participant H	"I would have less of a problem if this was not a brand new thing for me. The phone seemed to have a mind of its own sometimes. It did not function as easily as it should have probably because I didn't know how to correct an error or find the right item when it went astray."			
Participant E	"I felt the activity tracker did not provide a way to accurately track my activity. TV time, for example, does not mean long term activity as I am constantly up- getting dogs in and out, taking care of my husband, answering the phone, etc."			

^aRepresentative open-ended responses chosen from the 14 respondents.

^bRepresentative open-ended responses chosen from the 21 respondents.

Participant Feedback Related to General Comments About the Time Use App

Participants were asked if they had any comment regarding the app, and these responses also highlighted issues regarding comfort with technology and burden (eg, time). A total of 21 participants completed this open-ended item. Several participants described experiences in which it was difficult or inconvenient

to operate the app due to it not being installed on a personal phone or available in a platform for wearable devices. As presented in Table 2, one participant explained how these limitations made it inconvenient for tracking activity.

Some participants identified barriers to activity tracking as it relates to the Life in a Day app user interface. Specifically, scenarios involving numerous successive activities were often referenced, and participants found it difficult to perform tasks

such as adding or editing activities in these situations. As mentioned before, quantitative data from the survey indicates that older cancer survivors were significantly less likely to agree that it was easy to edit activities. Participants highlighted the need for a more user-friendly interface for individuals with busy lifestyles. Despite the aforementioned limitations with the Life in a Day trial, participants did anticipate positive benefits from utilizing the Life in a Day app.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This mixed-methods study of the Life in a Day time use app provides insight into the acceptability of utilizing mobile apps for activity tracking among breast cancer survivors and advances efforts to address physical inactivity among this population. The Life in a Day app for time-use measurement demonstrated satisfactory acceptability (ie, favorable satisfaction questionnaire ratings), with 77% (30/39) rating it as Good or Very Good. From our qualitative examination of responses to the satisfaction survey, several themes were identified. Although participants indicated overall satisfaction with the time use app, events involving multitasking or consecutive activities were often portrayed as a barrier to successful activity tracking, and participants made suggestions for helping them remember to change activities within the app (ie, sound prompts). An additional barrier to tracking included the burden of carrying an extra phone due to limited platform availability (ie, Android devices only at time of the study). This was especially relevant in situations involving aforementioned multitasking, and participants suggested the incorporation of reminder prompts or wearable devices might help alleviate difficulties with tracking in these scenarios. Differences in quantitative responses by older participants may have been related to difficulties expressed with the cognitive load burden and app interface.

Our utilization of quantitative data allowed further exploration into characteristics (ie., age, education, frequency of forgetting) that may have contributed to satisfaction survey responses. Although no associations were found regarding education or frequency of forgetting, results from the analyses indicated that age was significantly associated with both perceived ease of editing activities and ease of remembering to log activities. These findings suggest that older cancer survivors may have increased difficulty when engaged in these 2 aspects of mobile activity tracking. Responses to several other elements of Life in a Day were found to have an agreement rate >80% (ie, easy learning to use the app, easy to read, clear navigation, easy to log activities). These responses were not significantly associated with age and highlight strengths of the app perceived by the overall sample rather than younger or older cancer survivors only. Recently, a 2016 study of health intervention delivery modalities among cancer survivors found that age was negatively correlated with preferences for mobile phone apps [29]. However, results from this study suggest that modality preferences may be shifting, particularly among female breast cancer survivors.

To our knowledge, this is the first trial testing the acceptability of a time use app in cancer survivors. Additionally, Life in a

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e9/
```

Day goes beyond existing time use-measurement tools such as the previously described computerized MARCA by utilizing a platform for select mobile devices.

Life in a Day also aims to address limitations associated with 24-hour recall by creating opportunities for real-time assessment, although the option for recall assessment could be used if an activity was missed.

However, some relevant ecological momentary assessment (EMA) studies have been conducted. Although EMA can be used to measure time use, it is distinct from the current app in that EMA uses repeated sampling techniques (eg, every 45 min) to measure behavior or experience rather than continuous, ongoing measurement and, thus, may rely more on retrospection. Moreover, EMA is generally used to study specific behaviors of interest (eg, panic attack/s) [30] compared with general time use activities as in this study and gives the Life in a Day app more general, widespread application for assessing lifestyle behaviors.

Moreover, 2 past EMA studies were conducted on specific behaviors (vs general time use) in populations similar to this study (eg, sleep, symptoms, and mood among breast cancer patients receiving chemotherapy [31] and exercise adoption among endometrial cancer survivors [32]). These studies involved longer-term assessments (3 daily assessments for 3 weeks and twice daily assessments for 10- to 12-day periods every 2 months for a total of 6 months, respectively) than this study (5 consecutive days); however, the data collection relied more on retrospection (vs real-time assessment) and occurred via handheld computers (vs mobile phone).

Another 2 EMA studies were conducted in a different population (college students), with 1 work focused on mind wandering [33] and the other on general time use (vs specific behavior/s), like this study [34]. These examinations differed from the prior 2 EMA studies as assessments were conducted via an app on mobile phones/PDAs designed to capture activities in the past hour or 20 min, respectively (involved less retrospection). Comparisons with this study include similar or longer follow-up periods (hourly assessments for 1 week and twice daily assessments for 3 weeks, respectively) and the use of text messages [33] or push notifications with alarms [34] to prompt participant responses. Our study required participant initiation of the app to track time use. Given that some participants in this study requested reminder prompts, however, incorporating this as an optional function could benefit future studies exploring time use among cancer survivors.

Strengths and Limitations

Overall strengths of the trial include the use of innovative technology to provide insights into time use of cancer survivors with generally high rates of physical inactivity. Additionally, our mixed-methods approach allowed for a more in-depth understanding of participant experiences with the Life in a Day app. Moreover, our data can assist with developing interventions to improve acceptability and use among older individuals. Limitations of this study include the use of open-ended questions that may limit the breadth of qualitative data obtained as exemplified by the small number of responses across our 2

open-ended survey items. Nevertheless, data obtained yielded qualitative information that expanded our understanding of the age differences noted, with the quantitative data achieving the purpose desired when using a mixed-methods approach. Our study was also limited by a small sample size and completion of the evaluation after only 5 days of app use. Moreover, limited platform availability at the time of the study (Android phones only) may have restricted the number of participants who downloaded the app on their personal phone, which may limit generalizability to future use as platform availability increases. For those participants unable to download the app, the adoption of an extra phone might have confounded acceptability findings. Furthermore, time spent orienting participants to the app might be considered a limitation of this study, as participants attended one 30-min session before beginning the trial to learn the Life in a Day time-use system. Our findings also might not be generalizable beyond groups meeting the study inclusion criteria (eg, noncancer survivors).

Conclusions and Implications

This line of research explores the acceptability of mobile time-use measurement among breast cancer survivors and has potential for informing future physical activity intervention development. Although further study is needed to determine usability of the Life in a Day time use app, this study demonstrated acceptability among this population, with survey responses highlighting areas of improvement in which future research should address. Our quantitative analyses indicate that participants generally perceived adding forgotten activities in the app as difficult, regardless of age. This finding suggests an area of improvement relevant to all survivors. This study also has several public health implications. First, such apps require further refinement and testing but will likely provide more accurate time-use data than retrospective surveys and can be used to augment documentation of physical activity recorded by accelerometry. Additionally, such apps could help promote better health in cancer survivors by making them more aware of their habits and providing potential insights into how and when physical activity could be added to their daily life. The integration of such apps could substantially benefit public health, given the rising number of survivors and the large need for physical activity in this population.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the National Cancer Institute [U01CA136859]; the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute [T32HL105349]; and the American Cancer Society [PF-16-021-01-CPPB].

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Life in a Day phone app evaluation.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 36KB - cancer_v4i1e9_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Life in a Day survey item and percent agreement (N=40).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 26KB - cancer_v4i1e9_app2.pdf]

References

- American Cancer Society. ACS. 2017. Cancer Facts & Figures 2017 URL: <u>https://www.cancer.org/content/dam/cancer-org/</u> research/cancer-facts-and-statistics/annual-cancer-facts-and-figures/2017/cancer-facts-and-figures-2017.pdf [accessed 2017-09-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6tJFieLIy]
- 2. DeSantis CE, Lin CC, Mariotto AB, Siegel RL, Stein KD, Kramer JL, et al. Cancer treatment and survivorship statistics, 2014. CA Cancer J Clin 2014;64(4):252-271 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3322/caac.21235] [Medline: 24890451]
- 3. Mctiernan A. Cancer Prevention and Management through Exercise and Weight Control (Nutrition and Disease Prevention). Boca Raton: CRC Press; 2016.
- 4. Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee. Health.gov. 2008. Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee Report, 2008 URL: <u>https://health.gov/paguidelines/report/pdf/CommitteeReport.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6tQK18oQB]
- Owen N, Healy GN, Matthews CE, Dunstan DW. Too much sitting: the population health science of sedentary behavior. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 2010 Jul;38(3):105-113 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/JES.0b013e3181e373a2] [Medline: 20577058]
- Thorp AA, Owen N, Neuhaus M, Dunstan DW. Sedentary behaviors and subsequent health outcomes in adults: a systematic review of longitudinal studies, 1996-2011. Am J Prev Med 2011 Aug;41(2):207-215. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2011.05.004</u>] [Medline: <u>21767729</u>]

- Arem H, Moore SC, Patel A, Hartge P, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Visvanathan K, et al. Leisure time physical activity and mortality: a detailed pooled analysis of the dose-response relationship. J Am Med Assoc Intern Med 2015 Jun;175(6):959-967 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.0533] [Medline: 25844730]
- Moore SC, Patel AV, Matthews CE, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Park Y, Katki HA, et al. Leisure time physical activity of moderate to vigorous intensity and mortality: a large pooled cohort analysis. PLoS Med 2012;9(11):e1001335 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001335] [Medline: 23139642]
- Wen CP, Wai JP, Tsai MK, Yang YC, Cheng TY, Lee M, et al. Minimum amount of physical activity for reduced mortality and extended life expectancy: a prospective cohort study. Lancet 2011 Oct 1;378(9798):1244-1253. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60749-6] [Medline: 21846575]
- 10. Rowland TW. The biological basis of physical activity. Med Sci Sports Exerc 1998 Mar;30(3):392-399. [Medline: 9526885]
- 11. Gomersall SR, Rowlands AV, English C, Maher C, Olds TS. The ActivityStat hypothesis: the concept, the evidence and the methodologies. Sports Med 2013 Feb;43(2):135-149. [doi: <u>10.1007/s40279-012-0008-7</u>] [Medline: <u>23329607</u>]
- Gomersall S, Maher C, English C, Rowlands A, Olds T. Time regained: when people stop a physical activity program, how does their time use change? A randomised controlled trial. PLoS One 2015;10(5):e0126665 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0126665] [Medline: 26023914]
- 13. Gomersall SR, Norton K, Maher C, English C, Olds TS. In search of lost time: when people undertake a new exercise program, where does the time come from? A randomized controlled trial. J Sci Med Sport 2015 Jan;18(1):43-48. [doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2014.01.004] [Medline: 24602689]
- Ridley K, Olds TS, Hill A. The Multimedia Activity Recall for Children and Adolescents (MARCA): development and evaluation. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2006 May 26;3:10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-3-10] [Medline: 16725055]
- 15. Shiffman S. Ecological momentary assessment (EMA) in studies of substance use. Psychol Assess 2009 Dec;21(4):486-497 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0017074] [Medline: 19947783]
- 16. Gomersall SR, Olds TS, Ridley K. Development and evaluation of an adult use-of-time instrument with an energy expenditure focus. J Sci Med Sport 2011 Mar;14(2):143-148. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jsams.2010.08.006</u>] [Medline: <u>20932797</u>]
- Sprod JA, Olds TS, Burton NW, Brown WJ, van Uffelen JG, Ferrar KE, et al. Patterns and correlates of time use and energy expenditure in older Australian workers: a descriptive study. Maturitas 2016 Aug;90:64-71. [doi: 10.1016/j.maturitas.2016.05.009] [Medline: 27282796]
- Ferrar KE, Olds TS, Walters JL. All the stereotypes confirmed: differences in how Australian boys and girls use their time. Health Educ Behav 2012 Oct;39(5):589-595. [doi: 10.1177/1090198111423942] [Medline: 22207312]
- 19. Mathers M, Canterford L, Olds T, Hesketh K, Ridley K, Wake M. Electronic media use and adolescent health and well-being: cross-sectional community study. Acad Pediatr 2009;9(5):307-314. [doi: 10.1016/j.acap.2009.04.003] [Medline: 19592322]
- Olds T, Ferrar KE, Gomersall SR, Maher C, Walters JL. The elasticity of time: associations between physical activity and use of time in adolescents. Health Educ Behav 2012 Dec;39(6):732-736. [doi: <u>10.1177/1090198111429822</u>] [Medline: <u>22467635</u>]
- 21. Tey C, Wake M, Campbell M, Hampton A, Williams J. The Light Time-Use Diary and preschool activity patterns: exploratory study. Int J Pediatr Obes 2007;2(3):167-173. [doi: 10.1080/17477160701369274] [Medline: 17999282]
- 22. Albright K, Gechter K, Kempe A. Importance of mixed methods in pragmatic trials and dissemination and implementation research. Acad Pediatr 2013;13(5):400-407. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.acap.2013.06.010</u>] [Medline: <u>24011744</u>]
- 23. Rogers LQ, McAuley E, Anton PM, Courneya KS, Vicari S, Hopkins-Price P, et al. Better exercise adherence after treatment for cancer (BEAT Cancer) study: rationale, design, and methods. Contemp Clin Trials 2012 Jan;33(1):124-137 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cct.2011.09.004] [Medline: 21983625]
- 24. Zelinski EM, Gilewski MJ. A 10-item Rasch modeled memory self-efficacy scale. Aging Ment Health 2004 Jul;8(4):293-306. [doi: <u>10.1080/13607860410001709665</u>] [Medline: <u>15370046</u>]
- 25. Carlson JR, Zmud RW. Channel expansion theory and the experiential nature of media richness perceptions. Acad Manage J 1999;42(2):153-170. [doi: 10.2307/257090]
- 26. Davis FD, Bagozzi RP, Warshaw PR. User acceptance of computer technology: a comparison of two theoretical models. Manage Sci 1989 Aug;35(8):982-1003. [doi: 10.1287/mnsc.35.8.982]
- Hsieh HF, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qual Health Res 2005 Nov;15(9):1277-1288. [doi: <u>10.1177/1049732305276687</u>] [Medline: <u>16204405</u>]
- 28. Kondracki NL, Wellman NS, Amundson DR. Content analysis: review of methods and their applications in nutrition education. J Nutr Educ Behav 2002;34(4):224-230. [Medline: <u>12217266</u>]
- 29. Martin EC, Basen-Engquist K, Cox MG, Lyons EJ, Carmack CL, Blalock JA, et al. Interest in health behavior intervention delivery modalities among cancer survivors: a cross-sectional study. JMIR Cancer 2016 Feb 11;2(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/cancer.5247] [Medline: 28410164]
- 30. Shiffman S, Stone AA, Hufford MR. Ecological momentary assessment. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2008;4:1-32. [Medline: 18509902]

- Ratcliff CG, Lam CY, Arun B, Valero V, Cohen L. Ecological momentary assessment of sleep, symptoms, and mood during chemotherapy for breast cancer. Psychooncology 2014 Nov;23(11):1220-1228 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/pon.3525] [Medline: 24706506]
- Basen-Engquist K, Carmack CL, Li Y, Brown J, Jhingran A, Hughes DC, et al. Social-cognitive theory predictors of exercise behavior in endometrial cancer survivors. Health Psychol 2013 Nov;32(11):1137-1148 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0031712] [Medline: 23437853]
- Fanning J, Mackenzie M, Roberts S, Crato I, Ehlers D, McAuley E. Physical activity, mind wandering, affect, and sleep: an ecological momentary assessment. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2016 Aug 31;4(3):e104 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.5855] [Medline: 27580673]
- Runyan JD, Steenbergh TA, Bainbridge C, Daugherty DA, Oke L, Fry BN. A smartphone ecological momentary assessment/intervention "app" for collecting real-time data and promoting self-awareness. PLoS One 2013;8(8):e71325 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0071325] [Medline: 23977016]

Abbreviations

EMA: ecological momentary assessment **MARCA:** Multimedia Activity Recall for Children and Adolescents

Edited by J Bender; submitted 12.09.17; peer-reviewed by S Hartman, G Giunti; comments to author 24.10.17; revised version received 19.01.18; accepted 16.03.18; published 14.05.18.

Please cite as:

Ainsworth MC, Pekmezi D, Bowles H, Ehlers D, McAuley E, Courneya KS, Rogers LQ Acceptability of a Mobile Phone App for Measuring Time Use in Breast Cancer Survivors (Life in a Day): Mixed-Methods Study JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e9 URL: <u>http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e9/</u> doi:10.2196/cancer.8951 PMID:29759953

©Matthew Cole Ainsworth, Dori Pekmezi, Heather Bowles, Diane Ehlers, Edward McAuley, Kerry S Courneya, Laura Q Rogers. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 14.05.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Development of a Web-based Family Intervention for BRCA Carriers and Their Biological Relatives: Acceptability, Feasibility, and Usability Study

Maria C Katapodi^{1,2}, RN, PhD, FAAN; Miyeon Jung³, RN, MSc, PhD; Ann M Schafenacker², BSN, MSN; Kara J Milliron⁴, MSc, CGC; Kari E Mendelsohn-Victor², MPH; Sofia D Merajver^{5,6}, MD, PhD; Laurel L Northouse², RN, PhD, FAAN

¹Department of Public Health, Faculty of Medicine, University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland

²School of Nursing, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

³School of Nursing, Indiana University, Indianapolis, IN, United States

⁴Comprehensive Cancer Center, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

⁵Medical School, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

⁶School of Public Health, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

Corresponding Author:

Maria C Katapodi, RN, PhD, FAAN Department of Public Health Faculty of Medicine University of Basel Bernoullistrasse 28 Room 113 Basel, 4056 Switzerland Phone: 41 79 109 5163 Email: maria.katapodi@unibas.ch

Abstract

Background: Carriers of breast cancer gene (*BRCA*) mutations are asked to communicate genetic test results to their biological relatives to increase awareness of cancer risk and promote use of genetic services. This process is highly variable from family to family. Interventions that support communication of genetic test results, coping, and offer decision support in families harboring a pathogenic variant may contribute to effective management of hereditary cancer.

Objective: The aim of this paper was to describe the development of the Family Gene Toolkit, a Web-based intervention targeting *BRCA* carriers and untested blood relatives, designed to enhance coping, family communication, and decision making.

Methods: We present findings from focus groups regarding intervention acceptability and participant satisfaction and from a pre-post pilot study with random allocation to a wait-listed control group regarding intervention feasibility and usability.

Results: The Family Gene Toolkit was developed by a multidisciplinary team as a psycho-educational and skills-building intervention. It includes two live webinar sessions and a follow-up phone call guided by a certified genetic counselor and a master's prepared oncology nurse. Each live webinar includes two modules (total four modules) presenting information about *BRCA* mutations, a decision aid for genetic testing, and two skill-building modules for effective coping and family communication. Participants in focus groups (n=11) were highly satisfied with the intervention, reporting it to be useful and describing clearly the important issues. From the 12 dyads recruited in the pre-post pilot study (response rate 12/52, 23%), completion rate was 71% (10/14) for intervention and 40% (4/10) for wait-listed control groups.

Conclusions: Acceptability and satisfaction with the Family Gene Toolkit is high. On the basis of the findings from usability and feasibility testing, modifications on timing, delivery mode, and recruitment methods have been implemented.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02154633; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02154633 (Archived by WebCite at http://www.webcitation.org/6yYNvLPjv)

(JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e7) doi:10.2196/cancer.9210

KEYWORDS

BRCA families; family-based intervention study; Web-based intervention study; psycho-educational and skills-building intervention study; communication and coping; patient decision-aid; genetic testing

Introduction

Background

Women with germline mutations in the breast cancer (BRCA) type 1 and BRCA type 2 genes (hereafter BRCA) have a 55% to 70% chance of developing breast cancer and 17% to 59% chance of ovarian cancer by the age of 70 years, where the equivalent lifetime risks in the general population are 12% and 1.3%, respectively [1]. These women also have an increased risk for early cancer onset, before screening recommendations apply, and for triple-negative tumors, that is tumors that test negative for estrogen, progesterone, and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) and do not respond to hormonal therapy (eg, tamoxifen) or therapies that target HER2 receptors, (eg, herceptin) [2]. Germline BRCA mutations are inherited in an autosomal dominant manner; for every BRCA carrier, first, second, and third degree relatives have 50%, 25%, and 12.5% risk, respectively, for inheriting the pathogenic variant [3]. The availability of genetic testing for BRCA mutations is a significant milestone for effective cancer control, as blood relatives can be tested with almost 100% accuracy [4]. Genetic counseling and testing provide information about available risk management options (eg, screening at a younger age). Testing also confirms the non-inheritance of an identified mutation, preventing unnecessary early-onset screening in true negative relatives [5].

Underutilization of genetic testing among biological relatives indicates that its potential benefits are not communicated effectively [6-10]. Barriers to family communication include lack of understanding of genetic information, often hampering the ability of the family to cope with health threats associated with the pathogenic variant [11]. Lack of communication skills and lack of effective coping strategies (eg, avoidance) inhibit disclosure of test results to relatives [12,13]. Although helping family members learn more about their cancer risk is a leading motivation among women pursuing genetic testing [14,15], positive test results may also generate conflicts. Poor communication about implications of increased cancer risks associated with the pathogenic variant may leave family members unaware of the need for genetic counseling. Poorly informed decisions motivated by anxiety, fear, exaggerated perceptions of risk, together with lack of knowledge often lead to decisional conflict among biological relatives [16-21]. Interventions supporting disclosure of genetic test results and enhancing helpful coping (eg, information seeking) in mutation-harboring families could contribute to more open communication about cancer risks, informed decisions for genetic testing, and better management of hereditary breast and ovarian cancer (eg, prophylactic mastectomy and salpingo-oophorectomy in mutation carriers).

We identified 32 patient decision aids (PtDAs) targeting women who were confirmed mutation carriers or at risk of carrying a pathogenic variant (Multimedia Appendix 1). These PtDAs have been designed to improve decision making for genetic testing (n=12), decision making for cancer risk management options (n=7), increase understanding of cancer genetics (n=4), enhance active coping and well-being after a pathogenic variant has been identified (n=3), and provide support for disclosing genetic test results to family members (n=6; Multimedia Appendix 1). Commonly examined outcomes were satisfaction with the intervention (n=12), knowledge of breast and ovarian cancer genetics (n=14), intention to use genetic testing and values clarification (n=10), emotional burden (n=12), perceived breast cancer risk and/or risk of carrying a pathogenic variant (n=5), behavioral changes (eg, preventive surgery and exercise; n=6), and family communication for test results (n=4). Outcomes across studies were consistent regarding satisfaction with the PtDA and increased knowledge of breast or ovarian cancer genetics. Findings for other outcomes were often inconsistent.

PtDAs were delivered in several ways, the most common being face-to-face or group-enhanced counseling (n=13), followed by booklet or leaflet or printed material (n=10). Fewer studies used noninteractive CD-ROMs or other computer-based sources (n=5), whereas more recent studies used Web-based, online, interactive modules (n=4). Most PtDAs targeted women after they had been referred for genetic counseling or after confirmation that a *BRCA* mutation had been identified (n=20). Fewer PtDAs targeted biological relatives of mutation carriers or women with strong family history (n=7), and only two PtDAs included both mutation carriers and biological relatives (Multimedia Appendix 1).

BRCA mutations affect the whole family, and genetic testing can cause tensions among family members [22,23]. Most of the above PtDAs targeted only mutation carriers and did not include relatives. Communication of genetic results in families is a two-way exchange that takes place between mutation carriers and relatives. It depends on understanding genetic information, communication skills, and coping competencies of everyone involved. Explaining genetic information to biological relatives is most effective when combined with effective coping strategies for cancer risk (eg, seeking expert advice) and decreasing decisional conflict for genetic testing.

To address these gaps, the specific aims of this study were to develop an interactive, Web-based communication, coping, and decision-support PtDA targeting *BRCA* carriers and biological relatives (Family Gene Toolkit); determine the acceptability of the Family Gene Toolkit and participant satisfaction using focus groups; and examine usability and feasibility in a pre-post pilot study. In this paper, we first present the development of the Family Gene Toolkit and then the methods and results of two sequential studies. The first study involved focus groups that assessed acceptability and participant satisfaction. The second study was a pre-post pilot that assessed usability and feasibility.

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e7/
```

XSL•FC

Figure 1. Theoretical framework guiding the development of the Family Gene Toolkit.



Development of the Family Gene Toolkit

The development of the Family Gene Toolkit and selection of outcomes were based on the theory of stress and coping [24] adapted to reflect the needs of BRCA families. The model integrates bio-psychological family adaptation in genetic illness [25], consequences of genetic testing from a stress and coping perspective [26], and decision making and decision support for genetic testing associated with hereditary breast and ovarian cancer [27]. Stress occurs when primary appraisals of a health problem threaten a person's psychological and physical well-being. Secondary appraisals regarding risks and benefits associated with the health problem and the availability of coping resources can either exacerbate stress or mitigate it. Perceived lack of family support regarding genetic testing may increase stress after a pathogenic variant has been identified, whereas self-efficacy in managing cancer risks may reduce stress. The theoretical framework guiding the study was tested with 168 families at risk for hereditary breast or ovarian cancer [11] (Figure 1).

skills-building intervention targeting *BRCA* families. It was developed by a multidisciplinary team, including three expert nurses in psychosocial oncology, communication, and executive cognitive function; a genetic counselor; and a physician expert in *BRCA* mutations. The content was based on empirical findings from a descriptive study with 168 at-risk families [11,28], a meta-analysis of interventions targeting cancer patients and their family caregivers [29], feedback from a psychologist with expertise in decision making for genetic testing who was not involved in the development in the intervention, and feedback from two *BRCA* families (two female carriers and two female relatives). The intervention prototype targets family dyads consisting of a female mutation carrier and a female biological relative.

The Family Gene Toolkit has been designed to address challenges related to the quantity and complexity of genetic information patients are asked to understand and communicate [30,31]. First, understanding the context of hereditary breast

and ovarian cancer (HBOC; eg, of mutation, prognosis, prevention, and treatment) is important for decision making. Second, patients' understanding of the accuracy of the genetic test and the difference between specificity (accurate detection of a variant) and sensitivity (accurately determining that a variant is not present) influences their understanding of how test results will or will not affect decision making about prevention and treatment. Third, genetic diseases are chronic and require ongoing coping and self- management. Patients' ability to self-manage and actively cope with health challenges should be addressed. Finally, patients' values and communication skills are important because of family implications.

Considerations of subsequent family communication about genetic cancer risk and personal values are critical. The four modules of the Family Gene Toolkit embrace the above challenges and cover these topics (Figure 2):

- *Module 1: breast cancer and genetics* provide background information about breast cancer development and the role of heredity (module 1A). It explains the epidemiology and probabilities of the disease with and without a germline *BRCA* mutation. A module for *ovarian cancer and genetics* (module 1B) was developed for ovarian cancer patients. Risks associated with other cancers connected to *BRCA* mutations in both genders, ie, prostate and pancreatic cancers and melanoma, are also presented in module 1.
- *Module 2: genetic counseling and testing* provides decisional support for genetic testing to relatives, including a description of the counseling process, potential risks, benefits, limitations of genetic testing, and possible results. It incorporates formal elements of PtDAs based on the International Patient Decision Aids Standards criteria [32] and patient testimonials about accepting or refusing testing.

- *Module 3: coping with cancer risk* discusses common challenges faced by *BRCA* families, including an overview of different coping styles, the importance of active coping, and practical tips to facilitate active coping with different personal and family challenges. It is designed to enhance active coping and family support concerning hereditary cancer risk and includes narratives from mutation carriers to support these points.
- *Module 4: family communication* presents testimonials about the responsibility to share test results, the importance of open family communication about the mutation, common issues that arise during this process, and practical ways to avoid conflicts. It provides a five-steps training designed to enhance communication skills in family members.

The Family Gene Toolkit is delivered over a period of 4 weeks by two expert clinicians (ie, a certified genetic counselor and a master's prepared oncology nurse) using two live webinars (PowerPoint presentations with live audio) and one brief follow-up phone call. Dyads log in to a password-protected website synchronously (same time on different computers) to attend the live webinars. The first webinar includes modules 1 and 2, facilitated by a certified genetic counselor. The second is offered a week later; it includes modules 3 and 4, facilitated by a master's prepared oncology nurse. Each webinar lasts 60 min (45 min presentation and 15 min for questions and answers). A live webinar was considered the optimal mode of delivery because it enabled real-time face-to-face interaction among family members and expert clinicians, enhancing the credibility of the intervention. Family members could easily access the program from home, which is less costly and more convenient than traveling to a clinical site. Convenience and easy access are essential to disseminate the program more widely in the future [33]. Each participant also receives a 15-min phone call with the genetic counselor and the nurse, tailored to address individual concerns (Figure 3).

Figure 2. Examples from the four modules of the Family Gene Toolkit.





Figure 3. Procedures of the Family Gene Toolkit.

Informed	Week 1	Week 2	Week 3	Week 4	Week 5
Consent	To				T ₁
Mutation	Baseline Survey	Joined Session 1	Joined Session 2	Session 3	Follow-up
Carrier		Webinar	Webinar	Phone call	Survey
		Module 1 and	Module 3 and		
Relative	Baseline Survey			Session 3	Follow-up
		Module 2 Modu	Module 4	Phone call	Survey
		Q and A	Q and A		
Mail admin sur	I self- istered vey sh	l log-in nd nar tip eet tip s	log-in nd binar heet	Mail admin sur	self- istered vey

Methods

Study 1: Focus Groups to Assess Acceptability and Participant Satisfaction

After developing the prototype modules, focus groups assessed acceptability and patient satisfaction. Focus groups included women who were older than 18 years and were BRCA mutation carriers or female relatives (first- or second-degree, or first cousin) who had not previously received genetic testing. The institutional review board (IRB) of a university-affiliated Comprehensive Cancer Center approved the study. Participants were shown a prototype of the Family Gene Toolkit as a PowerPoint presentation in a 2-hour, face-to-face session. Discussions were audiotaped and transcribed verbatim. Team members analyzed transcripts for common responses. A 6-item survey assessed intervention acceptability, ease of use, clarity, appropriate length, level of detail, relevance, interest, and satisfaction (Likert scale 1=low to 7=high) [34,35]. Participants rated their overall satisfaction with the content, the extent it could help with communication and decision making, and the format and appearance of the program.

Study 2: Pre-Post Pilot to Assess Usability and Feasibility

Suggestions for improvement from the focus groups were incorporated in the prototype intervention. A pre-post pilot study with random allocation to a wait-listed control group was planned to assess usability and feasibility of the updated Family Gene Toolkit delivered in a webinar format (Multimedia Appendix 2). A different certified genetic counselor and master's prepared oncology nurse were trained to deliver the intervention.

Webinars (PowerPoint presentations with live audio) and phone calls were recorded to assess protocol fidelity. The study was approved by all involved IRBs.

The following sources were used to identify *BRCA* carriers over a period of 18 months: a genetic clinic and the online Clinical

```
http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e7/
```

RenderX

Trial Registration Unit from a university-affiliated Comprehensive Cancer Center, a genetic clinic affiliated with a local tertiary hospital, a local online support group and another study assessing use of genetic services in women with early-onset breast cancer [36]. Similar eligibility criteria applied to mutation carriers and relatives: older than 18 years, identified with a pathogenic *BRCA* variant or female relatives (first- or second-degree, or first cousin) who had not undergone genetic testing, carriers willing to invite one female relative, could read and write in English, and provide consent. *BRCA* carriers self-referred to the study were asked to submit a copy of their test results or sign a release form to ascertain their eligibility with the testing company.

BRCA carriers received an invitation letter from the medical director of the respective clinic and an informed consent form. When phone numbers were available, invitation letters were followed by a phone call 3 to 4 weeks later. Upon receiving the signed consent, a genetic counselor identified eligible relatives from the carrier's family history. Carriers received a letter explaining they could invite a relative of their choice among those included in the list. Once both members of the dyad (ie, BRCA carrier and relative) returned a signed consent form, they each received a paper and pencil baseline survey. Upon receipt of the completed survey, the webinars and the 15-min phone calls were scheduled. The dyad received via email a link to the webinar, along with information on how to log in to the website. One week after completing the webinars and the phone call, participants received the follow-up survey. Dyads randomly assigned to the wait-listed control group received the baseline and follow-up surveys 4 weeks apart.

Validated instruments assessed family communication, [37] knowledge of breast cancer risk factors [38] and breast cancer genetics [28], perceived breast cancer risk [39], fear of cancer recurrence [40], decisional conflict [41], coping [42], self-efficacy [43] and intention to undergo genetic testing [44,45]. Access to genetic services was assessed with multiple response questions regarding a provider recommendation, eg,

my doctor said I don't need it; availability of services, eg, clinics are too far away; accessibility of services, lack of transportation; and acceptability of services, eg, I would rather not know if I have a mutation connected to cancer.

Results

Results From Study 1 (Focus Groups)

A purposeful sample of 25 *BRCA* carriers from a genetic risk clinic was invited in the focus groups. Three focus groups were conducted (N=11; 10 mutation carriers and one niece; 44% acceptance rate) to determine the acceptability of the Family Gene Toolkit and participant satisfaction. All 11 participants were white and in the age range of 32 to 60 years (mean age 46, SD 12); most were married or partnered (n=8), college educated (n=9), with an annual family income greater than US \$80,000 (n=6). All 11 participants rated their level of comfort and skills using computers as very high (1=low to 7=high; 6.7 [SD 0.48] and 6.1 [SD 0.32], respectively) and their level of comfort and skills using the Internet as very high (1=low to 7=high; 6.6 [SD 0.52], 6.1 [SD 0.57], respectively).

Participants were highly satisfied with the Family Gene Toolkit (6.80 [SD 0.42]), pleased (6.88 [SD 0.35]), and contented (6.63 [SD 0.52]). The content of each module was rated highly on importance and usefulness and was not confusing or did not make participants feel uncomfortable. Participants also reported high satisfaction with the communication module and the decision aid for genetic testing (Multimedia Appendix 3). Participants valued the narratives and testimonials used to illustrate relevant content. They also reported that the intervention could reduce a current gap in health care delivery; it was useful and relevant. Satisfaction with the appearance and length of the modules was high. Participants suggested including more information about testing children, how to support relatives who test negative and husbands, and management of cancer risk. They preferred live webinars involving contact with an expert to a website as a more effective educational tool. However, they thought that scheduling could interfere with the success of this approach. When asked about the best time frame to intervene (eg, immediately after the diagnosis), some participants indicated they would prefer the program immediately after they were identified as BRCA carriers, and others thought this would be an added burden. There was no consensus on timing (Multimedia Appendix 4). Information obtained from the focus groups and the content experts was incorporated in the prototype of the intervention.

Results From Study 2 (Pre-Post Test Pilot)

Over 18 months, 82 potentially eligible mutation carriers were identified for the pre-post pilot study. Some mutation carriers

were ineligible to participate (n=30) because they carried another mutation, or because all relatives had been tested or had refused participation. Signed consent forms were returned from 12 mutation carriers (response rate (12/52, 23%) and 12 relatives (12 dyads; n=24). Only first-degree relatives accepted participation (eight sisters; one daughter; one mother). Reasons for relative nonparticipation are unknown as the research team only had direct contact with relatives after they had signed a consent form. Dyads were randomized either to the Family Gene Toolkit (n=7 dyads) or to the wait-listed control (n=5 dyads, see Figure 4).

A completed baseline survey was returned from 10 dyads (n=20) at baseline. All participants were white, in the age range of 8 to 62 years (mean 41, SD 13); most were college educated (n=16), worked full time (n=14), married or partnered (n=11), and with family annual income greater than US \$80,000 (n=10). Of the 10 *BRCA* carriers (mean years since genetic testing 4.4, SD 3.2), 4 were diagnosed with invasive breast cancer, 3 with ductal carcinoma *in situ*, 1 with ovarian cancer, and 2 with other forms of cancer.

Carriers were older than relatives (49 [SD 7] vs 34 [SD 3], t_2 =2.871, *P*=.01). A completed follow-up survey was returned from 5 dyads in the intervention group and from 1 dyad and two mutation carriers in the wait-listed control group. Completion rates were 71% (10/14) and 20% (2/10) for the intervention and the control groups, respectively (Figure 4). Known reasons for withdrawal were scheduling conflicts (n=3 relatives) and pursuing genetic testing during the intervention (n=1 relative).

We assessed family communication, knowledge of breast cancer risk factors, and breast cancer genetics; coping, perceived breast cancer risk, fear of cancer recurrence and decisional regret in mutation carriers, and decisional conflict, self-efficacy, and intention for genetic testing in relatives (Multimedia Appendix 5). Due to the small sample size, statistical evaluation of intervention effects was not undertaken. However, we evaluated facilitators of genetic testing listed by mutation carriers and relatives. Common facilitators were acceptability of genetic services (eg, I wanted to know more about my future cancer risk; n=8), followed by accessibility of services (eg, my medical insurance covered the cost of the test; n=4), and availability of services (eg, the clinic was close to home; n=2). Barriers for genetic testing for relatives were related to accessibility of genetic services (eg, I can't get time off work; n=4), followed by acceptability of testing (eg, I would rather not know if I have a mutation connected to cancer; n=3), and availability of services (eg, genetic clinics are too far away; n=1).



Figure 4. Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) diagram for mutation carrier and relative recruitment and random assignment to Family Gene Toolkit versus wait-listed control group. *BRCA*: breast cancer genes.



Discussion

Principal Findings

This paper presents the development and pilot testing of a psycho-educational and skills-building intervention targeting BRCA families. The Family Gene Toolkit is designed to provide comprehensive support to BRCA families and addresses the challenges faced by mutation carriers and untested relatives. It is a theory-based intervention leveraging the core factual knowledge of biology and medicine and the nondirectionality of genetic counseling. The program also leverages nursing expertise helping patients with a life-threatening diagnosis and addresses needs for family cohesion during times of adversity. Acceptance of the intervention and high participant satisfaction suggests that the Family Gene Toolkit appears to have the potential to meet the needs of these families. However, assessment of acceptability, usability, and feasibility indicated that the method of intervention delivery needed some fine-tuning. The information obtained from the pre-post usability and feasibility studies assisted with further intervention development and testing.

Acceptability of the Intervention: Participant Satisfaction Was High

Focus groups valued the Family Gene Toolkit. Participants were highly satisfied with the intervention and reported it was a much-needed service. They were highly satisfied with modules addressing coping and family communication, usefulness, and the completeness of information. Satisfaction was also high with module appearance, formatting, and the quotes used to illustrate pertinent content. These levels of satisfaction suggest that *BRCA* families valued support for decision making, coping, and family communication, in addition to the support they receive from current health care services.

Enhancing Usability: The Intervention Is Needed When the Breast Cancer Mutation Is Identified.

Information from about 35% of mutation carriers indicated that "timing" of intervention influenced the usability of the Family Gene Toolkit. Many mutation carriers were not eligible to participate because all their relatives had already been tested. Of the relatives who participated in the pre-post pilot study, none had undergone genetic testing even though the mutation

http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e7/

was diagnosed on average 4.4 years previously in their family. Relatives reported that genetic testing was not their priority and that they would rather not know if they had a cancer-predisposing mutation. Relatives who did not accept participation in the study could have possibly refused genetic counseling several times in the past and perhaps were not open to an intervention for family communication, coping, and decision support. These observations suggest that the optimal time for delivering the Family Gene Toolkit is shortly after a positive test result. Future sessions should probably be planned between 3 to 6 months after the *BRCA* mutation is identified. Moreover, prospective recruitment of newly diagnosed *BRCA* families will help identify more mutation carriers whose relatives were not tested and may increase acceptance among relatives who are more open to receiving expert information.

Enhancing Feasibility: The Intervention Should Be Delivered as an Asynchronous Website

PtDAs employ various methods for development and evaluation, making comparisons very difficult [46,47]. However, very few PtDAs were developed as interactive Web-based platforms. The growing demand for genetic services makes tele-genetics an attractive option for increasing access, equity, and cost-effectiveness [48]. Technology-enabled genetic counseling is an acceptable option among patients [49], while costs are half those of traditional face-to-face consultations [50]. Web-based PtDAs match face-to-face consultations in both educating patients about genetic screening and decreasing decisional conflict [51,52].

Focus groups indicated that live webinars with certified specialists were credible and reliable sources of information and could provide tailored answers to family members. However, the live webinars have to accommodate participants' schedules, a significant challenge because of differences in lifestyles and time zones, which in turn affected the feasibility of the intervention. Reconfiguring the Family Gene Toolkit as an "asynchronous" website (ie, participants log in on their own without a live presentation) will also address the issue of optimal timing for intervention delivery by allowing mutation carriers and relatives to access the intervention when they feel ready to discuss the mutation with their family. This will give the families time to consider the decision-making process independent of a specific appointment.

Reconfiguration of the delivery mode has to capture the high relevance of a "live" information-providing session along with ease of using the Web. Two possible approaches for an asynchronous website are envisioned. A targeted version involves recordings of the two webinars and provides all participants with the same information. This approach can be efficacious in increasing knowledge about cancer genetics [53]. A tailor-made approach involves an interactive website that provides information relative to cancer diagnosis, relationship of relative to the mutation carrier, etc. This approach, although more costly to develop initially, was more efficacious with another family- and Web-based intervention [54].

Enhancing Recruitment: Personal Contact to Mutation Carriers and Relatives

Although we have successfully used the same recruitment method (patient recruiting relative) in our prior studies targeting women completing genetic testing and young breast cancer survivors [11,14,55], the usability and feasibility study indicated that recruitment of mutation carriers and relatives for a family-based intervention requires personal contact and follow-up phone calls. The pre-post pilot study indicated that personal contact with mutation carriers is a necessary first step to assess their eligibility to participate in the Family Gene Toolkit (ie, confirmed BRCA mutation, with not all relatives having been tested). Second, the intervention can help them prepare how to suggest family participation in an intervention study with their relative and help minimize relative refusal rate. Enhanced collaboration with clinicians and clinical settings is expected to help increase participation in a family-based intervention.

Limitations

The prototype of the Family Gene Toolkit was tested with a homogeneous sample of white, middle to upper class women, recruited from a midwestern US state. Its acceptability and patient satisfaction cannot be guaranteed with diverse and minority families and families from lower socioeconomic status. Recruitment rate among carriers and relatives was lower than expected possibly because of delayed contact (ie, average time postgenetic testing for mutation carriers was 4.4 years, and most of the biological relatives had already undergone genetic testing). Moreover, relatives were significantly younger than mutation carriers, and they may have had specific needs that were not addressed during the recruitment process. Young women at risk of hereditary cancer often have heightened perceptions of risk, chronic depression, and anxiety [56-58], which may interfere with their willingness to participate in the study. Finally, in the prototype model of the Family Gene Toolkit, we focused on BRCA pathogenic variants, although panel testing has identified multiple genes associated with hereditary breast and ovarian cancer. BRCA mutations are most the commonly associated with HBOC. We developed the prototype addressing the most common pathogenic variants to examine whether this was helpful to mutation carriers and relatives. Modifications include addressing other pathogenic variants and tailoring the Family Gene Toolkit to individuals with other types of cancer and to specific needs of younger women.

Conclusions

Expanding genetic care has created a need for easy access to this information. Advances in technology are followed by an increase in Web-based health interventions, under the assumption that they provide easy and convenient access to this specialized information [33,59]. Communicating hereditary cancer risks at the familial and professional level poses several challenges both at the medical and social level and requires interprofessional collaboration. The Family Gene Toolkit, though it is not the only PtDA targeting *BRCA* families, addresses the needs of the family as the unit of care. It leverages expertise of a multidisciplinary health care team, which is

increasingly recognized as a necessary requirement to address the complex needs of *BRCA* families at the individual, societal, and health policy level. The Family Gene Toolkit is a sustainable Web-based PtDA that can help optimize health care delivery and can greatly contribute to personalized health care.

Acknowledgments

Funding was provided from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation-Nurse Faculty Scholars Program Grant 68039.

Authors' Contributions

MCK assisted in recruiting mutation carriers, MDHHS IRB Log #201304-11-EA. Jacquelyn Campbell, PhD, RN, FAAN (School of Nursing, Johns Hopkins University) and Afaf I Meleis, PhD, DrPS (Hon), FAAN, LL (School of Nursing, University of Pennsylvania) provided mentoring to MCK during the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation–Nurse Faculty Scholars Program.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Patient decision aids for BRCA mutation carriers and biological relatives.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 551KB - cancer_v4i1e7_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Pre-post pilot study design.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 328KB - cancer_v4i1e7_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Satisfaction with the Family GeneToolkit- Focus groups short survey.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 351KB - cancer_v4i1e7_app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Acceptability of the Family Gene Toolkit - Focus groups interview questions.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 329KB - cancer_v4i1e7_app4.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 5

Instrument scores in the pre-post pilot study.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 331KB - cancer_v4i1e7_app5.pdf]

References

- Balmaña J, Díez O, Rubio I, Cardoso F, ESMO Guidelines Working Group. BRCA in breast cancer: ESMO clinical practice guidelines. Ann Oncol 2011 Sep;22 Suppl 6:vi31-vi34. [doi: <u>10.1093/annonc/mdr373</u>] [Medline: <u>21908500</u>]
- Couch FJ, Nathanson KL, Offit K. Two decades after BRCA: setting paradigms in personalized cancer care and prevention. Science 2014 Mar 28;343(6178):1466-1470 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1126/science.1251827] [Medline: 24675953]
- 3. Antoniou A, Pharoah P, Narod S, Risch H, Eyfjord J, Hopper J, et al. Average risks of breast and ovarian cancer associated with BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations detected in case Series unselected for family history: a combined analysis of 22 studies. Am J Hum Genet 2003 May;72(5):1117-1130 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1086/375033] [Medline: 12677558]
- 4. Nelson H, Pappas M, Zakher B, Mitchell J, Okinaka-Hu L, Fu R. Risk assessment, genetic counseling, and genetic testing for BRCA-related cancer in women: a systematic review to update the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendation. Ann Intern Med 2014 Feb 18;160(4):255-266. [doi: 10.7326/M13-1684] [Medline: 24366442]
- Lynch JA, Venne V, Berse B. Genetic tests to identify risk for breast cancer. Semin Oncol Nurs 2015 May;31(2):100-107 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.soncn.2015.02.007] [Medline: 25951739]
- Anderson B, McLosky J, Wasilevich E, Lyon-Callo S, Duquette D, Copeland G. Barriers and facilitators for utilization of genetic counseling and risk assessment services in young female breast cancer survivors. J Cancer Epidemiol 2012;2012:298745 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2012/298745] [Medline: 23150731]

- 7. Blandy C, Chabal F, Stoppa-Lyonnet D, Julian-Reynier C. Testing participation in BRCA1/2-positive families: initiator role of index cases. Genet Test 2003;7(3):225-233. [doi: <u>10.1089/109065703322537241</u>] [Medline: <u>14658447</u>]
- Halbert CH, Kessler L, Stopfer JE, Domchek S, Wileyto EP. Low rates of acceptance of BRCA1 and BRCA2 test results among African American women at increased risk for hereditary breast-ovarian cancer. Genet Med 2006 Sep;8(9):576-582. [Medline: <u>16980814</u>]
- Ropka M, Wenzel J, Phillips E, Siadaty M, Philbrick JT. Uptake rates for breast cancer genetic testing: a systematic review. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2006 May;15(5):840-855 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-05-0002] [Medline: 16702359]
- 10. Stuckey A, Onstad MA. Hereditary breast cancer: an update on risk assessment and genetic testing in 2015. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2015 Aug;213(2):161-165. [doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2015.03.003] [Medline: 25747548]
- Katapodi MC, Northouse LL, Milliron KJ, Liu G, Merajver SD. Individual and family characteristics associated with BRCA1/2 genetic testing in high-risk families. Psychooncology 2013 Jun;22(6):1336-1343. [doi: <u>10.1002/pon.3139</u>] [Medline: <u>22826208</u>]
- 12. Wilson BJ, Forrest K, van Teijlingen ER, McKee L, Haites N, Matthews E, et al. Family communication about genetic risk: the little that is known. Community Genet 2004;7(1):15-24. [doi: <u>10.1159/000080300</u>] [Medline: <u>15475667</u>]
- 13. Wylie J, Smith K, Botkin JR. Effects of spouses on distress experienced by BRCA1 mutation carriers over time. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet 2003 May 15;119C(1):35-44. [doi: <u>10.1002/ajmg.c.10002</u>] [Medline: <u>12704636</u>]
- Jones T, Lockhart JS, Mendelsohn-Victor KE, Duquette D, Northouse LL, Duffy SA, et al. Use of cancer genetics services in African-American young breast cancer survivors. Am J Prev Med 2016 Oct;51(4):427-436. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2016.03.016</u>] [Medline: <u>27117712</u>]
- Sanz J, Cajal TY, Torres A, Darder E, Gadea N, Velasco A, et al. Uptake of predictive testing among relatives of BRCA1 and BRCA2 families: a multicenter study in northeastern Spain. Fam Cancer 2010 Sep;9(3):297-304. [doi: 10.1007/s10689-009-9313-1] [Medline: 20091130]
- Claes E, Evers-Kiebooms G, Denayer L, Decruyenaere M, Boogaerts A, Philippe K, et al. Predictive genetic testing for hereditary breast and ovarian cancer: psychological distress and illness representations 1 year following disclosure. J Genet Couns 2005 Oct;14(5):349-363. [doi: 10.1007/s10897-005-1371-4] [Medline: 16195942]
- 17. Fraser L, Bramald S, Chapman C, Chu C, Cornelius V, Douglas F, et al. What motivates interest in attending a familial cancer genetics clinic? Fam Cancer 2003;2(3-4):159-168. [Medline: <u>14707527</u>]
- Kelly K, Leventhal H, Andrykowski M, Toppmeyer D, Much J, Dermody J, et al. The decision to test in women receiving genetic counseling for BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations. J Genet Couns 2004 Jun;13(3):237-257. [doi: 10.1023/B:JOGC.0000027959.37096.78] [Medline: 15604634]
- 19. Lerman C, Croyle RT, Tercyak KP, Hamann H. Genetic testing: psychological aspects and implications. J Consult Clin Psychol 2002 Jun;70(3):784-797. [Medline: <u>12090383</u>]
- 20. Pasacreta JV. Psychosocial issues associated with genetic testing for breast and ovarian cancer risk: an integrative review. Cancer Invest 2003;21(4):588-623. [Medline: 14533449]
- 21. Schwartz M, Peshkin B, Tercyak K, Taylor K, Valdimarsdottir H. Decision making and decision support for hereditary breast-ovarian cancer susceptibility. Health Psychol 2005 Jul;24(4S):S78-S84. [doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.24.4.S78] [Medline: 16045423]
- 22. Gallo AM, Angst DB, Knafl KA. Disclosure of genetic information within families. Am J Nurs 2009 Apr;109(4):65-69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/01.NAJ.0000348607.31983.6e] [Medline: 19325321]
- 23. Koehly LM, Peters JA, Kenen R, Hoskins LM, Ersig AL, Kuhn NR, et al. Characteristics of health information gatherers, disseminators, and blockers within families at risk of hereditary cancer: implications for family health communication interventions. Am J Public Health 2009 Dec;99(12):2203-2209 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2008.154096] [Medline: 19833996]
- 24. Folkman S, Lazarus RS, Dunkel-Schetter C, DeLongis A, Gruen RJ. Dynamics of a stressful encounter: cognitive appraisal, coping, and encounter outcomes. J Pers Soc Psychol 1986 May;50(5):992-1003. [Medline: <u>3712234</u>]
- 25. Rolland JS, Williams JK. Toward a biopsychosocial model for 21st-century genetics. Fam Process 2005 Mar;44(1):3-24. [Medline: <u>15807075</u>]
- 26. Gooding HC, Organista K, Burack J, Biesecker BB. Genetic susceptibility testing from a stress and coping perspective. Soc Sci Med 2006 Apr;62(8):1880-1890. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.08.041</u>] [Medline: <u>16198036</u>]
- 27. Janis IL, Mann L. Decision Making: A Psychological Analysis of Conflict, Choice, and Commitment. New York, NY: Free press; 1977.
- 28. Katapodi MC, De Flon SL, Milliron KJ, Northouse LL, Merajver SD. Knowledge of risk factors and modes of gene transmission among women at risk for hereditary breast and ovarian cancer syndrome. In: JCO. 2011 May 20 Presented at: 2011 Annual Meeting of the American Society of Clinical Oncology; May 2011; Chicago, IL p. e12017 URL: <u>http://ascopubs.org.proxy.lib.umich.edu/doi/abs/10.1200/jco.2011.29.15_suppl.e12017</u> [doi: 10.1200/jco.2011.29.15_suppl.e12017]
- 29. Northouse LL, Katapodi MC, Song L, Zhang L, Mood DW. Interventions with family caregivers of cancer patients: meta-analysis of randomized trials. CA Cancer J Clin 2010;60(5):317-339. [doi: 10.3322/caac.20081] [Medline: 20709946]

- 30. Barry M, Edgman-Levitan S. Shared decision making--pinnacle of patient-centered care. N Engl J Med 2012 Mar 01;366(9):780-781. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1109283] [Medline: 22375967]
- Kohler J, Turbitt E, Biesecker BB. Personal utility in genomic testing: a systematic literature review. Eur J Hum Genet 2017 Dec;25(6):662-668. [doi: <u>10.1038/ejhg.2017.10</u>] [Medline: <u>28295040</u>]
- 32. Elwyn G, O'Connor A, Stacey D, Volk R, Edwards A, Coulter A, International Patient Decision Aids Standards (IPDAS) Collaboration. Developing a quality criteria framework for patient decision aids: online international Delphi consensus process. BMJ 2006 Aug 26;333(7565):417 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.38926.629329.AE] [Medline: 16908462]
- 33. Strecher V. Internet methods for delivering behavioral and health-related interventions (eHealth). Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2007;3:53-76. [doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.3.022806.091428] [Medline: 17716048]
- Durand M, Witt J, Joseph-Williams N, Newcombe R, Politi M, Sivell S, et al. Minimum standards for the certification of patient decision support interventions: feasibility and application. Patient Educ Couns 2015 Apr;98(4):462-468. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2014.12.009] [Medline: 25577469]
- Hoffman A, Llewellyn-Thomas H, Tosteson A, O'Connor AM, Volk R, Tomek I, et al. Launching a virtual decision lab: development and field-testing of a web-based patient decision support research platform. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2014 Dec 12;14:112 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-014-0112-8] [Medline: 25495552]
- 36. Katapodi M, Northouse L, Schafenacker A, Duquette D, Duffy S, Ronis D, et al. Using a state cancer registry to recruit young breast cancer survivors and high-risk relatives: protocol of a randomized trial testing the efficacy of a targeted versus a tailored intervention to increase breast cancer screening. BMC Cancer 2013 Mar 01;13:97. [doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-13-97] [Medline: 23448100]
- 37. Lewis F, Hammond M, Woods NF. The family's functioning with newly diagnosed breast cancer in the mother: the development of an explanatory model. J Behav Med 1993 Aug;16(4):351-370. [Medline: <u>8411142</u>]
- 38. Katapodi M, Aouizerat BE. Do women in the community recognize hereditary and sporadic breast cancer risk factors? Oncol Nurs Forum 2005 May 10;32(3):617-623. [doi: 10.1188/05.ONF.617-623] [Medline: 15897936]
- Katapodi M, Dodd M, Lee K, Facione NC. Underestimation of breast cancer risk: influence on screening behavior. Oncol Nurs Forum 2009 May;36(3):306-314. [doi: <u>10.1188/09.ONF.306-314</u>] [Medline: <u>19403452</u>]
- 40. Vickberg SM. The concerns about recurrence scale (CARS): a systematic measure of women's fears about the possibility of breast cancer recurrence. Ann Behav Med 2003;25(1):16-24. [doi: <u>10.1207/S15324796ABM2501_03</u>] [Medline: <u>12581932</u>]
- Katapodi MC, Munro ML, Pierce PF, Williams RA. Psychometric testing of the decisional conflict scale: genetic testing hereditary breast and ovarian cancer. Nurs Res 2011;60(6):368-377 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NNR.0b013e3182337dad] [Medline: 22048556]
- 42. Carver CS. You want to measure coping but your protocol's too long: consider the brief COPE. Int J Behav Med 1997;4(1):92-100. [doi: 10.1207/s15327558ijbm0401_6] [Medline: 16250744]
- 43. Bandura A. Toward a psychology of human agency. Perspect Psychol Sci 2006 Jun;1(2):164-180. [doi: 10.1111/j.1745-6916.2006.00011.x] [Medline: 26151469]
- 44. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behavior. Organ Behav Hum Decis Process 1991;50(2):179-211 [FREE Full text]
- 45. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behaviour: reactions and reflections. Psychol Health 2011 Sep;26(9):1113-1127. [doi: 10.1080/08870446.2011.613995] [Medline: 21929476]
- 46. Sepucha K, Abhyankar P, Hoffman A, Bekker H, LeBlanc A, Levin C, et al. Standards for universal reporting of patient decision aid evaluation studies: the development of SUNDAE checklist. BMJ Qual Saf 2017 Dec 21 Epub ahead of print [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjqs-2017-006986] [Medline: 29269567]
- Stacey D, Légaré F, Lewis K, Barry M, Bennett C, Eden K, et al. Decision aids for people facing health treatment or screening decisions. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017 Dec 12(4):CD001431. [doi: <u>10.1002/14651858.CD001431.pub5</u>] [Medline: <u>28402085</u>]
- 48. Vrečar I, Hristovski D, Peterlin B. Telegenetics: an update on availability and use of telemedicine in clinical genetics service. J Med Syst 2017 Feb;41(2):21. [doi: 10.1007/s10916-016-0666-3] [Medline: 27987158]
- 49. Otten E, Birnie E, Ranchor AV, van Langen M. Telegenetics use in presymptomatic genetic counselling: patient evaluations on satisfaction and quality of care. Eur J Hum Genet 2016 Apr;24(4):513-520 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/ejhg.2015.164] [Medline: 26173963]
- 50. Buchanan AH, Datta SK, Skinner CS, Hollowell GP, Beresford HF, Freeland T, et al. Randomized trial of telegenetics vs. in-person cancer genetic counseling: cost, patient satisfaction and attendance. J Genet Couns 2015 Dec;24(6):961-970 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10897-015-9836-6] [Medline: 25833335]
- 51. Birch PH. Interactive e-counselling for genetics pre-test decisions: where are we now? Clin Genet 2015 Mar;87(3):209-217. [doi: 10.1111/cge.12430] [Medline: 24828354]
- 52. Syrowatka A, Krömker D, Meguerditchian A, Tamblyn R. Features of computer-based decision aids: systematic review, thematic synthesis, and meta-analyses. J Med Internet Res 2016 Jan 26;18(1):e20 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4982] [Medline: 26813512]

- 53. Katapodi MC. Preliminary findings from an efficacy state-wide trial aiming to increase use of cancer genetic services among families at increased risk for breast cancer. 2015 Presented at: International Society of Nurses in Genomics (ISONG) World Congress; 2015; Pittsburg, PA.
- Northouse L, Schafenacker A, Barr K, Katapodi M, Yoon H, Brittain K, et al. A tailored Web-based psychoeducational intervention for cancer patients and their family caregivers. Cancer Nurs 2014;37(5):321-330 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NCC.00000000000159] [Medline: 24945270]
- 55. Katapodi M, Duquette D, Yang J, Mendelsohn-Victor K, Anderson B, Nikolaidis C, et al. Recruiting families at risk for hereditary breast and ovarian cancer from a statewide cancer registry: a methodological study. Cancer Causes Control 2017 Mar;28(3):191-201. [doi: 10.1007/s10552-017-0858-2] [Medline: 28197806]
- 56. Garner M, McGregor B, Murphy K, Koenig A, Dolan E, Albano D. Optimism and depression: a new look at social support as a mediator among women at risk for breast cancer. Psychooncology 2015 Dec;24(12):1708-1713. [doi: <u>10.1002/pon.3782</u>] [Medline: <u>25782608</u>]
- 57. Glassey R, O'Connor M, Ives A, Saunders C, kConFab Investigators, O'Sullivan S, et al. Heightened perception of breast cancer risk in young women at risk of familial breast cancer. Fam Cancer 2018 Jan;17(1):15-22. [doi: 10.1007/s10689-017-0001-2] [Medline: 28501958]
- Underhill ML, Habin KR, Shannon KM. Perceptions of cancer risk, cause, and needs in participants from low socioeconomic background at risk for hereditary cancer. Behav Med 2017;43(4):259-267. [doi: <u>10.1080/08964289.2016.1138925</u>] [Medline: <u>26808295</u>]
- 59. Griffiths F, Lindenmeyer A, Powell J, Lowe P, Thorogood M. Why are health care interventions delivered over the internet? a systematic review of the published literature. J Med Internet Res 2006 Jun 23;8(2):e10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8.2.e10] [Medline: 16867965]

Abbreviations

BRCA: breast cancer genesHBOC: hereditary breast and ovarian cancerHER2: human epidermal growth factor receptor 2IRB: institutional review boardPtDA: patient decision aid

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 18.10.17; peer-reviewed by M Underhill, Y Aydın Son; comments to author 21.12.17; revised version received 07.02.18; accepted 11.02.18; published 13.04.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Katapodi MC, Jung M, Schafenacker AM, Milliron KJ, Mendelsohn-Victor KE, Merajver SD, Northouse LL Development of a Web-based Family Intervention for BRCA Carriers and Their Biological Relatives: Acceptability, Feasibility, and Usability Study JMIR Cancer 2018;4(1):e7 URL: <u>http://cancer.jmir.org/2018/1/e7/</u> doi:10.2196/cancer.9210 PMID:29653920

©Maria C Katapodi, Miyeon Jung, Ann M Schafenacker, Kara J Milliron, Kari E Mendelsohn-Victor, Sofia D Merajver, Laurel L Northouse. Originally published in JMIR Cancer (http://cancer.jmir.org), 13.04.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Cancer, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://cancer.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

